

IFRS[®] Standards Exposure Draft ED/2019/7

General Presentation and Disclosures

Comments to be received by 30 June 2020





Exposure Draft

General Presentation and Disclosures

Comments to be received by 30 June 2020

Exposure Draft ED/2019/7 *General Presentation and Disclosures* is published by the International Accounting Standards Board (Board) for comment only. The proposals may be modified in the light of comments received before being issued in final form. Comments need to be received by 30 June 2020 and should be submitted in writing to the address below, by email to commentletters@ifrs.org or electronically using our 'Open for comment documents' page at: https://www.ifrs.org/projects/openfor-comment/.

All comments will be on the public record and posted on our website at www.ifrs.org unless the respondent requests confidentiality. Such requests will not normally be granted unless supported by good reason, for example, commercial confidence. Please see our website for details on this and how we use your personal data.

Disclaimer: To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Board and the IFRS Foundation (Foundation) expressly disclaim all liability howsoever arising from this publication or any translation thereof whether in contract, tort or otherwise to any person in respect of any claims or losses of any nature including direct, indirect, incidental or consequential loss, punitive damages, penalties or costs.

Information contained in this publication does not constitute advice and should not be substituted for the services of an appropriately qualified professional.

ISBN for this part: 978-1-911629-63-4

ISBN for complete publication (three parts): 978-1-911629-62-7

Copyright [©] 2019 IFRS Foundation

All rights reserved. Reproduction and use rights are strictly limited. Please contact the Foundation for further details at licences@ifrs.org.

Copies of Board publications may be obtained from the Foundation's Publications Department. Please address publication and copyright matters to publications@ifrs.org or visit our webshop at http:// shop.ifrs.org.



The Foundation has trade marks registered around the world (Marks) including 'IAS^{*}, 'IASB^{*}, the 'IASB^{*} logo', 'IFRIC^{*}, 'IFRS^{*}, the IFRS^{*} logo, 'IFRS^{*} logo, 'IFRS^{*} logo, the 'Hexagon Device', 'International Accounting Standards^{*}, 'International Financial Reporting Standards^{*}, 'IFRS Taxonomy^{*} and 'SIC^{*}. Further details of the Foundation's Marks are available from the Foundation on request.

The Foundation is a not-for-profit corporation under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, USA and operates in England and Wales as an overseas company (Company number: FC023235) with its principal office in the Columbus Building, 7 Westferry Circus, Canary Wharf, London, E14 4HD.

CONTENTS

from paragraph

INTRODUCTION	
INVITATION TO COMMENT	
[DRAFT] INTERNATIONAL FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARD X GENERAL PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURES	
OBJECTIVE	1
SCOPE	2
COMPLETE SET OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	10
IDENTIFICATION OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	16
GENERAL PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURE REQUIREMENTS	19
Objective of the financial statements and roles of the primary financial statements and the notes	19
Aggregation and disaggregation	25
Offsetting	29
Frequency of reporting	31
Consistency of presentation, disclosure and classification	33
Comparative information	34
Line items and subtotals	42
STATEMENT(S) OF FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE	44
Statement of profit or loss	44
Statement presenting comprehensive income	73
STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION	82
Line items to be presented in the statement of financial position	82
Classification of assets and liabilities as current or non-current	84
STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY	89
Information to be presented in the statement of changes in equity	89
Information to be presented in the statement of changes in equity or disclosed in the notes	91
STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS	95
NOTES	96
Structure	96
Unusual income and expenses	100
Management performance measures	103
Capital	111
Other disclosures	114
EFFECTIVE DATE AND TRANSITION	117
WITHDRAWAL OF IAS 1	120

continued...

© IFRS Foundation

...continued

APPENDICES

A Defined terms

B Application guidance

[DRAFT] AMENDMENTS TO OTHER IFRS STANDARDS

TABLE OF CONCORDANCE WITH IAS 1 AND OTHER IFRS STANDARDS

APPROVAL BY THE BOARD OF EXPOSURE DRAFT GENERAL PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURES PUBLISHED IN DECEMBER 2019

BASIS FOR CONCLUSIONS (see separate booklet) ILLUSTRATIVE EXAMPLES (see separate booklet)

Introduction

Why is the Board publishing this Exposure Draft?

The Exposure Draft includes the proposals of the International Accounting Standards Board (Board) to improve how information is communicated in the financial statements, with a focus on information about performance the statement of profit or loss.¹ The Board is proposing limited changes to the statement of cash flows and the statement of financial position.

The proposals in the Exposure Draft were developed by the Board as part of its Primary Financial Statements project, which is part of the Board's work on Better Communication in Financial Reporting. It responds to the strong demand from stakeholders, and in particular users of financial statements, to undertake a project on performance reporting.

Structure of the Exposure Draft

The Exposure Draft includes:

- (a) a proposal to replace IAS 1 *Presentation of Financial Statements* with a new Standard that would comprise:
 - (i) new requirements on presentation and disclosures in the financial statements.²
 - requirements brought forward from IAS 1 with only limited changes to the wording. (These changes are not intended to modify any requirements.)
- (b) proposed amendments to other Standards:
 - (i) IAS 7 Statement of Cash Flows;
 - (ii) IFRS 12 Disclosure of Interests in Other Entities;
 - (iii) IAS 33 Earnings per Share;
 - (iv) IAS 34 Interim Financial Reporting;
 - (v) IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors to include some requirements from IAS 1;³ and
 - (vi) IFRS 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosures to include some requirements from IAS 1.

¹ This invitation to comment and the Exposure Draft uses the term 'statement of profit or loss' to cover both the profit or loss section (when an entity presents its statement(s) of financial performance as a single statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income) and the statement of profit or loss (when an entity presents its statement(s) of financial performance as a statement of profit or loss and a separate statement presenting comprehensive income).

² The Board proposes to retain requirements in IAS 7 *Statement of Cash Flows* that are specific to presentation and disclosures in the statement of cash flows with some amendments.

³ The Exposure Draft also sets out a proposal to change the title of IAS 8 from 'Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors' to 'Basis of Preparation, Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors'.

Who would be affected by the proposals?

The Board expects the proposals in this Exposure Draft to affect all entities that apply IFRS Standards to prepare financial statements. The effect of these proposals will vary between entities. Paragraphs BC232–BC312 of the Basis for Conclusions describe the expected effects of the Board's proposals in more detail.

Next step

The Board will consider comment letters and other feedback from its consultations on this Exposure Draft when finalising the project proposals.

Invitation to comment

The Board invites comments on the project proposals in this Exposure Draft, particularly on the questions set out below. Comments are most helpful if they:

- (a) address the questions as stated;
- (b) indicate the specific paragraph(s) to which they relate;
- (c) contain a clear rationale;
- (d) identify any wording in the project proposals that is difficult to translate; and
- (e) include any alternative the Board should consider, if applicable.

Respondents need not comment on all the questions. The Board is interested in receiving input on how it has balanced costs and benefits when developing those proposed changes. The Board also welcomes views on whether the project proposals are drafted clearly and whether they reflect the Board's decisions.

The Board is not seeking comments on the requirements that the Board proposes to bring forward from IAS 1 with only limited changes to their wording. However, the Board welcomes views on whether the proposed limited wording changes to these requirements could have unintended consequences. The requirements brought forward from IAS 1 are coloured in grey in the Exposure Draft. A document providing a mark-up of changes to those IAS 1 paragraphs is included in the Exposure Draft package.

Structure of the statement of profit or loss

Figure 1 is a summary of a statement of profit or loss prepared by an entity applying the project proposals. The entity does not make investments in the course of its main business activities, nor does it provide financing to customers as a main business activity.

Figure 1—Summary of a statement of profit or loss

Revenue	Х	Operating
Operating expenses	(X)	oporating
Operating profit or loss	Х	
Share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures	Х	Integral associates and joint ventures
Operating profit or loss and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures	X	
Share of profit or loss of non-integral associates and joint ventures	Х	Investing
Income from investments	Х	mvesting
Profit or loss before financing and income tax	X	
Interest revenue from cash and cash equivalents	Х	
Expenses from financing activities	(X)	Financing
Unwinding of discount on pension liabilities and provisions	(X)	
Profit or loss before tax	X	

The Exposure Draft proposes that an entity present the following new subtotals in the statement of profit or loss (shown as shaded in Figure 1):⁴

- (a) operating profit or loss;
- (b) operating profit or loss and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures; and
- (c) profit or loss before financing and income tax.

In applying these proposed new subtotals, an entity would present in the statement of profit or loss income and expenses classified in the following categories (these categories are shown in the boxes on the right in Figure 1):

- (a) operating;
- (b) integral associates and joint ventures;
- (c) investing; and
- (d) financing.

The operating category excludes income or expenses classified in the other categories such as the investing category or the financing category, and therefore includes all income and expenses from an entity's main business activities. Consequently, the operating category includes:

(a) income and expenses from investments made in the course of an entity's main business activities (paragraph 48 of the Exposure Draft); and

⁴ The Exposure Draft also describes when subtotals (b) or (c) are required to be presented and when they may not be presented.

(b) income and expenses from financing activities and income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents if the entity provides financing to customers as a main business activity (paragraph 51 of the Exposure Draft).

The investing category includes returns from investments, that is, income and expenses from assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of other resources held by the entity.⁵ The investing category also includes related incremental expenses.

The financing category includes:6

- (a) income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents;
- (b) income and expenses on liabilities arising from financing activities; and
- (c) interest income and expenses on other liabilities, for example, the unwinding of discounts on pension liabilities and provisions.

The Board developed its proposals for the categories in the statement of profit or loss without trying to align classifications across the primary financial statements. Consequently, income and expenses classified in the operating, investing and financing categories in the statement of profit or loss do not necessarily correspond with the cash flows from operating, investing and financing activities in the statement of cash flows.

Question 1—operating profit or loss

Paragraph 60(a) of the Exposure Draft proposes that all entities present in the statement of profit or loss a subtotal for operating profit or loss.

Paragraph BC53 of the Basis for Conclusions describes the Board's reasons for this proposal.

Do you agree with the proposal? Why or why not? If not, what alternative approach would you suggest and why?

Question 2—the operating category

Paragraph 46 of the Exposure Draft proposes that entities classify in the operating category all income and expenses not classified in the other categories, such as the investing category or the financing category.

Paragraphs BC54–BC57 of the Basis for Conclusions describe the Board's reasons for this proposal.

Do you agree with this proposal? Why or why not? If not, what alternative approach would you suggest and why?

⁵ Except for the case described in (a) in the preceding paragraph.

⁶ Except for the case described in (b) in the preceding paragraph.

Question 3—the operating category: income and expenses from investments made in the course of an entity's main business activities

Paragraph 48 of the Exposure Draft proposes that an entity classifies in the operating category income and expenses from investments made in the course of the entity's main business activities.

Paragraphs BC58–BC61 of the Basis for Conclusions describe the Board's reasons for this proposal.

Do you agree with the proposal? Why or why not? If not, what alternative approach would you suggest and why?

Question 4—the operating category: an entity that provides financing to customers as a main business activity

Paragraph 51 of the Exposure Draft proposes that an entity that provides financing to customers as a main business activity classify in the operating category either:

- income and expenses from financing activities, and from cash and cash equivalents, that relate to the provision of financing to customers; or
- all income and expenses from financing activities and all income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents.

Paragraphs BC62–BC69 of the Basis for Conclusions describe the Board's reasons for the proposals.

Do you agree with the proposal? Why or why not? If not, what alternative approach would you suggest and why?

Question 5-the investing category

Paragraphs 47–48 of the Exposure Draft propose that an entity classifies in the investing category income and expenses (including related incremental expenses) from assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of other resources held by the entity, unless they are investments made in the course of the entity's main business activities.

Paragraphs BC48–BC52 of the Basis for Conclusions describe the Board's reasons for the proposal.

Do you agree with the proposal? Why or why not? If not, what alternative approach would you suggest and why?

Question 6—profit or loss before financing and income tax and the financing category

- (a) Paragraphs 60(c) and 64 of the Exposure Draft propose that all entities, except for some specified entities (see paragraph 64 of the Exposure Draft), present a profit or loss before financing and income tax subtotal in the statement of profit or loss.
- (b) Paragraph 49 of the Exposure Draft proposes which income and expenses an entity classifies in the financing category.

Paragraphs BC33–BC45 of the Basis for Conclusions describe the Board's reasons for the proposals.

Do you agree with the proposals? Why or why not? If not, what alternative approach would you suggest and why?

Integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures

The Board proposes to define 'integral associates and joint ventures' and 'non-integral associates and joint ventures', and to require an entity to classify its equity-accounted associates and joint ventures as either integral or non-integral to the entity's main business activities. The Board also proposes to require an entity to provide information about integral associates and joint ventures separately from that for non-integral associates and joint ventures. The Board proposes that an entity would be required to:

- (a) classify, in the integral associates and joint ventures category of the statement of profit or loss, income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures, and present a subtotal for operating profit or loss and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures (paragraphs 53 and 60(b) of the Exposure Draft);
- (b) present, as cash flows from investing activities in the statement of cash flows, cash flows from investments in integral associates and joint ventures separately from the cash flows from investments in non-integral associates and joint ventures (proposed new paragraph 38A of IAS 7);
- (c) present, in the statement of financial position, investments in integral associates and joint ventures separately from investments in non-integral associates and joint ventures (paragraphs 82(g)–82(h) of the Exposure Draft); and
- (d) disclose, in the notes, information required by paragraph 20 of IFRS 12 for integral associates and joint ventures separately from non-integral associates and joint ventures (proposed new paragraph 20E of IFRS 12).

Question 7-integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures

- (a) The proposed new paragraphs 20A–20D of IFRS 12 would define 'integral associates and joint ventures' and 'non-integral associates and joint ventures'; and require an entity to identify them.
- (b) Paragraph 60(b) of the Exposure Draft proposes to require that an entity present in the statement of profit or loss a subtotal for operating profit or loss and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures.
- (c) Paragraphs 53, 75(a) and 82(g)–82(h) of the Exposure Draft, the proposed new paragraph 38A of IAS 7 and the proposed new paragraph 20E of IFRS 12 would require an entity to provide information about integral associates and joint ventures separately from non-integral associates and joint ventures.

Paragraphs BC77–BC89 and BC205–BC213 of the Basis for Conclusions describe the Board's reasons for these proposals and discuss approaches that were considered but rejected by the Board.

Do you agree with the proposals? Why or why not? If not, what alternative approach would you suggest and why?

Roles of financial statements, aggregation and disaggregation

The Board proposes to describe the roles of the primary financial statements and the notes. The Board also proposes principles and general requirements on the aggregation and disaggregation of information; the principles would be applicable both to presentation in the primary financial statements and disclosures in the notes.

Question 8—roles of the primary financial statements and the notes, aggregation and disaggregation

- (a) Paragraphs 20–21 of the Exposure Draft set out the proposed description of the roles of the primary financial statements and the notes.
- (b) Paragraphs 25–28 and B5–B15 of the Exposure Draft set out proposals for principles and general requirements on the aggregation and disaggregation of information.

Paragraphs BC19–BC27 of the Basis for Conclusions describe the Board's reasons for these proposals.

Do you agree with the proposals? Why or why not? If not, what alternative approach would you suggest and why?

The Board proposes to continue to require entities to present in the statement of profit or loss an analysis of operating expenses using either the nature of expense method or the function of expense method. The Board proposes the method presented should be the one that provides the most useful information to users of financial statements. In addition, the Board proposes to describe the factors to consider when deciding which method of operating expense analysis should be used (paragraph B45 of the Exposure Draft). An entity that presents an analysis of operating expenses using the function of

expense method in the statement of profit or loss would also be required to disclose in a single note an analysis of its total operating expenses using the nature of expense method.

Question 9-analysis of operating expenses

Paragraphs 68 and B45 of the Exposure Draft propose requirements and application guidance to help an entity to decide whether to present its operating expenses using the nature of expense method or the function of expense method of analysis. Paragraph 72 of the Exposure Draft proposes requiring an entity that provides an analysis of its operating expenses by function in the statement of profit or loss to provide an analysis using the nature of expense method in the notes.

Paragraphs BC109–BC114 of the Basis for Conclusions describe the Board's reasons for the proposals.

Do you agree with the proposals? Why or why not? If not, what alternative approach would you suggest and why?

The Board proposes introducing a definition of 'unusual income and expenses'; and proposes requiring all entities to disclose unusual income and expenses in a single note. The Board also proposes application guidance to help an entity to identify its unusual income and expenses.

Question 10—unusual income and expenses

- (a) Paragraph 100 of the Exposure Draft introduces a definition of 'unusual income and expenses'.
- (b) Paragraph 101 of the Exposure Draft proposes to require all entities to disclose unusual income and expenses in a single note.
- (c) Paragraphs B67–B75 of the Exposure Draft propose application guidance to help an entity to identify its unusual income and expenses.
- (d) Paragraphs 101(a)–101(d) of the Exposure Draft propose what information should be disclosed relating to unusual income and expenses.

Paragraphs BC122–BC144 of the Basis for Conclusions describe the Board's reasons for the proposals and discuss approaches that were considered but rejected by the Board.

Do you agree with the proposals? Why or why not? If not, what alternative approach would you suggest and why?

Management performance measures

The Board proposes to introduce a definition of 'management performance measures' and require an entity to disclose them in a single note. Management performance measures are subtotals of income and expenses that:

- (a) are used in public communications outside financial statements;
- (b) complement totals or subtotals specified by IFRS Standards; and

(c) communicate to users of financial statements management's view of an aspect of an entity's financial performance.

An entity would comply with the general requirements in IFRS Standards for information included in financial statements when it provides these measures; for example, each performance measure must faithfully represent an aspect of the financial performance of the entity. However, the Board does not propose additional restrictions on management performance measures, such as only allowing an entity's management to provide measures based on amounts recognised and measured in accordance with IFRS Standards (paragraphs BC155 and BC158–BC162).

The Exposure Draft also proposes to specify the information an entity would be required to disclose about management performance measures, including a reconciliation to the most directly comparable total or subtotal specified by IFRS Standards.

Question 11-management performance measures

- (a) Paragraph 103 of the Exposure Draft proposes a definition of 'management performance measures'.
- (b) Paragraph 106 of the Exposure Draft proposes requiring an entity to disclose in a single note information about its management performance measures.
- (c) Paragraphs 106(a)–106(d) of the Exposure Draft propose what information an entity would be required to disclose about its management performance measures.

Paragraphs BC145–BC180 of the Basis for Conclusions describe the Board's reasons for the proposals and discuss approaches that were considered but rejected by the Board.

Do you agree that information about management performance measures as defined by the Board should be included in the financial statements? Why or why not?

Do you agree with the proposed disclosure requirements for management performance measures? Why or why not? If not, what alternative disclosures would you suggest and why?

EBITDA

The Board does not propose to define earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation (EBITDA) in this project. The Board considered, but rejected, describing operating profit or loss before depreciation and amortisation as EBITDA. However, the Board proposes to exempt from the disclosure requirements for management performance measures a subtotal calculated as operating profit or loss before depreciation and amortisation (paragraph 104(c)).

Question 12—EBITDA

Paragraphs BC172–BC173 of the Basis for Conclusions explain why the Board has not proposed requirements relating to EBITDA.

Do you agree? Why or why not? If not, what alternative approach would you suggest and why?

Statement of cash flows

The Board proposes to require an entity to use the operating profit or loss subtotal as the starting point for the indirect method of reporting cash flows from operating activities.

The Board also proposes to reduce the presentation alternatives currently permitted by IAS 7 and to require that, in the statement of cash flows, an entity classifies interest and dividend cash flows as shown in Figure 2.

Figure 2—Classification of interest and dividend cash flows

Most entities	Specified entities ^(a)	
Financing	Accounting policy choice, possible location depends on the classification of the related income and expenses in the statement of profit or loss	
Investing		
Investing		
Financing		
	Financing Investing Investing	

(a) An entity that provides financing to customers as a main business activity or in the course of its main business activities invests in assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of the entity's other resources.

Question 13-statement of cash flows

- (a) The proposed amendment to paragraph 18(b) of IAS 7 would require operating profit or loss to be the starting point for the indirect method of reporting cash flows from operating activities.
- (b) The proposed new paragraphs 33A and 34A–34D of IAS 7 would specify the classification of interest and dividend cash flows.

Paragraphs BC185–BC208 of the Basis for Conclusions describe the Board's reasons for the proposals and discusses approaches that were considered but rejected by the Board.

Do you agree with the proposals? Why or why not? If not, what alternative approach would you suggest and why?

Other

Question 14—other comments

Do you have any other comments on the proposals in the Exposure Draft, including the analysis of the effects (paragraphs BC232–BC312 of the Basis for Conclusions, including Appendix) and Illustrative Examples accompanying the Exposure Draft?

Deadline

The Board will consider all written comments received by 30 June 2020.

How to comment

We prefer to receive comments online. However, you may submit comments using any of the following methods.

Online	Visit the 'Open for comment documents' page at: https://www.ifrs.org/projects/open-for-comment/
By email	Send to: commentletters@ifrs.org
By post	IFRS Foundation Columbus Building 7 Westferry Circus Canary Wharf London E14 4HD United Kingdom

Your comments will be on the public record and posted on our website unless you request confidentiality and we grant your request. We do not normally grant such requests unless they are supported by a good reason, for example, commercial confidence. Please see our website for details on this policy and on how we use your personal data.

[Draft] International Financial Reporting Standard X General Presentation and Disclosures

Objective

1 [IAS 1.1] This [draft] Standard sets out general and specific requirements for the presentation and disclosure of information in *general purpose financial statements* ('financial statements') to help ensure they provide relevant information that faithfully represents an entity's assets, liabilities, equity, income and expenses.

Scope

- 2 [IAS 1.2] An entity shall apply this [draft] Standard in presenting and disclosing information in financial statements prepared applying *IFRS Standards*.
- 3 [IAS 1.47] This [draft] Standard sets out general and specific requirements for the presentation of information in the statement(s) of financial performance, the statement of financial position and the statement of changes in equity. This [draft] Standard also requires the disclosure of other information in the *notes*. IAS 7 *Statement of Cash Flows* sets out requirements for the presentation and disclosure of cash flow information.
- 4 [IAS 1.3] Other IFRS Standards set out the recognition, measurement, presentation and disclosure requirements for specific transactions and other events.
- 5 [IAS 1.4 partial] This [draft] Standard does not apply to the presentation and disclosure of information in condensed interim financial statements prepared in accordance with IAS 34 *Interim Financial Reporting*. However, paragraphs 25–30, 100–110 and 118 apply to such financial statements.
- 6 [IAS 1.4 partial] This [draft] Standard applies equally to all entities, including those that present consolidated financial statements in accordance with IFRS 10 *Consolidated Financial Statements* and those that present separate financial statements in accordance with IAS 27 *Separate Financial Statements*.
- 7 [IAS 1.5] This [draft] Standard uses terminology that is suitable for profitoriented entities, including public sector business entities. If entities with notfor-profit activities in the private sector or the public sector apply this [draft] Standard, they may need to amend the descriptions used for particular line items, categories, subtotals or totals in the financial statements and for the financial statements themselves.
- 8 [IAS 1.6] Similarly, entities that do not have equity as defined in IAS 32 *Financial Instruments: Presentation* (eg some mutual funds) and entities whose share capital is not equity (eg some co-operative entities) may need to adapt the financial statement presentation of members' or unitholders' interests.

9 [IAS 1.13, 14] Many entities provide a financial review by management, which is separate from the financial statements (see paragraph 10), that describes and explains the main features of the entity's financial performance and financial position, as well as the principal uncertainties it faces. Such reports and statements are outside the scope of IFRS Standards. IFRS Practice Statement 1 *Management Commentary* provides non-mandatory guidance on the presentation of management commentary relating to financial statements prepared applying IFRS Standards.⁷

Complete set of financial statements

- 10 [IAS 1.10] A complete set of financial statements comprises:
 - (a) a statement(s) of financial performance for the reporting period (see paragraph 13);
 - (b) a statement of financial position as at the end of the reporting period;
 - (c) a statement of changes in equity for the reporting period;
 - (d) a statement of cash flows for the reporting period;
 - (e) notes (see paragraph 21);
 - (f) comparative information in respect of the preceding period as specified in paragraphs 34–35; and
 - (g) a statement of financial position as at the beginning of the preceding period when an entity applies an accounting policy retrospectively or makes a retrospective restatement of items in its financial statements, or when it reclassifies items in its financial statements in accordance with paragraphs 36–39.

An entity may use titles for the statements other than those used in this [draft] Standard. For example, an entity may use the title 'balance sheet' instead of 'statement of financial position'.

- 11 The statements described in paragraphs 10(a)–10(d) are referred to as the *primary financial statements*.
- 12 [IAS 1.8] Although this [draft] Standard uses terms such as 'other comprehensive income', 'profit or loss' and 'total comprehensive income', an entity may use other terms to describe the totals, subtotals and line items required by this [draft] Standard as long as the meaning is clear. For example, an entity may use the term 'net income' to describe *profit or loss*.

⁷ The International Accounting Standards Board (Board) has a project on its agenda to revise and update IFRS Practice Statement 1 *Management Commentary*.

- 13 [IAS 1.10A] An entity may present its statement(s) of financial performance as either:
 - (a) a single statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, with profit or loss and other comprehensive income presented in two sections; if this option is chosen, an entity shall present the profit or loss section first followed directly by the other comprehensive income section; or
 - (b) a statement of profit or loss and a separate statement presenting comprehensive income that shall begin with profit or loss; if this option is chosen, the statement of profit or loss shall immediately precede the statement presenting comprehensive income.
- 14 In this [draft] Standard:
 - (a) the profit or loss section described in paragraph 13(a) and the statement of profit or loss described in paragraph 13(b) are referred to as the statement of profit or loss; and
 - (b) the other comprehensive income section described in paragraph 13(a) and the statement presenting comprehensive income described in paragraph 13(b) are referred to as the statement presenting comprehensive income.
- 15 [IAS 1.11] An entity shall present each of the primary financial statements with equal prominence in a complete set of financial statements.

Identification of the financial statements

- 16 [IAS 1.49] An entity shall clearly identify the financial statements and distinguish them from other information in the same published document (see paragraphs B1–B2).
- 17 [IAS 1.50] IFRS Standards apply only to financial statements, and not necessarily to other information provided in an annual report, a regulatory filing, or another document. Therefore, it is important that users of financial statements can distinguish information that is prepared using IFRS Standards from other information that may be useful to users but is not the subject of those requirements.
- 18 [IAS 1.51] An entity shall clearly identify each primary financial statement and the notes. In addition, an entity shall display the following information prominently, and repeat it when necessary for the information provided to be understandable:
 - (a) the name of the reporting entity or other means of identification, and any change in that information from the end of the preceding reporting period;
 - (b) whether the financial statements are of an individual entity or a group of entities;

- (c) the date of the end of the reporting period or the period covered by the financial statements;
- (d) the presentation currency, as defined in IAS 21 The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates; and
- (e) the level of rounding used for the amounts in the financial statements.

General presentation and disclosure requirements

Objective of the financial statements and roles of the primary financial statements and the notes (see paragraphs B3–B4)

- 19 [IAS 1.9] The objective of financial statements is to provide financial information about the reporting entity's assets, liabilities, equity, income and expenses that is useful to users of financial statements in assessing the prospects for future net cash inflows to the entity and in assessing management's stewardship of the entity's economic resources.
- 20 The role of the primary financial statements is to provide a structured and comparable summary of a reporting entity's recognised assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows, which is useful for:
 - (a) obtaining an overview of the entity's assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows;
 - (b) making comparisons between entities, and between reporting periods for the same entity; and
 - (c) identifying items or areas about which users of financial statements may wish to seek additional information in the notes.
- 21 The role of the notes is to:
 - (a) provide further information necessary for users of financial statements to understand the items included in the primary financial statements; and
 - (b) supplement the primary financial statements with other information that is necessary to meet the objective of financial statements.
- 22 An entity shall use the description of the roles of the primary financial statements and the notes in paragraphs 20–21 to determine whether financial information should be included in the primary financial statements or in the notes. However, in determining the location of financial information, descriptions of the roles do not override specific requirements in IFRS Standards on the presentation and disclosure of financial information, for example, the requirements for the presentation of subtotals and line items in paragraphs 60 and 65 of this [draft] Standard.

- An implication of the roles of the primary financial statements and the notes is that the amount of information required in the notes may be different from that in the primary financial statements, namely:
 - to provide the summary of information about the entity's assets, (a) liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows described in paragraph 20, information provided in the primary financial statements is more aggregated than information provided in the notes; and
 - to meet the objective of financial statements, more detailed (b) information about the entity's assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows, including disaggregation of information presented in the primary financial statements, may be required in the notes.
- 24 [IAS 1.31] Some IFRS Standards specify information that is required to be presented in the primary financial statements or disclosed in the notes. An entity need not provide a specific presentation or disclosure required by an IFRS Standard if the information resulting from that presentation or disclosure is not material. This is the case even if the IFRS Standard contains a list of specific requirements or describes them as minimum requirements. An entity shall also consider whether to provide additional disclosures when compliance with the specific requirements in IFRS Standards is insufficient to enable users of financial statements to understand the impact of transactions and other events and conditions on the entity's financial position and financial performance.

Aggregation and disaggregation (see paragraphs B5-B15)

- [IAS 1.29 and IAS 1.30A] An entity shall present in the primary financial statements or disclose in the notes the nature and amount of each material class of assets, liabilities, income or expense, equity or cash flow. To provide this information an entity shall aggregate transactions and other events into the information it discloses in the notes and the line items it presents in the primary financial statements. Unless doing so would override specific aggregation or disaggregation requirements in IFRS Standards, an entity shall apply the principles that (see paragraphs B5–B15):
 - items shall be classified and aggregated on the basis of shared (a) characteristics;
 - (b) items that do not share characteristics shall not be aggregated (see paragraph 27); and
 - (c) aggregation and disaggregation in the financial statements shall not obscure relevant information or reduce the understandability of the information presented or disclosed.
- When presenting information in the primary financial statements or disclosing information in the notes, the description of the items shall faithfully represent the characteristics of those items.

23

25

26

- 27 An entity may aggregate immaterial items that do not share characteristics. However, using a non-descriptive label such as 'other' to describe a group of such items would not faithfully represent those items without additional information. Except as described in paragraph 28, to faithfully represent aggregated items, an entity shall either:
 - (a) aggregate immaterial items with other items that share similar characteristics and can be described in a manner that faithfully represents the characteristics of the aggregated items; or
 - (b) aggregate immaterial items with other items that do not share similar characteristics but which may be described in a way that faithfully represents the dissimilar items.
- 28 If the steps set out in paragraphs 27(a)–27(b) do not lead to descriptions that result in a faithful representation, an entity shall disclose in the notes information about the composition of the aggregated items, for example, by indicating that an aggregated item consists of several unrelated immaterial amounts and by indicating the nature and amount of the largest item in the aggregation.

Offsetting

- 29 [IAS 1.32] An entity shall not offset assets and liabilities or income and expenses, unless required or permitted by an IFRS Standard (see paragraphs B16–B17).
- 30 [IAS 1.33] An entity reports separately both assets and liabilities, and income and expenses. Offsetting in the statement(s) of financial performance or the statement of financial position, except when offsetting reflects the substance of the transaction or other event, detracts from the ability of users of financial statements both to understand the transactions and other events and conditions that have occurred and to assess the entity's future cash flows. Measuring assets net of valuation allowances – for example, obsolescence allowances on inventories and doubtful debts allowances on receivables – is not offsetting.

Frequency of reporting

- [IAS 1.36] An entity shall provide a complete set of financial statements (including comparative information) at least annually. When an entity changes the end of its reporting period and provides financial statements for a period longer or shorter than one year, an entity shall disclose, in addition to the period covered by the financial statements:
 - (a) the reason for using a longer or shorter period; and
 - (b) the fact that amounts included in the financial statements are not entirely comparable.
- 31

[IAS 1.37] Normally, an entity consistently prepares financial statements for a one-year period. However, for practical reasons, some entities prefer to report, for example, for a 52-week period. This [draft] Standard does not preclude this practice.

Consistency of presentation, disclosure and classification

- 33 [IAS 1.45] An entity shall retain the presentation, disclosure and classification of items in the financial statements from one reporting period to the next unless (see paragraph B18):
 - (a) it is apparent, following a significant change in the nature of the entity's operations or a review of its financial statements, that another presentation, disclosure or classification would be more appropriate having regard to the criteria for the selection and application of accounting policies in IAS 8 Basis of Preparation, Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors;⁸ or
 - an IFRS Standard requires a change in presentation, disclosure or (b) classification.

Comparative information

Minimum comparative information (see paragraphs B19-B21)

- 34 [IAS 1.38] Except when IFRS Standards permit or require otherwise, an entity shall provide comparative information in respect of the preceding reporting period for all amounts reported in the current period's financial statements. An entity shall include comparative information for narrative and descriptive information if it is relevant to an understanding of the current period's financial statements.
- [IAS 1.38A] An entity shall present, as a minimum, a current reporting 35 period and preceding period in each of its primary financial statements and in the notes.

Change in accounting policy, retrospective restatement or reclassification

- 36 [IAS 1.40A] An entity shall present a third statement of financial position as at the beginning of the preceding reporting period in addition to the minimum comparative information required in paragraph 35 if:
 - it applies an accounting policy retrospectively, makes a (a) retrospective restatement of items in its financial statements or reclassifies items in its financial statements; and

This Exposure Draft proposes amending the title of IAS 8 to reflect proposed amendments to the 8 text of the Standard.

- (b) the retrospective application, retrospective restatement or the reclassification has a material effect on the information in the statement of financial position at the beginning of the preceding period.
- 37 [IAS 1.40B] In the circumstances described in paragraph 36, an entity shall present three statements of financial position as at:
 - (a) the end of the current reporting period;
 - (b) the end of the preceding period; and
 - (c) the beginning of the preceding period.
- 38 [IAS 1.40C] When an entity is required to present a third statement of financial position in accordance with paragraph 36, it must disclose the information required by paragraphs 40–41 and IAS 8. However, it need not provide the related notes to the opening statement of financial position as at the beginning of the preceding reporting period.
- 39 [IAS 1.40D] The date of that opening statement of financial position shall be as at the beginning of the preceding reporting period regardless of whether an entity's financial statements provide comparative information for earlier periods (as permitted in paragraph B20).
- 40 [IAS 1.41] If an entity changes the presentation, disclosure or classification of items in its financial statements, it shall reclassify comparative amounts unless reclassification is *impracticable*. When an entity reclassifies comparative amounts, it shall disclose (including as at the beginning of the preceding reporting period) (see paragraphs B22–B23):
 - (a) the nature of the reclassification;
 - (b) the amount of each item or class of items that is reclassified; and
 - (c) the reason for the reclassification.
- 41 [IAS 1.42] When it is impracticable to reclassify comparative amounts, an entity shall disclose:
 - (a) the reason for not reclassifying the amounts; and
 - (b) the nature of the adjustments that would have been made if the amounts had been reclassified.

Line items and subtotals

42

[IAS 1.85, 55] This [draft] Standard requires minimum line items and subtotals to be presented in the statement(s) of financial performance and the statement of financial position. An entity shall present additional line items (including by disaggregating required minimum line items), headings and subtotals in the statement(s) of financial performance and the statement of financial position when such presentations are relevant to an understanding of the entity's financial performance or financial position.

- 43 [IAS 1.85A, 55A] When an entity presents additional subtotals in accordance with paragraph 42, those subtotals shall:
 - (a) comprise line items made up of amounts recognised and measured in accordance with IFRS Standards;
 - (b) be presented and labelled in a manner that faithfully represents the line items that constitute the subtotal, making the subtotal clear and understandable;
 - (c) be consistent from period to period, in accordance with paragraph 33; and
 - (d) not be displayed with more prominence than the subtotals and totals required by IFRS Standards.

Statement(s) of financial performance

Statement of profit or loss

44 [IAS 1.88] An entity shall recognise all items of income and expense in a reporting period in the statement of profit or loss unless an IFRS Standard requires or permits otherwise (see paragraphs 74–81).

Categories included in the statement of profit or loss

- 45
- An entity shall classify income and expenses included in profit or loss into the following categories:
 - (a) operating (see paragraph 46);
 - (b) investing (see paragraphs 47–48);
 - (c) financing (see paragraphs 49–52);
 - (d) integral associates and joint ventures (see paragraph 53);
 - (e) income tax (see paragraph 54); and
 - (f) discontinued operations (see paragraph 55).

Operating

46

The operating category includes information about income and expenses from an entity's main business activities. An entity shall classify in the operating category all income and expenses included in profit or loss that are not classified in:

- (a) investing;
- (b) financing;
- (c) integral associates and joint ventures;
- (d) income tax; or
- (e) discontinued operations.

Investing

47

The objective of the investing category is to communicate information about returns from investments that are generated individually and largely independently of other resources held by an entity. Except as required by paragraph 48, an entity shall classify in the investing category:

- (a) *income and expenses from investments*, including from non-integral associates and joint ventures (see paragraphs B32–B33).
- (b) incremental expenses incurred generating income and expenses from investments. Incremental expenses are expenses that the entity would not have incurred had the investments giving rise to the income and expenses from investments not been made.
- 48 An entity shall not classify in the investing category income and expenses specified in paragraphs 47(a)–47(b) generated in the course of its main business activities. Such income and expenses are instead classified in the operating category. An entity shall not classify income and expenses from non-integral associates and joint ventures in the operating category.

Financing

- 49 The objective of the financing category is to communicate information about income and expenses from assets and liabilities related to an entity's financing. Except as required by paragraphs 51–52, an entity shall classify in the financing category:
 - (a) income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents (see paragraph B34);
 - (b) income and expenses on liabilities arising from *financing activities* (see paragraphs B35–B36); and
 - (c) interest income and expenses on other liabilities (see paragraph B37).
- 50 Financing activities are those involving the receipt or use of a resource from a provider of finance with the expectation that:
 - (a) the resource will be returned to the provider of finance; and
 - (b) the provider of finance will be compensated through the payment of a finance charge that is dependent on both the amount of the credit and its duration.
- 51 If an entity provides financing to customers as a main business activity, it shall make an accounting policy choice to not classify in the financing category either (see paragraphs B28–B29):
 - (a) income and expenses from financing activities, and from cash and cash equivalents, that relate to the provision of financing to customers; or
 - (b) all income and expenses from financing activities and all income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents.

Such income and expenses are instead classified in the operating category.

© IFRS Foundation

- 52 An entity also excludes the following income and expenses from the financing category and classifies them in the operating category:
 - (a) income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents if the entity, in the course of its main business activities, invests in financial assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of other resources held by the entity (see paragraph B30);
 - (b) income and expenses on liabilities arising from issued investment contracts with participation features recognised applying IFRS 9 Financial Instruments: and
 - (c) insurance finance income and expenses included in profit or loss applying IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts.

Other categories

- 53 An entity shall classify in the integral associates and joint ventures category income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures (see paragraph B38).
- 54 An entity shall classify in the income tax category income tax expense or income included in profit or loss applying IAS 12 Income Taxes.
- 55 An entity shall classify in the discontinued operations category the single amount for the total of discontinued operations required by IFRS 5 Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations.

Classification of foreign exchange differences and of fair value gains and losses on derivatives and hedging instruments

- 56 An entity shall classify foreign exchange differences included in profit or loss applying IAS 21 in the same category of the statement of profit or loss as the income and expenses from the items that gave rise to the foreign exchange differences (see paragraph B39).
- 57 An entity shall classify gains and losses on financial instruments designated as hedging instruments applying IAS 39 Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement or IFRS 9:
 - in the operating category, if the instrument is used to manage risks (a) affecting income or expenses classified in the operating categoryexcept when doing so would require the grossing up of gains and losses (see paragraphs B41-B42);
 - (b) in the financing category, if the instrument is used to manage risks affecting income or expenses classified in the financing categoryexcept when doing so would require the grossing up of gains and losses; and
 - in the investing category: (C)
 - (i) if the instrument is used to manage risks affecting income and expenses classified in the investing category; or

- (ii) in all other cases including in the circumstances set out in (a) and (b) involving the grossing up of gains and losses.
- 58 An entity also applies the requirements of paragraph 57 to derivatives used to manage risks if those derivatives are not designated as hedging instruments applying IAS 39 and IFRS 9 except when doing so would involve undue cost or effort. In which case an entity shall classify all gains and losses on the derivative in the investing category.
- 59 Gains and losses on derivatives that are not used to manage risks are classified in the investing category except when those derivatives are used in the course of the entity's main business activities applying paragraph 48. When derivatives that are not used to manage risks are used in the course of an entity's main business activities the gains and losses are classified in the operating category.

Totals and subtotals presented in the statement of profit or loss

- 60 [IAS 1.81A partial] Subject to paragraph 64, an entity shall present the following totals or subtotals in the statement of profit or loss:
 - (a) operating profit or loss;
 - (b) operating profit or loss and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures (see paragraph 53);
 - (c) profit or loss before financing and income tax (see paragraphs 63–64); and
 - (d) profit or loss.
- 61 An entity shall include in operating profit or loss all income and expenses classified in the operating category.
- 62 If an entity has no integral associates and joint ventures, it is not required to present the subtotal required by paragraph 60(b) for operating profit or loss and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures.
- 63 An entity shall include in profit or loss before financing and income tax:
 - (a) operating profit or loss;
 - (b) income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures (see paragraphs 53 and B38); and
 - (c) income and expenses classified in the investing category (see paragraphs 47 and B32–B33).
- 64 An entity shall not present the subtotal profit or loss before financing and income tax if, applying paragraph 51, it classifies all income and expenses from financing activities and all income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents in the operating category. This applies even when such an entity presents interest income or expense on other liabilities in the financing category applying paragraph 49(c).

Line items to be presented in the statement of profit or loss

- [IAS 1.82] In addition to items required by other IFRS Standards, an entity shall present in the statement of profit or loss line items for (see paragraphs B15 and B44):
 - (a) amounts required by this [draft] Standard, which are:
 - (i) revenue, presenting separately the line items described in paragraphs 65(b)(i) and 65(c)(i);
 - (ii) income or expenses from financing activities (see paragraph 49(b));
 - (iii) share of the profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures classified in accordance with paragraph 20D of IFRS 12 Disclosure of Interests in Other Entities;
 - (iv) share of the profit or loss of non-integral associates and joint ventures classified in accordance with paragraph 20D of IFRS 12;
 - (v) income tax expense;
 - (vi) a single amount for the total of discontinued operations (see IFRS 5); and
 - (vii) cost of sales (see paragraph 71);
 - (b) amounts related to the requirements of IFRS 9, which are:
 - (i) interest revenue calculated using the effective interest method;
 - (ii) impairment losses (including reversals of impairment losses or impairment gains) determined in accordance with Section 5.5 of IFRS 9;
 - (iii) gains and losses arising from the derecognition of financial assets measured at amortised cost;
 - (iv) if a financial asset is reclassified out of the amortised cost measurement category so that it is measured at fair value through profit or loss, any gain or loss arising from a difference between the previous amortised cost of the financial asset and its fair value at the reclassification date (as defined in IFRS 9); and
 - (v) if a financial asset is reclassified out of the fair value through other comprehensive income measurement category so that it is measured at fair value through profit or loss, any cumulative gain or loss previously recognised in other comprehensive income that is reclassified to profit or loss; and

28

- (c) amounts related to the requirements of IFRS 17, which are:
 - (i) insurance revenue;
 - (ii) insurance service expenses from contracts issued within the scope of IFRS 17;
 - (iii) income or expenses from reinsurance contracts held;
 - (iv) insurance finance income or expenses from contracts issued within the scope of IFRS 17; and
 - (v) finance income or expenses from reinsurance contracts held.

[IAS 1.86] Paragraphs 60 and 73 require totals and subtotals and paragraphs 65 and 75 require minimum line items to be presented in the statement(s) of financial performance. To determine whether additional totals, subtotals, or line items are required to be presented in the statement(s) of financial performance applying paragraph 42, an entity shall consider factors including materiality and characteristics such as the nature and function of the items of income and expense. An entity shall not offset income and expense items unless the criteria in paragraph 29 are met.

- 67 [IAS 1.81B partial] An entity shall present an allocation of profit or loss for the reporting period attributable to:
 - (a) non-controlling interests; and
 - (b) holders of claims against the parent classified as equity.

Analysis of expenses classified in the operating category

- 68 [IAS 1.99] An entity shall present in the operating category of the statement of profit or loss an analysis of expenses using a classification based on either their nature – the nature of expense method – or their function within the entity – the function of expense method. The entity shall present the analysis using the method that provides the most useful information to users of their financial statements (see paragraphs B45–B47).
- 69 The nature of expense method provides information about operating expenses arising from the inputs that are consumed to accomplish an entity's activities – such as information about expenses related to materials (raw materials, employees (employee benefits), equipment (depreciation) or intangible assets (amortisation))—without reference to how expenses are allocated to functions within the business.
- 70 The function of expense method allocates and combines operating expenses according to the activity to which the item relates. For example, cost of sales is a functional line item that combines expenses that relate to an entity's production or other revenue generating activities such as: raw materials, employee benefit expense, depreciation or amortisation.
- 71 An entity applying the function of expense method shall present its cost of sales separately from other expenses.

© IFRS Foundation

72 [IAS 1.104] An entity presenting an analysis of expenses classified in the operating category using the function of expense method shall also disclose in a single note an analysis of its total operating expenses using the nature of expense method (see paragraph B48).

Statement presenting comprehensive income

- 73 [IAS 1.81A partial] An entity shall present in the statement presenting comprehensive income totals for:
 - (a) profit or loss;
 - (b) total other comprehensive income; and
 - (c) comprehensive income, being the total of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

Other comprehensive income (see paragraphs B49–B52)

- 74 [IAS 1.82A partial] An entity shall classify income and expenses included in the statement presenting comprehensive income in the following categories:
 - (a) remeasurements permanently reported outside profit or loss; and
 - (b) income and expenses to be included in profit or loss in the future when specific conditions are met.
- 75 [IAS 1.82A partial] An entity shall, in each of the categories of the statement presenting comprehensive income, present line items for:
 - (a) the share of other comprehensive income of associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method, presenting separately:
 - (i) integral associates and joint ventures; and
 - (ii) non-integral associates and joint ventures; and
 - (b) other items of other comprehensive income classified by their nature.
- 76 [IAS 1.81B partial] An entity shall present an allocation of comprehensive income for the reporting period attributable to:
 - (a) non-controlling interests; and
 - (b) holders of claims against the parent classified as equity.
- 77 [IAS 1.92] An entity shall present in the statement presenting comprehensive income or disclose in the notes *reclassification adjustments* relating to components of other comprehensive income (see paragraphs B51–B52).

- 78 [IAS 1.93] Other IFRS Standards specify whether and when amounts previously included in other comprehensive income are reclassified to profit or loss. Such reclassifications are referred to in this [draft] Standard as reclassification adjustments. A reclassification adjustment is included with the related component of other comprehensive income in the period that the adjustment is reclassified to profit or loss. These amounts may have been included in other comprehensive income as unrealised gains in the current or previous periods. Those unrealised gains must be deducted from other comprehensive income in the period in which the realised gains are reclassified to profit or loss to avoid including them in *total comprehensive income* twice.
- 79 [IAS 1.94] An entity disclosing reclassification adjustments in the notes shall present in the statement presenting comprehensive income the items of other comprehensive income after any related reclassification adjustments.
- 80 [IAS 1.90] An entity shall either disclose in the notes or present in the statement presenting comprehensive income the amount of income tax relating to each item of other comprehensive income, including reclassification adjustments.
- 81 [IAS 1.91] An entity may present items of other comprehensive income either:
 - (a) net of related tax effects; or
 - (b) before related tax effects with one amount shown for the aggregate amount of income tax relating to those items.

If an entity elects alternative (b), it shall allocate the tax between remeasurements permanently reported outside profit or loss and income and expenses to be included in profit or loss in the future when specific conditions are met.

Statement of financial position

Line items to be presented in the statement of financial position

- 82 [IAS 1.54] In addition to items required by other IFRS Standards, an entity shall present in the statement of financial position line items for (see paragraphs B12–B14):
 - (a) property, plant and equipment;
 - (b) investment property;
 - (c) intangible assets;
 - (d) goodwill;
 - (e) financial assets (excluding amounts shown under (g), (h), (k) and (l));

- (f) groups⁹ of contracts within the scope of IFRS 17 that are assets, disaggregated as required by paragraph 78 of IFRS 17;
- (g) investments in integral associates and joint ventures;
- (h) investments in non-integral associates and joint ventures;
- (i) biological assets within the scope of IAS 41 Agriculture;
- (j) inventories;
- (k) trade and other receivables;
- (l) cash and cash equivalents;
- (m) the total of assets classified as held for sale and assets included in disposal groups classified as held for sale in accordance with IFRS 5;
- (n) trade and other payables;
- (o) provisions;
- (p) financial liabilities (excluding amounts shown under (n) and (o));
- (q) groups¹⁰ of contracts within the scope of IFRS 17 that are liabilities, disaggregated as required by paragraph 78 of IFRS 17;
- (r) liabilities and assets for current tax, as defined in IAS 12;
- (s) deferred tax liabilities and deferred tax assets, as defined in IAS 12;
- (t) liabilities included in disposal groups classified as held for sale in accordance with IFRS 5;
- (u) non-controlling interests, presented within equity; and
- (v) issued capital and reserves attributable to holders of claims against the parent classified as equity.
- [IAS 1.57] This [draft] Standard does not prescribe the order or format in which an entity presents items in the statement of financial position. Paragraph 82 simply lists items that are sufficiently different in nature or function to warrant separate presentation in the statement of financial position. In addition:
 - (a) applying paragraph 42, line items are included when the size, nature or function of an item or aggregation of similar items is such that separate presentation is relevant to an understanding of the entity's financial position; and
 - (b) the descriptions used and the ordering of items or aggregation of similar items may be amended according to the nature of the entity and its transactions, to provide information that is relevant to an understanding of the entity's financial position. For example, a

⁹ Exposure Draft ED/2019/4 *Amendments to* IFRS 17 proposes amending this paragraph to change groups of contracts to portfolios of contracts.

¹⁰ Exposure Draft ED/2019/4 *Amendments to* IFRS 17 proposes amending this paragraph to change groups of contracts to portfolios of contracts.

financial institution may amend the descriptions in paragraph 82 to provide information that is relevant to the operations of a financial institution.

Classification of assets and liabilities as current or noncurrent

- 84 [IAS 1.60] An entity shall present current and non-current assets, and current and non-current liabilities, as separate classifications in its statement of financial position in accordance with paragraphs 87–88 except when a presentation based on liquidity provides information that faithfully represents those assets and liabilities and is more relevant. When that exception applies, an entity shall present all assets and liabilities in order of liquidity (see paragraphs B53–B56).
- 85 [IAS 1.61] Whichever method of presentation is adopted, an entity shall disclose the amount expected to be recovered or settled after more than twelve months for each asset and liability line item that combines amounts expected to be recovered or settled:
 - (a) no more than twelve months after the reporting period; and
 - (b) more than twelve months after the period.
- 86 [IAS 1.56] When an entity presents current and non-current assets, and current and non-current liabilities, as separate classifications in its statement of financial position, it shall not classify deferred tax assets (liabilities) as current assets (liabilities).

Current assets

- 87 [IAS 1.66] An entity shall classify an asset as current when (see paragraphs B57–B58):
 - (a) it expects to realise the asset, or intends to sell or consume it, in its normal operating cycle;
 - (b) it holds the asset primarily for the purpose of trading;
 - (c) it expects to realise the asset within twelve months after the reporting period; or
 - (d) the asset is cash or a cash equivalent (as defined in IAS 7) unless the asset is restricted from being exchanged or used to settle a liability for at least twelve months after the period.

An entity shall classify all other assets as non-current.

Current liabilities11

- [IAS 1.69] An entity shall classify a liability as current when (see paragraphs B59–B65):
 - (a) it expects to settle the liability in its normal operating cycle;
 - (b) it holds the liability primarily for the purpose of trading;
 - (c) the liability is due to be settled within twelve months after the reporting period; or
 - (d) it does not have an unconditional right to defer settlement of the liability for at least twelve months after the period (see paragraph B62). Terms of a liability that could, at the option of the counterparty, result in its settlement by the issue of equity instruments do not affect its classification.

An entity shall classify all other liabilities as non-current.

Statement of changes in equity

Information to be presented in the statement of changes in equity

89

[IAS 1.106] An entity shall present a statement of changes in equity as required by paragraph 10. The statement of changes in equity includes the following information:

- (a) total comprehensive income for the reporting period, showing separately the total amounts attributable to holders of claims against the parent classified as equity and to non-controlling interests;
- (b) for each component of equity, the effects of retrospective application or retrospective restatement recognised in accordance with IAS 8; and
- (c) for each component of equity, a reconciliation between the carrying amount at the beginning and the end of the period, separately (as a minimum) presenting changes resulting from:
 - (i) profit or loss;
 - (ii) other comprehensive income; and
 - (iii) transactions with holders of claims classified as equity in their capacity as holders of claims classified as equity, showing separately contributions by and distributions to holders of claims classified as equity and changes in claims classified as equity against subsidiaries that do not result in a loss of control.

¹¹ In Quarter 1 of 2020, the Board expects to issue amendments to this section based on proposals published in Exposure Draft *Classification of Liabilities* ED/2015/1 to amend paragraphs 69–76 of IAS 1.

90 [IAS 1.110] IAS 8 requires retrospective adjustments to effect changes in accounting policies, to the extent practicable, except when the transition provisions in another IFRS Standard require otherwise. IAS 8 also requires restatements to correct errors to be made retrospectively, to the extent practicable. Retrospective adjustments and retrospective restatements are not changes in equity, but they are adjustments to the opening balance of retained earnings, except when an IFRS Standard requires retrospective adjustment of another component of equity. Paragraph 89(b) requires presentation in the statement of changes in equity of the total adjustment to each component of equity resulting from changes in accounting policies and, separately, from corrections of errors. These adjustments are presented for each prior reporting period and the beginning of the period.

Information to be presented in the statement of changes in equity or disclosed in the notes

- 91 [IAS 1.106A] For each component of equity an entity shall either present in the statement of changes in equity or disclose in the notes an analysis of other comprehensive income by item (see paragraph 89(c)(ii)).
- 92 [IAS 1.107] An entity shall either present in the statement of changes in equity or disclose in the notes the amount of dividends recognised as distributions to holders of claims classified as equity during the reporting period, and the related amount of dividends per share.
- 93 [IAS 1.108] In paragraph 89, the components of equity include, for example, each class of contributed equity, the accumulated balance of each class of other comprehensive income and retained earnings.
- 94 [IAS 1.109] Changes in an entity's equity between the beginning and the end of the reporting period reflect the increase or decrease in its net assets during the period. Except for changes resulting from transactions with holders of claims classified as equity in their capacity as holders of claims classified as equity (such as equity contributions, reacquisitions of the entity's own equity instruments and dividends) and transaction costs directly related to such transactions, the overall change in equity during a period represents the total amount of income and expense, including gains and losses, generated by the entity's activities during that period.

Statement of cash flows

95 [IAS 1.111] Cash flow information provides users with a basis to assess the ability of the entity to generate cash and cash equivalents and the needs of the entity to utilise those cash flows. IAS 7 sets out requirements for the presentation and disclosure of cash flow information.
Notes

96

Structure

[IAS 1.112] An entity shall disclose in the notes:

- (a) information about the basis of preparation of the financial statements (see paragraphs 6K–6N of IAS 8) and the specific accounting policies used (see paragraphs 27A–27G of IAS 8);
- (b) information required by IFRS Standards that is not presented in the primary financial statements; and
- (c) information that is not presented in the primary financial statements, but is relevant to an understanding of any of them.
- 97 [IAS 1.113] An entity shall, as far as practicable, present notes in a systematic manner. In determining a systematic manner, the entity shall consider the effect on the understandability and comparability of its financial statements. An entity shall cross-reference each item in the primary financial statements to any related information in the notes (see paragraph B66).
- 98 [IAS 1.116] An entity may disclose notes providing information about the basis of preparation of the financial statements and specific accounting policies as a separate section of the financial statements.
- 99 [IAS 1.138] An entity shall disclose in the notes the following, if not disclosed elsewhere in information published with the financial statements:
 - (a) the domicile and legal form of the entity, its country of incorporation and the address of its registered office (or principal place of business, if different from the registered office);
 - (b) a description of the nature of the entity's operations and its main business activities;
 - (c) the name of the parent and the ultimate parent of the group; and
 - (d) if it is a limited life entity, information regarding the length of its life.

Unusual income and expenses

- 100 Unusual income and expenses are income and expenses with limited predictive value. Income and expenses have limited predictive value when it is reasonable to expect that income or expenses that are similar in type and amount will not arise for several future annual reporting periods.
- 101 An entity shall, in a single note that includes all unusual income and expenses, disclose (see paragraphs B67–B75):
 - (a) the amount of each item of unusual income or expense recognised in the reporting period;

36

- (b) a narrative description of the transactions or other events that gave rise to that item and why income or expenses that are similar in type and amount are not expected to arise for several future annual financial reporting periods;
- (c) the line item(s) in the statement(s) of financial performance in which each item of unusual income or expense is included; and
- (d) an analysis of the included expenses using the nature of expense method, when an entity presents an analysis of expenses in the statement of profit or loss using the function of expense method.
- 102 Income and expenses from the recurring remeasurement of items measured at a current value are expected to change from period to period. They would not normally be classified as unusual income and expenses (see paragraph B72).

Management performance measures

- 103 *Management performance measures* are subtotals of income and expenses that (see paragraphs B76–B81):
 - (a) are used in public communications outside financial statements;
 - (b) complement totals or subtotals specified by IFRS Standards; and
 - (c) communicate to users of financial statements management's view of an aspect of an entity's financial performance.
- 104 Subtotals specified by IFRS Standards that are not management performance measures include:
 - (a) a total or subtotal required by paragraphs 60 and 73;
 - (b) gross profit or loss (revenue less cost of sales) and similar subtotals (see paragraph B78);
 - (c) operating profit or loss before depreciation and amortisation;
 - (d) profit or loss from continuing operations; and
 - (e) profit or loss before income tax.
- 105 Management performance measures shall:
 - (a) faithfully represent aspects of the financial performance of the entity to users of financial statements; and
 - (b) be described in a clear and understandable manner that does not mislead users.
- 106 An entity shall disclose information about any management performance measures in a single note to the financial statements. That note shall include a statement that the management performance measures provide management's view of an aspect of the entity's financial performance and are not necessarily comparable with measures sharing similar descriptions

provided by other entities. In addition, for each management performance measure an entity shall disclose in the notes (see paragraphs B82–B85):

- (a) a description of why the management performance measure communicates management's view of performance, including an explanation of:
 - (i) how the management performance measure is calculated; and
 - (ii) how the measure provides useful information about the entity's performance;
- (b) a reconciliation between the management performance measure and the most directly comparable subtotal or total included in paragraph 104;
- (c) the income tax effect and the effect on non-controlling interests for each item disclosed in the reconciliation required by paragraph 106(b); and
- (d) how the entity determined the income tax effect required by paragraph 106(c).
- 107 An entity shall determine the income tax effect required by paragraph 106(c) on the basis of a reasonable pro rata allocation of the current and deferred tax of the entity in the tax jurisdiction(s) concerned or by another method that achieves a more appropriate allocation in the circumstances.
- 108 If an entity changes the calculation of its management performance measures, introduces a new management performance measure or removes a previously disclosed management performance measure from its financial statements, it shall:
 - (a) disclose sufficient explanation for users of financial statements to understand the change, addition or removal and its effects;
 - (b) disclose the reasons for the change, addition or removal; and
 - (c) restate its comparative information, including in the required note disclosures, to reflect the change, addition or removal.
- 109 A subtotal included in the statement(s) of financial performance applying paragraph 42 may be a management performance measure (see paragraph B81).
- 110 An entity shall not use columns to present management performance measures in the statement(s) of financial performance.

Capital

111 [IAS 1.134] An entity shall disclose in the notes information that enables users of its financial statements to evaluate the entity's objectives, policies and processes for managing capital.

- 112 [IAS 1.135] To comply with paragraph 111, the entity discloses in the notes the following:
 - (a) qualitative information about its objectives, policies and processes for managing capital, including:
 - (i) a description of what it manages as capital;
 - when an entity is subject to externally imposed capital requirements, the nature of those requirements and how those requirements are incorporated into the management of capital; and
 - (iii) how it is meeting its objectives for managing capital.
 - (b) summary quantitative data about what it manages as capital. Some entities regard some financial liabilities (eg some forms of subordinated debt) as part of capital. Other entities regard capital as excluding some components of equity (eg components arising from cash flow hedges).
 - (c) any changes in (a) and (b) from the previous reporting period.
 - (d) whether during the period it complied with any externally imposed capital requirements to which it is subject.
 - (e) when the entity has not complied with such externally imposed capital requirements, the consequences of such non-compliance.

The entity bases these note disclosures on the information provided internally to key management personnel.

113 [IAS 1.136] An entity may manage capital in a number of ways and be subject to a number of different capital requirements. For example, a conglomerate may include entities that undertake insurance activities and banking activities and those entities may operate in several jurisdictions. When an aggregate disclosure of capital requirements and how capital is managed would not provide useful information or distorts a financial statement user's understanding of an entity's capital resources, the entity shall disclose separate information for each capital requirement to which the entity is subject.

Other disclosures

- 114 [IAS 1.79] An entity shall either disclose in the notes or present in the statement of financial position or the statement of changes in equity, the following:
 - (a) for each class of share capital:
 - (i) the number of shares authorised;
 - the number of shares issued and fully paid, and issued but not fully paid;
 - (iii) par value per share, or that the shares have no par value;

© IFRS Foundation

- (iv) a reconciliation of the number of shares outstanding at the beginning and at the end of the reporting period;
- (v) the rights, preferences and restrictions attaching to that class including restrictions on the distribution of dividends and the repayment of capital;
- (vi) shares in the entity held by the entity or by its subsidiaries or associates; and
- (vii) shares reserved for issue under options and contracts for the sale of shares, including terms and amounts; and
- (b) a description of the nature and purpose of each reserve within equity.
- 115 [IAS 1.80] An entity without share capital, such as a partnership or trust, shall disclose information equivalent to that required by paragraph 114(a), showing changes during the reporting period in each category of equity interest, and the rights, preferences and restrictions attaching to each category of equity interest.
- 116 [IAS 1.137] An entity shall disclose in the notes:
 - (a) the amount of dividends proposed or declared before the financial statements were authorised for issue but not recognised as a distribution to holders of claims classified as equity during the reporting period, and the related amount per share; and
 - (b) the amount of any cumulative preference dividends not recognised.

Effective date and transition

- 117 An entity shall apply this [draft] Standard for annual reporting periods beginning on or after [18–24 months from the date of publication]. Earlier application is permitted. If an entity applies this [draft] Standard for an earlier period, it shall disclose that fact in the notes.
- 118 In the first year of application of this [draft] Standard an entity shall present each of the headings and subtotals required by paragraphs 60–64 of this [draft] Standard in condensed financial statements provided in interim financial reports, despite the requirements in paragraph 10 of IAS 34. An entity shall apply the requirements in paragraph 10 of IAS 34 for condensed financial statements after its first set of annual financial statements prepared in accordance with this [draft] Standard has been issued.
- 119 This [draft] Standard shall be applied retrospectively in accordance with IAS 8.

Withdrawal of IAS 1

120 This [draft] Standard supersedes IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements.

Appendix A Defined terms

This appendix is an integral part of the [draft] IFRS Standard.

aggregation	The adding together of assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses or cash flows that share characteristics and are included in the same classification.		
classification	The sorting of assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows on the basis of shared characteristics.		
disaggregation	The separation of an item or group of items into component parts.		
financing activities	Activities involving the receipt or use of a resource from a provider of finance with the expectation that:		
	(a)	the resource will be returned to the provider of finance; and	
	(b)	the provider of finance will be compensated through the payment of a finance charge that is dependent on both the amount of the credit and its duration.	
general purpose financial statements [IAS 1.7]		cial reports that provide information about a reporting 's assets, liabilities, equity, income and expenses.	
income and expenses from investments	Income and expenses from assets except for income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents that generate a return individually and largely independently of other resources held by an entity.		
	by an	entity.	
IFRS Standards [IAS 1.7]	IFRS S	tandards are Standards and Interpretations issued by the ational Accounting Standards Board (Board). They	
	IFRS S Intern	tandards are Standards and Interpretations issued by the ational Accounting Standards Board (Board). They	
	IFRS S Intern compr	tandards are Standards and Interpretations issued by the ational Accounting Standards Board (Board). They rise:	
	IFRS S Intern compr (a)	tandards are Standards and Interpretations issued by the ational Accounting Standards Board (Board). They rise: International Financial Reporting Standards;	
	IFRS S Intern compr (a) (b)	tandards are Standards and Interpretations issued by the ational Accounting Standards Board (Board). They rise: International Financial Reporting Standards; International Accounting Standards;	
	IFRS S Intern compr (a) (b) (c) (d) Applyi	tandards are Standards and Interpretations issued by the ational Accounting Standards Board (Board). They rise: International Financial Reporting Standards; International Accounting Standards; IFRIC Interpretations; and	

© IFRS Foundation

	. ,	re used in public communications outside financial tatements;			
		omplement totals or subtotals specified by IFRS tandards; and			
	n	ommunicate to users of financial statements nanagement's view of an aspect of an entity's financial erformance.			
notes [IAS 1.7]	Information in financial statements provided in addition to that presented in the primary financial statements.				
other comprehensive income [IAS 1.7]	Items of income and expense (including reclassification adjustments) that are recognised outside profit or loss as required or permitted by other IFRS Standards.				
primary financial statements	The statement(s) of financial performance, the statement of financial position, the statement of changes in equity and the statement of cash flows.				
profit or loss [IAS 1.7]	The total of income less expenses included in the statement of profit or loss.				
reclassification adjustments [IAS 1.7]	Amounts reclassified to profit or loss in the current reporting period that were included in other comprehensive income in the current or previous periods.				
total comprehensive income [IAS 1.7]	The change in equity during a reporting period resulting from transactions and other events, other than those changes resulting from transactions with holders of claims classified as equity in their capacity as holders of claims classified as equity.				
unusual income and expenses	Income and expenses with limited predictive value. Income and expenses have limited predictive value when it is reasonable to expect that income or expenses that are similar in type and amount will not arise for several future annual reporting periods.				
Terms defined in other Standards and used in this [draft] Standard with the same meaning					
cash [IAS 7 Statement of Cash Flows]	Cash on I	hand and demand deposits.			
cash equivalents [IAS 7]		m, highly liquid investments that are readily ble to known amounts of cash and which are subject to hificant risk of changes in value.			

derivativeA financial instrument or other contract within the scope of[IFRS 9 FinancialIFRS 9 with all three of the following characteristics:Instruments]If the scope of the following characteristics:

© IFRS Foundation

	(a)	specifie commo or rates provide variable	the changes in response to the change in a d interest rate, financial instrument price, dity price, foreign exchange rate, index of prices s, credit rating or credit index, or other variable, d in the case of a non-financial variable that the e is not specific to a party to the contract mes called the 'underlying').	
	(b)	investn other ty	ires no initial net investment or an initial net nent that is smaller than would be required for ypes of contracts that would be expected to have ar response to changes in market factors.	
	(c)	it is set	tled at a future date.	
financial instrument [IAS 32 Financial Instruments: Presentation]	-	contract that gives rise to a financial asset of one entity a financial liability or equity instrument of another entity.		
financial asset	Any as	set that	is:	
[IAS 32]	(a)	cash;		
	(b)	an equity instrument of another entity;		
	(c)	a contractual right:		
		()	to receive cash or another financial asset from another entity; or	
		()	to exchange financial assets or financial liabilities with another entity under conditions that are potentially favourable to the entity; or	
	(d)	a contract that will or may be settled in the entity's own equity instruments and is:		
			a non-derivative for which the entity is or may be obliged to receive a variable number of the entity's own equity instruments; or	
			a derivative that will or may be settled other than by the exchange of a fixed amount of cash	

than by the exchange of a fixed amount of cash or another financial asset for a fixed number of the entity's own equity instruments. For this purpose the entity's own equity instruments do not include puttable financial instruments classified as equity instruments in accordance with paragraphs 16A–16B of IAS 32, instruments that impose on the entity an obligation to deliver

to another party a pro rata share of the net assets of the entity only on liquidation and are classified as equity instruments in accordance with paragraphs 16C–16D of IAS 32, or instruments that are contracts for the future receipt or delivery of the entity's own equity instruments.

Any liability that is:

- (a) a contractual obligation:
 - (i) to deliver cash or another financial asset to another entity; or
 - to exchange financial assets or financial liabilities with another entity under conditions that are potentially unfavourable to the entity; or
- (b) a contract that will or may be settled in the entity's own equity instruments and is:
 - a non-derivative for which the entity is or may be obliged to deliver a variable number of the entity's own equity instruments.
 - (ii) a derivative that will or may be settled other than by the exchange of a fixed amount of cash or another financial asset for a fixed number of the entity's own equity instruments. For this purpose, rights, options or warrants to acquire a fixed number of the entity's own equity instruments for a fixed amount of any currency are equity instruments if the entity offers the rights, options or warrants pro rata to all of its existing owners of the same class of its own nonderivative equity instruments. Also, for these purposes the entity's own equity instruments do not include puttable financial instruments that are classified as equity instruments in accordance with paragraphs 16A-16B of IAS 32, instruments that impose on the entity an obligation to deliver to another party a pro rata share of the net assets of the entity only on liquidation and are classified as equity instruments in accordance with paragraphs 16C-16D of IAS 32, or instruments that are contracts for the future receipt or delivery of the entity's own equity instruments.

financial liability [IAS 32]

integral associates and joint ventures [IFRS 12 Disclosure of Interests in Other Entities]

material [IAS 1.7]

to IAS 8 Basis of

non-controlling

and Errors]

interest

[Proposed to move

Policies, Changes in

Accounting Estimates

Associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method that are integral to the main business activities of an entity and hence do not generate a return individually and largely independently of the other assets of the entity (see paragraphs 20A and 20D of IFRS 12).

Information is material if omitting, misstating or obscuring it could reasonably be expected to influence decisions that the primary users of general purpose financial statements make on Preparation, Accounting the basis of those financial statements, which provide financial information about a specific reporting entity.

> Equity in a subsidiary not attributable, directly or indirectly, to a parent.

[IFRS 10 Consolidated Financial Statements] non-integral

associates and joint ventures [IFRS 12]

Associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method that are not integral to the main business activities of an entity and hence generate a return individually and largely independently of the other assets of the entity (see paragraphs 20A and 20D of IFRS 12).

Appendix B Application guidance

This appendix is an integral part of the [draft] IFRS Standard. It describes the application of paragraphs [1-120] and has the same authority as the other parts of the [draft] IFRS Standard.

Identification of the financial statements

- B1 [IAS 1.52] An entity meets the requirements in paragraph 16 by providing appropriate headings for pages, statements, notes, columns and the like. Judgement is required in determining the best way of providing such information. For example, when an entity provides the financial statements electronically, separate pages are not always used; an entity then provides the above items to ensure that the information included in the financial statements can be understood.
- B2 [IAS 1.53] An entity often makes financial statements more understandable by providing information in thousands or millions of units of the presentation currency. This is acceptable as long as the entity discloses the level of rounding and does not omit *material* information.

General presentation and disclosure requirements

Objective and roles of the primary financial statements and the notes

- B3 Applying paragraph 21(a), an entity provides in the notes further information necessary for users of financial statements to understand the items included in the *primary financial statements*. Examples of such information include:
 - (a) *disaggregation* of the line items presented in primary financial statements;
 - (b) descriptions of the nature of the items included in the primary financial statements; and
 - (c) information about the methods, assumptions and judgements used in recognising and measuring the items included in the primary financial statements.
- B4 Applying paragraph 21(b), an entity supplements the primary financial statements with other information that is necessary to meet the objective of financial statements. Examples of such supplementary information include:
 - (a) information about the nature and extent of an entity's unrecognised assets, liabilities, equity, income and expenses (the elements of the financial statements); and
 - (b) information about an entity's exposure to various types of risks, such as market risk or credit risk, arising from both recognised and unrecognised elements of the financial statements.

Aggregation and disaggregation

- Financial statements result from entities processing large numbers of transactions and other events. These transactions and other events give rise to assets, liabilities, equity, income and expenses. Information about an entity's total assets, total liabilities, total equity, total income and total expenses provides some information about the financial position and financial performance of an entity. However, that information is likely to be too summarised to be useful on its own because it combines items that may have different characteristics. Disaggregated information about the elements of the financial statements arising from individual transactions or other events provides more detailed information. However, if its volume and the amount of detail make it difficult to understand, then the information about individual transactions and other events may not provide useful information about the financial position or financial performance of an entity. Consequently, an entity applies judgement about the amount of detail required to provide useful information to users of financial statements.
- B6 To determine the line items presented in the primary financial statements or the items disclosed in the notes, an entity shall apply the principles of *aggregation* and disaggregation described in paragraph 25 to identify items that share characteristics. In applying the principles of aggregation an entity shall:
 - (a) identify the assets, liabilities, equity, income and expenses that arise from individual transactions or other events;
 - (b) classify assets, liabilities, equity, income and expenses into groups based on their characteristics (for example, their nature, their function, their measurement basis or another characteristic) resulting in the presentation in the primary financial statements of line items that share at least one characteristic; and
 - (c) separate the line items presented in the primary financial statements on the basis of further characteristics resulting in the disclosure of items in the notes, if those items are material.

Other *IFRS Standards* include additional requirements for disclosing different types of information in the notes including information about items that do not qualify for recognition in the financial statements.

- B7 Applying the principles of aggregation does not necessarily mean following steps B6(a)–B6(c) sequentially. However, an entity shall consider all these steps in determining whether items that share characteristics have been classified and aggregated appropriately and ensuring that items that do not share characteristics have not been aggregated.
- B8 Because the role of the primary financial statements is to provide a structured and comparable summary, the line items in the primary financial statements are likely to combine some material items that have some dissimilar characteristics. However, to be useful to users of financial statements, the items aggregated and presented as line items in the primary financial

statements must share at least one characteristic other than meeting the definition of a particular element of the financial statements.

B9 In the notes, it is the concept of materiality that drives aggregation and disaggregation. To achieve the objective of financial statements, items that have dissimilar characteristics shall be disaggregated into component parts when the resulting information is material.

- B10 For example, an entity may hold material amounts of financial assets that are equity instruments and material amounts of financial assets that are debt instruments that share the characteristic of being measured at fair value through *profit or loss*. That being so, a single line item in the entity's statement of financial position for financial assets measured at fair value through profit or loss may provide users of financial statements with a useful summary of the entity's financial assets. However, financial assets that are equity instruments are dissimilar to financial assets that are debt instruments in that they each expose the entity to different risks. Therefore, in the notes to the financial statements, the entity may need to disclose its financial assets that are equity instruments separately from its financial assets that are debt instruments if the resulting information would be material. The entity should also consider whether aggregating all of its financial assets that are equity instruments and separately aggregating all that are debt instruments would result in the loss of material information about the characteristics of those assets. If this would be the case, the entity should further disaggregate those financial assets.
- B11 Aggregating items that result from individual transactions and other events into line items presented in the primary financial statements and items disclosed in the notes requires judgement about the information that will be useful. In making this judgement, an entity shall consider the balance of similar and dissimilar characteristics between aggregated items. The more characteristics items have in common the more likely it is that aggregating them will result in useful information and the more dissimilar characteristics items have the less likely it is that aggregating them will result in useful information.

Disaggregation in the statement of financial position

- B12 [IAS 1.58] Applying paragraph 83(a) an entity makes the judgement about whether to present additional items separately on the basis of an assessment of:
 - (a) the nature and liquidity of assets;
 - (b) the function of assets within the entity; and
 - (c) the amounts, nature and timing of liabilities.
- B13 [IAS 1.59] The use of different measurement bases for different classes of assets suggests that their nature or function differs and, therefore, that an entity presents them as separate line items. For example, different classes of property, plant and equipment can be carried at cost or at revalued amounts in accordance with IAS 16 *Property, Plant and Equipment*.

- B14 [IAS 1.78] In addition to the disclosure requirements of other IFRS Standards, an entity uses the characteristics set out in paragraph B12 to disaggregate items presented in the statement of financial position or disclosed in the notes. The disclosures vary for each item, for example:
 - (a) items of property, plant and equipment are disaggregated into classes in accordance with IAS 16;
 - (b) receivables are disaggregated into amounts receivable from trade customers, receivables from related parties, prepayments and other amounts;
 - (c) inventories are disaggregated, in accordance with IAS 2 *Inventories*, into items such as merchandise, production supplies, materials, work in progress and finished goods;
 - (d) provisions are disaggregated according to their nature, such as, provisions for employee benefits, decommissioning liabilities, or other items; and
 - (e) equity capital and reserves are disaggregated into various classes, such as paid-in capital, share premium and reserves.

Disaggregation in the statement(s) of financial performance

- B15 [IAS 1.98] Circumstances that would give rise to the separate presentation in the statement(s) of financial performance or disclosure in the notes of items of income and expense include:
 - write-downs of inventories to net realisable value or of property, plant and equipment to recoverable amount, as well as reversals of such write-downs;
 - (b) restructurings of the activities of an entity and reversals of any provisions for the costs of restructuring;
 - (c) disposals of items of property, plant and equipment;
 - (d) disposals of investments;
 - (e) litigation settlements; and
 - (f) reversals of provisions.

Offsetting

- B16
- [IAS 1.34] Paragraph 29 prohibits entities from offsetting unless required or permitted by an IFRS Standard. IFRS 15 *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* requires an entity to measure revenue from contracts with customers at the amount of consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for transferring promised goods or services. For example, the amount of revenue recognised reflects any trade discounts and volume rebates the entity allows. An entity undertakes, in the course of its ordinary activities, other transactions that do not generate revenue but are incidental to the main revenue-generating activities. An entity presents in the primary financial statements or discloses in the notes the results of such transactions,

when this presentation or disclosure reflects the substance of the transaction or other event, by netting any income with related expenses arising on the same transaction. For example:

- (a) an entity presents in the financial statements or discloses in the notes gains and losses on the disposal of non-current assets, including investments and operating assets, by deducting from the amount of consideration on disposal the carrying amount of the asset and related selling expenses; and
- (b) an entity may net expenditure related to a provision that is recognised in accordance with IAS 37 *Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets* and reimbursed under a contractual arrangement with a third party (for example, a supplier's warranty agreement) against the related reimbursement.
- B17 [IAS 1.35] In addition, an entity presents or discloses on a net basis gains and losses arising from a group of similar transactions, for example, foreign exchange gains and losses or gains and losses arising on financial instruments held for trading that are included in the same category of the statement(s) of financial performance in accordance with paragraphs 56–59. However, an entity shall present or disclose such gains and losses separately if they are material.

Consistency of presentation

B18 [IAS 1.46] Paragraph 33(a) permits an entity to change the presentation, disclosure or classification of items in the financial statements when it is apparent that another presentation, disclosure or classification would be more appropriate. For example, a significant acquisition or disposal, or a review of the financial statements, might suggest that the financial statements need to be changed. An entity changes the presentation, disclosure or classification of its financial statements only if the change provides information that is more useful to users of the financial statements and the revised presentation, disclosure or classification is likely to continue, so that comparability is not impaired. When making such changes, an entity reclassifies its comparative information in accordance with paragraphs 40–41.

Comparative information

Minimum comparative information

B19 [IAS 1.38B] In some cases, narrative information provided in the financial statements for the preceding reporting period(s) continues to be relevant in the current period. For example, an entity discloses in the current period details of a legal dispute, the outcome of which was uncertain at the end of the preceding period and is yet to be resolved. Users of financial statements may benefit from the disclosure of information that the uncertainty existed at the end of the preceding period and from the disclosure of information about the steps that have been taken during the period to resolve the uncertainty.

Additional comparative information

- B20 [IAS 1.38C] An entity may provide comparative information in addition to the minimum comparative information required by IFRS Standards, as long as that information is prepared in accordance with IFRS Standards. This comparative information may consist of one or more of the primary financial statements referred to in paragraph 10, but need not comprise a complete set of financial statements. When this is the case, the entity shall disclose related note information for those additional primary financial statements.
- B21 [IAS 1.38D] For example, an entity may present a third statement(s) of financial performance (thereby presenting the current reporting period, the preceding period and one additional comparative period). However, the entity is not required to present a third statement of financial position, a third statement of cash flows or a third statement of changes in equity (ie an additional financial statement comparative). The entity is required to disclose, in the notes, the comparative information related to that additional statement(s) of financial performance.

Change in accounting policy, retrospective restatement or reclassification

- B22 [IAS 1.43] Paragraph 40 requires an entity to reclassify comparative amounts if the entity changes the presentation, disclosure or classification of items in its financial statements. Enhancing the inter-period comparability of information assists users of financial statements in making economic decisions, especially by allowing the assessment of trends in financial information for predictive purposes. In some circumstances, it is impracticable to reclassify comparative information for a particular prior reporting period to achieve consistency with the current period. For example, an entity may not have collected data in the prior period(s) in a way that allows reclassification, and it may be impracticable to recreate the information.
- B23 [IAS 1.44] IAS 8 Basis of Preparation, Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors sets out the adjustments to comparative information required when an entity changes an accounting policy or corrects an error.

Statement(s) of financial performance

Statement of profit or loss

Categories included in the statement of profit or loss

B24 Figure 1 summarises the requirements for classification of income and expenses into categories in the statement of profit or loss.

Figure 1—Classification of income and expenses in the statement of profit or loss



Operating

B25 For an entity to include income and expenses from its main business activities in the operating category, paragraphs 48, 51 and 52 set out circumstances when income and expenses that would otherwise be classified as investing and financing would instead be classified as operating.

B26 An entity may have more than one main business activity. For example, an entity that manufactures cars and also provides financing to customers may determine that it has both a manufacturing main business activity and a customer-finance main business activity.

- B27 Paragraph 48 requires an entity to classify in the operating category income and expenses from investments in the course of its main business activities. Whether income and expenses from investments arise in the course of an entity's main business activities is a matter of judgement. In general, investments are likely to have been made in the course of an entity's main business activity when investment returns are an important indicator of operating performance. Examples of entities that invest in the course of their main business activities may include:
 - (a) investment entities as defined by IFRS 10 Consolidated Financial Statements;
 - (b) investment property companies; and
 - (c) insurers.
- B28 Applying paragraph 51, when an entity provides financing to customers as a main business activity it is required to make an accounting policy choice to classify in the operating category either income and expenses from financing activities, and from cash and cash equivalents relating to the provision of financing to customers or all income and expenses from financing activities and all income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents.
- B29 Whether an entity provides financing to customers as a main business activity is a matter of judgement. In general, providing financing to customers is likely to be a main business activity when the difference between interest income and the related interest expense is an important indicator of operating performance. Examples of entities that provide financing to customers as a main business activity may include:
 - (a) banks;
 - (b) entities that provide financing to customers to enable those customers to purchase the entity's products; and
 - (c) lessors that provide finance leases to customers.
- B30 The requirement in paragraph 52(a) for an entity to classify income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents in the operating category applies when any entity invests in financial assets in the course of its main business activities. It does not apply to an entity that invests only in non-financial assets in the course of its main business activities.
- B31 If, applying IFRS 8 *Operating Segments*, an entity reports a segment that constitutes a single business activity, that may indicate that that business activity is a main business activity.

Investing

B32 Paragraph 47 requires an entity to classify income and expenses from investments in the investing category except when paragraph 48 requires the entity to classify them in the operating category. Income and expenses from investments would typically include:

- (a) income and expenses from financial assets, except for income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents, such as:
 - (i) interest revenue;
 - (ii) impairment losses and reversals of impairment losses;
 - (iii) gains and losses on disposal;
 - (iv) fair value gains and losses;
 - (v) dividends from equity investments;
 - (vi) the share of profit or loss of non-integral associates and joint ventures; and
 - (vii) income and expenses from associates and joint ventures not accounted for using the equity method; and
- (b) income and expenses from other investments such as:
 - (i) income and expenses on investment property;
 - (ii) impairment losses and reversals of impairment losses;
 - (iii) income or expenses from speculative investments, such as investments in artwork held for capital appreciation; and
 - (iv) gains and losses on disposal.
- B33 Income and expenses from investments do not include income and expenses from assets used by an entity in the production of goods and delivery of services. Income and expenses derived from such assets result from the combination of those assets with other resources of the entity, such as employees, raw materials or intangible assets, and not from the individual assets on their own. Examples of such income and expenses not from investments include:
 - (a) interest revenue from trade receivables, which would be classified in the operating category;
 - (b) income and expenses from property, plant and equipment and intangible assets, including depreciation, amortisation, impairment and disposal gains and losses, which would be classified in the operating category; and
 - (c) gains or losses on disposal of a discontinued operation, which would be classified in the discontinued operations category.

Financing

- B34 Paragraph 49(a) requires an entity to classify income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents in the financing category, except when paragraphs 51 or 52(a) require them to be classified in the operating category. Income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents include:
 - (a) interest revenue; and
 - (b) gains or losses on disposal of cash equivalents.

54

B35 Paragraph 49(b) requires an entity to classify income and expenses from financing activities in the financing category except when paragraphs 51 or 52(b) require them to be classified in the operating category. Income and expenses from financing activities include income and expenses on the following liabilities:

- (a) debentures, loans, notes, bonds and mortgages;
- (b) lease liabilities; and
- (c) trade payables (for example those negotiated on extended credit terms).
- B36 Financing activities may give rise to income and expenses, including:
 - (a) interest expenses (for example on debt issued and lease liabilities);
 - (b) debt extinguishment and debt restructuring expenses;
 - (c) fair value gains and losses (for example on a liability designated at fair value through profit or loss); and
 - (d) dividends on issued shares classified as liabilities.
- B37 Paragraph 49(c) requires an entity to classify interest income and expenses on liabilities not arising from financing activities in the financing category. Such income and expenses include:
 - (a) net interest expense (income) on a net defined benefit liability (asset) applying IAS 19 *Employee Benefits*;
 - (b) unwinding of the discount on a decommissioning, restoration or similar liability;
 - (c) unwinding of the discount on other long-term provisions, for example warranty provisions and deferred consideration for a business combination; and
 - (d) increases in the present value of the costs to sell a non-current asset (or disposal group) held for sale that arise from the passage of time as discussed in paragraph 17 of IFRS 5 Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations.

Other categories

- B38 Only associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method can meet the definition of integral associates and joint ventures, thus giving rise to the share of profit or loss accounted for using the equity method. Applying IAS 28 *Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures* an entity may be required to recognise income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures in addition to the share of profit or loss accounted for using the equity method. Applying paragraph 53, income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures include:
 - (a) the share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures;

- (b) impairment losses and reversals of impairment losses on integral associates and joint ventures; and
- (c) gains or losses on disposals of integral associates and joint ventures.

Classification of fair value gains and losses on derivatives and of exchange differences

- B39 Paragraph 56 requires an entity to classify foreign exchange differences included in profit or loss in the same category of the statement of profit or loss as the income and expenses from the items that gave rise to the foreign exchange differences (applying IAS 21 *The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates*). For example, an entity classifies exchange differences on:
 - (a) a trade payable not negotiated on extended credit terms denominated in a foreign currency in the same category as the expenses for the purchase of the goods – that is, normally the operating category; and
 - (b) a debt instrument, issued by the entity, that is denominated in a foreign currency in the same category as the interest expenses on that liability – that is, the financing category unless one of the entity's main business activities is providing financing to customers in which case it would be included in the operating category (see paragraph 51).
- B40 Table 1 summarises the requirements in paragraphs 57–59.

Table 1—Classification of fair value gains and losses on derivatives and hedging instruments

		Gains and losses on:		
		Derivatives	Non-derivative financial instruments	
Used for risk management	Designated as a hedging instrument	manages, except when it wo	lassify in the category affected by the risk the entity lages, except when it would involve grossing up gains nd losses—then classify in the investing category.	
	Not designated as a hedging instrument	Apply the presentation requirements for derivatives designated as hedging instruments except if such classification would involve undue cost or effort—then classify in the investing category.	Apply requirements for classification in paragraphs 45–55.	
Not used for ris	sk management	Classify in the investing category, except when used in the course of a main business activity—then classify in the operating category.		

- B41 Paragraphs 57–58 prohibit grossing up of gains and losses on financial instruments designated as hedging instruments and derivatives not designated as hedging instruments. The grossing up of gains and losses might result when:
 - (a) an entity uses such financial instruments for risk management of a group of items with offsetting risk positions (see paragraph 6.6.1 of IFRS 9 *Financial Instruments* for designated hedging instruments); and
 - (b) the risks managed affect line items in multiple categories of the statement of profit or loss.
- B42 For example, an entity may use a single derivative to manage the net foreign currency risk on revenue (classified in the operating category) and interest expenses (classified in the financing category). In such cases, the foreign exchange differences on the revenue are offset by the foreign exchange differences on the interest expense and the gains or losses on the derivative. However, the foreign exchange differences on the revenue are classified in a different category of the statement of profit or loss to the foreign exchange differences on the interest expense. To present the net foreign exchange difference in each category, an entity would need to present in each category a larger gain or loss than occurred on the derivative. Applying the requirements in paragraphs 57–58, an entity shall not gross up the gains or losses in this manner and would instead classify any gain or loss on the derivative in the investing category.
- B43 The requirements in paragraphs 56–59 only specify the classification of income and expenses into categories of the statement of profit or loss. They do not prescribe in which line item such income and expenses should be included nor do they override the requirements of other IFRS Standards.

Line items to be presented in the statement of profit or loss

- B44 To comply with paragraph 65, an entity may need to present a required line item in more than one of the categories required by paragraph 45. For example, an entity that does not have investing or financing as a main business activity may need to present the required line item impairment losses determined in accordance with Section 5.5 of IFRS 9 in:
 - the operating category—if it relates to trade receivables arising from the entity's main business activity;
 - (b) the investing category—if it relates to financial assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of the other resources of the entity; and
 - (c) the financing category if it relates to cash equivalents.

Analysis of expenses classified in the operating category

- Paragraph 68 requires an entity to present an analysis of expenses classified in the operating category using either the nature of expense method or the function of expense method, whichever provides the most useful information. An entity shall consider, in deciding which method of expense analysis provides the most useful information:
 - (a) which method provides the most useful information to users of financial statements about the key components or drivers of the entity's profitability. For example, for a retail entity a key component or driver of profitability could be cost of sales. Presenting a cost of sales line item can provide relevant information about whether the revenue generated from the sale of goods covers what, for retailers, are mainly direct costs, and by what margin. However, cost of sales is unlikely to provide relevant information about the key components or drivers of profitability when the link between revenue and costs is less direct. For example, for a service entity, information about the expenses presented using a nature of expense analysis, such as employment costs, may be more relevant to users.
 - (b) which method most closely represents the way the business is managed and how management reports internally. For example, a manufacturing entity managed on the basis of major functions might use a function of expense method for internal reporting. However, an entity that has a single predominant function, such as a financing activity, may find a more detailed analysis of expenses using a nature of expense method provides more useful information.
 - (c) industry practice. The use of similar methods for an analysis of expenses would enable users to more easily compare expenses across entities in the same industry.
 - (d) whether the allocation of expenses to functions would be arbitrary and therefore would not provide a sufficiently faithful representation of the line items presented. In such cases, the nature of expense method shall be used.
- B46 An entity shall not provide an analysis of expenses classified in the operating category using a mixture of the nature of expense method and the function of expense method except when required to do so by paragraph B47.
- B47 An entity shall present in the statement of profit or loss the line items required by paragraph 65 regardless of the method of analysis of expenses used.
- B48 An entity applying paragraph 72 discloses in the notes an analysis of total operating expenses using the nature of expense method and is not required to disclose an analysis of each functional line item.

B45

Statement presenting comprehensive income

Other comprehensive income

- B49 [IAS 1.89] Some IFRS Standards specify circumstances when an entity recognises particular items outside the statement of profit or loss in the current reporting period. IAS 8 specifies two such circumstances: the correction of errors and the effect of changes in accounting policies. Other IFRS Standards require or permit components of other comprehensive income that meet the *Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting*'s definition of income or expense to be excluded from profit or loss (see paragraph B50).
- B50 [IAS 1.7 partial] Appendix A defines other comprehensive income. The components of other comprehensive income include:
 - (a) changes in revaluation surplus (see IAS 16 and IAS 38 Intangible Assets);
 - (b) remeasurements of defined benefit plans (see IAS 19);
 - (c) gains and losses arising from translating the financial statements of a foreign operation (see IAS 21);
 - (d) gains and losses from investments in equity instruments designated as measured at fair value through other comprehensive income in accordance with paragraph 5.7.5 of IFRS 9;
 - gains and losses on financial assets measured at fair value through other comprehensive income in accordance with paragraph 4.1.2A of IFRS 9;
 - (f) the effective portion of gains and losses on hedging instruments in a cash flow hedge and the gains and losses on hedging instruments that hedge investments in equity instruments measured at fair value through other comprehensive income in accordance with paragraph 5.7.5 of IFRS 9 (see Chapter 6 of IFRS 9);
 - (g) for particular liabilities designated as at fair value through profit or loss, the amount of the change in fair value that is attributable to changes in the liability's credit risk (see paragraph 5.7.7 of IFRS 9);
 - (h) changes in the value of the time value of options when separating the intrinsic value and time value of an option contract and designating as the hedging instrument only the changes in the intrinsic value (see Chapter 6 of IFRS 9);
 - changes in the value of the forward elements of forward contracts when separating the forward element and spot element of a forward contract and designating as the hedging instrument only the changes in the spot element, and changes in the value of the foreign currency basis spread of a financial instrument when excluding it from the designation of that financial instrument as the hedging instrument (see Chapter 6 of IFRS 9);

- (j) insurance finance income and expenses from contracts issued within the scope of IFRS 17 *Insurance Contracts* excluded from profit or loss when total insurance finance income or expense is disaggregated to include in profit or loss an amount determined by a systematic allocation applying paragraph 88(b) of IFRS 17, or by an amount that eliminates accounting mismatches with the finance income or expenses arising on the underlying items, applying paragraph 89(b) of IFRS 17; and
- (k) finance income and expenses from reinsurance contacts held excluded from profit or loss when total reinsurance finance income or expenses is disaggregated to include in profit or loss an amount determined by a systematic allocation, applying paragraph 88(b) of IFRS 17.
- B51 [IAS 1.95] Reclassification adjustments arise, for example, on disposal of a foreign operation (see IAS 21) and when some hedged forecast cash flows affect profit or loss (see paragraph 6.5.11(d) of IFRS 9 in relation to cash flow hedges).
- B52 [IAS 1.96] Paragraph 77 requires an entity to present in the statement presenting comprehensive income or disclose in the notes reclassification adjustments relating to the component of other comprehensive income, income and expenses to be included in profit or loss in the future. Reclassification adjustments do not arise on changes in revaluation surplus recognised in accordance with IAS 16 or IAS 38 or on remeasurements of defined benefit plans recognised in accordance with IAS 19. These components are recognised in other comprehensive income and are not reclassified to profit or loss in subsequent reporting periods. Changes in revaluation surplus may be transferred to retained earnings in subsequent periods as the asset is used or when it is derecognised (see IAS 16 and IAS 38). In accordance with IFRS 9, reclassification adjustments do not arise if a cash flow hedge or the accounting for the time value of an option (or the forward element of a forward contract or the foreign currency basis spread of a financial instrument) result in amounts that are removed from the cash flow hedge reserve or a separate component of equity, respectively, and included directly in the initial cost or other carrying amount of an asset or a liability. These amounts are directly transferred to assets or liabilities.

Statement of financial position

Classification of assets and liabilities as current or noncurrent

B53 [IAS 1.62] Applying paragraph 84, when an entity supplies goods or services within a clearly identifiable operating cycle, separate classification of current and non-current assets and liabilities in the statement of financial position provides useful information by distinguishing the net assets that are continuously circulating as working capital from those used in the entity's long-term operations. It also highlights assets that are expected to be realised

within the current operating cycle and liabilities that are due for settlement within the same reporting period.

- B54 [IAS 1.63] For some entities, such as financial institutions, a presentation of assets and liabilities in increasing or decreasing order of liquidity provides information that faithfully represents those assets and liabilities and is more relevant than a current/non-current presentation because the entity does not supply goods or services within a clearly identifiable operating cycle.
- B55 [IAS 1.64] In applying paragraph 84, an entity is permitted to present some of its assets and liabilities using a current/non-current classification and others in order of liquidity when this provides information that faithfully represents those assets and liabilities and is more relevant. The need for a mixed basis of presentation might arise when an entity has diverse operations.
- B56 [IAS 1.65] Information about expected dates of realisation of assets and liabilities is useful in assessing the liquidity and solvency of an entity. IFRS 7 *Financial Instruments: Disclosures* requires disclosure of the maturity analysis of financial assets and financial liabilities. Financial assets include trade and other receivables, and financial liabilities include trade and other payables. Information on the expected date of recovery of non-monetary assets, such as inventories and expected date of settlement for liabilities, such as provisions, is also useful, whether assets and liabilities are classified as current or as non-current. For example, an entity discloses in the notes the amount of inventories that are expected to be recovered more than twelve months after the reporting period.

Current assets

- B57 [IAS 1.67] Paragraph 87 requires an entity to classify as non-current all assets not classified as current. This [draft] Standard uses the term 'non-current' to include tangible, intangible and financial assets of a long-term nature. It does not prohibit the use of alternative descriptions as long as the meaning is clear.
- B58 [IAS 1.68] The operating cycle of an entity is the time between the acquisition of assets for processing and their realisation in cash or cash equivalents. When the entity's normal operating cycle is not clearly identifiable, it is assumed to be twelve months. Current assets include assets (such as inventories and trade receivables) that are sold, consumed or realised as part of the normal operating cycle even when they are not expected to be realised within twelve months after the reporting period. Current assets also include assets held primarily for the purpose of trading (examples include some financial assets that meet the definition of held for trading in IFRS 9) and the current portion of non-current financial assets.

Current liabilities

- B59 [IAS 1.70] Paragraph 88 specifies when an entity is required to classify a liability as current.¹² Some current liabilities, such as trade payables and some accruals for employee and other operating costs, are part of the working capital used in the entity's normal operating cycle. An entity classifies such operating items as current liabilities even if they are due to be settled more than twelve months after the reporting period. The same normal operating cycle applies to the classification of an entity's assets and liabilities. When the entity's normal operating cycle is not clearly identifiable, it is assumed to be twelve months.
- B60 [IAS 1.71] Other current liabilities are not settled as part of the normal operating cycle, but are due for settlement within twelve months after the reporting period or held primarily for the purpose of trading. Examples are some financial liabilities that meet the definition of held for trading in IFRS 9, bank overdrafts, and the current portion of non-current financial liabilities, dividends payable, income taxes and other non-trade payables. Financial liabilities that provide financing on a long-term basis (ie are not part of the working capital used in the entity's normal operating cycle) and are not due for settlement within twelve months after the period are non-current liabilities, subject to paragraphs B63–B64.
- B61 [IAS 1.72] An entity classifies its financial liabilities as current when they are due to be settled within twelve months after the reporting period, even if:
 - (a) the original term was for a period longer than twelve months; and
 - (b) an agreement to refinance, or to reschedule payments, on a long-term basis is completed after the reporting period and before the financial statements are authorised for issue.
- B62 [IAS 1.73] If an entity expects, and has the discretion, to refinance or roll over an obligation for at least twelve months after the reporting period under an existing loan facility, it classifies the obligation as non-current, even if it would otherwise be due within a shorter period. However, when refinancing or rolling over the obligation is not at the discretion of the entity (for example, there is no arrangement for refinancing), the entity does not consider the potential to refinance the obligation and classifies the obligation as current.
- B63 [IAS 1.74] When an entity breaches a provision of a long-term loan arrangement on or before the end of the reporting period with the effect that the liability becomes payable on demand, it classifies the liability as current, even if the lender agreed, after the period and before the authorisation of the financial statements for issue, not to demand payment as a consequence of the breach. An entity classifies the liability as current because, at the end of the reporting period, it does not have an unconditional right to defer its settlement for at least twelve months after that date.

¹² In Quarter 1 of 2020, the Board expects to issue amendments to this section based on proposals published in Exposure Draft *Classification of Liabilities* ED/2015/1 to amend paragraphs 69–76 of IAS 1.

- B64 [IAS 1.75] However, an entity classifies the liability as non-current if the lender agreed by the end of the reporting period to provide a period of grace ending at least twelve months after the reporting period, within which the entity can rectify the breach and during which the lender cannot demand immediate repayment.
- B65 [IAS 1.76] In respect of loans classified as current liabilities, if the following events occur between the end of the reporting period and the date the financial statements are authorised for issue, those events are disclosed as non-adjusting events in accordance with IAS 10 *Events after the Reporting Period*:
 - (a) refinancing on a long-term basis;
 - (b) rectification of a breach of a long-term loan arrangement; and
 - (c) the granting by the lender of a period of grace to rectify a breach of a long-term loan arrangement ending at least twelve months after the reporting period.

Notes

Structure

- B66 [IAS 1.114] Paragraph 97 requires an entity to present notes in a systematic manner. Examples of systematic ordering or grouping of the notes include:
 - giving prominence to the areas of its activities that the entity considers to be most relevant to an understanding of its financial performance and financial position, such as grouping together information about particular business activities;
 - (b) grouping together information about items measured similarly such as assets measured at fair value; or
 - (c) following the order of the line items in the statement(s) of financial performance and the statement of financial position, such as:
 - (i) statement of compliance with IFRS Standards (see paragraph 6B of IAS 8);
 - significant¹³ accounting policies applied (see paragraph 27A of IAS 8);
 - (iii) supporting information for items presented in the statements of financial position and in the statement(s) of financial performance, and in the statements of changes in equity and of cash flows, in the order in which each statement is provided and each line item is presented; and

¹³ Exposure Draft ED/2019/6 *Disclosure of Accounting Policies* proposes amendments to the disclosure requirements for accounting policies including replacing 'significant' with 'material'.

- (iv) other disclosures, including:
 - (1) contingent liabilities (see IAS 37) and unrecognised contractual commitments; and
 - (2) non-financial disclosures, eg the entity's financial risk management objectives and policies (see IFRS 7).

Unusual income and expenses

- B67 Paragraph 101 requires an entity to disclose information in the notes about unusual income and expenses. An entity classifies income and expenses as unusual if and only if they have limited predictive value. Hence, income and expenses cannot be classified as unusual if it is reasonable to expect that income or expenses similar in type and amount will arise in any of several future annual reporting periods.
- B68 In determining whether income or expenses are unusual, an entity shall consider both the type of the income or expense and its amount. For example, an impairment loss resulting from a fire at an entity's factory is normally an unusual type of expense and hence would be classified as an unusual expense because in the absence of other indicators of impairment another similar expense would not reasonably be expected to recur for several future annual reporting periods.
- B69 Income and expenses that are not unusual by type may be unusual in amount. Whether an item of income or expense is unusual in amount is determined by the range of outcomes reasonably expected to arise for that income or expense in several future annual reporting periods. For example, an entity that incurs regular litigation costs that are all of a similar amount would not generally classify those litigation expenses as unusual. However, if in one reporting period, that entity incurred higher litigation costs than reasonably expected, because of a particular action, it would classify the costs from that action as unusual if litigation costs in several future annual reporting periods were not expected to be of a similar amount. The higher litigation costs are outside the range of reasonably expected outcomes and not predictive of future litigation costs.
- B70 Income or expenses are classified as unusual based on expectations about the future rather than past occurrences. Hence, it is possible for income or expenses similar to income or expenses reported in previous reporting period(s) to be classified as unusual. For example, an entity may incur an impairment loss resulting from a fire at one of its factories in one period. At the end of that period, the entity classifies the impairment as an unusual expense because it has a reasonable expectation that it will not suffer an impairment loss for several future annual reporting periods. In the next period, the entity once again incurs an impairment loss resulting from a fire at another one of its factories. If the two fires in close succession are not indicative of a developing pattern of fires and impairments, it may be possible for the entity to have a reasonable expectation at the end of the second reporting period that similar expenses will not arise for several future annual

© IFRS Foundation

reporting periods. If this is the case, the second impairment is also classified as unusual.

- B71 Expectations about the future will depend on the facts and circumstances of an entity. For example, an entity that undertakes a restructuring programme spanning several reporting periods or that makes regular acquisitions that result in restructuring expenses would not classify these expenses as unusual. However, an entity that undertakes a restructuring programme and that does not expect to incur expenses of a similar type and amount in the next several reporting periods would classify these expenses as unusual.
- B72 Income and expenses from the recurring remeasurement of items measured at current value would not normally be classified as unusual. Income and expenses from the remeasurement of such items are expected each reporting period and are expected to vary from period to period.
- B73 When an entity identifies unusual income or expenses it does not classify related income or expenses as unusual unless those related income and expenses are themselves unusual. For example, an entity may identify a sale that gives rise to unusual revenue. In earning that revenue, the entity may incur several related costs, including employee benefit expense, inventory cost and taxes. An entity would only identify as unusual those related costs that meet the definition of unusual.
- B74 When an entity discloses comparative information about unusual income and expenses it shall only classify amounts that met the definition of unusual income and expenses in the comparative period as unusual income and expenses.
- B75 An entity's management performance measure(s) may include some, or all, of its unusual income and expenses. In such cases, the entity may disclose the required information about those unusual income and expenses in the same note that it uses to disclose information about management performance measures provided the entity either:
 - (a) includes in that note all of the information required by paragraph 101 for unusual income and expenses; or
 - (b) provides a separate note that includes all of the information required for unusual income and expenses.

Management performance measures

Identifying management performance measures

B76 Paragraph 103 defines management performance measures. Some entities may have more than one management performance measure. However, not all entities will have management performance measures. For example, if an entity publicly communicates its financial performance to users of its financial statements, using only totals and subtotals specified by IFRS Standards, it will not have a management performance measure.

- B77 Paragraph 104 specifies subtotals that are not management performance measures. An entity is not required to provide the disclosures specified in paragraph 106 for these subtotals.
- B78 In accordance with paragraph 104(b) subtotals similar to gross profit are not management performance measures. A subtotal is similar to gross profit when it represents the difference between a type of revenue and directly related expenses incurred in generating that revenue. Examples include:
 - (a) net interest income;
 - (b) net fee and commission income;
 - (c) insurance service result;
 - (d) net financial result (investment income minus insurance finance expenses); and
 - (e) net rental income.
- B79 Only subtotals that management uses in public communications outside financial statements, for example, in management commentary, press releases or in investor presentations, meet the definition of management performance measures.
- B80 A management performance measure is a subtotal of income and expenses. Examples of measures that are not management performance measures include:
 - (a) individual items or subtotals of only income or expenses (for example, adjusted revenue as a stand-alone measure);
 - (b) assets, liabilities, equity or combinations of these elements;
 - (c) financial ratios (for example, return on assets);
 - (d) measures of growth;
 - (e) measures of liquidity or cash flows (for example, free cash flow); or
 - (f) non-financial performance measures.
- B81 A subtotal presented in the statement(s) of financial performance to comply with paragraph 42 may meet the definition of a management performance measure. When such a subtotal meets that definition, an entity shall disclose all the information required by paragraph 106.

Management performance measures note disclosure

- B82 All information required to be disclosed about management performance measures shall be included in a single note.
- B83 In some cases, one or more of an entity's management performance measures may be the same as part of the operating segment information disclosed by the entity in applying IFRS 8. In such cases, the entity may disclose the required information about those management performance measures in the same note that it uses to disclose information about its operating segments provided the entity either:

- (a) includes in that note all of the information required by paragraph 106 for management performance measures; or
- (b) provides a separate note that includes all of the information required for management performance measures.
- B84 Paragraph 106(a)(i) requires an explanation of how a management performance measure is calculated. To comply with this requirement an entity shall explain the specific principles, bases, conventions, rules and practices it applies in calculating its management performance measures.
- B85 Paragraph 106(b) requires an entity to reconcile its management performance measure(s) to the most directly comparable subtotal or total specified by IFRS Standards. For example, an entity that discloses in the notes adjusted operating profit or loss as a management performance measure would reconcile to operating profit or loss as the most directly comparable subtotal. In aggregating or disaggregating the reconciling items disclosed an entity shall apply the requirements in paragraphs 25–28.

[Draft] Amendments to other IFRS Standards

This document sets out the [draft] amendments to other IFRS Standards. An entity shall apply the amendments when it applies [draft] IFRS X.

IAS 7 Statement of Cash Flows

Paragraphs 33A, 34A–34D, 38A and 62 are added, paragraphs 6, 12, 14, 16, 17, 18, 20 and 31 are amended and paragraphs 33 and 34 are deleted. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through. Paragraphs 15, 32, 37 and 38 have not been amended but are included for ease of reference. Paragraph 6 includes text that has not been amended but is included for ease of reference.

Definitions

6

The following terms are used in this Standard with the meanings specified:

Operating activities are the principal revenue-producing activities of the entity and other activities that are not investing or financing activities.

Investing activities are the acquisition and disposal of long-term assets and other investments not included in cash equivalents and the receipt of some interest and dividends as described in paragraphs 34A–34D.

Financing activities are activities that result in changes in the size and composition of the contributed equity and borrowings of the entity.

In relation to borrowings, financing activities involve the receipt or use of a resource from a provider of finance with the expectation that:

- (a) the resource will be returned to the provider of finance; and
- (b) the provider of finance will be appropriately compensated through the payment of a finance charge that is dependent on both the amount of the credit and its duration.

Presentation of a statement of cash flows

12

...

...

A single transaction may include cash flows that are classified differently. For example, when the cash repayment of a loan includes both interest and capital, the interest element may be classified as an operating activity and the capital element is classified as a financing activity.

Operating activities

14

Cash flows from operating activities are primarily derived from the principal revenue-producing activities of the entity. Therefore, they generally result from the transactions and other events that enter into the determination of profit or loss. Examples of cash flows from operating activities are:

- (a) cash receipts from the sale of goods and the rendering of services;
- (b) cash receipts from royalties, fees, commissions and other revenue;
- (c) cash payments to suppliers for goods and services;
- (d) cash payments to and on behalf of employees;
- (e) [deleted]
- (f) cash payments or refunds of income taxes unless they can be specifically identified with financing and investing activities; and
- (g) cash receipts and payments from contracts held for dealing or trading purposes-; and
- (h) some cash receipts and payments of dividends and interest as described in paragraphs 34B–34C.

Some transactions, such as the sale of an item of plant, may give rise to a gain or loss that is included in recognised profit or loss. The cash flows relating to such transactions are cash flows from investing activities. However, cash payments to manufacture or acquire assets held for rental to others and subsequently held for sale as described in paragraph 68A of IAS 16 *Property, Plant and Equipment* are cash flows from operating activities. The cash receipts from rents and subsequent sales of such assets are also cash flows from operating activities.

15 An entity may hold securities and loans for dealing or trading purposes, in which case they are similar to inventory acquired specifically for resale. Therefore, cash flows arising from the purchase and sale of dealing or trading securities are classified as operating activities. Similarly, cash advances and loans made by financial institutions are usually classified as operating activities since they relate to the main revenue-producing activity of that entity.

Investing activities

16

The separate disclosure of cash flows arising from investing activities is important because the cash flows represent the extent to which expenditures have been made for resources intended to generate future income and cash flows. Only expenditures that result in a recognised asset in the statement of financial position are eligible for classification as investing activities. Examples of cash flows arising from investing activities are:

- (a) cash payments to acquire property, plant and equipment, intangibles and other long-term assets. These payments include those relating to capitalised development costs and self-constructed property, plant and equipment;
- (b) cash receipts from sales of property, plant and equipment, intangibles and other long-term assets;
- (c) cash payments to acquire equity or debt instruments of other entities <u>including and</u>-interests in <u>associates and</u> joint ventures (other than payments for those instruments considered to be cash equivalents or those held for dealing or trading purposes);
- (d) cash receipts from sales of equity or debt instruments of other entities <u>including and</u>-interests in <u>associates and</u> joint ventures (other than receipts for those instruments considered to be cash equivalents and those held for dealing or trading purposes);.
- (e) cash advances and loans made to other parties (other than advances and loans made by a financial institution);.
- (f) cash receipts from the repayment of advances and loans made to other parties (other than advances and loans of a financial institution);.
- (g) cash payments for futures contracts, forward contracts, option contracts and swap contracts except when the contracts are held for dealing or trading purposes, or the payments are classified as financing activities; and.
- (h) cash receipts from futures contracts, forward contracts, option contracts and swap contracts except when the contracts are held for dealing or trading purposes, or the receipts are classified as financing activities.
- (i) some cash receipts from dividends and interest as described in paragraphs 34A–34C.

When a contract is accounted for as a hedge of an identifiable position the cash flows of the contract are classified in the same manner as the cash flows of the position being hedged.

Financing activities

- The separate disclosure of cash flows arising from financing activities is important because it is useful in predicting claims on future cash flows by providers of capital to the entity. Examples of cash flows arising from financing activities are:
 - (a) cash proceeds from issuing shares or other equity instruments;
 - (b) cash payments to owners to acquire or redeem the entity's shares;
 - (c) cash proceeds from issuing debentures, loans, notes, bonds, mortgages and other short-term or long-term borrowings;
 - (d) cash repayments of amounts borrowed; and

17

- (e) cash payments by a lessee for the reduction of the outstanding liability relating to a lease-;
- (f) cash payments of dividends as described in paragraph 33A; and
- (g) some cash payments of interest as described in paragraphs 34A–34C.

Reporting cash flows from operating activities

- 18 An entity shall report cash flows from operating activities using either:
 - (a) the direct method, whereby major classes of gross cash receipts and gross cash payments are disclosed; or
 - (b) the indirect method, whereby profit or loss operating profit or loss is adjusted for the effects of transactions of a non-cash nature, any deferrals or accruals of past or future operating cash receipts or payments, and items reflecting classification differences between income or expenses classified in operating profit or loss and cash flows classified as cash flows from operating activities of income or expense associated with investing or financing cash flows.

...

- 20 Under the indirect method, the net cash flow from operating activities is determined by adjusting <u>profit or loss</u> operating profit or loss for the effects of:
 - (a) changes during the period in inventories and operating receivables and payables;
 - (b) non-cash items such as depreciation, provisions, deferred taxes, and unrealised foreign currency gains and losses <u>included in operating</u> <u>profit or loss</u>, and undistributed profits of associates; and
 - (c) <u>all-any</u> other <u>items-income or expenses included in operating profit or</u> <u>loss</u> for which the cash effects are investing or financing cash flows; <u>and</u>-
 - (d) any other operating cash flows, such as income tax (in accordance with paragraph 35), for which the corresponding income or expenses are not included in operating profit or loss.

Alternatively, the net cash flow from operating activities may be presented under the indirect method by showing the revenues and expenses-disclosed in the statement of comprehensive income included in operating profit or loss, and the changes during the period in inventories and operating receivables and payables and any other operating cash flows for which the corresponding income or expenses are not included in operating profit or loss.
Interest and dividends

31

- Cash flows from interest and dividends received and paid shall each be disclosed separately. Each shall be classified in a consistent manner from period to period-as either operating, investing or financing activities applying paragraphs 33A and 34A-34C. 32 The total amount of interest paid during a period is disclosed in the statement of cash flows whether it has been recognised as an expense in profit or loss or capitalised in accordance with IAS 23 Borrowing Costs. 33 [Deleted]Interest paid and interest and dividends received are usually classified as operating cash flows for a financial institution. However, there is no consensus on the classification of these cash flows for other entities. Interest paid and interest and dividends received may be classified as operating cash flows because they enter into the determination of profit or loss. Alternatively, interest paid and interest and dividends received may be classified as financing cash flows and investing cash flows respectively, because they are costs of obtaining financial resources or returns on investments. <u>33A</u> An entity shall classify dividends paid as cash flows from financing activities. 34 [Deleted]Dividends paid may be classified as a financing cash flow because they are a cost of obtaining financial resources. Alternatively, dividends paid may be classified as a component of cash flows from operating activities in order to assist users to determine the ability of an entity to pay dividends out of operating cash flows. 34A An entity, other than those entities described in paragraph 34B, shall classify: interest paid as cash flows from financing activities. This includes (a) interest that is capitalised as part of the cost of an asset applying IAS 23. (b) interest and dividends received as cash flows from investing activities. 34B An entity that provides financing to customers as a main business activity or invests in the course of its main business activities in assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of other resources held by the entity shall classify the following cash flows each in a single category of the statement of cash flows (that is, either as operating, investing or financing activities):
 - (a) dividends received (other than those described in paragraph 38A);
 - (b) interest paid; and
 - (c) interest received.
- 34C When applying paragraph 34B, an entity shall refer to the classification of the income or expenses corresponding to such cash flows in the statement of profit or loss:

- (a) if the entity classifies related income or expenses in a single category of the statement of profit or loss, the entity shall classify the cash flows in the corresponding category in the statement of cash flows; or
- (b) if the entity classifies related income or expenses in more than one category of the statement of profit or loss, the entity shall make an accounting policy choice to classify the cash flows in one of the corresponding categories of the statement of cash flows.
- 34D For example, an entity applying paragraph 34C would classify interest paid:
 - (a) as cash flows from financing activities if the entity classifies all its interest expenses in the financing category of the statement of profit or loss; or
 - (b) in accordance with its accounting policy as either cash flows from operating activities or cash flows from financing activities if the entity classifies some of its interest expenses in the operating category and some of its interest expenses in the financing category of the statement of profit or loss.

Investments in subsidiaries, associates and joint ventures

- 37 When accounting for an investment in an associate, a joint venture or a subsidiary accounted for by use of the equity or cost method, an investor restricts its reporting in the statement of cash flows to the cash flows between itself and the investee, for example, to dividends and advances.
- 38 An entity that reports its interest in an associate or a joint venture using the equity method includes in its statement of cash flows the cash flows in respect of its investments in the associate or joint venture, and distributions and other payments or receipts between it and the associate or joint venture.
- 38A An entity shall classify cash flows from the acquisition and disposal of investments in associates and joint ventures applying paragraphs 16(c)–16(d). An entity shall classify as cash flows from investing activities dividends received from associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method. An entity shall present cash flows in respect of its investments in integral associates and joint ventures separately from cash flows in respect of its investments in non-integral associates and joint ventures.

..

...

Effective date

<u>62</u>

...

[Draft] IFRS X General Presentation and Disclosures issued in [date] added paragraphs 33A, 34A–34D, 38A and 62, amended paragraphs 6, 12, 14, 16, 17, 18, 20 and 31 and deleted paragraphs 33 and 34. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies [draft] IFRS X.

IFRS 12 Disclosure of Interests in Other Entities

Paragraphs 20A–20E and defined terms are added and paragraph 7 is amended. Paragraph 20 has not been amended but is included for ease of reference. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Significant judgements and assumptions

- 7 An entity shall disclose information about significant judgements and assumptions it has made (and changes to those judgements and assumptions) in determining:
 - (a) that it has control of another entity, ie an investee as described in paragraphs 5 and 6 of IFRS 10 *Consolidated Financial Statements*;
 - (b) that it has joint control of an arrangement or significant influence over another entity; and
 - (c) the type of joint arrangement (ie joint operation or joint venture) when the arrangement has been structured through a separate vehicle-<u>; and</u>
 - (d) whether an associate or joint venture that is accounted for using the equity method is integral or non-integral to the entity's main business activities.

...

Interests in joint arrangements and associates

- 20 An entity shall disclose information that enables users of its financial statements to evaluate:
 - (a) the nature, extent and financial effects of its interests in joint arrangements and associates, including the nature and effects of its contractual relationship with the other investors with joint control of, or significant influence over, joint arrangements and associates (paragraphs 21 and 22); and
 - (b) the nature of, and changes in, the risks associated with its interests in joint ventures and associates (paragraph 23).
- 20A An entity shall classify its associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method as either integral associates and joint ventures or as nonintegral associates and joint ventures on initial recognition.
- <u>20B</u> <u>An entity shall change the classification of an associate or joint venture as integral or non-integral if and only if the relationship between the reporting entity and the associate or joint venture changes.</u>
- 20C When an integral or non-integral associate or joint venture is reclassified in the period, an entity shall disclose how the entity's relationship with the associate or joint venture has changed and the amount reclassified.

20D When assessing whether an associate or joint venture accounted for using the equity method is integral or non-integral to an entity's main business activities, the entity shall consider all facts and circumstances. A significant interdependency between an entity and an associate or joint venture would indicate that the associate or joint venture is integral to the main business activities of the entity. Examples of a significant interdependency between an entity and an associate or joint venture include:

- (a) <u>having integrated lines of business with the associate or joint venture;</u>
- (b) sharing a name or brand with the associate or joint venture so that externally it may appear as one business in relation to the activities of the associate or joint venture (although the reporting entity may have other, separate businesses); and
- (c) having a supplier or customer relationship with the associate or joint venture that the entity would have difficulty replacing without significant business disruption.
- 20E When applying paragraph 20 to associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method an entity shall disclose the information required separately for integral associates and joint ventures and non-integral associates and joint ventures.

...

New terms are added to Appendix A. New text is underlined.

Appendix A Defined terms

•••	
<u>integral associates and</u> joint ventures	Associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method that are integral to the main business activities of an entity and hence do not generate a return individually and largely independently of the other assets of the entity.
<u>non-integral</u> associates and joint ventures	Associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method that are not integral to the main business activities of an entity and hence generate a return individually and largely independently of the other assets of the entity.

Paragraphs C1E–C1F are added to Appendix C. New text is underlined.

Appendix C Effective date and transition

Effective date and transition

- <u>C1E</u> [Draft] IFRS X *General Presentation and Disclosures* issued in [date] added paragraphs 7(d) and 20A–20E and the defined terms integral associates and joint ventures and non-integral associates and joint ventures. The date of initial application of those amendments is the date when an entity first applies the requirements of [draft] IFRS X.
- C1F At the date of initial application, an entity shall classify its associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method as either integral associates and joint ventures or as non-integral associates and joint ventures applying paragraph 20D on the basis of the facts and circumstances that exist at that date.

•••

•••

IAS 33 Earnings per Share

Paragraphs 73–73A are deleted and paragraphs 73B–73C and 74F are added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Disclosure

- 73 [Deleted]If an entity discloses, in addition to basic and diluted earnings per share, amounts per share using a reported component of the statement of comprehensive income other than one required by this Standard, such amounts shall be calculated using the weighted average number of ordinary shares determined in accordance with this Standard. Basic and diluted amounts per share relating to such a component shall be disclosed with equal prominence and presented in the notes. An entity shall indicate the basis on which the numerator(s) is (are) determined, including whether amounts per share are before tax or after tax. If a component of the statement of comprehensive income is used that is not reported as a line item in the statement of comprehensive income, a reconciliation shall be provided between the component used and a line item that is reported in the statement of comprehensive income.
- 73A [Deleted]Paragraph 73 applies also to an entity that discloses, in addition to basic and diluted earnings per share, amounts per share using a reported item of profit or loss, other than one required by this Standard.
- 73B An entity is permitted to disclose, in addition to basic and diluted earnings per share required by this Standard, per share measures of performance using a numerator different from that required by paragraph 10. However, such numerator(s) shall be the amount attributable to ordinary equity holders of the parent entity of:
 - (a) a subtotal or total included in paragraph 104 of [draft] IFRS X General Presentation and Disclosures; or
 - (b) <u>a management performance measure disclosed by the entity applying</u> paragraph 106 of [draft] IFRS X.
- <u>73C</u> <u>If, applying paragraph 73B, an entity discloses an additional amount per share, it shall:</u>
 - (a) disclose both basic and diluted amounts per share with equal prominence;
 - (b) <u>be calculated using the weighted average number of ordinary shares</u> determined in accordance with this Standard; and
 - (c) <u>be disclosed in the notes to financial statements, but not be presented</u> in the primary financial statement(s).

Effective date

•••

...

74F[Draft] IFRS X General Presentation and Disclosures issued in [date] added
paragraphs 73B-73C and deleted paragraphs 73-73A. An entity shall apply
those amendments when it applies [draft] IFRS X.

IAS 34 Interim Financial Reporting

Paragraph 16A is amended and paragraph 60 and heading for the effective date are added. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Other disclosures

- 16A In addition to disclosing significant events and transactions in accordance with paragraphs 15–15C, an entity shall include the following information, in the notes to its interim financial statements or elsewhere in the interim financial report. The following disclosures shall be given either in the interim financial statements or incorporated by cross-reference from the interim financial statements to some other statement (such as management commentary or risk report) that is available to users of the financial statements on the same terms as the interim financial statements and at the same time. If users of the financial statements do not have access to the information incorporated by cross-reference on the same terms and at the same time, the interim financial report is incomplete. The information shall normally be reported on a financial year-to-date basis.
 - (a) .
 - (c) the nature and amount of items affecting assets, liabilities, equity, net income or cash flows that are unusual because of their nature, size or incidencethe disclosures about unusual items required by paragraph 100 of [draft] IFRS X General Presentation and Disclosures.
 - (d) ...
 - (m) the disclosures about management performance measures required by paragraph 106 of [draft] IFRS X.
 - •••

Effective date

60

[Draft] IFRS X General Presentation and Disclosures issued in [date] amended paragraph 16A. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies [draft] IFRS X.

IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors

The title of IAS 8 is amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation</u>, Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors

Paragraphs 1 and 3 are amended and paragraph 2 is deleted. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through. Part of paragraph 7 of IAS 1 *Presentation of Financial Statements* is moved to paragraph 5 of IAS 8 and the reference to paragraph 7 of IAS 1 in paragraph 5 is deleted. Text moved to IAS 8 unchanged is not marked up. Deleted text is struck through.

Objective

1

The objective of this Standard is to <u>prescribeenhance the relevance and</u> reliability of an entity's financial statements, and the comparability of those financial statements over time and with the financial statements of other entities by prescribing:

- (a) the basis of preparation of financial statements;
- (b) the criteria for selecting, and changing and disclosing accounting policies; and
- (c) together with the accounting treatment and disclosure of changes in accounting policies, changes in accounting estimates and corrections of errors.

The Standard is intended to enhance the relevance and reliability of an entity's financial statements, and the comparability of those financial statements over time and with the financial statements of other entities.

2 [Deleted]Disclosure requirements for accounting policies, except those for changes in accounting policies, are set out in IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements.

Scope

...

3

This Standard shall be applied in <u>determining the basis of preparation of</u> <u>financial statements</u>, selecting and applying accounting policies, and accounting for changes in accounting policies, changes in accounting estimates and corrections of prior period errors.

© IFRS Foundation

80

Definitions

5

Material is defined in paragraph 7 of IAS 1 and is used in this Standard with the same meaning.

Material:

Information is material if omitting, misstating or obscuring it could reasonably be expected to influence decisions that the primary users of general purpose financial statements make on the basis of those financial statements, which provide financial information about a specific reporting entity.

Materiality depends on the nature or magnitude of information, or both. An entity assesses whether information, either individually or in combination with other information, is material in the context of its financial statements taken as a whole.

Information is obscured if it is communicated in a way that would have a similar effect for primary users of financial statements to omitting or misstating that information. The following are examples of circumstances that may result in material information being obscured:

- (a) information regarding a material item, transaction or other event is disclosed in the financial statements but the language used is vague or unclear;
- (b) information regarding a material item, transaction or other event is scattered throughout the financial statements;
- (c) dissimilar items, transactions or other events are inappropriately aggregated;
- (d) similar items, transactions or other events are inappropriately disaggregated; and
- (e) the understandability of the financial statements is reduced as a result of material information being hidden by immaterial information to the extent that a primary user is unable to determine what information is material.

Assessing whether information could reasonably be expected to influence decisions made by the primary users of a specific reporting entity's general purpose financial statements requires an entity to consider the characteristics of those users while also considering the entity's own circumstances.

Many existing and potential investors, lenders and other creditors cannot require reporting entities to provide information directly to them and must rely on general purpose financial statements for much of the financial information they need. Consequently, they are the primary users to whom general purpose financial statements are directed. Financial statements are prepared for users who have a reasonable knowledge of business and economic activities and who review and analyse the information diligently. At

times, even well-informed and diligent users may need to seek the aid of an adviser to understand information about complex economic phenomena.

Paragraphs 15–28 of IAS 1 are moved to IAS 8 as paragraphs 6A–6N with editorial changes. Related headings are moved from IAS 1 to IAS 8 with editorial changes. Text that was not included in IAS 1 but is included in IAS 8 is underlined, and text that was included in IAS 1 but is not included in IAS 8 is struck through. Text moved to IAS 8 that is unchanged is not marked up. Original paragraph numbers in IAS 1 are shown in brackets for ease of reference but will not be included in IAS 8.

General features of financial statements

...

Fair presentation and compliance with IFRSs Standards

- 6A [IAS 1.15] Financial statements shall present fairly the financial position, financial performance and cash flows of an entity. Fair presentation requires the faithful representation of the effects of transactions, other events and conditions in accordance with the definitions and recognition criteria for assets, liabilities, income and expenses set out in the *Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting (Conceptual Framework)*. The application of IFRSsIFRS Standards, with additional disclosure when necessary, is presumed to result in financial statements that achieve a fair presentation.
- 6B [IAS 1.16] An entity whose financial statements comply with HFRSsIFRS Standards shall make an explicit and unreserved statement of such compliance in the notes. An entity shall not describe financial statements as complying with HFRSsIFRS Standards unless they comply with all the requirements of HFRSsIFRS Standards.
- 6C [IAS 1.17] In virtually all circumstances, an entity achieves a fair presentation by compliance with applicable <u>IFRSsIFRS Standards</u>. A fair presentation also requires an entity:
 - (a) to select and apply accounting policies in accordance with this <u>Standard</u> IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors. IAS 8 This Standard sets out a hierarchy of authoritative guidance that management considers in the absence of an IFRS <u>Standard</u> that specifically applies to an item.
 - (b) to present information, including accounting policies, in a manner that provides relevant, reliable, comparable and understandable information.
 - (c) to provide additional disclosures when compliance with the specific requirements in <u>IFRSs_IFRS Standards</u> is insufficient to enable users to understand the impact of particular transactions, other events and conditions on the entity's financial position and financial performance.

- 6D [IAS 1.18] An entity cannot rectify inappropriate accounting policies either by disclosure of the accounting policies used or by notes or explanatory material.
- 6E [IAS 1.19] In the extremely rare circumstances in which management concludes that compliance with a requirement in an IFRS <u>Standard</u> would be so misleading that it would conflict with the objective of financial statements set out in the *Conceptual Framework*, the entity shall depart from that requirement in the manner set out in paragraph <u>20-6F</u> if the relevant regulatory framework requires, or otherwise does not prohibit, such a departure.
- 6F [IAS 1.20] When an entity departs from a requirement of an IFRS<u>Standard</u> in accordance with paragraph 19-6E, it shall disclose:
 - (a) that management has concluded that the financial statements present fairly the entity's financial position, financial performance and cash flows;
 - (b) that it has complied with applicable *HFRSsIFRS Standard*, except that it has departed from a particular requirement to achieve a fair presentation;
 - (c) the title of the IFRS <u>Standard</u> from which the entity has departed, the nature of the departure, including the treatment that the IFRS <u>Standard</u> would require, the reason why that treatment would be so misleading in the circumstances that it would conflict with the objective of financial statements set out in the *Conceptual Framework*, and the treatment adopted; and
 - (d) for each period presented, the financial effect of the departure on each item in the financial statements that would have been reported in complying with the requirement.
- 6G [IAS 1.21] When an entity has departed from a requirement of an IFRS <u>Standard</u> in a prior period, and that departure affects the amounts recognised in the financial statements for the current period, it shall make the disclosures set out in paragraph 20(c) and (d)paragraphs 6F(c)–6F(d).
- 6H [IAS 1.22] Paragraph 21-<u>6G</u> applies, for example, when an entity departed in a prior period from a requirement in an IFRS <u>Standard</u> for the measurement of assets or liabilities and that departure affects the measurement of changes in assets and liabilities recognised in the current period's financial statements.
- 6I [IAS 1.23] In the extremely rare circumstances in which management concludes that compliance with a requirement in an IFRS <u>Standard</u> would be so misleading that it would conflict with the objective of financial statements set out in the *Conceptual Framework*, but the relevant regulatory framework prohibits departure from the requirement, the entity shall, to the maximum extent possible, reduce the perceived misleading aspects of compliance by disclosing:

- (a) the title of the IFRS <u>Standard</u> in question, the nature of the requirement, and the reason why management has concluded that complying with that requirement is so misleading in the circumstances that it conflicts with the objective of financial statements set out in the *Conceptual Framework*; and
- (b) for each period presented, the adjustments to each item in the financial statements that management has concluded would be necessary to achieve a fair presentation.
- [IAS 1.24] For the purpose of paragraphs <u>19–23–6E–6I</u>, an item of information would conflict with the objective of financial statements when it does not represent faithfully the transactions, other events and conditions that it either purports to represent or could reasonably be expected to represent and, consequently, it would be likely to influence economic decisions made by users of financial statements. When assessing whether complying with a specific requirement in an IFRS <u>Standard</u> would be so misleading that it would conflict with the objective of financial statements set out in the *Conceptual Framework*, management considers:
 - (a) why the objective of financial statements is not achieved in the particular circumstances; and
 - (b) how the entity's circumstances differ from those of other entities that comply with the requirement. If other entities in similar circumstances comply with the requirement, there is a rebuttable presumption that the entity's compliance with the requirement would not be so misleading that it would conflict with the objective of financial statements set out in the *Conceptual Framework*.

Going concern

- 6K [IAS 1.25] When preparing financial statements, management shall make an assessment of an entity's ability to continue as a going concern. An entity shall prepare financial statements on a going concern basis unless management either intends to liquidate the entity or to cease trading, or has no realistic alternative but to do so. When management is aware, in making its assessment, of material uncertainties related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt upon the entity's ability to continue as a going concern, the entity shall disclose those uncertainties. When an entity does not prepare financial statements on a going concern basis, it shall disclose that fact, together with the basis on which it prepared the financial statements and the reason why the entity is not regarded as a going concern.
- 6L [IAS 1.26] In assessing whether the going concern assumption is appropriate, management takes into account all available information about the future, which is at least, but is not limited to, twelve months from the end of the reporting period. The degree of consideration depends on the facts in each case. When an entity has a history of profitable operations and ready access to financial resources, the entity may reach a conclusion that the going concern basis of accounting is appropriate without detailed analysis. In other cases,

6J

management may need to consider a wide range of factors relating to current and expected profitability, debt repayment schedules and potential sources of replacement financing before it can satisfy itself that the going concern basis is appropriate.

Accrual basis of accounting

- 6M [IAS 1.27] An entity shall prepare its financial statements, except for cash flow information, using the accrual basis of accounting.
- 6N [IAS 1.28] When the accrual basis of accounting is used, an entity recognises items as assets, liabilities, equity, income and expenses (the elements of financial statements) when they satisfy the definitions and recognition criteria for those elements in the *Conceptual Framework*.

Paragraphs 117–124 and 125–133 of IAS 1 are moved to IAS 8 as paragraphs 27A–27G and 31A–31I with editorial changes. Related headings are moved from IAS 1 to IAS 8 with editorial changes. Headings before paragraphs 27A and 28 are added. Text that was not included in IAS 1 but is included in IAS 8 is underlined, and text that was included in IAS 1 but is not included in IAS 8 is struck through. Text moved to IAS 8 that is unchanged is not marked up. Original paragraph numbers in IAS 1 are shown in brackets for ease of reference but will not be included in IAS 8.

Paragraphs 28 and 30–31 of IAS 8 are amended, added text is underlined and removed text is struck through. Paragraph 29 of IAS 8 is not amended but is included for ease of reference.

The heading before paragraph 54I is added.

Disclosure

...

Disclosure of selection and application of accounting policies

- 27A [IAS 1.117] An entity shall disclose in the notes its significant accounting policies¹⁴ comprising:
 - (a) the measurement basis (or bases) used in preparing the financial statements; and
 - (b) the other accounting policies used that are relevant to an understanding of the financial statements.
- 27B [IAS 1.118] It is important for an entity to inform users of financial statements of the measurement basis or bases used in the financial statements (for example, historical cost, current cost, net realisable value, fair value or recoverable amountor current value) because the basis on which an entity prepares the financial statements significantly affects users' analysis. When an entity uses more than one measurement basis in the financial statements, for example when particular classes of assets are revalued, it is sufficient to

¹⁴ Exposure Draft ED/2019/6 *Disclosure of Accounting Policies* proposes amendments to the disclosure requirements for accounting policies.

provide an indication of the categories of assets and liabilities to which each measurement basis is applied.

- 27C [IAS 1.119] In deciding whether a particular accounting policy should be disclosed in the notes, management considers whether disclosure would assist users of financial statements in understanding how transactions, and other events and conditions are reflected in reported financial performance and financial position. Each entity considers the nature of its operations and the policies that the users of its financial statements would expect to be disclosed for that type of entity. Disclosure of particular accounting policies is especially useful to users when those policies are selected from alternatives allowed in IFRSsIFRS Standards. An example is disclosure of whether an entity applies the fair value or cost model to its investment property (see IAS 40 Investment Property). Some IFRSsIFRS Standards specifically require disclosure of particular accounting policies, including choices made by management between different policies they allow. For example, IAS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment requires disclosure of the measurement bases used for classes of property, plant and equipment.
- 27D [IAS 1.121] An accounting policy may be significant because of the nature of the entity's operations even if amounts for current and prior periods are not material. It is also appropriate to disclose <u>in the notes</u> each significant accounting policy that is not specifically required by <u>IFRSsIFRS Standards</u> but the entity selects and applies in accordance with <u>IAS 8this Standard</u>.
- 27E [IAS 1.122] An entity shall disclose <u>in the notes</u>, along with its significant accounting policies or other notes, the judgements, apart from those involving estimations (see paragraph 12531A), that management has made in the process of applying the entity's accounting policies and that have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the financial statements.
- 27F [IAS 1.123] In the process of applying the entity's accounting policies, management makes various judgements, apart from those involving estimations, that can significantly affect the amounts it recognises in the financial statements. For example, management makes judgements in determining:
 - (a) [deleted]
 - (b)(a) when substantially all the significant risks and rewards of ownership of financial assets and, for lessors, assets subject to leases are transferred to other entities;
 - (c)(b) whether, in substance, particular sales of goods are financing arrangements and therefore do not give rise to revenue; and
 - (d)(c) whether the contractual terms of a financial asset give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

27G [IAS 1.124] Some of the disclosures made in accordance with paragraph 12227E are required by other IFRSsIFRS Standards. For example, IFRS 12 Disclosure of Interests in Other Entities requires an entity to disclose in the notes the judgements it has made in determining whether it controls another entity. IAS 40 Investment Property requires disclosure in the notes of the criteria developed by the entity to distinguish investment property from owneroccupied property and from property held for sale in the ordinary course of business, when classification of the property is difficult.

Disclosure of changes in accounting policies

- 28 When initial application of an IFRS <u>Standard</u> has an effect on the current period or any prior period, would have such an effect except that it is impracticable to determine the amount of the adjustment, or might have an effect on future periods, an entity shall disclose:
 - (a) the title of the IFRS<u>Standard;</u>
 - (b) when applicable, that the change in accounting policy is made in accordance with its transitional provisions;
 - (c) the nature of the change in accounting policy;
 - (d) when applicable, a description of the transitional provisions;
 - (e) when applicable, the transitional provisions that might have an effect on future periods;
 - (f) for the current period and each prior period presented, to the extent practicable, the amount of the adjustment:
 - (i) for each financial statement line item affected; and
 - (ii) if IAS 33 *Earnings per Share* applies to the entity, for basic and diluted earnings per share;
 - (g) the amount of the adjustment relating to periods before those presented, to the extent practicable; and
 - (h) if retrospective application required by paragraph 19(a) or <u>19(b)</u> is impracticable for a particular prior period, or for periods before those presented, the circumstances that led to the existence of that condition and a description of how and from when the change in accounting policy has been applied.

Financial statements of subsequent periods need not repeat these disclosures.

When a voluntary change in accounting policy has an effect on the current period or any prior period, would have an effect on that period except that it is impracticable to determine the amount of the adjustment, or might have an effect on future periods, an entity shall disclose:

(a) the nature of the change in accounting policy;

29

(b) the reasons why applying the new accounting policy provides reliable and more relevant information;

- (c) for the current period and each prior period presented, to the extent practicable, the amount of the adjustment:
 - (i) for each financial statement line item affected; and
 - (ii) if IAS 33 applies to the entity, for basic and diluted earnings per share;
- (d) the amount of the adjustment relating to periods before those presented, to the extent practicable; and
- (e) if retrospective application is impracticable for a particular prior period, or for periods before those presented, the circumstances that led to the existence of that condition and a description of how and from when the change in accounting policy has been applied.

Financial statements of subsequent periods need not repeat these disclosures.

- 30 When an entity has not applied a new IFRS<u>Standard</u> that has been issued but is not yet effective, the entity shall disclose:
 - (a) this fact; and
 - (b) known or reasonably estimable information relevant to assessing the possible impact that application of the new IFRS <u>Standard</u> will have on the entity's financial statements in the period of initial application.
- 31 In complying with paragraph 30, an entity considers disclosing:
 - (a) the title of the new IFRS <u>Standard;</u>
 - (b) the nature of the impending change or changes in accounting policy;
 - (c) the date by which application of the IFRS <u>Standard</u> is required;
 - (d) the date as at which it plans to apply the IFRS <u>Standard</u> initially; and
 - (e) either:
 - (i) a discussion of the impact that initial application of the IFRS <u>Standard</u> is expected to have on the entity's financial statements; or
 - (ii) if that impact is not known or reasonably estimable, a statement to that effect.

Disclosure of sources Sources of estimation uncertainty

- 31A [IAS 1.125] An entity shall disclose <u>in the notes</u> information about the assumptions it makes about the future, and other major sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period, that have a significant risk of resulting in a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year. In respect of those assets and liabilities, the notes shall include details of:
 - (a) their nature; and

(b) their carrying amount as at the end of the reporting period.

- 31B [IAS 1.126] Determining the carrying amounts of some assets and liabilities requires estimation of the effects of uncertain future events on those assets and liabilities at the end of the reporting period. For example, in the absence of recently observed market prices, future-oriented estimates are necessary to measure the recoverable amount of classes of property, plant and equipment, the effect of technological obsolescence on inventories, provisions subject to the future outcome of litigation in progress, and long-term employee benefit liabilities such as pension obligations. These estimates involve assumptions about such items as the risk adjustment to cash flows or discount rates, future changes in salaries and future changes in prices affecting other costs.
- 31C [IAS 1.127] The assumptions and other sources of estimation uncertainty disclosed <u>in the notes</u> in accordance with paragraph <u>42531A</u> relate to the estimates that require management's most difficult, subjective or complex judgements. As the number of variables and assumptions affecting the possible future resolution of the uncertainties increases, those judgements become more subjective and complex, and the potential for a consequential material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities normally increases accordingly.
- 31D [IAS 1.128] The <u>note</u> disclosures in paragraph <u>12531A</u> are not required for assets and liabilities with a significant risk that their carrying amounts might change materially within the next financial year if, at the end of the reporting period, they are measured at fair value based on a quoted price in an active market for an identical asset or liability. Such fair values might change materially within the next financial year but these changes would not arise from assumptions or other sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period.
- 31E [IAS 1.129] An entity presentsprovides the <u>note</u> disclosures in paragraph <u>42531A</u> in a manner that helps users of financial statements to understand the judgements that management makes about the future and about other sources of estimation uncertainty. The nature and extent of the information provided vary according to the nature of the assumption and other circumstances. Examples of the types of disclosures an entity makes are:
 - (a) the nature of the assumption or other estimation uncertainty;
 - (b) the sensitivity of carrying amounts to the methods, assumptions and estimates underlying their calculation, including the reasons for the sensitivity;
 - (c) the expected resolution of an uncertainty and the range of reasonably possible outcomes within the next financial year in respect of the carrying amounts of the assets and liabilities affected; and
 - (d) an explanation of changes made to past assumptions concerning those assets and liabilities, if the uncertainty remains unresolved.

- 31F [IAS 1.130] This [draft] Standard does not require an entity to disclose <u>in the</u> <u>notes</u> budget information or forecasts in making the <u>note</u> disclosures in paragraph <u>12531A</u>.
- 31G [IAS 1.131] Sometimes it is impracticable to disclose <u>in the notes</u> the extent of the possible effects of an assumption or another source of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period. In such cases, the entity discloses <u>in the notes</u> that it is reasonably possible, on the basis of existing knowledge, that outcomes within the next financial year that are different from the assumption could require a material adjustment to the carrying amount of the asset or liability affected. In all cases, the entity discloses <u>in the</u> <u>notes</u> the nature and carrying amount of the specific asset or liability (or class of assets or liabilities) affected by the assumption.
- 31H [IAS 1.132] The <u>note</u> disclosures in paragraph <u>12227E</u> of particular judgements that management made in the process of applying the entity's accounting policies do not relate to the <u>note</u> disclosures of sources of estimation uncertainty in paragraph <u>125-31A</u>.
- 31I [IAS 1.133] Other IFRSsIFRS Standards require thenote disclosure of some of the assumptions that would otherwise be required in accordance with paragraph 125-31A. For example, IAS 37 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets requires note disclosure, in specified circumstances, of major concerning future classes assumptions events affecting of provisions. IFRS 13 Fair Value Measurement requires note disclosure of significant assumptions (including the valuation technique(s) and inputs) the entity uses when measuring the fair values of assets and liabilities that are carried at fair value.

Effective date and transition

...

54I [Draft] IFRS X General Presentation and Disclosures issued in [date] amended paragraphs 1, 3 and 5 and added paragraphs 6A–6N, 27A–27G and 31A–31I and deleted paragraph 2. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies [draft] IFRS X.

IFRS 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosures

Paragraph 3(f) is amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

Scope

3

- This IFRS shall be applied by all entities to all types of financial instruments, except:
 - ...

...

(f) instruments that are required to be classified as equity instruments in accordance with paragraphs 16A-and_16B or paragraphs 16C-and_16D of IAS 32. <u>However, the disclosures required by paragraphs 19A–19B</u> are required for such instruments.

Paragraphs 80A and 136A of IAS 1 *Presentation of Financial Statements* are moved to IFRS 7 as paragraphs 19A–19B and the related heading is added. Paragraph 44EE is added. Text that was not included in IAS 1 but is included in IFRS 7 is underlined, and text that was included in IAS 1 but not included in IFRS 7 is struck through. Text moved to IFRS 7 unchanged is not marked up. Original paragraph numbers in IAS 1 are shown in brackets for ease of reference but will not be included in IFRS 7.

Statement of financial position

Financial instruments classified as equity in accordance with paragraphs 16A–16B or paragraphs 16C–16D of IAS 32

- 19A [IAS 1.136A] For puttable financial instruments classified as equity instruments <u>in accordance with paragraphs 16A–16B of IAS 32</u>, an entity shall disclose (to the extent not disclosed elsewhere):
 - (a) summary quantitative data about the amount classified as equity;
 - (b) its objectives, policies and processes for managing its obligation to repurchase or redeem the instruments when required to do so by the instrument holders, including any changes from the previous period;
 - (c) the expected cash outflow on redemption or repurchase of that class of financial instruments; and
 - (d) information about how the expected cash outflow on redemption or repurchase was determined.
- 19B [IAS 1.80A] If an entity has reclassified <u>any of the following financial</u> <u>instruments between financial liabilities and equity, it shall disclose the</u> <u>amount reclassified into and out of each category (financial liabilities or</u> <u>equity), and the timing and reason for that reclassification:</u>

- (a) a puttable financial instrument classified as an equity instrument applying paragraphs 16A–16B of IAS 32;, or
- (b) an instrument that imposes on the entity an obligation to deliver to another party a pro rata share of the net assets of the entity only on liquidation and is classified as an equity instrument<u>applying</u> paragraphs 16C–16D of IAS 32.

between financial liabilities and equity, it shall disclose the amount reclassified into and out of each category (financial liabilities or equity), and the timing and reason for that reclassification.

Effective date and transition

...

...

<u>44EE</u> [Draft] IFRS X General Presentation and Disclosures issued in [date] amended paragraph 3(f) and added paragraphs 19A–19B. An entity shall apply those amendments when it applies [draft] IFRS X.

This table shows how the Board proposes to amend the following references in other Standards.

Standard	Description of amendment
General	Replace references to IAS 1 <i>Presentation of Financial Statements</i> , includ- ing references to specific paragraphs in IAS 1 to refer to the correspond- ing paragraphs in [draft] IFRS X, IFRS 7 <i>Financial Instruments: Disclo-</i> <i>sures</i> and IAS 8 <i>Basis of Preparation, Accounting Policies, Changes in</i> <i>Accounting Estimates and Errors.</i>
General	Replace references to 'other comprehensive income items that will not be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss', including variations of the term, with 'remeasurements permanently reported outside profit or loss' (or its variation).
General	Replace references to 'other comprehensive income items that will be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss', including variations of the term, with 'income and expenses to be included in profit or loss in the future when specific conditions are met' (or its variation).
General	Replace references to 'statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income' with 'statement(s) of financial performance'.
IFRS 5 Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontin- ued Operations	Replace the references to 'presented' and 'a financing cost' in paragraph 17 of the Standard with 'classified' and 'an interest expense on liabilities not arising from financing activities', respectively.
IFRS 16 Leases	Replace the reference to 'finance costs' in paragraph 49 of the Standard with 'expenses from financing activities'.
IAS 8 Basis of Preparation, Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors	Replace references to 'IFRSs' and 'IFRS' with 'IFRS Standards' and 'IFRS Standard' throughout, as shown in the revised paragraphs of IAS 8 included in this document.
IAS 12 Income Taxes	Replace the reference to 'operating profits' in the third paragraph in the example illustrating paragraphs 52A and 57A, shown below paragraph 52A in the Standard, with 'profits'.
IFRIC 1 Changes in Existing Decommissioning, Restora- tion and Similar Liabilities	Replace the reference to 'a finance cost' in paragraph 8 of the Interpreta- tion with 'an interest expense on liabilities not arising from financing activities'.
IllustrativeExamplesaccompanying IAS34Financial Reporting	
IFRS Practice Statement 2 Making Materiality Judgements	Remove footnotes which made reference to paragraph 30A of IAS 1 and/or paragraph BC30F of the Basis for Conclusions on IAS 1. Update the corresponding extracts of paragraphs of [draft] IFRS X and IAS 8 that are reproduced in the Appendix to the Practice Statement 2.

Table of concordance with IAS 1 and other IFRS Standards

The tables below show how the contents of IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements and [draft] IFRS X General Presentation and Disclosures or other IFRS Standards correspond.

From IAS 1 paragraph	
IAS 1 paragraph	New paragraph
1	IFRS X.1
2	IFRS X.2
3	IFRS X.4
4	IFRS X.5–6
5	IFRS X.7
6	IFRS X.8
7	IFRS X Appendix A, IFRS X.B50, IAS 8.5
8	IFRS X.12
8A	None
9	IFRS X.19
10	IFRS X.10
10A	IFRS X.13
11	IFRS X.15
12	None
13–14	IFRS X.9
15–24	IAS 8.6A–6J
25–26	IAS 8.6K–6L
27–28	IAS 8.6M–6N
29–30	None
29, 30A	IFRS X.25
31	IFRS X.24
32–33	IFRS X.29–30
34–35	IFRS X.B16–B17
36–37	IFRS X.31–32
	IFRS X.34–35
	IFRS X.B19
	IFRS X.B20–B21
39–40	None
40A-42	IFRS X.36–41
43–44	IFRS X.B22–B23
45	IFRS X.33

continued...

From IAS 1 paragraph		
46	IFRS X.B18	
47	IFRS X.3	
48	None	
49–51	IFRS X.16–18	
52–53	IFRS X.B1–B2	
54	IFRS X.82	
55–55A	IFRS X.42–43	
56	IFRS X.86	
57	IFRS X.83	
58–59	IFRS X.B12–B13	
60–61	IFRS X.84–85	
62–65	IFRS X.B53–B56	
66	IFRS X.87	
67–68	IFRS X.B57–B58	
69	IFRS X.88	
70–76	IFRS X.B59–B65	
77	None	
78	IFRS X.B14	
79–80	IFRS X.114–115	
80A	IFRS 7.19B	
81	None	
81A	IFRS X.60, 73	
81B	IFRS X.67, 76	
82	IFRS X.65	
82A	IFRS X.74–75	
83–84	None	
85–85A	IFRS X.42–43	
85B	None	
86	IFRS X.66	
87	None	
88	IFRS X.44	
89	IFRS X.B49	
90	IFRS X.80	

continued...

From IAS 1 paragraph		
IAS 1 paragraph	New paragraph	
91	IFRS X.81	
92–94	IFRS X.77–79	
95–96	IFRS X.B51–B52	
97	None	
98	IFRS X.B15	
99	IFRS X.68	
100–102	None	
103	None	
104	IFRS X.72	
105	None	
106	IFRS X.89	
106A-109	IFRS X.91–94	
110	IFRS X.90	
111	IFRS X.95	
112–113	IFRS X.96–97	
114	IFRS X.B66	
115	None	
116	IFRS X.98	
117–124	IAS 8.27A–27G	
125–133	IAS 8.31A-311	
134–136	IFRS X.111–113	
136A	IFRS 7.19A	
137	IFRS X.116	
138	IFRS X.99	
139–139T	None	
140	None	

From IFRS X paragraph		
IFRS X paragraph	IAS 1 paragraph	
1	1	
2	2	
3	47	
4	3	
5–6	4	
7–8	5–6	
9	13–14	
10	10	
11	None	
12	8	
13	10A	
14	None	
15	11	
16–18	49–51	
19	9	
20–23	None	
24	31	
25	29, 30A	
26–28	None	
29–30	32–33	
31–32	36–37	
33	45	
34–35	38–38A	
36–41	40A-42	
42	85, 55	
43	85A, 55A	
44	88	
45–59	None	
60	81A (partial)	
61–64	None	
65	82	
66	86	
67	81B (partial)	
68	99	

continued...

From IFRS X	(paragraph
IFRS X paragraph	IAS 1 paragraph
69–71	None
72	104
73	81A (partial)
74–75	82A
76	81B (partial)
77–79	92–94
80–81	90–91
82	54
83	57
84–85	60–61
86	56
87	66
88	69
89	106
90	110
91–94	106A-109
95	111
96–97	112–113
98	116
99	138
100–110	None
111–113	134–136
114–115	79–80
116	137
117–120	None
B1-B2	52–53
B3–B11	None
B12–B13	58–59
B14	78
B15	98
B16-B17	34–35
B18	46
B19	38B

continued...

...continued

From IFRS X paragraph		
IFRS X paragraph	IAS 1 paragraph	
B20–B21	38C–38D	
B22–B23	43–44	
B24–B48	None	
B49	89	
B50	7 (partial)	
B51–B52	95–96	
B53–B56	62–65	
B57–B58	67–68	
B59–B65	70–76	
B66	114	
B67–B85	None	

Approval by the Board of Exposure Draft *General Presentation and Disclosures* published in December 2019

The Exposure Draft *General Presentation and Disclosures* was approved for publication by all 14 members of the International Accounting Standards Board.

Chairman
Vice-Chair

BIFRS	IAS®
International Financial Reporting Standards®	IFRIC [®]
IFRS Foundation®	SIC®
IFRS®	IASB ®

Contact the IFRS Foundation for details of countries where its trade marks are in use or have been registered.

The International Accounting Standards Board is the independent standard-setting body of the IFRS Foundation

Columbus Building | 7 Westferry Circus | Canary Whar London E14 4HD | United Kingdom Telephone: +44 (0)20 7246 6410 Email: info@ifrs.org | Web: www.ifrs.org

Publications Department Telephone: +44 (0)20 7332 2730 Email: publications@ifrs.org



December 2019

IFRS® Standards Exposure Draft ED/2019/7 Basis for Conclusions

General Presentation and Disclosures

Comments to be received by 30 June 2020



Basis for Conclusions on

Exposure Draft

General Presentation and Disclosures

Comments to be received by 30 June 2020

This Basis for Conclusions accompanies the Exposure Draft ED/2019/7 *General Presentation and Disclosures* (issued December 2019; see separate booklet). The proposals may be modified in the light of comments received before being issued in final form. Comments need to be received by 30 June 2020 and should be submitted in writing to the address below, by email to commentletters@ifrs.org or electronically using our 'Open for comment documents' page at: https://www.ifrs.org/projects/ open-for-comment/.

All comments will be on the public record and posted on our website at www.ifrs.org unless the respondent requests confidentiality. Such requests will not normally be granted unless supported by good reason, for example, commercial confidence. Please see our website for details on this and how we use your personal data.

Disclaimer: To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Board and the IFRS Foundation (Foundation) expressly disclaim all liability howsoever arising from this publication or any translation thereof whether in contract, tort or otherwise to any person in respect of any claims or losses of any nature including direct, indirect, incidental or consequential loss, punitive damages, penalties or costs.

Information contained in this publication does not constitute advice and should not be substituted for the services of an appropriately qualified professional.

ISBN for this part: 978-1-911629-64-1

ISBN for complete publication (three parts): 978-1-911629-62-7

Copyright [©] 2019 IFRS Foundation

All rights reserved. Reproduction and use rights are strictly limited. Please contact the Foundation for further details at licences@ifrs.org.

Copies of Board publications may be obtained from the Foundation's Publications Department. Please address publication and copyright matters to publications@ifrs.org or visit our webshop at http:// shop.ifrs.org.



The Foundation has trade marks registered around the world (Marks) including 'IAS^{*}, 'IASB^{*}, the 'IASB^{*} logo', 'IFRIC^{*}, 'IFRS^{*}, the IFRS^{*} logo, 'IFRS^{*} logo, 'IFRS^{*} logo, the 'Hexagon Device', 'International Accounting Standards^{*}, 'International Financial Reporting Standards^{*}, 'IFRS Taxonomy^{*} and 'SIC^{*}. Further details of the Foundation's Marks are available from the Foundation on request.

The Foundation is a not-for-profit corporation under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, USA and operates in England and Wales as an overseas company (Company number: FC023235) with its principal office in the Columbus Building, 7 Westferry Circus, Canary Wharf, London, E14 4HD.

BASIS FOR CONCLUSIONS ON GENERAL PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURES

CONTENTS

from paragraph

BASIS FOR CONCLUSIONS ON EXPOSURE DRAFT GENERAL PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURES

INTRODUCTION	BC1
The need for the project	BC4
Project objective and the scope	BC12
Structure of the Exposure Draft	BC15
GENERAL PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURE REQUIREMENTS	BC18
Objective and roles of the primary financial statements and the notes	BC19
Aggregation and disaggregation	BC21
STATEMENT(S) OF FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE	BC28
Structure of the statement of profit or loss	BC28
Financing category and the subtotal of profit or loss before financing and income tax	BC33
Investing category	BC48
Operating category and the operating profit or loss subtotal	BC53
Classification of income and expenses from associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method	BC77
Classification of fair value gains and losses on derivatives and of exchange differences	BC90
Line items to be presented in the statement of profit or loss	BC103
Presentation of operating expenses	BC109
Statement presenting comprehensive income	BC117
STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION	BC119
Line items to be presented in the statement of financial position	BC119
UNUSUAL INCOME AND EXPENSES	BC122
Definition of unusual income and expenses	BC129
Remeasurements	BC137
Information to be disclosed about unusual income and expenses	BC140
MANAGEMENT PERFORMANCE MEASURES	BC145
Definition and restrictions	BC153
Location of information about management performance measures	BC163
Information to be disclosed about management performance measures	BC167
Relationship of unusual income and expenses with management performance measures	BC180
EFFECTIVE DATE AND TRANSITION	BC181
PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO OTHER IFRS STANDARDS	BC185
IAS 7 Statement of Cash Flows	BC185
	continued

continued	

IFRS 12 Disclosure of Interests in Other Entities	BC209
IAS 33 Earnings per Share	BC214
IAS 34 Interim Financial Reporting	BC219
IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors	BC226
IFRS 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosures	BC230
EXPECTED EFFECTS OF THE PROPOSALS	BC232
Summary of effects analysis	BC236
Entities affected by the Board's proposals	BC248
The likely effects of the proposals on the quality of financial reporting	BC250
The likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported in the financial statements	BC279
	BC281
The likely costs of the proposals	
Other effects of the proposals	BC301
APPENDIX—ANALYSIS OF CURRENT PRACTICE	

BASIS FOR CONCLUSIONS ON GENERAL PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURES

Basis for Conclusions on Exposure Draft *General Presentation and Disclosures*

This Basis for Conclusions accompanies, but is not part of, Exposure Draft General Presentation and Disclosures. It summarises the considerations of the International Accounting Standards Board (Board) when developing the Exposure Draft. Individual Board members gave greater weight to some factors than to others.

Introduction

- BC1 The Exposure Draft sets out proposals for a draft IFRS Standard on presentation and disclosures in financial statements that, when finalised, will replace IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements (IFRS X). It also proposes amendments to IAS 7 Statement of Cash Flows, IFRS 12 Disclosure of Interests in Other Entities, IAS 33 Earnings per Share and IAS 34 Interim Financial Reporting. The Exposure Draft responds to the strong demand from users of financial statements for the Board to undertake a project on performance reporting.
- BC2 The Exposure Draft also proposes amendments to IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors and IFRS 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosures to move the requirements currently set out in IAS 1 that would be better located in those Standards.
- BC3 This Basis for Conclusions is organised as follows:
 - (a) the need for the project (see paragraphs BC4–BC11);
 - (b) project objective and the scope (see paragraphs BC12–BC14);
 - (c) structure of the Exposure Draft (see paragraphs BC15–BC17);
 - (d) the proposals in the Exposure Draft (see paragraphs BC18–BC231); and
 - (e) the expected effects of the proposals (see paragraphs BC232–BC312).

The need for the project

- BC4 The Exposure Draft proposes improvements to the presentation and disclosure of information in an entity's financial statements with a focus on the statement of profit or loss. The Board developed these proposals in its Primary Financial Statements project, which is part of the Board's work on Better Communication in Financial Reporting.
- BC5 The Primary Financial Statements project was added to the Board's research agenda in July 2014 in response to the strong demand from stakeholders, and in particular users of financial statements, for the Board to undertake a project to improve the reporting of financial performance. Feedback on the Board's 2015 Agenda Consultation reinforced the view that the Primary Financial Statements project should be a high priority for the Board.
- BC6 Research and outreach meetings undertaken as part of the project showed that:
 - (a) the structure and content of the statement(s) of financial performance vary even among entities in the same industry. This reduces the ability of users of financial statements to compare the financial performance of entities. Therefore, many users said that they would welcome more defined subtotals and line items in that statement (see paragraphs BC7–BC8).
 - (b) users would like to see greater disaggregation of information in the primary financial statements and the notes (see paragraphs BC9–BC10).
 - (c) users find management-defined measures of performance, sometimes called alternative performance measures or non-GAAP measures, useful in analysing performance or making forecasts about future performance. However, sometimes entities provide these measures without defining them or explaining their intended purpose, reducing their usefulness (see paragraph BC11).

Presentation of subtotals in the statement(s) of financial performance

BC7 IAS 1 requires an entity to present profit or loss, but no other specific subtotals, in the statement(s) of financial performance. The lack of specific requirements in IAS 1 has led to diversity in the presentation and calculation of subtotals even among entities in the same industry. Subtotals with the same label are often defined differently by different entities. This diversity makes it difficult for users of financial statements to understand the information provided and compare information across entities. Comparability is important to users, in particular to buy-side investors who typically analyse many entities across different industries rather than focus on a few entities.

Presentation of information about associates and joint ventures

BC8 IAS 1 requires presentation of the share of profit or loss of associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method as a separate line item but does not specify its location. The Board has observed significant diversity in practice in the presentation of this information. Some entities present the share of profit or loss as part of the measure labelled operating profit or loss, some present it just below the measure labelled operating profit or loss and others present it after the tax line item. A reason for the diversity could be that some associates and joint ventures' activities are more closely related to an entity's main business activities than others. Users of financial statements expressed concerns that this diversity in practice reduces comparability, particularly of the subtotals presented in the statement of profit or loss, making their analysis more difficult and time consuming.

Disaggregation of information in the financial statements

- BC9 Requirements for the disaggregation of information in the primary financial statements and the notes are sometimes not understood nor applied well in practice. This can make it difficult for users of financial statements to find and understand relevant information. An entity might also disclose in the notes large 'other' expenses with no information provided to help users understand what these items comprise.
- BC10 Many entities also disclose unusual or similarly described expenses (and a few disclose unusual income) to provide information about what many refer to as underlying earnings or normalised earnings. However, users of financial statements expressed concerns that the way entities provide this information varies significantly and that it is often not clear how or why items have been identified as unusual.

Information about management-defined performance measures

BC11 Users of financial statements have stated that management-defined performance measures can provide useful information (see paragraph BC6(c)). However, users have expressed concerns that information about management-defined performance measures, including how and why they are calculated, can be difficult to find and understand. Because information about these measures is also often presented outside the financial statements, such information is typically not audited and is subject to varying regulatory requirements.

Project objective and the scope

- BC12 The objective of the project is to improve how information is communicated in the financial statements, with a focus on information included in the statement of profit or loss. The Board proposes:
 - (a) requiring additional subtotals in the statement of profit or loss (see paragraphs BC28–BC89). These subtotals would provide relevant information and create a more consistent structure to the statement of profit or loss, thereby improving comparability.
 - (b) requiring separate presentation of the income and expenses from, investments in, and cash flows from investments in integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures (see paragraphs BC77–BC89).
 - (c) requiring further disaggregation to help an entity to provide relevant information (see paragraphs BC21–BC27). The Board proposes disaggregation principles, disaggregation of operating expenses either by nature or by function in the statement of profit or loss, a requirement for disaggregation of large 'other' balances, a requirement to disaggregate information about unusual income and expenses and additional minimum line items in the statement of financial position.

- (d) requiring disclosure of some management-defined performance measures, that is performance measures not specified by IFRS Standards (see paragraphs BC145–BC180). To promote transparency, the Board proposes reconciliations between some management-defined performance measures and subtotals specified by IFRS Standards.
- (e) limited changes to the statement of cash flows to improve consistency in classification by removing options (see paragraphs BC185–BC208).
- BC13 The Board decided not to consider changes as part of this project to:
 - (a) segment reporting and the presentation of discontinued operations. The Board decided not to consider these areas as part of this project because doing so would significantly widen the scope of the project, potentially delaying improvements to the structure and content of the statement of profit or loss.
 - (b) the statement of changes in equity. The Board may consider changes to that statement in its project on Financial Instruments with Characteristics of Equity.
- BC14 The Board decided not to reconsider when income or expenses should be reported in other comprehensive income or when such items should be reclassified to the statement of profit or loss. It had already considered this topic as part of its *Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting (Conceptual Framework)*. However, the Exposure Draft includes proposals designed to improve the communication of information about income and expenses included in other comprehensive income (see paragraphs BC117–BC118).

Structure of the Exposure Draft

- BC15 The Exposure Draft includes:
 - (a) a draft new Standard that sets out:
 - (i) proposed new requirements on presentation and disclosures in an entity's financial statements; and
 - (ii) requirements brought forward from IAS 1 with only limited changes to the wording; and
 - (b) proposed amendments to other Standards:
 - (i) IAS 7 (see paragraphs BC185–BC208);
 - (ii) IFRS 12 (see paragraphs BC209–BC213);
 - (iii) IAS 33 (see paragraphs BC214–BC218);
 - (iv) IAS 34 (see paragraphs BC219–BC225);
 - (v) IAS 8 to include some requirements from IAS 1 (see paragraphs BC226–BC229); and
 - (vi) IFRS 7 to include some requirements from IAS 1 (see paragraphs BC230–BC231).

- BC16 The changes described in paragraph BC15(a)(ii) are limited to changes to ensure consistency with other proposals in the Exposure Draft and with the *Conceptual Framework*. These proposed changes are not intended to modify any requirements. The text of these requirements brought forward from IAS 1 is coloured in grey in the Exposure Draft. A document providing a mark-up of changes to those IAS 1 paragraphs is included in the Exposure Draft package.
- BC17 The Board decided to combine the paragraphs it proposes to bring forward from IAS 1 with new requirements to create a coherent set of general and specific requirements relating to presentation and disclosure in a draft Standard. As a result:
 - (a) some requirements in IAS 1 are replaced or made redundant by the proposed new requirements and the order of the requirements brought forward from IAS 1 differs from their order in IAS 1;
 - (b) some requirements in IAS 1 have been moved to IAS 8 and IFRS 7 because they relate more closely to the matters addressed in those Standards than to the matters addressed in draft IFRS [X]; and
 - (c) the Board proposes to withdraw IAS 1.

General presentation and disclosure requirements

- BC18 To help entities exercise judgement when deciding whether to provide information in the primary financial statements or in the notes and when deciding what amount of detail is needed to provide useful information to users of financial statements, the Board proposes:
 - (a) describing the roles of the primary financial statements and the notes (see paragraphs BC19–BC20); and
 - (b) adding definitions, principles and requirements for aggregation and disaggregation (see paragraphs BC21–BC27).

Objective and roles of the primary financial statements and the notes (paragraphs 19–24 and B3–B4)

- BC19 The Board proposes to describe the roles of the primary financial statements and the notes. The proposed descriptions are based on those in Section 3 of the 2017 Discussion Paper *Disclosure Initiative – Principles of Disclosure*. The feedback received on the Discussion Paper was broadly supportive. Respondents commented that the descriptions would help preparers of financial statements decide whether information should be provided in an entity's primary financial statements or in the notes.
- BC20 Such descriptions would also help the Board when developing new or revised IFRS Standards.

Aggregation and disaggregation (paragraphs 25–28 and B5–B15)

- BC21 The Board's proposals include principles for aggregation and disaggregation, supporting definitions and specific requirements. The principles state, in summary, that items with shared characteristics should be grouped together and those that do not share characteristics should be separated.
- BC22 These principles are derived from the descriptions of classification and aggregation in the *Conceptual Framework* which emphasise the existence of shared characteristics as a condition for classifying and aggregating items. Aggregating items that have shared characteristics makes large volumes of information understandable and avoids obscuring relevant information. Similarly, disaggregating items with dissimilar characteristics provides users of financial statements with relevant information and avoids obscuring material information.
- BC23 Definitions of classification, aggregation and disaggregation are proposed to support the principles of aggregation. These definitions are based on the definitions in the *Conceptual Framework*. To help entities apply the principles, the Board also proposes requirements on the steps involved in deciding whether to aggregate or disaggregate the effects of transactions or other events.
- BC24 The proposals respond to feedback from users of financial statements in the 2015 Agenda Consultation that financial statements do not always include information that is appropriately aggregated or disaggregated. For example, an entity might present in the statement of profit or loss all its operating expenses as a single line item, or an entity might disclose in the notes large 'other' expenses with no information provided to help users understand what these items comprise. In contrast, some users were concerned that some entities disclose too much detail, thereby obscuring material information. Providing the appropriate amount of detail will better enable users to compare information for the same entity between reporting periods and across different entities.
- BC25 The Board also recognised that an entity may need to aggregate immaterial items with dissimilar characteristics to avoid obscuring relevant information and that aggregation in this way may result in items that cannot be faithfully represented without further information. In response to the concerns of users of financial statements about such items, which are often described as 'other', the Board proposes specific requirements to provide more useful information about aggregations of dissimilar immaterial items.
- BC26 The Board considered providing quantitative thresholds for disaggregation, for example, requiring separate disclosure of any balances over 10% of an entity's revenue or requiring entities to review whether balances exceeding such threshold should be disaggregated. However, it rejected this approach to avoid conflict with the definition of materiality and the guidance that an entity's judgement of materiality should include a qualitative assessment. Also, the Board concluded that it would be difficult to determine an appropriate threshold that would apply in all cases.

BC27 The Board considered introducing mandatory templates that would require specified line items. However, it rejected this approach because it would not be possible to develop templates applicable to all types of entities or business activities or to all methods of reporting. Additionally, mandatory templates may conflict with local laws and regulations in some jurisdictions. The Board has, however, developed a set of draft non-mandatory illustrative examples to help stakeholders understand the proposals and illustrate how they could be applied.

Statement(s) of financial performance

Structure of the statement of profit or loss (paragraphs 44–72)

- BC28 The Board proposes that an entity classify income and expenses included in profit or loss, other than income or expenses related to income taxes or discontinued operations, into the following categories in its statement of profit or loss:
 - (a) the operating category (see paragraphs BC53–BC76);
 - (b) the integral associates and joint ventures category (see paragraphs BC77–BC89);
 - (c) the investing category (see paragraphs BC48–BC52); and
 - (d) the financing category (see paragraphs BC33–BC47).
- BC29 The Board also proposes to require an entity, except in circumstances discussed in paragraph BC69, to present the following new subtotals in its statement of profit or loss:
 - (a) operating profit or loss (see paragraphs BC53–BC76);
 - (b) operating profit or loss and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures (see paragraphs BC77–BC89); and
 - (c) profit or loss before financing and income tax (see paragraphs BC33–BC47).
- BC30 The Board developed proposals for the categories in the statement of profit or loss without trying to align classifications across the primary financial statements. Instead, the Board focused on providing information in the statement of profit or loss that meets the needs of users of financial statements for that statement.
- BC31 The Board proposes to retain the requirement for entities to present additional subtotals when relevant to understanding the entity's financial performance. The Board noted that any additional subtotals can be presented only if they fit in the proposed structure of the statement(s) of financial performance. The Board proposes to remove the requirement that any additional subtotals need to reconcile with the required subtotals because the proposed structure and content of the statement(s) of financial performance make this requirement redundant.

BC32 The Board began work on the subtotals by developing the proposal for profit or loss before financing and income tax, followed by proposals for the investing category and integral associates and joint ventures, and finally the operating profit or loss subtotal. The following sections explain the basis for the Board's proposals.

Financing category and the subtotal of profit or loss before financing and income tax (paragraphs 49–52 and B34–B37)

- BC33 Many users of financial statements seek to analyse an entity's performance independently of how that entity is financed. To facilitate such analysis, the Board proposes to require an entity to classify specified income and expenses into a financing category and to present a profit or loss before financing and income tax subtotal in its statement of profit or loss.
- BC34 To meet the objective of providing a useful basis for comparing an entity's performance independently of how that entity is financed, the proposed subtotal would present profit or loss of the entity before income and expenses classified in the following categories:
 - (a) financing (see paragraphs BC35–BC47);
 - (b) income tax; and
 - (c) discontinued operations.
- BC35 The financing category includes:
 - (a) income and expenses on liabilities arising from financing activities (see paragraph BC37);
 - (b) income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents (see paragraphs BC38–BC41); and
 - (c) interest income and expenses on liabilities that do not arise from financing activities (see paragraphs BC42–BC45).
- BC36 The Board proposes to require some entities, depending on their main business activities, to classify some or all income and expenses that meet the definition of income and expenses from financing activities in the operating category instead of the financing category in the statement of profit or loss. This is discussed in paragraphs BC62–BC69.

Income and expenses from financing activities

BC37 To describe which income and expenses arise from financing activities, the Board proposes to expand and clarify the definition of financing activities in IAS 7 and apply it to the statement of profit or loss. The Board based its proposed definition on the work of the IFRS Interpretations Committee in March 2013. The Committee explored how the definitions in IAS 7 of financing activities and borrowing could be clarified, and thus achieve greater consistency in their application. Providing a clear definition of financing

activities is also expected to result in more transparency about the classification of items in the financing category.

Income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents

- BC38 The Board proposes that income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents should be classified in the financing category (see paragraphs BC39–BC41), except for in some cases, depending on an entity's main business activities, as discussed in paragraphs BC70–BC72.
- BC39 Typically, users of an entity's financial statements treat excess cash and temporary investments of excess cash as part of the entity's financing. This treatment is typical because how an entity manages such assets is interrelated with its decisions about debt and equity financing. Excess cash can, for instance, be used to pay dividends, repay debt or buy back shares.
- BC40 The Board proposes to classify income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents in the financing category because:
 - (a) cash and cash equivalents represent a reasonable proxy for excess cash and the temporary investments of excess cash for many entities (see paragraphs BC70–BC72 for a discussion of the Board's proposal when this is not the case).
 - (b) cash and cash equivalents are defined in IAS 7. Using existing definitions that are well understood helps to ensure that the requirement is applied consistently and that the amounts classified in the financing category are comparable.
 - (c) while most entities require some cash for operational purposes (for example, as a part of working capital) requiring entities to split cash and cash equivalents between amounts used for operational purposes and excess cash would impose undue cost or effort.
- BC41 The Board acknowledges that some users of financial statements view investments other than cash and cash equivalents as part of an entity's financing—for example, some liquid financial assets. However, the Board's proposal to require an entity to provide information about income and expenses from investments in the investing category should enable users to make adjustments in their analysis if they regard a particular investment as part of the entity's financing. For example, a user could reclassify items of income from the investing category and include them in the financing category.

Interest income and expenses on liabilities that do not arise from financing activities

- BC42 The Board proposes that the unwinding of a discount on liabilities that do not arise from financing activities be classified in the financing category.
- BC43 This proposal is intended to capture income and expenses that reflect the effect of the time value of money on liabilities that do not arise from financing activities. These include, for example, net defined benefit liabilities (or assets) and decommissioning liabilities. Many users of financial statements

consider such income and expenses to be similar to income or expenses from financing activities.

- BC44 The Board recognises that not all users of financial statements consider such income or expenses to be similar to income or expenses from financing activities. However, the Board's proposal provides a consistent basis for the presentation of information related to financing and the related disclosures should enable users that disagree with the classification of these income and expenses as financing to adjust the profit or loss before financing and income tax subtotal if they wish to do so.
- BC45 The Board's proposed subtotal of profit or loss before financing and income tax precedes the financing category. The financing category incorporates definitions of items that users of financial statements commonly regard as part of an entity's financing. This approach provides a consistent basis for the presentation of the information related to an entity's financing, resulting in a comparable subtotal. The requirements for separate presentation of items classified in the financing category enable users, when doing their own analyses, to adjust the amounts classified in this category if they have different views about whether those items form part of an entity's financing.

The EBIT subtotal

- BC46 Today, many users of financial statements use subtotals such as earnings before interest and tax (EBIT) to compare the financial performance of entities that are financed differently. However, EBIT and similar subtotals are not comparable between entities because of the diverse ways in which entities classify items between finance income and expenses and other income and expenses. Many calculations of EBIT also include some interest items, which is incompatible with describing EBIT as a subtotal *before* interest. The proposed subtotal of profit or loss before financing and income tax would be comparable between entities.
- BC47 The proposed subtotal serves a similar purpose to a consistently defined EBIT subtotal—it allows users of financial statements to analyse an entity's performance independently of how that entity is financed. However, the Board decided not to describe the proposed subtotal as EBIT because such a description would imply that all interest is excluded from the subtotal, and that the subtotal only excludes interest and tax and nothing else. This may not be the case and so the description would be misleading. Under the Board's proposals interest may be included in profit or loss before financing and income tax because most interest revenue would be classified in the investing category. Furthermore, interest revenue may be classified in the operating category, for example when an entity provides financing and income tax also excludes expenses from financing activities other than interest, for example exchange rate differences on foreign currency denominated liabilities.

Investing category (paragraphs 47-48 and B32-B33)

- BC48 The Board proposes to require entities to present an investing category in the statement of profit or loss. This category would include income and expenses from investments and incremental expenses related to those investments. Income and expenses from investments comprise income and expenses from assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of other resources held by the entity.
- BC49 The objective of the investing category is to identify returns from investments that are not part of the entity's main business activities. For example, equity or debt investments typically generate dividend or interest returns individually and largely independently of an entity's other assets. Information about the income or expenses arising from such assets would provide useful information to users of financial statements who often analyse returns from an entity's investments separately from the entity's operations.
- BC50 The Board proposes that the investing category include incremental expenses related to the investments only – expenses that would not have been incurred had the investment not been made. The Board considered whether it should include all expenses directly related to investments in this category. However, it rejected this approach because it would result in expense allocations that could be complex and costly. For example, expenses directly related to an investment may include an allocation of labour costs if some employees of an entity are engaged in both operating and investing activities. The Board's objective for the investing category is not to present the profit from an entity's investing activities, but to separate investing income and expenses from operating income and expenses without imposing undue cost or effort on preparers of financial statements. Therefore, the Board decided to limit the allocation to the investing category to incremental expenses related to the investments.
- BC51 The investing category in the statement of profit or loss is different from investing activities as defined in IAS 7. The objective of the IAS 7 classification is to identify investments made in long-term assets that will generate future returns. Some of these investments may include assets whose returns would be classified in the investing category in the statement of profit or loss. However, the definition of investing activities in IAS 7 would also include investments in operating assets, such as property, plant and equipment. Because income and expenses related to such assets reflect an entity's main business activities, they would be classified in the operating category of the statement of profit or loss.
- BC52 The Board also proposes that income and expenses from non-integral associates and joint ventures are classified in the investing category. The Board's proposals for the presentation of information about associates and joint ventures are discussed in paragraphs BC77–BC89 and BC209–BC213.

Operating category and the operating profit or loss subtotal (paragraphs 46, 48, 51–52 and B25–B31)

- BC53 To increase comparability between entities, the Board proposes to require entities to classify specified income and expenses into an operating category and present an operating profit or loss subtotal in the statement of profit or loss. This may require some entities to change which income and expenses they include in operating profit or loss as they currently define it, as discussed in the effects analysis (see paragraphs BC232–BC312).
- BC54 The operating category comprises all income and expenses included in profit or loss that are not classified as income or expenses from integral associates and joint ventures, investing or financing, and those that are not classified in income taxes or discontinued operations – that is, operating profit or loss is defined as a default or a residual category. However, the Board considers that, because of the way in which amounts excluded from operating profit or loss are defined, the operating category would include income and expenses from an entity's main business activities.
- BC55 Some stakeholders have told the Board that operating profit or loss is such an important measure of performance that it should be defined directly. However, the Board concluded that defining operating profit or loss as a default category would result in a faithful representation of an entity's activities, because:
 - (a) the Board's view is that all income and expenses included in profit or loss, other than those related to financing, tax, some investments or discontinued operations, arise from an entity's operations. The definitions of financing and investing include exceptions for entities for which investing and financing are main business activities, resulting in an operating profit category that includes all income and expenses that relate to an entity's main business activities (see paragraphs BC58–BC76).
 - (b) defining operating profit or loss as a default category is simpler than using a direct definition. This is because entities have various business activities making it difficult to arrive at a direct definition that could be applied consistently, even between entities in the same industry. Furthermore, the Board noted that previous attempts at developing a direct definition were not successful.
 - (c) defining operating profit or loss as a default category is also simpler for entities to apply because determining which income and expenses are classified in the investing or financing categories is expected to require less judgement then applying a direct definition of operating. There is also likely to be more agreement on proposed classification in investing and financing categories than any direct definition of operating. Therefore, the proposed definition is more likely to be consistently applied, resulting in more comparable information to users of financial statements.

- BC56 The operating category includes unusual income and expenses, which have limited predictive value. The Board does not view predictive value as a characteristic that differentiates whether income or expenses are operating (or any other category). However, the Board is aware that users of financial statements find information about unusual income and expenses useful; it has created a separate proposal to require entities to provide this information (see paragraphs BC122–BC144).
- BC57 The operating category is designed to include all income and expenses from an entity's main business activities, even if such income or expenses meet the definitions of income or expenses from investing or financing activities. For example, a bank would classify interest expense used to finance lending to its customers in the operating category, even when such expense meets the definition of expense from financing activities. The Board has, therefore, specified circumstances in which an entity would not classify income or expenses in the financing or investing categories and instead classify them as operating. These circumstances are as follows:
 - (a) income and expenses from investments are classified in the operating category, when an entity, in the course of its main business activities, invests in assets that generate returns individually and largely independently of the entity's other resources (see paragraphs BC58–BC61); and
 - (b) some income and expenses from the financing category are classified in the operating category when:
 - an entity provides financing to customers as a main business activity (see paragraphs BC62–BC69);
 - an entity's cash and cash equivalents are closely linked to income and expenses from investments included in operating profit or loss (see paragraphs BC70–BC72);
 - (iii) an entity recognises insurance finance income or expenses as defined by IFRS 17 *Insurance Contracts* (see paragraph BC73); and
 - (iv) an entity incurs expenses related to liabilities arising from investment contracts with participation features that are in the scope of IFRS 9 *Financial Instruments* (see paragraphs BC74–BC76).

Income and expenses from investments classified in the operating category (paragraph 48)

- BC58 The Board proposes that an entity classify in the operating category income and expenses from investments made in the course of its main business activities.
- BC59 When an entity, in the course of its main business activities, invests in assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of its other resources, the investment returns are an important indicator of operating performance. For some entities, presenting investment returns separately from operating profit or loss would mean that operating profit or loss would

only include expenses. For example, an investment property entity's operating profit or loss would exclude rental income and remeasurements of investment properties. For such entities, a subtotal of operating profit or loss that excludes returns from those investments would not faithfully represent that entity's main business activities. The Board's proposals are designed so that operating profit or loss provides useful information in such circumstances.

- BC60 For some entities, such as insurers, investing in assets that generate returns individually and largely independently of entity's other resources is an important activity performed in the course of their main business activities although it may not be their main business activity. For example, an insurer's main business activity may be underwriting, but it may invest in assets that generate returns individually and largely independently of its other resources in the course of its underwriting business activity. To classify income and expenses from such assets in the operating category, the proposals refer to 'activities that are conducted in the course of an entity's main business activities' rather than to an entity's main business activities. This proposal would also capture entities for whom such activities are their main business activity, for example, investment entities.
- BC61 The Board's proposal relates only to returns from investments made in the course of an entity's main business activities. Entities with such investments may also have investments that are not made in the course of their main business activities. Income or expenses arising from such investments are classified in the investing category. The Board recognises that this would require entities to separate returns from investments made in the course of their main business activities from those that are not. However, the Board concluded that this would not cause significant incremental costs as entities are likely to have this information to manage their business. Also, users of financial statements would benefit from separate information about returns from investments that are unrelated to an entity's main business activities for all entities.

Income and expenses from financing activities classified in the operating category (paragraph 51)

- BC62 The Board proposes to require entities with a main business activity of providing financing to customers to classify in the operating category income and expenses from financing activities and income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents.
- BC63 When an entity provides financing to customers as a main business activity, the difference between the interest revenue from that activity and the related interest expense a cost of earning that income is an important indicator of operating performance. For example, in the lending business, a main business activity is earning interest revenue from providing financing to customers. The difference between interest revenue and interest expense incurred to obtain some or all of the financing needed for that main business activity is a key performance measure for financial institutions and is used by users of financial statements when analysing the performance of such entities. The

Board's proposal would enable entities such as banks to continue presenting a net interest income subtotal.

- BC64 When an entity that provides financing to customers has more than one main business activity, it may have financing activities that are unrelated to the provision of financing to customers. In some such situations, the entity may be unable to identify which income and expenses from financing activities and income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents relate to the provision of financing to customers and which do not without undue cost or effort.
- BC65 For example, an entity with a central treasury that raises funding for all of the entity's activities and allocates those costs internally may not be able to identify a non-arbitrary basis for allocating financing expenses between those that do or do not relate to the provision of financing to customers.
- BC66 Some entities both provide financing to customers and invest in the course of their main business activities. It may be difficult to allocate expenses from financing activities to these two activities. For example, a bank that provides financing to customers, but also invests in equity instruments, may not be able to identify a non-arbitrary basis for allocating interest expense from its financing activities between these two activities.
- BC67 Therefore, the Board proposes that when an entity provides financing to customers, it should make an accounting policy choice between classifying in the operating category:
 - (a) only income and expenses that arise from financing activities and income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents relating to its provision of financing to customers; or
 - (b) all income and expenses from financing activities and all income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents.
- BC68 The Board recognised that permitting an accounting policy choice may result in some loss of comparability between entities and that classifying in the operating category only the income and expenses arising from financing activities related to providing financing to customers would provide more useful information. However, because of the difficulty in some cases in allocating income or expenses between the categories, the Board concluded that allocation should not be required but should be permitted.
- BC69 The Board concluded that presenting a subtotal of profit or loss before financing and income tax would be misleading if all of an entity's expenses from financing activities were included in that subtotal. The Board, therefore, proposes that an entity that classifies all expenses from financing activities in the operating category shall not present a subtotal of profit or loss before financing and income tax.

Income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents classified in the operating category (paragraph 52(a))

- BC70 As discussed in paragraph BC40, the Board concluded that, for most entities, cash and cash equivalents are a reasonable proxy for excess cash and investments of excess cash and that income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents should therefore be classified in the financing category. However, the Board observed that some entities require a significant balance of cash and cash equivalents for operational purposes. The Board concluded that for such entities cash and cash equivalents are not a reasonable proxy of excess cash and investments of excess cash. For example:
 - (a) insurers need to maintain a significant balance of cash and cash equivalents to be able to pay out insurance claims;
 - (b) insurers and investment funds often have significant balances of cash and cash equivalents as a result of continuously rebalancing their investment portfolios; and
 - (c) open-ended investment funds need to maintain a significant balance of cash and cash equivalents to be able to buy back shares from investors who wish to redeem their shares.
- BC71 In cases where an entity needs a significant balance of cash and cash equivalents for operational purposes, classifying the income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents in the operating category provides more useful information than classifying such income and expenses in the financing category. Therefore, the Board proposes to address this issue.
- BC72 The Board considered different ways to describe entities that would classify income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents in the operating category. The Board decided to limit the scope of that requirement to entities that invest in financial assets in the course of their main business activities. Feedback from users of financial statements suggested that for entities that only invest in non-financial assets in the course of their main business activities, such as property companies, classifying income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents in the operating category would not be useful. The Board concluded that such classification would not be useful because entities such as property companies invest in non-current assets and therefore cash is less likely to be interchangeable with their investments.

Insurance finance income and expenses (paragraph 52(c))

BC73 The Board proposes classifying insurance finance income and expenses as defined in IFRS 17 in the operating category. Insurance finance income and expenses arise from insurance contracts and investment contracts with direct participation features accounted for applying IFRS 17. Because insurance finance income and expenses relate to the main business activities of insurers, the Board concluded that insurance finance income and expenses should be classified in operating profit or loss, noting that IFRS 17 requires them to be presented separately from the insurance service result. This proposal also enables an insurer to present its insurance service result and insurance finance result in the operating category.

Income and expenses from investment contracts with participation features

- BC74 In the course of their main business activities, some entities issue investment contracts within the scope of IFRS 9 with participation features—that is, contracts specifying that the compensation owed to the investor varies with the returns on underlying items. For some of these contracts, the entity issuing the contract recognises the investors' claim as a liability and the investments linked to the contract as assets.
- BC75 Applying the Board's proposals, the income or expenses from the investment contract liability that represent the investors' claim may meet the definition of income and expenses from financing activities and would be classified in the financing category, and the returns on the underlying investments would be classified in the operating category. However, the difference between the investment returns and the expense on the investment contract liability is an important indicator of the operating performance of the entity. Classifying the income and expenses on these liabilities in operating profit or loss would provide more useful information than would classifying them in the financing category.
- BC76 Therefore, the Board proposes that income and expenses related to liabilities arising from issued investment contracts with participation features that are accounted for applying IFRS 9 are classified in the operating category. The Board considered different approaches to determining when entities that do not provide financing to customers should classify income and expenses from financing activities in the operating category. A possible approach would be a principle that income and expenses related to financing from customers should be classified in the operating category. Such a principle would be likely to cover the specific proposals for insurance finance income and expense (see paragraph BC73) as well as the income and expenses on liabilities arising from investment contracts with participation features accounted for applying IFRS 9. However, the Board concluded that such a principle would be likely to have too broad an effect in that it would also apply to entities for whom such an outcome would not provide useful information, for example for construction companies recognising interest expense on customer prepayments.

Classification of income and expenses from associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method (paragraphs 53, 60, 62–63 and B38)

BC77 As discussed in paragraph BC8, the Board has observed significant diversity in practice in the presentation of an entity's share of the profit or loss of associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method. Therefore, the Board considered specifying where in the statement of profit or loss an entity should present its share of the profit or loss of associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method.

- BC78 The Board considered requiring entities to present their share of the profit or loss of associates and joint ventures in a single location in the statement of profit or loss the investing category. However, stakeholder feedback suggests some associates and joint ventures may have important differences in characteristics in that:
 - (a) the activities of some associates and joint ventures are integral to the reporting entity's main business activities. Feedback suggests this characteristic is common in joint ventures.
 - (b) the activities of some associates and joint ventures are not integral to the reporting entity's main business activities, that is they have little or no effect on those activities.
- BC79 Therefore, the Board proposes to require entities to classify their associates and joint ventures as either integral or non-integral associates and joint ventures and present separately the share of profit or loss of these different types of associates and joint ventures. To achieve this the Board proposes to amend IFRS 12 to define integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures and to provide indicators to help entities apply those definitions, as well as requirements for when a change in classification may be appropriate (see paragraphs BC209–BC213).
- BC80 The Board concluded that the share of profit or loss of non-integral associates and joint ventures meets the definition of income and expenses from investments and therefore proposes to classify it in the investing category.
- BC81 In contrast, the Board concluded that an entity should not classify the share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures in the investing category because such income and expenses are not largely independent from income and expenses classified in the operating category. In other words, they do not meet the definition of income or expenses from investments.
- BC82 The Board considered whether to require entities to classify the share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures in the operating category. Such an approach would be a response to the views of some stakeholders that entities may invest in integral associates and joint ventures in the course of their main business activities. However, it rejected this approach because many users of financial statements analyse the results of investments in associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method separately from the results of an entity's operating activities. Users explain that this is because:
 - (a) the equity method of accounting combines income and expenses that users would normally analyse separately, including financing expenses and income taxes.
 - (b) classifying the share of profit or loss of associates and joint ventures in the operating category would significantly disrupt users' analyses of operating margins. For example, the revenue line does not include revenue from associates and joint ventures.

- (c) the entity does not control the activities of associates and joint ventures as it controls the other activities giving rise to income and expenses classified in the operating category and only exercises joint control over the activities of joint ventures.
- BC83 Instead of classifying the share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures in the operating category, the Board proposes to create a separate category for income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures and to require entities to:
 - (a) classify income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures in this proposed category; and
 - (b) present an operating profit or loss and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures subtotal.
- BC84 The Board discussed whether, in addition to the share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures, the integral associates and joint ventures category should include:
 - (a) impairment losses and reversals of impairment losses on integral associates and joint ventures; and
 - (b) gains or losses on disposals of integral associates and joint ventures.
- BC85 One view was that integral associates and joint ventures contribute in combination with other assets to an entity's main business activities, creating synergies that have an impact on the entity's operating profit or loss. Consequently, any income and expense relating to these investments should, in principle, be classified as operating. According to this view, presentation of the share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures separately from the operating category should be regarded as an exception (justified in paragraph BC82). However, that exception should not be extended to income and expenses listed in paragraph BC84.
- BC86 The Board proposes, however, to classify the income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures listed in paragraph BC84 in the integral associates and joint ventures category because:
 - (a) this is consistent with the Board's general approach to classifying related income and expenses in the statement of profit or loss. Including such income and expenses in separate categories could lead to accounting mismatches.
 - (b) this would respond to the views of users of financial statements who do not want to include any income and expenses relating to associates and joint ventures in the operating category because they would analyse returns on these investments separately from operating profit or loss.
 - (c) although investments in integral associates and joint ventures may give rise to economic benefits arising from synergies with an entity's main business activities, classifying income and expenses from these investments in the operating category would nevertheless disrupt

© IFRS Foundation

users' analyses of operating margins. This is because the revenue line, for example, does not include revenue from associates and joint ventures.

- BC87 The Board noted that some users of financial statements have said that, for reasons similar to those described in paragraph BC82, they would not use the proposed subtotal of operating profit or loss and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures. The Board however concluded that the proposed presentation and the subtotal requirement balance the needs for:
 - (a) an operating profit or loss that excludes any income or expenses from financing, investing and income taxes, and provides a comparable basis for calculating operating margins; and
 - (b) separate presentation of income and expenses from associates and joint ventures that are integral to the entity's main business activities.
- BC88 Some stakeholders have asked the Board to require entities to disaggregate the share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures between different categories in the statement of profit or loss. The Board, however, concluded that such a proposal would go beyond the scope of this project because it would involve a fundamental reconsideration of the requirements of IFRS 11 *Joint Arrangements*, IFRS 12 and IAS 28 *Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures*.
- BC89 Consistent with its proposal to require entities to present the share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures separately from the share of profit or loss of non-integral associates and joint ventures, the Board also proposes to amend:
 - (a) IAS 7 to require that cash flows from investments in integral associates and joint ventures are presented separately from cash flows from investments in non-integral associates and joint ventures (see paragraphs BC205–BC208).
 - (b) IFRS 12 to, in addition to requirements relating to the definition of integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures (see paragraph BC79), require separate disclosures about integral and nonintegral associates and joint ventures. See paragraphs BC209–BC213 for discussion about proposed amendments to IFRS 12.

Classification of fair value gains and losses on derivatives and of exchange differences (paragraphs 56–59 and B39–B43)

BC90 The Board concluded that applying the proposed definitions of the financing, investing and operating categories, it was not clear how an entity would classify fair value gains and losses on derivatives or exchange differences. The Board has, therefore, developed specific proposals for how an entity would classify such income and expenses.

- BC91 The Board proposes that an entity classify foreign exchange differences in the same category of the statement of profit or loss as the income and expenses from the items that give rise to the foreign exchange differences. For example, foreign exchange differences relating to revenue would be classified in the operating category whereas foreign exchange differences on foreign currency denominated loans would be classified in the financing category (unless those loans relate to provision of finance to customers and are classified as operating, as discussed in paragraphs BC62–BC69).
- BC92 Classifying exchange differences in the same category of the statement of profit or loss as the income and expenses from the items that give rise to them contributes to a faithful representation of an entity's business activities. For example, in the Board's view, an entity would provide an incomplete picture of the performance of its main business activities if it excluded exchange differences related to the main business activities from operating profit or loss and classified them in a different category.
- BC93 Classification of gains or losses on derivatives is not straightforward. Derivatives generally generate returns individually and largely independently of the entity's other resources. Consequently, fair value gains and losses on a derivative arguably most closely align with the definition of income and expenses from investments. However, when derivatives are used for risk management there is a link between the derivative and the income or expenses, or assets or liabilities affected by the risk that is being managed.
- BC94 The Board proposes that an entity classify gains and losses on financial instruments designated as hedging instruments applying IFRS 9¹ in the:
 - (a) operating category, if the instrument is used to manage risks relating to income or expenses classified in the operating category-except when doing so would require the grossing up of gains and losses (see paragraph BC97);
 - (b) financing category, if the instrument is used to manage risks relating to income or expenses classified in the financing category-except when doing so would require the grossing up of gains and losses; and
 - (c) investing category in all other cases—including in the circumstances set out in (a) and (b) involving the grossing up of gains and losses.
- BC95 An entity would also apply the proposal set out in paragraph BC94 to derivatives used to manage risks and not designated as hedging instruments applying IFRS 9 except when doing so would involve undue cost or effort. In such cases, an entity would classify in the investing category all gains and losses on the derivatives. Derivatives that are not used for risk management and that are not used in the course of an entity's main business activities would also be classified in the investing category because, as explained in paragraph BC93, derivatives most closely align with the definition of income and expenses from investments.

¹ And IAS 39 *Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement* during the period that entities are allowed to continue using that hedge accounting model.

- BC96 The Board concluded that classifying fair value gains or losses on derivatives in a manner that reflects an entity's risk management instead of classifying them in a single category would provide a more faithful representation of an entity's activities.
- BC97 However, when a hedging instrument hedges a group of items with offsetting risk positions and the hedged items are classified in multiple categories of the statement of profit or loss, applying the proposals in paragraphs BC90–BC95 would require grossing up of the fair value gains or losses. In such circumstances, paragraphs 6.6.4 and B6.6.15 of IFRS 9 require entities to present gains or losses on the hedging instrument in a separate line item to avoid the grossing up of gains and losses from a single hedging instrument. Therefore, the Board proposes that if the proposals in paragraphs BC90–BC95 would result in the grossing up of gains or losses, those gains or losses should instead be classified in the investing category. The Board proposes that these items be classified in the investing category because, as explained in paragraph BC93, derivatives most closely align with the definition of income and expenses from investments.
- BC98 When an entity designates derivatives in a hedging relationship applying IFRS 9, the link between the derivative and the risk it is used to manage is clear because of the eligibility criteria and documentation requirements for hedge accounting. However, an entity may use a derivative to manage a risk without designating a hedging relationship for the purposes of IFRS 9. When an entity does not apply hedge accounting to a derivative, the link between the derivative and the managed risk may be less clear. In some cases, identifying the categories affected by the risk(s) managed using non-designated derivatives may involve undue cost or effort—for example, when risks are managed by a central treasury. For such cases, the Board proposes to require entities to classify gains and losses in the investing category.
- BC99 Some stakeholders were concerned that the Board's proposals for classification treat derivatives designated as hedging instruments in the same way as non-designated derivatives which could be seen as undermining the hedge accounting requirements. The Board noted that the recognition and measurement requirements for derivatives including the hedge accounting requirements are unchanged by these proposals.
- BC100 Also, the Board's proposals do not affect constraints in IFRS Standards on the presentation of gains or losses on derivatives and other financial instruments used for risk management. Specifically, IFRS Standards only permit entities to include components of fair value gains and losses in the line item 'interest revenue calculated using the effective interest method' if those arise from designated hedging instruments.
- BC101 The Board has concluded that the proposals described in paragraph BC94 should also apply to fair value gains and losses on non-derivative financial instruments designated as hedging instruments applying IFRS 9. The Board believes that this approach appropriately reflects the entity's risk management activities in the classification of income and expenses in the

statement of profit or loss. This approach is also consistent with current practice for many entities.

BC102 The Board considered applying a similar approach to that described in paragraph BC94 to non-derivative financial instruments used for risk management that are not designated as hedging instruments applying IFRS 9. However, the Board rejected this approach because it may be costly for an entity to identify the categories affected by the risk(s) managed and monitor whether the entity is holding the financial instrument for risk management. This is because entities may hold non-derivative financial instruments for multiple purposes, including risk management. This is different from derivatives, which are often held only for the purpose of risk management. Applying a similar approach to that described in paragraph BC94 to nonderivative financial instruments not designated as hedging instruments may also involve significant judgement, leading to inconsistent application and reduced comparability. Income and expenses on these non-derivative financial instruments would be classified in the operating, investing or financing categories applying the Board's general proposals.

Line items to be presented in the statement of profit or loss (paragraphs 65–67 and B44)

- BC103 The Board proposes to require entities to present income or expenses from financing activities as a line item in the statement of profit or loss. The separate line item would enable users of financial statements to identify income and expenses that arise from financing activities separately from other income and expenses classified in the financing category, facilitating their analysis of the entity's financing.
- BC104 The Board also considered requiring entities to present the other income and expenses classified in the financing category as separate line items in the statement of profit or loss. However, the Board concluded such a requirement would be unnecessary because:
 - (a) IFRS Standards already require the separate presentation of interest revenue accounted for using the effective interest method. Consequently, entities would be required to present a separate line item for interest revenue on cash and cash equivalents.
 - (b) the proposed requirements for disaggregation would apply to other income and expenses classified in the financing category.
- BC105 Due to the Board's proposal to require entities to present income or expenses from financing activities as a separate line item, the requirement in IAS 1 to present finance costs would be redundant and is proposed to be withdrawn.
- BC106 Following on from the proposals for integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures (see paragraphs BC77–BC89), the Board proposes to remove the requirement to present a single line item for the share of profit or loss from associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method and replace it with a requirement to present the share of profit or loss from

integral associates and joint ventures separately from the share of profit or loss from non-integral associates and joint ventures.

BC107 In response to requests from some users of financial statements, the Board considered whether to require entities to present depreciation, amortisation and research and development expenses as separate line items in the statement of profit or loss. The Board rejected such a requirement because it would not, in all cases, result in useful information. For example, for entities that present their primary analysis of expenses using the function of expense method, a requirement to present depreciation as a separate line item would mean the cost of sales would exclude depreciation, potentially understating the cost of sales for that entity. Also, research and development expenses may include allocations of natural expenses such as employee benefits and depreciation. Requiring an entity that presents its primary analysis of expenses using the nature of expense method to present a research and development expenses line item could result in misleading information about the line items presented using the nature of expense method-for example the line item 'employee benefits' would not include employee benefits relating to research and development.

Relationship between required line items and the proposed categories in the statement of profit or loss

BC108 The Board considered how the proposed new categories and subtotals would affect the way entities apply requirements for presentation of line items in the statement of profit or loss. The Board noted that, applying the proposed classification requirements, an entity might be required to disaggregate a required line item, for example impairment losses on financial instruments, and present it in different categories of the statement of profit or loss. The Board concluded such an outcome is appropriate because it would help achieve a faithful representation of each of the categories in the statement of profit or loss.

Presentation of operating expenses (paragraphs 68–72 and B45–B48)

- BC109 The Board proposes that an entity present in the statement of profit or loss an analysis of expenses included in operating profit or loss based on either the nature or the function of the expenses, using whichever method provides the most useful information.
- BC110 Both the nature of expense and the function of expense methods of analysis can provide useful information. Information about the nature of expenses allows users of financial statements to analyse the detailed components of an entity's operating expenses, helping them to forecast those expenses for future periods. Information that aggregates expenses by function facilitates the calculation of some performance metrics and margins. However, users have raised concerns that useful information can be lost because entities choose which method to use and because, in practice, many entities use a mixture of both methods. IAS 1 requires an entity to choose a method that is reliable and more relevant. The Board proposes to strengthen this by requiring

an entity to use the single method that would provide the most useful information to the users of its financial statements, considering the entity's particular circumstances. To help entities assess which method is most useful in their circumstances, the Board proposes to provide a set of factors for entities to consider when making this assessment.

- BC111 IAS 1 requires an entity presenting an analysis of expenses using the function of expense method to provide information about the nature of its expenses. The Board proposes to strengthen this by requiring such entities to, in a single note to the financial statements, disclose an analysis of its total operating expenses using the nature of expense method. This proposal reflects feedback from users of financial statements that analysing expenses using the function of expense method can lead to a loss of useful information. Information is lost because functional line items combine expense items with different natures that respond differently to changes in the economic environment, making it difficult for users to forecast future operating expenses. Information about the nature of operating expenses also enables direct comparison with information provided in the statement of cash flows.
- BC112 The Board considered requiring an entity that presents its primary analysis of expenses using the function of expense method to disclose an analysis of each functional line item by nature. Requiring this analysis would provide users of financial statements with information to help them better forecast an entity's functional line items. However, feedback from preparers of financial statements suggested that this approach would be significantly more complex and costly to apply than the Board's proposed approach. Therefore, the Board decided to limit the requirement to an analysis of total operating expenses using the nature of expense method.
- BC113 The Board heard from some preparers of financial statements that even the proposed requirement may be costly for entities to implement, particularly for those that operate multiple purchase systems making it difficult to track information about the nature of the total costs incurred. Such entities may not always retain information about the nature of the costs capitalised and, therefore, may find it difficult to disclose an analysis of expenses by nature. Other preparers, however, either provide this analysis today or could provide it with limited costs. The strong support for this proposal from users of financial statements has led the Board to conclude that the benefits of having information about operating expenses by nature would be likely to exceed the costs. The Board intends to seek further feedback on the likely costs and benefits of this proposal during consultation on the Exposure Draft.
- BC114 The Board considered requiring an entity that presents its primary analysis of expenses using the nature of expense method to disclose in the notes an analysis of expenses using the function of expense method. However, it rejected such a requirement because there was no evidence of demand from users of financial statements for this disclosure.

Relationship between required line items and the requirements for presentation of operating expenses

- BC115 The Board noted that expense line items required to be presented in the statement of profit or loss by paragraph 68 are expenses analysed by nature applying the Board's description of the nature of expense method.
- BC116 To ensure that these line items continue to be presented prominently, the Board proposes to require entities to present them separately in the statement of profit or loss whichever method of analysis of operating expenses is used.

Statement presenting comprehensive income (paragraphs 73–81 and B49–B52)

- BC117 IAS 1 requires income and expenses included in other comprehensive income to be categorised into income and expenses that may be reclassified (recycled) to profit or loss in subsequent periods and items that are permanently reported outside profit or loss and will not be reclassified. This creates two categories of income and expenses included in other comprehensive income. To increase the understandability of amounts included in other comprehensive income, the Board proposes to create more descriptive labels for these two categories of other comprehensive income, that is, income and expenses to be included in profit or loss in the future when specific conditions are met and remeasurements permanently reported outside profit or loss.
- BC118 The Board considered requiring an entity to present a subtotal of profit or loss and remeasurements permanently reported outside profit or loss. However, the Board concluded that such a subtotal would not provide useful information to users of financial statements.

Statement of financial position

Line items to be presented in the statement of financial position (paragraphs 82 and B12–B14)

- BC119 The Board proposes to require an entity to present goodwill separately from intangible assets in its statement of financial position. Goodwill is an asset that is not identifiable and is measured only as a residual; it cannot be measured directly. Therefore, the Board considers that the characteristics of goodwill are sufficiently different from those of intangible assets to warrant separate presentation.²
- BC120 To help users of financial statements to analyse returns from integral associates and joint ventures separately from other investments, the Board proposes to require an entity to present investments in integral associates and joint ventures separately from investments in non-integral associates and joint ventures. Paragraphs BC77–BC89 discuss the basis for the split between integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures.

² For similar reasons, in its Goodwill and Impairment project, the Board is exploring whether it should require an entity to present an amount representing total equity before goodwill in its statement of financial position.

BC121 As a result of proposals for integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures, the Board proposes to remove the requirement to present a single line item representing investments accounted for using the equity method.

Unusual income and expenses

- BC122 The Board observed that many entities disclose unusual or similarly described expenses (and a few disclose unusual income). However, the way entities provide this information varies significantly and it is often not clear how or why items have been identified as unusual.
- BC123 Stakeholders commented on the use of the terms 'unusual' and 'infrequent' and discussed possible definitions in feedback on the 2017 Discussion Paper Disclosure Initiative – Principles of Disclosure:
 - (a) many users of financial statements agreed that the Board should develop requirements for the disclosure of unusual income and expenses because the separate presentation or disclosure of unusual or infrequent income and expenses provides information that is useful in making forecasts about future cash flows. Also, definitions and requirements developed by the Board could make such income and expenses more transparent and comparable across entities and could reduce entities' opportunistic classification of expenses as unusual. However, a few users commented that defining unusual or infrequent income and expenses may be difficult because they are entity-specific and identifying them would involve significant judgement.
 - (b) many respondents that are not users said that the Board should not develop definitions for unusual or infrequent income and expenses because those items vary across entities and industries and their identification involves significant judgement. They suggested that the Board could consider instead developing general requirements for the disclosure and faithful representation of such items, for example, requiring them to be classified and presented consistently over time or labelled in a clear and non-misleading way.
- BC124 The Board acknowledges that any requirement to disclose unusual income and expenses would require entities to exercise judgement in deciding which income and expenses are unusual. However, the Board proposes to define and require entities to disclose unusual income and expenses to provide information to users of financial statements about the persistence of income and expenses. The proposed disclosure would enable users to identify income and expenses which may not persist and to analyse them separately when predicting an entity's future cash flows.
- BC125 The Board proposes that information about unusual income and expenses should be disclosed in the notes rather than presented in the statement(s) of financial performance. The Board concluded that disclosure in the notes would enable entities to provide a more complete description and analysis of such income and expenses. Disclosure in the notes also provides users of financial statements with a single location to find information about such

income and expenses and addresses some stakeholders' concerns that unusual income and expenses may be given more prominence than other information in the statement(s) of financial performance.

- BC126 Some stakeholders suggested that, given the importance some users of financial statements attach to the disclosure of unusual income and expenses, operating profit before unusual income and expenses should be added to the list of subtotals specified by IFRS Standards and the requirements relating to analysis of operating expenses by function or by nature adjusted accordingly. In their view, no longer being able to present an operating profit subtotal before unusual items would be a significant step back from current practice. The Board has not proposed adding this subtotal because, in some cases, presentation of an operating profit before unusual income and expenses subtotal could result in a presentation that mixes natural and functional line items. Users have told the Board that they do not find mixed presentation useful and want to see all operating expenses analysed by one characteristic (nature or function).
- BC127 In developing its proposals for unusual income and expenses, the Board considered:
 - (a) how to define unusual income and expenses (see paragraphs BC129–BC136);
 - (b) whether remeasurements are unusual income and expenses (see paragraphs BC137–BC139);
 - (c) what information an entity should provide about unusual income and expenses and where that information should be provided (see paragraphs BC140–BC144); and
 - (d) how unusual income and expenses relate to management performance measures (see paragraph BC180).
- BC128 The Board noted that its proposal for unusual income and expenses is different from the requirement for presentation of extraordinary items that was removed from IAS 8 in 2003. Extraordinary items were defined as clearly distinct from the ordinary activities of an entity and were presented in their own category after tax, separately from profit or loss from ordinary activities. Unusual income and expenses, on the other hand, are classified in categories in the statement(s) of financial performance together with 'usual' income and expenses, according to their nature, function or other characteristics. The notion of extraordinary items is not referred to in the Exposure Draft. The Board noted that, as a result of proposals for categories in the statement of profit or loss, entities would be required to classify all income and expenses in one of the categories and would be prohibited from creating a separate category for extraordinary items.

Definition of unusual income and expenses (paragraph 100)

- BC129 The Board proposes to define unusual income and expenses as income and expenses with limited predictive value. The Board decided that defining unusual items in this way would:
 - (a) address the need of users of financial statements for information about income and expenses that are unlikely to persist and so have limited predictive value (see paragraph BC124); and
 - (b) help preparers of financial statements identify unusual income and expenses by providing them with a concept that underpins the identification of unusual income and expenses.
- BC130 Though most unusual items currently disclosed are unusual expenses, entities can have unusual income. Disclosure of both unusual income and unusual expenses contributes to a faithful representation of an entity's performance, helping to ensure that entities provide information that is neutral and complete. Therefore, the definition of unusual items refers to both income and expenses. The Board considered specifying that information about unusual items should be neutral but rejected this as unnecessary because neutrality applies to all items included in the financial statements.
- BC131 The proposed definition of unusual income and expenses requires an entity to assess whether it is reasonable to expect that income and expenses similar in type or amount will not arise for several future annual reporting periods. The Board proposes using the term 'reasonable to expect' because this term is used in other IFRS Standards and so should be familiar to entities applying the requirement.
- BC132 The Board did not indicate a specific period over which an entity should assess whether it is reasonable to expect that similar income or expenses will not arise. However, it did not intend to require an entity to consider all possible future reporting periods nor to consider only a short period. Considering all possible future reporting periods would be impractical and would result in few cases of income or expenses being identified as unusual and resulting in a loss of potentially useful information. Considering only a short period could result in income and expenses that have predictive value being identified as unusual. Specifying the period over which an entity should consider whether a similar income or expense will arise would be arbitrary and might not lead to the identification of all income and expenses that have limited predictive value.
- BC133 The Board recognises that, when assessing whether income and expenses are unusual, it may be helpful to consider the nature of transactions or other events that gave rise to the income or expenses. For example, an entity might conclude that income or expenses (for example, impairment losses) are:

- (a) not reasonably expected to arise for several future annual reporting periods and, therefore, should be classified as unusual income and expenses, and the transactions or other events that gave rise to the income or expenses are unusual in nature (for example, an earthquake in a non-earthquake prone zone); and
- (b) reasonably expected to arise for several future annual reporting periods and, therefore, should not be classified as unusual income or expenses and the transactions or other events that gave rise to the income or expenses are usual in nature (for example, a drop in product prices).
- BC134 However, the Board concluded that although unusual income or expenses often result from transactions or other events that are unusual in nature, this is not always the case. Transactions or other events that are unusual in nature can give rise to 'usual' income or expenses. For example, an earthquake may give rise to increased costs that are expected to arise for a number of years, and as such are not unusual expenses. Therefore, the Board did not include reference to the nature of underlying transactions and other events in the definition of unusual income and expenses.
- BC135 The Board noted that an entity need not consider individual transactions when assessing whether income or expenses are unusual. A type of income or expense arising from a group of transactions may be assessed as unusual income or expense.
- BC136 The proposed definition requires entities to consider whether similar income or expense will recur in the future. It does not require entities to consider whether a similar income or expense has occurred in the past. The occurrence of income or expense in the past does not necessarily indicate that similar income or expense will occur in the future. Therefore, an item of income or expense that occurred in a previous period but is not reasonably expected to recur for several future reporting periods would be identified as an unusual income or expense.

Remeasurements (paragraphs 102 and B72)

- BC137 The Board proposes that recurring measurements of assets or liabilities measured at current value would not normally be classified as unusual. This is the case even when amounts of income or expense recognised are expected to vary from period to period.
- BC138 Some users of financial statements view gains or losses arising from changes in current value measurements (including fair value measurements) as having limited predictive value. However, current values are likely to change each reporting period and therefore gains or losses from remeasurement are expected to arise in each reporting period. Consequently, such gains or losses are likely to be similar in type to gains or losses expected in future reporting periods and would not normally meet the definition of unusual income and expenses.

BC139 Because of the potential volatility of gains or losses from remeasurements, the range of the amount reasonably expected to arise in future reporting periods may be wider than that for other categories of income or expense. Consequently, a wide range of gains or losses may be considered similar in amount.

Information to be disclosed about unusual income and expenses (paragraph 101)

- BC140 The Board proposes that, in the note disclosure about unusual income and expenses, an entity attribute unusual income and expenses to the line items presented in the statement(s) of financial performance, thus enabling users of financial statements to assess the effect of unusual income and expenses on those line items and on subtotals.
- BC141 Some unusual expenses—for example, unusual restructuring costs—can include expenses with different natures (for example, staff costs, impairments and legal costs). Users of financial statements said they find the information provided by the nature of expense method useful. Therefore, the Board proposes that an entity also attribute unusual expenses to the line items using the nature of expense method it presents in the statement of profit or loss or discloses in the notes (see paragraphs BC109–BC114).
- BC142 The Board proposes that an entity provide a description of the underlying transactions or other events that gave rise to unusual income or expenses. Information about the underlying transactions or other events that gave rise to unusual income or expenses is useful because it enables users of financial statements to understand what caused the unusual income or expense and to assess the entity's classification of the income or expense as unusual.
- BC143 The Board considered requiring entities to identify income and expenses related to unusual income and expenses. Transactions or other events that give rise to unusual income and expenses may also give rise to related income or expenses that do not meet the proposed definition of unusual income and expenses. For example, a sale may give rise to unusual revenue. In earning that revenue, the entity may incur related costs, including staff costs, inventory cost and taxes, which may not meet the definition of unusual expenses. Users of financial statements may find information about the related income and expenses useful even though they do not meet the definition of unusual income and expenses.
- BC144 However, the Board rejected this approach because it may be difficult for preparers of financial statements to identify related income and expenses and it may be costly to track them. Such difficulties and costs may lead to inconsistent application of the requirement, making the resulting information less useful. Therefore, the Board does not propose to require an entity to provide information about income and expenses related to unusual income or expenses unless the related income or expenses are themselves unusual.

Management performance measures

- BC145 When an entity provides one or more performance measures that meet the definition of management performance measures, the Board proposes to require entities to disclose information about such measures in their financial statements.
- BC146 Research undertaken as part of the Primary Financial Statements project, feedback received on the 2017 Discussion Paper Disclosure Initiative Principles of Disclosure and the 2015 Agenda Consultation indicated that:
 - (a) many entities disclose financial information outside the financial statements by providing management-defined performance measures in communications with users of financial statements; and
 - users consider that information provided by such measures can be useful because it provides insight into:
 - (i) how management views the entity's financial performance;
 - (ii) how a business is managed; and
 - (iii) the persistence or sustainability of an entity's financial performance.
- BC147 However, users of financial statements expressed concerns about the quality of disclosures provided about these measures. According to users, in some cases, the disclosures:
 - lack transparency in how the management-defined performance measures are calculated;
 - (b) lack clarity regarding why these measures provide management's view of the entity's performance;
 - (c) create difficulties for users trying to reconcile the measures to the related measures specified by IFRS Standards; and
 - (d) are reported inconsistently from period to period.
- BC148 Including disclosures about these measures in the financial statements could help address some of the concerns expressed by users of financial statements. However, some stakeholders raised concerns about including managementdefined performance measures in financial statements prepared applying IFRS Standards, which were that:
 - (a) management-defined performance measures may be incomplete or biased and therefore including them in the financial statements may be misleading to users of financial statements;
 - (b) management-defined performance measures may be given undue prominence or legitimacy by including them in the financial statements; and

- (c) some adjustments made in calculating management-defined performance measures may be difficult to audit – for example, adjustments made when an entity calculates its performance measures using accounting policies that do not comply with IFRS Standards.
- BC149 The Board considered the concerns raised, noting that management-defined performance measures that meet the definition of management performance measures, and would thus be included in the financial statements:
 - (a) would be subject to the general requirement for information to faithfully represent what it purports to represent, which would not be met if measures were misleading (see paragraph BC158).
 - (b) would rarely be presented in the statement(s) of financial performance (see paragraphs BC163–BC166).
 - (c) are similar to segment measures of profit or loss in that they are based on management's view. Segment measures of performance are included in the financial statements and are audited.
- BC150 Some stakeholders also expressed concerns that management performance measures may proliferate if they are included in the financial statements. The Board noted that it is difficult to predict the effect of the proposals on the number of management performance measures an entity would use. While it is possible that the use of such measures would increase as a result of the Board's proposals, it is also possible that the use of management performance measures would decline if entities choose to use the proposed new subtotals to communicate their performance instead. Paragraphs BC304–BC307 include further discussion of the expected effects of the proposals for management performance measures on the use of performance measures defined by management.
- BC151 The Board acknowledges the concerns of some stakeholders, but concluded that management performance measures can complement measures specified by IFRS Standards, providing users of financial statements with useful insight into management's view of performance and its management of the business. Including these measures in the financial statements would make them subject to the same requirements regardless of the entity's jurisdiction and would improve the discipline with which they are prepared and improve their transparency.
- BC152 In developing the requirements for management performance measures, the Board considered:
 - (a) how to define management performance measures (see paragraphs BC153–BC162);
 - (b) where in the financial statements to include information about management performance measures (see paragraphs BC163–BC166); and
 - (c) what information an entity should be required to provide about management performance measures (see paragraphs BC167–BC179).

Definition and restrictions (paragraphs 103–105 and B76–B81)

- BC153 The Board proposes to define management performance measures as subtotals of income and expenses that:
 - (a) are used in public communications, outside financial statements;
 - (b) complement totals or subtotals specified by IFRS Standards (see paragraphs BC168–BC173 for discussion of the proposed specified subtotals); and
 - (c) in management's view, communicate to users of financial statements an aspect of an entity's financial performance.
- BC154 Feedback from users of financial statements led the Board to focus on improvements to the reporting of financial performance in the statement(s) of financial performance and the related notes. Therefore, the Board's proposed definition for management performance measures is limited to subtotals of income and expenses. Thus, other financial measures (such as currency adjusted revenue or return on capital employed) and non-financial measures (such as customer retention rate) are not management performance measures and would not be included in the proposed disclosure.
- BC155 To address concerns that management performance measures might be misleading, the Board considered whether any specific restrictions should be applied to the calculation of these measures, such as restricting measures to those based on amounts recognised and measured in accordance with IFRS Standards. Such a restriction would have prohibited measures based on accounting policies that do not comply with IFRS Standards, such as measures that apply proportionate consolidation. However, the Board rejected imposing such specific restrictions on how management performance measures are calculated because:
 - (a) such restrictions might prevent entities from disclosing measures that users of financial statements find useful, for example, measures that adjust for some effects of acquisition accounting to facilitate trend analysis;
 - (b) such restrictions might prevent entities from disclosing industrydefined performance measures;
 - (c) such restrictions might create conflict with regulatory guidance that permits or requires some or all of these measures; and
 - (d) the requirement would be inconsistent with the objective of providing management's view of performance.
- BC156 The Board's view is that performance measures used in public communications outside the financial statements should be consistent with the performance measures disclosed in the financial statements because:
 - (a) it is hard to justify that a measure, in management's view, communicates performance if an entity is not using it in communicating performance; and

38

- (b) it would be confusing if one entity were to provide two sets of management-defined measures, one within and one outside the financial statements.
- BC157 The Board considered defining management performance measures as all subtotals of income and expense included in an entity's annual report. The Board rejected such an approach because:
 - (a) consistent with the feedback received in response to the Exposure Draft on proposed amendments to IFRS 8 *Operating Segments*, it may not be clear what constitutes an annual report; and
 - (b) management may include performance measures in an entity's annual report to comply with regulatory or other requirements.
- BC158 The Board noted that management performance measures disclosed in the notes to the financial statements would need to comply with the general requirements for information included in financial statements. That is:
 - (a) the management performance measure must faithfully represent the aspect of financial performance of the entity it purports to represent;
 - (b) the disclosures supporting the management performance measure must comply with the proposed guidance on aggregation and disaggregation, for example, when disclosing reconciling items;
 - (c) comparative information should be provided for the management performance measure and related disclosures; and
 - (d) the management performance measure should be calculated consistently from one period to the next and be subject to change only if the new measure provides more useful information.
- BC159 Some stakeholders argue that there should be no restriction on when an entity can disclose information about its management performance measures. In their view, one of the main objectives of the management performance measure proposals is to provide users of financial statements with enough information to prevent them from being misled by these measures. They argue that restricting the disclosure of information about management performance measures to situations when those measures faithfully represent an aspect of an entity's performance is inconsistent with that objective because:
 - the requirements of IFRS Standards cannot prevent disclosure of potentially misleading measures outside the financial statements.
 While in some jurisdictions local law or regulation may prevent the disclosure of such measures, this is not always the case.
 - (b) the requirement that a management performance measure must faithfully represent an aspect of an entity's performance would prevent the disclosure of useful information about such measures in circumstances when users are most likely to be misled.

- (c) entities wishing to avoid the proposed disclosure requirements could do so by disclosing performance measures outside the financial statements that they believe would be assessed by their auditors or regulators as not providing a faithful representation.
- BC160 These stakeholders also note that IFRS 8 does not place a similar explicit restriction on the disclosure of segment information which reflects the views of management.
- BC161 The Board acknowledges that including information about such measures in the financial statements may increase transparency about these measures. However, the Board thinks that all information included in the financial statements should provide a faithful representation of what it purports to represent. A management-defined performance measure that does not faithfully represent an aspect of an entity's performance should not be included in the financial statements as a management performance measure.
- BC162 The Board also considered whether it should specifically state that management performance measures should not be misleading. The Board rejected such a proposal as unnecessary because misleading measures would not provide a faithful representation of the financial performance of the entity.

Location of information about management performance measures (paragraphs 106, 110 and B82–B85)

- BC163 The Board proposes that an entity disclose management performance measures and all related information in a single note. Disclosing management performance measures and the related information in a single location improves the transparency of those measures by:
 - (a) providing management performance measures together with the information needed to understand those measures; and
 - (b) helping users of financial statements to identify and locate the related information.
- BC164 To address the concerns of some stakeholders that management performance measures could be misleading and should not be given prominence, the Board considered prohibiting entities from presenting management performance measures in the statement(s) of financial performance. However, paragraphs the Board proposes to move from IAS 1 to the draft IFRS [X] require entities to present line items, headings and subtotals in the statement(s) of financial performance that are not required by IFRS Standards if that information is relevant to an understanding of the entity's financial performance. Prohibiting an entity from presenting management performance measures in the statement(s) of financial performance may prevent them from complying with this requirement. Therefore, the Board does not propose prohibiting an entity from presenting management performance measures in the statement(s) of financial performance.

- BC165 However, the Board expects that few management performance measures would meet the requirements for presentation as a subtotal in the statement(s) of financial performance. To meet the requirements, such subtotals must:
 - (a) fit into the structure of the proposed categories (see paragraph BC28);
 - (b) not disrupt the presentation of an analysis of expenses in the operating category using either the function of expense or nature of expense method (see paragraph BC109); and
 - (c) comprise amounts recognised and measured applying IFRS Standards.
- BC166 The Board is, however, proposing to prohibit entities from using columns to present a management performance measure in the statement(s) of financial performance. Prohibiting the use of columns further restricts the circumstances in which such measures may be presented in the statement(s) of financial performance, which helps address the concerns of some stakeholders that doing so would give them undue prominence. Additionally, this restriction is consistent with the Board's objective of improving the comparability of information provided in the statement(s) of financial performance.

Information to be disclosed about management performance measures (paragraphs 106–108)

- BC167 Transparency is enhanced by an entity clearly stating the purpose and limitations of management performance measures. In presenting management's view, a management performance measure is entity-specific and requires management's judgements about what is useful to users of financial statements. Users require sufficient information about those judgements to understand the information the management performance measure provides and how it provides a faithful representation of an aspect of an entity's performance. Therefore, the Board proposes that an entity disclose a description of each management performance measure, explaining how it has been calculated, and why and how it communicates information about an entity's performance. An entity would also be required to explain that the management performance measure is entity-specific by disclosing that the measure provides a management view of financial performance and stating that it is not necessarily comparable with measures used by other entities.
- BC168 The Board proposes that an entity provide a reconciliation to the most directly comparable total or subtotal specified by IFRS Standards for each management performance measure, making these measures more transparent. The Board also noted that, because the Board's proposals increase the number of subtotals specified by IFRS Standards, these reconciliations would contain fewer reconciling items than today making them more understandable.
- BC169 Because a management performance measure is complementary to the totals or subtotals in IFRS Standards, it is important for users of financial statements to understand how such measures relate to these totals or subtotals. A reconciliation provides users with information about how the management
performance measure is calculated and how the measure compares to similar measures provided by other entities. The reconciliation also provides users with the information required to make their own adjustments to the management performance measure, should they decide that adjustments are needed.

- BC170 However, the Board recognises that some subtotals currently not specified by IFRS Standards are commonly used in the financial statements and are well understood by users of financial statements. Providing a reconciliation for such measures would not provide additional information because their purposes and relationship to totals or subtotals specified by IFRS Standards are well understood and would usually be apparent from their presentation in the statement(s) of financial performance.
- BC171 Therefore, the Board proposes to specify a list of subtotals that are not considered management performance measures including gross profit or loss (revenue less cost of sales) and similar subtotals, operating profit or loss before depreciation and amortisation, profit or loss from continuing operations, and profit or loss before income tax. These subtotals would thus be specified by IFRS Standards and management performance measures could be reconciled to these subtotals.
- BC172 The Board also considered whether to define earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation (EBITDA). However, the Board noted that, although EBITDA is one of the most commonly used measures in communications with users of financial statements, it is not used in some industries such as finance. Furthermore, users have no consensus about what EBITDA represents, other than it being a useful starting point for various analyses. Its calculation is diverse in practice. Consequently, EBITDA measures may meet the definition of management performance measures.
- BC173 The Board also considered whether a measure calculated as operating profit or loss before depreciation and amortisation would provide similar information to many of the EBITDA measures that are currently provided. However, the Board concluded it should not describe operating profit or loss before depreciation and amortisation as EBITDA. To do so would imply that operating profit or loss is the same as earnings before interest and tax which is not the case because operating profit or loss does not include, for example, income from investments or from equity-accounted associates and joint ventures. In other words, the Board was concerned about the difference between what the measure represents and the meaning of the EBITDA acronym. However, as discussed in paragraph BC171, the Board has included operating profit or loss before depreciation and amortisation in the list of IFRS specified subtotals. Consequently, an EBITDA measure equal to that amount would not be a management performance measure.
- BC174 The Board proposes an entity provide sufficient explanation to help users of financial statements understand any changes in management performance measures or in how they are calculated; the entity would also quantify the effect of such changes. Comparability from period to period is enhanced by the provision of information about changes in these measures.

- BC175 The Board considered whether it should require a five-year historical summary of management performance measures. However, it rejected this requirement because changes in accounting standards may make it difficult or costly for entities to disclose comparable measures beyond the time frame set out in those changes.
- BC176 IAS 33 requires some entities to disclose their earnings per share and permits an entity to disclose adjusted earnings per share measure(s). The Board considered whether an adjusted earnings per share that is based on the entity's management performance measures should be required. It rejected this approach because it would introduce complexity when entities have more than one management performance measure, if these measures are not calculated consistently.
- BC177 However, the Board considered feedback that earnings per share information was important to users of financial statements and that one of the benefits of management performance measures to users is the detailed information that can be used to calculate a related earnings per share figure. To calculate such an earnings per share figure, users need information about the earnings adjustments attributable to the parent and the tax effects of those adjustments. Therefore, the Board proposes an entity should disclose separately the effect of income tax and the amount attributable to noncontrolling interests for each reconciling item between a management performance measure and the most directly comparable total or subtotal specified by IFRS Standards. The Board decided to propose this disclosure at the level of individual adjustments made in calculating a management performance measure rather than at the level of the total adjustment because it gives users information needed to select which adjustments they want to consider in arriving at an adjusted earnings per share measure used in their analysis.
- BC178 The Board noted that some preparers of financial statements have said the disclosure of the tax and non-controlling interest effects for individual adjustments may be complex and costly. To alleviate the costs of preparing disclosures about the tax effect of management performance measure adjustments, the Board proposes a simplified approach for calculating the income tax effect of the reconciling items. The Board concluded that this simplified approach would provide users of financial statements with a reasonable estimate of the income tax effect of adjustments, making it clear when the tax effect of an adjustment is materially different to the effect calculated applying the entity's effective tax rate. The Board noted that this approach is similar to the approach for determining the income tax effect on items of other comprehensive income set out in IAS 12 *Income Taxes*.
- BC179 The Board considered, but rejected, requiring an entity to disclose the reasons for any differences between its management performance measures and its operating segment measures of performance. The Board concluded that, based on evidence of current practice and feedback from outreach meetings, such disclosure would not provide useful information, might result in boilerplate disclosures and would add unnecessary complexity to the proposals.

Relationship of unusual income and expenses with management performance measures (paragraph B75)

- BC180 The Board noted that entities often adjust for unusual income and expenses when disclosing management-defined performance measures and that, in some cases, such an adjustment may make the separate disclosure of unusual income or expenses unnecessary. However, the Board proposes to require all entities to disclose information about unusual income and expenses because:
 - (a) not all entities communicate performance using management-defined performance measures. Therefore, not all entities would be required to provide the proposed disclosures for management performance measures. Such entities would have no management performance measures and, hence, would not provide information about unusual income and expenses unless the Board required such information.
 - (b) the proposals for management performance measures do not require entities to adjust for unusual income and expenses. Therefore, users would not be provided with the information that they need about such income and expenses on a consistent basis.

Effective date and transition

- BC181 The Board proposes to require entities to apply draft IFRS [X] after a transition period of 18–24 months starting on the date of publication, with retrospective application.
- BC182 In deciding on a transition period, the Board noted that because its proposals affect presentation and disclosure only, they should be more straightforward to implement than changes affecting recognition and measurement. Consequently, the Board concluded that the proposed transition period of 18–24 months would allow sufficient time for entities to make any necessary updates to their systems, collect the information needed to restate comparatives, and resolve any operational challenges.
- BC183 The Board's proposals are expected to result in extensive changes to the statement(s) of financial performance. If comparatives in that statement(s) are not restated, there is a risk that the information included in the statement(s) of financial performance could be misleading. Also, because the proposals affect presentation and disclosure requirements only, entities would not need to consider periods before the start of the earliest comparative period. So, restatement of comparatives should be relatively straightforward. Therefore, the Board proposes retrospective application.
- BC184 Paragraph 10 of IAS 34 requires an entity to present, at a minimum, the same subtotals as in the most recent annual financial statements. In the first year of application of this proposed Standard, an entity may have different subtotals in its most recent annual financial statements from those required by the proposed Standard. Consequently, the entity would be prevented from presenting the subtotals required by the proposed Standard in its interim financial report. The Board concluded that presenting the subtotals required by the proposed Standard would provide useful information to users of

financial statements. Therefore, the Board proposes that, in the first year of application of the proposed Standard, an entity present the proposed headings and subtotals in condensed financial statements in interim financial report(s), for both the current and comparative periods.

Proposed amendments to other IFRS Standards

IAS 7 Statement of Cash Flows

- BC185 As discussed in paragraph BC12, the Board proposes only limited changes to the statement of cash flows. Those changes include:
 - (a) specifying a consistent starting point for the indirect method of reporting cash flows from operating activities (see paragraphs BC186–BC188);
 - (b) eliminating options for the classification of interest and dividend cash flows (see paragraphs BC189–BC204); and
 - (c) introducing new requirements for the classification of cash flows from investments in associates and joint ventures (see paragraphs BC205–BC208).

Starting point for the indirect method

- BC186 The Board observed that entities use different starting points for the indirect method for reporting operating cash flows such as profit or loss, profit or loss from continuing operations, profit or loss before tax or operating profit or loss.
- BC187 The Board proposes to require all entities to use the same starting point for the indirect method because users of financial statements have indicated that the diversity in practice reduces comparability between entities, making their analyses more difficult.
- BC188 The Board proposes to use operating profit or loss as the starting point rather than profit or loss because:
 - (a) using operating profit or loss, an entity needs to present fewer adjustments to the starting point, which simplifies the presentation of the operating cash flows category. This is because, compared to profit or loss, operating profit or loss includes fewer income and expenses for which the cash effects are classified as investing or financing cash flows. For example, operating profit or loss does not include the share of profit or loss of associates and joint ventures.
 - (b) the difference between cash flows from operating activities and operating profit or loss provides a measure of operating accruals. Some users of financial statements find such a measure useful because it helps them understand how operating profit or loss is converted into cash flows.

Classification of interest and dividend cash flows

- BC189 IAS 7 permits entities to choose an accounting policy for classifying interest and dividend cash flows in the statement of cash flows. As a result, classification varies, even among entities in the same industry.
- BC190 The Board proposes to remove this classification choice for most entities, because users of financial statements have indicated that the diversity in classification between entities in the same industry:
 - (a) reduces comparability, making their analysis more difficult; and
 - (b) is often not meaningful-that is, the different classifications of these cash flows do not necessarily convey information about the role of interest and dividends in the entity's business activities.

Dividends paid

- BC191 The Board proposes that all entities should classify dividends paid as cash flows from financing activities because dividends paid are a price of obtaining financing.
- BC192 IAS 7 currently allows classification of dividends paid as cash flows from operating activities. Paragraph 34 of IAS 7 explains that classifying dividends paid as cash flows from operating activities may assist users of financial statements with determining an entity's ability to pay dividends out of operating cash flows. However, the Board no longer supports that rationale for classifying dividends paid as cash flows from operating activities because:
 - (a) classifying dividends paid in this way does not provide a faithful representation of the operating cash flows. Dividend payments are financing in nature.
 - (b) when assessing cash flows available to pay dividends, users tend to use other measures, such as free cash flow, which take into account cash needed for capital expenditure.
 - (c) users can continue comparing dividends paid with cash flows from operating activities if they wish, because IAS 7 requires the disclosure of dividends paid.

Dividends received and interest paid and received

- BC193 The Board considered two approaches for classifying dividends received and interest paid and received:
 - (a) seeking to align, to the extent possible, the classification in the statement of profit or loss with the classification in the statement of cash flows. Doing so would mean the classification of dividends received and interest paid and received would depend on the entity's main business activities (see paragraphs BC194–BC202).
 - (b) requiring all entities to classify dividends received, interest paid and interest received as operating cash flows (see paragraphs BC203–BC204).

- BC194 The Board proposes the approach described in paragraph BC193(a) because, when alignment can be achieved, it can increase the understandability of the resulting information. However, the Board is not proposing full alignment between the categories in the statement of profit of loss and the statement of cash flows (see paragraph BC30).
- BC195 As it did for classification in the statement of profit or loss, the Board distinguished the following types of entities in developing its proposed approach for the statement of cash flows:
 - (a) entities that provide financing to customers as a main business activity or invest in the course of their main business activities in assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of other entity resources (see paragraphs BC198–BC202); and
 - (b) entities whose main business activities do not include any of those described in (a) (see paragraphs BC196–BC197).
- BC196 The Board proposes that the entities described in paragraph BC195(b) classify:
 - (a) cash receipts from interest and dividends as cash flows from investing activities. The Board proposes this classification because, in most cases, the related income is expected to be classified in the investing category in the statement of profit or loss.
 - (b) cash payments arising from interest incurred as cash flows from financing activities. The Board proposes this classification because interest paid represents the cost of obtaining financing. The related interest expenses are classified in the financing category in the statement of profit or loss by such entities (see paragraph BC37).
 - (c) cash payments arising from interest capitalised applying IAS 23 Borrowing Costs as part of the cost of an asset as cash flows from financing activities. The Board proposes this classification to avoid requiring potentially arbitrary allocations between operating and investing activities and because this approach would result in the consistent classification of interest paid, regardless of whether it has been capitalised.³
- BC197 The Board expects the proposed approach in paragraph BC196 to align the classification of interest and dividends in the statement of cash flows with the classification in the statement of profit or loss in most cases. The Board acknowledges that this approach does not achieve full alignment. For example:

³ The Exposure Draft Annual Improvements to IFRSs 2010–2012 Cycle issued in May 2012 proposed to amend IAS 7 Statement of Cash Flows to require that interest paid that is capitalised be classified either as operating or investing in line with the nature of the underlying asset to which those payments were capitalised—for example, inventory (operating), and property, plant and equipment (investing). The Board did not proceed with the amendments because of concerns raised about the implementation of the amendment, including concerns that applying the requirements would result in arbitrary allocations.

- (a) interest revenue from cash and cash equivalents is classified in the financing category in the statement of profit or loss, whereas all interest received is classified as cash flows from investing activities in the statement of cash flows; and
- (b) interest capitalised as part of the cost of an item of property, plant and equipment would be recognised in profit or loss through depreciation expenses, which would be included in operating profit or loss, whereas capitalised interest paid would be included in cash flows from financing activities.

However, the Board concluded that classification of interest or dividend cash flows in a single category in the statement of cash flows is more useful than full alignment.

- BC198 The Board noted that the proposed approach described in paragraph BC196 could not be applied without modification to the entities described in paragraph BC195(a). This is because applying the approach to such entities without modification:
 - (a) would result in cash flows that are operating in nature being classified as investing or financing cash flows (for example, interest paid on deposits would be classified as financing by a bank); and
 - (b) may not result in alignment with the classification of related dividend and interest income and expenses in the statement of profit or loss.
- BC199 The Board considered whether to require the entities described in paragraph BC195(a) to fully align the classification of dividends received and interest paid and received with the classification of the related income and expenses in the statement of profit or loss. However, the Board rejected this approach because it may be costly for entities to split dividends received and interest paid and received between different categories of the statement of cash flows when the related income and expenses are classified in multiple categories of the statement of profit or loss. The Board also understands that some users of financial statements question the usefulness of the statement of cash flows for entities of the type described in paragraph BC195(a) and, therefore, the benefits of such an approach may not outweigh the costs.
- BC200 Instead, the Board proposes to require the entities described in paragraph BC195(a) to classify each type of cash flow (dividends received, interest paid and interest received) in a single category of the statement of cash flows, even if related income and expenses are in more than one category in the statement of profit or loss. The Board prefers this approach over full alignment because:
 - (a) the presentation of cash flows is simplified, in that each type of cash flow is classified in a single category of the statement of cash flows; and
 - (b) the classification of each type of cash flow in a single category is consistent with current practice and with the Board's proposed approach in paragraph BC196.

- BC201 Applying the Board's proposed approach described in paragraph BC200, the Board considered requiring an entity to determine the single category for classification of each type of cash flow either by making an accounting policy choice or by reference to the category in the statement of profit or loss that includes most of the related income or expenses. The Board proposes the first approach because the second approach could result in the inconsistent classification of cash flows over time.
- BC202 Applying the proposed approach, the Board expects that, in most cases, interest payments would be classified in the same category of the statement of cash flows as repayment of the principal. Consequently, the Board proposes to delete the example in paragraph 12 of IAS 7 that illustrates when an entity might classify cash flows from a single transaction in multiple categories in the statement of cash flows.
- BC203 The Board also considered an alternative approach described in paragraph BC193(b), which would be requiring all entities to classify dividends received, interest paid and interest received as operating cash flows. This approach would have had some advantages:
 - (a) it would have achieved the Board's objective of eliminating options for the classification of interest and dividend cash flows.
 - (b) it would have allowed users of financial statements to easily identify where in the statement of cash flows interest received and paid and dividends received had been classified, because they would all have been classified as operating cash flows. This would have been particularly beneficial to users comparing a large number of companies using electronic reports.
 - (c) it would have been consistent with the principle in IAS 7 that cash flows from transactions and other events that enter into the determination of profit or loss should be classified in operating activities.
 - (d) unlike the Board's proposed approach, it would not have required amending the definition of investing activities to include the receipt of interest and dividends.
 - (e) it would have been less costly for preparers of financial statements to apply because:
 - (i) classifying these cash flows would have been less complex than applying the Board's proposed approach; and
 - (ii) for many entities this approach would not have resulted in a change to existing practice.
- BC204 However, the Board rejected the approach described in paragraph BC193(b) because:

- (a) the approach would be inconsistent with the proposed definition of financing activities in IAS 7. The definition in IAS 7 captures interest paid, but applying this approach interest paid would be classified as cash flows from operating activities.
- (b) the approach would not align operating profit or loss with the operating cash flows category of the statement of cash flows (see paragraph BC194). As a consequence, the difference between cash flows from operating activities and operating profit or loss would be a poorer measure of operating accruals than the difference that would result from applying the Board's proposed approach (see paragraph BC188(b)).

Classification of cash flows from investments in associates and joint ventures

- BC205 The Board proposes to require an entity to present the share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures separately from the share of profit or loss of non-integral associates and joint ventures in the statement of profit or loss. The Board also proposes to require a split between integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures in the statement of cash flows because the link between income and expenses and their related cash flows is important to many users of financial statements.
- BC206 The Board proposes that an entity should classify, as cash flows from investing activities, cash flows from the acquisition and sale of investments in associates and joint ventures. This is consistent with the IAS 7 definition of cash flows from investing activities. The Board proposes that all entities should classify as cash flows from investing activities dividends received from associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method. This is consistent with its proposal to require all entities to exclude the share of profit or loss of associates and joint ventures from the operating profit or loss subtotal in the statement of profit or loss (see paragraph BC83).
- BC207 The Board considered alternative approaches for classifying cash flows from the acquisition and disposal of, and dividends received from, integral associates and joint ventures. The approaches would be to present the cash flows:
 - (a) as operating activities to respond to the views of some stakeholders that the operating category better represents the nature of these transactions.
 - (b) in a separate category of the statement of cash flows closer to operating activities. This would be similar to the Board's approach for integral associates and joint ventures in the statement of profit or loss.
- BC208 However, the Board rejected the approach in paragraph BC207(a) because classifying these cash flows in the operating category would be inconsistent with the definitions of investing and operating cash flows in IAS 7. It would also be inconsistent with the Board's proposal to exclude the share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures from the operating profit or loss subtotal. The Board rejected the approach in paragraph BC207(b) because it

would result in investing cash flows, as defined in IAS 7, being presented outside the investing category. A new category would also result in increased complexity in the statement of cash flows.

IFRS 12 Disclosure of Interests in Other Entities

- BC209 As discussed in paragraph BC79, the Board proposes to require an entity to classify its investments in associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method as either integral to an entity's main business activities or non-integral to those activities.
- BC210 To achieve this, the Board proposes to amend IFRS 12 to introduce a definition of integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures. The proposed definition is based on the proposed definition of income and expenses from investments. The purpose of this approach is for income and expenses from associates and joint ventures to be classified in the investing category only when they would meet the definition of income and expenses from investments. This approach is also easier and more understandable than developing a definition for integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures that is not based on an existing definition.
- BC211 The Board further proposes introducing a set of indicators to help an entity determine which associates and joint ventures are integral to an entity's main business activities. Given the wide range of possible business relationships between an entity and its associate or joint venture, the Board concluded that it is not possible to develop an exhaustive list of criteria that could encompass all possible business scenarios and has instead proposed a list of indicators. During Board deliberations concerns were expressed whether, given the importance of the consistent classification of income and expenses, the proposed definitions and indicators would be sufficient to enable an entity to distinguish between integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures on a consistent basis.
- BC212 The Board also proposes amending IFRS 12 to require separate disclosures about integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures.
- BC213 To help users of financial statements understand the judgements made by an entity, the Board further proposes requiring an entity to disclose significant judgements and assumptions it made to assess whether associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method are integral or not, and disclosure requirements relating to any changes in classification.

IAS 33 Earnings per Share

BC214 The Board proposes amending IAS 33 to restrict the numerator used to calculate adjusted earnings per share to subtotals presented in IFRS Standards or a management performance measure that is attributable to holders of equity claims of the parent.

- BC215 Currently, applying the IAS 33 requirements, an adjusted earnings per share could be calculated based on any component of the statement(s) of financial performance. The numerator used in an adjusted earnings per share need not be a subtotal specified by IFRS Standards or a management performance measure. Because adjusted earnings per share result in fewer disclosure requirements than those for management performance measures, users of financial statements would receive less information if an entity chose to disclose an adjusted earnings per share instead of a management performance measure. Restricting the numerator used in adjusted earnings per share to subtotals presented in IFRS Standards or a management performance measure attributable to holders of equity claims of the parent means that users should receive the same information about adjusted earnings per share as they receive for management performance measures.
- BC216 The Board has decided that adjusted earnings per share based on management performance measures may provide useful information to users of financial statements. Therefore, it proposes to state that management performance measures can be used as numerators when an entity discloses adjusted earnings per share.
- BC217 The Board considered the implications of the earnings per share proposal in paragraph BC214 for entities required by local law or regulation to disclose an adjusted earnings per share. If such an entity concludes that the numerator used in the earnings per share measure required by local law or regulation meets the definition of a management performance measure, that entity would be permitted to disclose the measure in its financial statements. If, however, the entity does not identify the numerator as a management performance measure, the earnings per share measure required by local law or regulation would be disclosed only outside the financial statements.
- BC218 The Board also proposes to specify that adjusted earnings per share can only be disclosed in the notes and cannot be presented in the primary financial statements. To be understood by users of financial statements, adjusted earnings per share calculations require additional information and reconciliation to the measures presented in the primary financial statements. This additional information and reconciliations can only be provided in the notes. Disclosure in the notes also addresses the concerns of some stakeholders that adjusted measures of performance should not be given more prominence than measures specified by IFRS Standards.

IAS 34 Interim Financial Reporting

- BC219 The Board proposes amending IAS 34 to require disclosure of information about management performance measures in the notes to an entity's condensed interim financial statements.
- BC220 Some users of financial statements requested that information about management performance measures be disclosed in the notes to all interim financial reports, including when entities present a set of condensed financial statements. Such disclosures would allow users to better understand management performance information released at the same time as the

interim financial report. Requiring information about management performance measures in interim financial reports would provide users with transparent information about management performance measures and allow them to analyse all aspects of an entity's performance on a timely basis.

- BC221 Consistent with the objective of condensed interim financial reports an entity would not need to duplicate previously reported information about management performance measures for example, information about why management thinks a management performance measure communicates aspects of the entity's performance.
- BC222 In response to the concerns of some preparers of financial statements regarding the costs of preparing the disclosure of the income tax and noncontrolling interest effects of reconciling items between the management performance measure and the subtotals specified by IFRS Standards, the Board considered not requiring this disclosure in condensed financial statements. However, it rejected this approach because omitting this information from condensed financial statements could undermine the usefulness of the management performance measure disclosures. The Board noted that its proposed requirements for determining the tax effect of management performance measure adjustments should also reduce the costs of providing this information (see paragraph BC178).
- BC223 The Board also proposes to amend IAS 34 to align the description of unusual items in that Standard with the Board's proposed definition of unusual income and expenses.
- BC224 Some users of financial statements have told the Board they want information presented or disclosed using the nature of expense method in the condensed financial statements. The Board has decided not to propose such a requirement because it would be inconsistent with the objective of condensed financial statements, which is to provide an update on the latest complete set of annual financial statements.
- BC225 The Board proposes requirements for the presentation of headings and subtotals in condensed financial statements in condensed interim financial report(s) in the first year an entity applies draft IFRS [X] (see paragraph BC184).

IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors

- BC226 IAS 1 includes requirements relating to the general features of financial statements as well as general presentation and disclosure requirements. The Board proposes to move the paragraphs setting out general features of financial statements from IAS 1 to IAS 8 as well as some disclosure requirements and to withdraw IAS 1.
- BC227 The paragraphs the Board proposes to move to IAS 8 unchanged include:
 - (a) the definition of material (part of paragraph 7 of IAS 1);
 - (b) the requirements relating to fair presentation and compliance with IFRS Standards (paragraphs 15–24 of IAS 1);

- (c) the requirements relating to going concern (paragraphs 25–26 of IAS 1);
- (d) the requirements relating to the accrual basis of accounting (paragraphs 27–28 of IAS 1); and
- (e) the requirements relating to disclosures of accounting policies and sources of estimation uncertainty (paragraphs 117–133 of IAS 1).
- BC228 The Board considered retaining these requirements in IAS 1 or moving the requirements to the proposed draft IFRS [X] on presentation and disclosure, but concluded that they would fit better with the content of IAS 8.
- BC229 In the light of proposed additions to IAS 8, the Board is also proposing to amend IAS 8 to:
 - (a) change the title of the Standard to Basis of Preparation, Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors; and
 - (b) revise the objective and scope paragraphs.

IFRS 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosures

- BC230 The Board proposes to move paragraphs 80A and 136A from IAS 1 to IFRS 7. These paragraphs set out requirements for disclosures relating to puttable instruments classified as equity in accordance with paragraphs 16A–16B or paragraphs 16C–16D of IAS 32 *Financial Instruments: Presentation.* The Board concluded that disclosure requirements specific to a type of financial instrument would better fit in an IFRS Standard dealing with other financial instruments than in a general presentation and disclosure Standard.
- BC231 As equity instruments subject to these disclosure requirements are currently outside the scope of IFRS 7, the Board also proposes to amend the scope of IFRS 7 to reflect the relocation of those paragraphs.

Expected effects of the proposals

- BC232 The Board is committed to assessing and sharing knowledge about the likely costs of implementing proposed new requirements and the likely ongoing application costs and benefits of those requirements these costs and benefits are collectively referred to as 'effects'. The Board gains insight on the likely effects of proposed new requirements through its formal exposure of the proposals and through its fieldwork, analysis and consultations.
- BC233 The paragraphs that follow discuss the likely effects of the proposed requirements, including:
 - (a) a summary of effects analysis (see paragraphs BC236–BC247);
 - (b) entities affected by the Board's proposals (see paragraphs BC248–BC249);
 - (c) the likely effects of the proposals on the quality of financial reporting (see paragraphs BC250–BC277);

- (d) the likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported in the financial statements (see paragraphs BC279–BC280);
- (e) the likely costs of the proposals (see paragraphs BC281–BC300); and
- (f) other effects of the proposals (including the likely effects on electronic reporting, use of management-defined performance measures, and consequences for contracts and agreements) (see paragraphs BC301–BC312).
- BC234 The analysis of these effects (the effects analysis) is mainly qualitative, rather than quantitative. Initial and subsequent costs and benefits are likely to vary among stakeholders. Quantifying costs and, particularly, benefits, is both a subjective and a difficult process. No sufficiently well-established and reliable techniques quantify either costs or benefits in this type of analysis. The analysis is also of the likely effects of the proposed requirements rather than the actual effects, because these cannot be known prior to application. The actual effects are one aspect that is considered through the Board's postimplementation reviews.
- BC235 The Board has sought to understand the potential effects of its proposals throughout the development of the Exposure Draft. The project and its likely effects were discussed on 23 separate occasions with the Board's advisory bodies and standing consultative groups, including the Capital Markets Advisory Committee, the Global Preparers Forum, the Emerging Economies Group and the Accounting Standards Advisory Forum. The implications of the proposals for electronic reporting were discussed with the IFRS Taxonomy Consultative Group. Furthermore, Board members and staff performed extensive outreach with external stakeholders from February 2016 to June 2019. Over 100 outreach meetings were conducted with stakeholders; more than 50 of those meetings were with users of financial statements. Other meetings included preparers of financial statements, academics, regional standard-setters, regulators and other stakeholders. The Board also considered the results from:
 - (a) an analysis of the reporting practices of 100 entities in various industries;
 - (b) a review of selected academic literature and reports and guidance published by other organisations; and
 - (c) research on regulatory requirements in different jurisdictions in relation to measures defined by management.

Summary of effects analysis

What are the main changes expected to the financial statements?

BC236 The Board's proposals are expected to result in changes to:

- (a) the presentation of subtotals in the statement of profit or loss;
- (b) the presentation of information about associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method;

- (c) the disaggregation of information in the financial statements, including unusual income and expenses;
- (d) the information provided about management-defined performance measures; and
- (e) the presentation of information in the statement of cash flows.
- BC237 Table 1 summarises the expected effects of the Board's proposals on each of the components of the financial statements. Only the Board's proposals on the disaggregation of financial information are expected to affect the statement of changes in equity.

Key proposals	Likely effects on how information is reported in the financial statements	
Expected effects on the stateme	nt of profit or loss	
Requiring defined subtotals and categories in the statement of profit or loss	 Presenting an 'operating profit or loss' subtotal would be new for some entities. In addition, many of the entities that already present the measure labelled operating profit or loss would need to change how they calculate it. 	
	 Distinguishing between 'integral' and 'non-integral' associates and joint ventures and presenting an 'operat- ing profit or loss and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures' subtotal would be new for almost all entities that have investments in associates and joint ventures. 	
	• The investing category would be new for most entities. However, entities who invest in the course of their main business activities such as banks and insurers are expected to be less affected by this requirement.	
	 Presenting a financing category and a 'profit or loss before financing and income tax' subtotal would be new for most entities. However, entities such as banks are likely to be exempt from this requirement. In addition, many of the entities that already present such a subtotal today would need to change how they calculate it. 	
Analysis of operating expenses by nature or by function	• Some entities would need to change the method they use to analyse operating expenses.	
	• Some entities would need to stop using a mixed approach to analyse operating expenses.	

Table 1 Summary of expected effects on the financial statements

continued	

Key proposals	Likely effects on how information is reported in the financial statements		
Expected effects on the statement of cash flows			
Starting point for the indirect method	• Using operating profit or loss as the starting point for the indirect method would be a change for most entities.		
Classification of interest and dividends	 Many entities would need to change the classification of interest received and interest paid. Some entities would need to change the classification of dividends received. For those entities, cash flows from operating activities would change. 		
	A few entities would need to change the classification of dividends paid.		
Expected effects on the notes			
Unusual income and expenses	 Disclosing information about unusual income and expenses would be new for many entities. Many of the entities that already disclose such information today would need to change how they identify unusual income and expenses and would need to provide additional information about such items. 		
Management performance measures	 Some entities would need to include management performance measures in the notes, rather than only outside the financial statements. 		
	 Most entities would need to provide more disclosures about their management performance measures than they do today, including a reconciliation and the tax and non-controlling interests effect for each adjustment. 		
	 Some entities would need to provide such disclosures in the financial statements, rather than only outside the financial statements. 		
	 Some entities do not use management performance measures as defined and would not be affected by the proposals. 		
Analysis of operating expenses by nature or by function	 Many of the entities that present their primary analysis of expenses by function would need to provide additional information in the notes about the nature of operating expenses. 		

...continued

Key proposals	Likely effects on how information is reported in the financial statements		
Expected effects on aggregation and disaggregation in the financial statements			
Role of primary financial statements and notes and aggregation and disaggregation	 Many entities are expected to change the level of disaggregation provided both in the primary financial 		

What are the expected benefits to users of financial statements?

BC238 The Board's proposals would provide users of financial statements with better information to make economic decisions, with a focus on improving the information included in the statement of profit or loss. In particular, the proposals aim to improve how information is communicated in the financial statements and thus improve the quality of financial reporting by:

- (a) providing additional relevant information, particularly about financial performance;
- (b) enhancing comparability across entities; and
- (c) improving the transparency and discipline of reporting about some management-defined performance measures.
- BC239 Specifically, the main expected benefits are:
 - (a) providing users of financial statements with additional relevant information about an entity's performance, including information about:
 - the operating performance of an entity, including its main business activities, through the operating profit or loss subtotal, for all entities;
 - the performance of an entity before the effect of financing decisions, through the profit or loss before financing and income tax subtotal, for most entities;
 - (iii) returns from an entity's investments, through separate presentation in the investing category, for most entities;
 - the performance of investments accounted for using the equity method – with separate information about investments integral to an entity's main business activities and about investments that are not;
 - (v) unusual income and expenses, which would help users of financial statements assess the persistence of the entity's earnings and, therefore, assess expected future cash flows; and
 - (vi) management performance measures.

- (b) providing additional relevant information through improved disaggregation, including disaggregation of total operating expenses by nature and disaggregation of large 'other' balances.
- (c) enabling users to find and compare information between entities and between periods, including the information described in (a), by:
 - (i) defining three new subtotals in the statement of profit or loss;
 - (ii) defining unusual income and expenses;
 - (iii) strengthening requirements for disaggregation;
 - (iv) removing options for the classification of interest and dividend cash flows in the statement of cash flows; and
 - (v) requiring a consistent starting point for the indirect method of reporting cash flows from operating activities.
- (d) introducing transparency and discipline in the reporting of some management-defined performance measures. The proposals for management performance measures would enable users to analyse and adjust entity-specific information about performance. Users would know where to find information about management-defined performance measures and would have more complete information about these measures including how and why they are prepared. In addition, information about the effect on tax and non-controlling interests of these adjustments would enable users to accept or reject adjustments and calculate their own measure of adjusted earnings per share.

What are the expected costs of implementation and application?

- BC240 The Board's proposals would only affect presentation and disclosure requirements they would not affect recognition and measurement requirements. Therefore, in general, the proposals would be likely to have fewer significant system implications for entities than new or amended IFRS Standards that affect recognition and measurement requirements.
- BC241 Entities' costs to implement and apply the proposed requirements would vary because their practices now vary. For example, the Board's proposals could be similar to the existing reporting practices of some entities, and such entities would incur limited costs. Also, some entities may have most of the required information available through their existing systems and, as such, would incur limited costs.
- BC242 The feedback received in outreach so far indicates that the proposals that could be costly to implement in particular circumstances include the following:
 - (a) classifying income and expenses in the operating, investing and financing categories in the statement of profit or loss;

- (b) disclosing an analysis of total operating expenses by nature, if an entity that presents its analysis of expenses by function currently discloses limited information about the nature of their expenses;
- (c) identifying the effect on tax and non-controlling interests of the adjustments made in calculating management performance measures; and
- (d) applying judgement, for example, in identifying which associates and joint ventures are integral or non-integral or in identifying unusual income and expenses.
- BC243 The Board has proposed simplified approaches where it assessed that the approach that would provide the most useful information to users of financial statements would result in costs that would exceed the benefits. For example, the Board proposes simplified approaches to calculating the tax effect of management performance measure adjustments (see paragraph BC178), and to allocating some income and expenses to the categories in the statement of profit or loss (see paragraph BC95). The Board also proposes simplified requirements for analysis of expenses by nature (see paragraphs BC109–BC114). For proposals that require the application of judgement, the Board proposes application guidance to facilitate the process, for example relating to unusual income and expenses and definitions of integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures.
- BC244 Most of the costs for entities would relate to process changes required to implement the proposals and some entities may need to adjust their systems. Some of the proposals, particularly the proposed disclosures about unusual income and expenses and management performance measures, would also result in ongoing process costs.
- BC245 The proposals would also add costs for users of financial statements–mostly implementation costs required for adjusting models and analyses to the proposed new structure of the financial statements. The Board expects the implementation of the proposals by entities to ultimately save costs for users by enabling them to spend less time obtaining the information they need for their analyses than is currently the case.

Overall assessment

- BC246 The Board concluded that the benefits in terms of expected improvements to financial reporting as a result of proposals in draft IFRS [X] outweigh the expected costs of implementing and applying the proposals.
- BC247 Paragraphs BC248–BC312 provide a more detailed analysis of the expected effects of the Board's proposals.

Entities affected by the Board's proposals

BC248 The draft IFRS [X] would apply to all entities preparing financial statements applying IFRS Standards.

BC249 The magnitude of change introduced by the proposals would differ depending on the presentation and disclosure practices currently used by entities and the nature and range of their business activities. As explained in paragraph BC240, the proposals would not affect recognition and measurement of any assets, liabilities, equity, income or expenses.

The likely effects of the proposals on the quality of financial reporting

- BC250 Assessing how the proposed requirements are likely to affect the quality of financial reporting, the Board has identified improvements regarding:
 - (a) the relevance of information about financial performance (see paragraphs BC251–BC264);
 - (b) the comparability of information (see paragraphs BC265–BC274); and
 - (c) the transparency of information about financial performance (see paragraphs BC275–BC277).

How the proposals would provide relevant information about financial performance

- BC251 The Board's proposals would result in entities providing additional relevant information, mostly about financial performance, which includes information about:
 - (a) the operating performance of an entity, including its main business activities, through the operating profit or loss subtotal, for all entities;
 - (b) the performance of an entity before the effect of financing decisions, through the profit or loss before financing and income tax subtotal, for most entities;
 - (c) returns from an entity's investments, through separate presentation in the investing category, for most entities;
 - (d) the performance of investments accounted for using the equity method—with separate information about investments integral to an entity's main business activities and about investments that are not;
 - (e) unusual income and expenses, which would help users of financial statements assess the persistence of an entity's earnings and, therefore, assess expected future cash flows; and
 - (f) income, expenses, assets, liabilities and equity through improved disaggregation, including the disaggregation of total operating expenses by nature and the disaggregation of large 'other' balances.
- BC252 Feedback from users of financial statements suggests that managementdefined performance measures that entities currently use to communicate with users can provide relevant information. However, as these measures are defined by entities and not by IFRS Standards, the Board's proposals for management performance measures focus on their transparency (see paragraphs BC146–BC148).

© IFRS Foundation

Operating profit or loss

BC253 Operating profit or loss is one of the most commonly presented subtotals in the financial statements. For example, in the 100 sample entities the Board analysed (see Table A.1 in the Appendix), 63 entities presented the measure labelled operating profit or loss. The majority of users of financial statements who responded to a survey by the CFA Institute wanted standard-setters to define key subtotals for entities to present in the primary financial statements, such as operating profit or loss.⁴ Research on the line items and subtotals presented by entities from 46 countries showed that value relevance is highest for measures in the middle of the income statement, for example, the operating profit or loss subtotal.⁵ By requiring all entities to present a consistently defined operating profit or loss subtotal, the Board's proposals would provide users with relevant information about an entity's financial performance.

Profit or loss before financing and income tax

- BC254 EBIT is another widely used performance measure that aims to distinguish an entity's value-generating activities from its value distribution to capital providers and tax authorities. A study of EUROSTOXX 50 companies by Mazars in 2016 reported that the 34 industrial companies surveyed reported EBIT, usually as a subtotal in the statement(s) of financial performance. EBIT is commonly used for screening and ratio analysis, or as a starting point for forecasting cash flows.⁶ A survey by the CFA Institute in 2016 found that 45.9% of 431 (mostly buy-side respondents) investors use EBIT in their analysis.⁷
- BC255 Although the Board proposes to require and define profit or loss before financing and income tax rather than EBIT, for the reasons explained in paragraph BC47, the Board expects users of financial statements will use the proposed subtotal as they currently use the subtotals (such as EBIT) that seek to portray the performance of entities before financing and income tax, and, as such, the subtotal will provide relevant information to users.

Investing category

BC256 Users of financial statements told the Board that they consider income and expenses arising from some items (for example, income from some investments) separately from those that reflect an entity's day-to-day business operations (some users refer to these as 'non-core' or 'non-operating' items). Users value these items using different valuation assumptions to the operating items (in terms of cash, risk and growth profiles). The Board's proposal to require separate information about income and expenses from investments

⁴ CFA Institute, 'Bridging the Gap: Ensuring Effective Non-GAAP and Performance Reporting', November 2016. Available here.

⁵ Barton J., Hansen, T. B., and Pownall, G., 'Which Performance Measures Do Investors Around the World Value the Most – and Why?', *The Accounting Review*, vol 85, no 3, May 2010, pp 753–89.

⁶ Mazars, 'The use of alternative performance measures in financial information current practice of European listed companies', as of 30 June 2016 and 31 December 2015. Available here.

⁷ CFA Institute, 'Bridging the Gap: Ensuring Effective Non-GAAP and Performance Reporting', November 2016.

would help ensure this information is consistently defined and disaggregated from operating activities, providing users with relevant information for their analysis.

Integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures

- BC257 The Board's proposals for presentation of integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures should provide users of financial statements with the information to analyse results from associates and joint ventures whose business activities are integral to the entity's business activities, and distinguish those results from income and expenses from other investments.
- BC258 The proposals to separately present results, assets and cash flows arising from integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures should enable entities to faithfully represent the performance of different business activities.

Unusual income and expenses

- BC259 Analysts believe earnings are high quality if they are backed by operating cash flows, are sustainable and repeatable, reflect economic reality, and reflect consistent reporting choices over time.⁸ In other words, users of financial statements are seeking to identify the extent to which the earnings are likely to recur. The Board expects that the note disclosure of unusual income and expenses can provide relevant information to users, by helping them identify the extent to which income and expenses reported in one period are expected to arise in future periods.
- BC260 The Board proposes that an entity shall disclose in the notes a narrative description of the transactions or other events that give rise to unusual income and expenses that are not expected to arise for several future annual reporting periods. The proposal would require disclosure of all unusual income and expenses so the Board expects this to enable users of financial statements to obtain complete information about unusual income and expenses, thus contributing to a faithful representation of the entity's performance.

Disaggregation

- BC261 Users of financial statements have told the Board that information is sometimes aggregated to the extent that relevant information is omitted.
- BC262 To help preparers of financial statements provide relevant information, the Board proposes to describe the steps involved in and considerations for determining appropriate aggregation and disaggregation. The Board expects that the proposals would help an entity identify and disclose material information, which in turn, would provide users of financial statements with relevant information for making economic decisions.

⁸ Brown, L. D., Call, A. C., Clement, M. B., and Sharp, N. Y., 'Inside the "Black Box" of Sell-Side Financial Analysts', *Journal of Accounting Research*, vol 53, no 1, March 2015, pp 1–47.

- BC263 The Board further expects that the proposed specific requirements for disaggregating large balances consisting of individually immaterial items would lead to entities providing more explanation of what is included in these items and thus achieve a more complete, and therefore a more faithful, representation of such items.
- BC264 The Board also found that many entities that present the analysis of their expenses by function disclose in the notes limited additional information on the nature of their expenses. Users of financial statements have told the Board that they find an analysis of expenses by nature useful but that it is sometimes missing or incomplete. The requirement for entities that present the analysis of their operating expenses by function to provide an analysis of total operating expenses by nature would provide users with additional relevant information needed for their analyses.

How the proposals would improve comparability

Comparability between entities

- BC265 Users of financial statements have told the Board that the structure and content of the statement(s) of financial performance vary even among entities operating in the same industry. This diversity makes it difficult for users to compare financial performance between entities. Users have told the Board they need comparable subtotals in the statement(s) of financial performance for screening, ratio analyses and as a starting point for their own analyses. These users observed that, while many entities already present additional subtotal(s) in accordance with paragraph 85 of IAS 1, these additional subtotal(s) are not comparable because entities present different subtotals or calculate similarly labelled subtotal(s) differently. By defining and requiring some of the most relevant measures of performance, the proposals would enable users to compare different aspects of performance between entities, for example:
 - (a) the operating profit or loss subtotal should enable users to compare results from main business activities of entities in the same industry and of entities in different industries; and
 - (b) the profit or loss before financing and taxes subtotal should enable users to compare the performance of entities before the effect of financing.
- BC266 Users of financial statements have also told the Board that inconsistencies in classification of income and expenses can reduce comparability. For example, some entities include interest expense on a net defined benefit liability in the measure labelled operating profit or loss while others include the expense in finance costs. The proposals would require more consistent classification of such income and expenses, which should improve comparability. Consistent classification should also enable users to more easily adjust the amounts presented if the required classification of particular income or expenses differs from those users' need for analyses.

- BC267 Appropriate disaggregation can enhance the comparability of information available to users of financial statements. For example, academic research indicates that imprecision in requirements on the disaggregation of financial information affects the content of financial statements and can have a major effect on the comparability of entities operating in different jurisdictions.⁹ The Board's specific proposals on disaggregation (relating to subtotals and minimum line items), together with the proposed definitions, principles and requirements for aggregation and disaggregation, should result in information being provided that will significantly improve users' ability to compare information between entities and for the same entity over time.
- BC268 Users of financial statements have told the Board that information about unusual income and expenses is useful for assessing the persistence or sustainability of an entity's financial performance. However, users observed variability in the way entities currently define and include in the financial statements information about unusual income and expenses. The Board expects that:
 - (a) the proposed definition of unusual income and expenses and the proposed required disclosure of such items in the notes would result in more comparable information across entities, which would help users with their analyses; and
 - (b) the proposed requirement to disclose unusual income and expenses in a single location in the notes would make it easier for users to find and compare such items.
- BC269 As discussed in paragraph BC111, having information about the nature of operating expenses for all entities would enable users of financial statements to compare inputs used in operations, regardless of whether entities present an analysis of expenses by nature or by function in their statement of profit or loss.
- BC270 The Board observed diversity in practice–entities currently use different starting points for the indirect method of reporting cash flows from operating activities, which users of financial statements say hinders comparisons and analyses. The Board expects that the proposal for using the operating profit or loss subtotal as a consistent starting point for the indirect method of reporting cash flows from operating activities would address diversity in practice and, therefore, help users analyse and compare entities' operating cash flows.
- BC271 Academic research shows that the presentation options in IAS 7 lead to diversity in the presentation of interest and dividend cash flows. A study of 798 entities from 13 European countries found that 76% included interest paid in cash flows from operating activities, 60% included interest received and 50% included dividends received. The study concluded that such diversity in presentation hinders the comparability of reported cash flows from

⁹ Libby, R., and Emett, S. A., 'Earnings Presentation Effects on Manager Reporting Choices and Investor Decisions', *Accounting and Business Research*, vol 44, no 4, July 2014, pp 410–38.

operating activities.¹⁰ The Board has also observed significant diversity in practice in the presentation of cash flows arising from interest and dividends (see Tables A.7.1–A.7.4 in the Appendix). Many users of financial statements told the Board that they would prefer not to have to spend as much time searching for information about interest and dividend cash flows, and making such information more comparable. Therefore, the Board proposes to remove options for the classification of interest and dividends paid or received in the statement of cash flows and to prescribe a single classification for each of these items.

BC272 The Board proposes that an entity would be required to present additional minimum line items in the statement of financial position for goodwill, investments in integral associates and joint ventures (accounted for using the equity method), and investments in non-integral associates and joint ventures (accounted for using the equity method). Entities would also be required to separately present the share of profit or loss of, and cash flows from investments in, integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures in the statement of profit or loss and the statement of cash flows, respectively. These additional minimum line items should reduce diversity in the location and disaggregation of these items, and, therefore improve comparability between entities.

Comparability from period to period for an individual entity

- BC273 Users of financial statements expressed concerns that the classification of unusual income and expenses by entities is inconsistent over time. The Board expects that the proposed definition of unusual income and expenses, together with the related requirements, would result in more consistent classification of unusual income and expenses. Applying the proposed definition and related requirements would, therefore, provide users with information they can compare from period to period for an individual entity.
- BC274 Users of financial statements also expressed concerns that it is not always clear from the disclosures currently provided by many entities how and why the calculation of management-defined performance measures has changed since a previous reporting period. The Board proposes that management performance measures would be subject to the general requirements for consistency of presentation and classification over time. Applying the proposal, if the way management performance measures are calculated changes, sufficient explanation would be required to help users understand the reasons for, and the effect of, the change. Such explanation, along with the required restatement of comparative information, would improve the comparability of information from period to period for an individual entity.

¹⁰ Gordon, E. A., Henry, E., Jorgensen, B. N., and Linthicum, C. L., 'Flexibility in Cash-flow Classification Under IFRS: Determinants and Consequences', *Review of Accounting Studies*, vol 22, no 2, June 2017, pp 839–72.

How the proposals would improve transparency of reporting of management-defined performance measures

- BC275 As discussed in paragraph BC252, management-defined performance measures may provide relevant information. For example, a survey by the CFA Institute showed that users of financial statements found management-defined performance measures useful in many ways, including as a valuation input, as an indicator of accounting quality and as a starting point for analysis.¹¹ The Board's proposals focus on improving the transparency of managementdefined performance measures thus enabling users to better assess their relevance.
- BC276 Users of financial statements:
 - (a) said that the calculation of management-defined performance measures and the reasons for providing those measures sometimes lack transparency.
 - (b) said that, when provided, this information is often difficult to find, as it may be scattered across different parts of the annual report.
 - (c) said that the quality of the disclosures provided about managementdefined performance measures varies between jurisdictions and depends on whether the measures are subject to regulation, the nature of those regulations and how strictly the regulations are enforced. For example, it is not always clear from the disclosures in the financial statements how these measures relate to measures defined in IFRS Standards.
 - (d) said that they often do not have enough information to make their own adjustments when they disagree with items adjusted for in these measures.
 - (e) are not always aware that information about management-defined performance measures provided outside the financial statements is usually not audited.
- BC277 The Board expects that the proposals to define management performance measures and require disclosure of information about those measures in the financial statements would improve the discipline in using such measures (including bringing the measure within the scope of an audit in some jurisdictions) and improve their transparency. In particular requiring disclosure of:
 - (a) information about management performance measures in a single location, including the reconciliation to the most directly comparable total or subtotal specified by IFRS Standards, should allow users of financial statements to more easily obtain complete information about such measures; and

¹¹ CFA Institute, 'Investor Uses, Expectations and Concerns on Non-GAAP Financial Measures', September 2016. Available here.

- (b) the effect on tax and non-controlling interests of management performance measure adjustments would enable users to change the treatment of particular adjustments in their analysis of earnings if they disagree with the treatment of that adjustment.
- BC278 The Board's proposals are consistent with the findings of another survey by the CFA Institute that showed that users of financial statements supported reporting management-defined performance measures in the financial statements.¹²

The likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported in the financial statements

- BC279 The tables in this section summarise the expected effect of the Board's proposals on how information is reported in the financial statements. The Board expects no significant change to the statement of changes in equity to result from the proposals other than changes arising from the proposed requirements for disaggregation.
- BC280 The Board analysed a sample of 100 annual reports for 2017–18, prepared applying IFRS Standards. The results of this analysis are summarised in the Appendix. The tables below include cross-references to the findings, where applicable.

Cui	Current situation		Likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported	
Op	erating profit or loss			
•	Operating profit or loss is not defined or required by IFRS Standards.	•	Operating profit or loss would be defined and required by IFRS Standards.	
•	Many entities present a subtotal labelled operating profit or loss in the statement of profit or loss (see Table A.1 in Appendix).	•	All entities would present an operating profit or loss subtotal. The presentation of an operating profit or loss subtotal would be new for some entities.	
•	Those subtotals are not comparable between entities, even within the same industry (in the sample of 100 entities the Board analysed, there are at least nine different definitions of operating profit or loss).	•	The Board's proposed definition is likely to be different from the definitions many entities currently use. Consequently, entities' operating profit or loss applying the Board's proposals could be different from the operating profit or loss subtotal	
•	In some cases, it is unclear how entities have defined operating profit or loss.	•	they currently use. Important subtotals similar to gross profit, such as net interest income for banks can continue to be presented, above operating profit or loss.	

Table 2 Expected effects on the statement(s) of financial performance

¹² CFA Institute, 'Bridging the Gap: Ensuring Effective Non-GAAP and Performance Reporting', November 2016.

continued	

Current situation		Likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported	
Inc	Income and expenses from associates and joint ventures		
•	IAS 1 requires presentation of the share of profit or loss of associates and joint ventures as a separate line item but does not specify its location.		All entities would consistently classify income and expenses from associates and joint ventures in the categories of the statement of profit or loss.
•	Most entities present a single line item and do not distinguish between different types of associates and joint ventures. There is diversity in the classification of this line item—some entities include it in the measure labelled operating profit or loss, others present it below the measure labelled operating profit or loss (see Table A.2 in the Appendix).	•	Operating profit or loss would exclude the share of profit or loss of all associates and joint ventures accounted for using the equity method, which would be a change for some entities. Consequently, those entities' operating profit or loss would change applying the Board's proposals. Making a distinction between integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures and presenting the operating profit or loss and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures subtotal would be new for most entities.
Inv	esting category		
•	IFRS Standards currently do not require presentation of or define income and expenses from investments. Some entities include income and expenses from investments in the measure labelled operating profit or loss (labelled other income, for example), other entities include these income and expenses items from investments in a financing category below the measure labelled operating profit or loss. Few entities present a separate investing category.	•	The investing category would be required and defined by IFRS Standards. Presentation of a separate investing category would be new for most entities. Entities such as investment companies may not be affected or be less affected by this proposal.

...continued

Current situation		Likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported	
Financing category and the subtotal of	profit or loss	before financing and income tax	
 IAS 1 requires that finance cospresented as a separate line itel IFRS Standards do not define to costs. 	n, but lo nance s	he financing category and the profit or oss before financing and income tax ubtotal would be defined and required by IFRS Standards.	
• Some entities present a subtotal labelled profit before interest and tax (or EBIT) (see Table A.3 in the Appendix). Such a subtotal is rarely presented by banks and	EBIT) Ic uch a s	Most entities would present a profit or oss before financing and income tax ubtotal. The presentation of such a ubtotal would be new for many entities.	
 Insurers. Such subtotals and line items a comparable between entities. 	e not s	The Board's proposed definition for the ubtotal is likely to be different from the lefinitions entities currently use.	
 A common source of diversity classification of net interest of defined benefit liabilities (see Table the Appendix). 	n net re A.4 in a li si	he finance costs line item would be eplaced by the expenses from financing ctivities line item. The content of those ne items is expected to be broadly imilar, though there may be some differ- nces.	
	ti ci e	let interest on net defined benefit liabili- ies would be classified in the financing ategory—this would be a change for ntities that currently classify it in the neasure labelled operating profit or loss.	
	c w fi is p e	Some entities that provide financing to ustomers as a main business activity yould not present a profit or loss before inancing and income tax subtotal which is expected to be consistent with current practice so this aspect of the proposals is xpected to have a limited effect on these ntities.	

continued

Current situation	Likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported	
Analysis of operating expenses by nature or by function		
 IAS 1 requires entities to select a method for analysing their expenses and allows entities to present their analyses in the statement of profit or loss or disclose it in the notes. When an entity presents its analysis by function, IAS 1 requires disclosure of additional information by nature in the notes. Most entities present their analyses of expenses in the statement of profit or loss. Many entities present an analysis of expenses by function, some present an analysis by nature and some use a mixed approach (see Table A.5.1 in the Appendix). Entities that do not present an analysis of expenses by nature in the notes, with varying level of detail. Only some provide a complete analysis of expenses by nature in the A5.2 in the Appendix). 	 All entities would present the analysis of operating expenses in the statement of profit or loss, which would be a change for a few entities. Entities would need to reassess which method to use for the analysis of operating expenses (by nature or by function) based on what is useful for users of financial statements, using the Board's proposed factors. This may lead some entities to change the method they use. An analysis of operating expenses using a mixed method in the statement of profit or loss would be prohibited. Entities that use a mixed method would need to change to the required single approach. Entities that present in the statement of profit or loss their analyses of operating expenses by function would need to disclose in the notes an analysis of their total operating expenses using the nature of expense method. This means some entities that currently disclose in the notes only limited information about the nature of their expenses would need to provide more information. 	
Minimum line items in the statement of profit	or loss	
 IAS 1 requires minimum line items to be presented in the statement of profit or loss but does not specify their location. For example, an entity is required to present: interest revenue calculated using the effective interest method; and impairment losses determined in accordance with Section 5.5 of IFRS 9. 	 An entity may need to present a minimum line item in more than one category if the item is comprised of income and expenses that are required to be classified in more than one category. 	

...continued

Current situation	Likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported
Renaming the categories of other comprehens	sive income
 IAS 1 requires the presentation of two categories in other comprehensive income: other comprehensive income items that will not be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss; and other comprehensive income items that will be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss when specific conditions are met. 	 The two categories would be relabelled as: remeasurements reported permanently outside profit or loss; and income and expenses to be included in profit or loss in the future when specific conditions are met. This proposal would change the description but would not affect which items are presented in other comprehensive income or the classification of other comprehensive income items between the two categories.

Table 3 Expected effects on the statement of cash flows

Current situation	Likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported
Starting point for the indirect method	
 IAS 7 refers to the profit or loss total as the starting point for the indirect method for reporting cash flows from operating activities. However, the Illustrative Examples accompanying IAS 7 use the profit before tax subtotal as the starting point. Entities use different starting points for the indirect method, for example, profit or loss, profit before tax or operating profit or loss (see Table A.6 in the Appendix). 	 Entities would be required to use operating profit or loss as the starting point for the indirect method, which would be a change for many entities. The reconciliation of cash flows might be simplified by removing some reconciling items that some entities currently present.

continued

Current situation	Likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported
Classification of interest and dividend cash flo	JWS
 IAS 7 allows options for classification of interest and dividend cash flows. There is diversity in the classification of these cash flows as operating, financing 	 The proposals would result in a more consistent classification of interest and dividend cash flows. Applying the Board's proposals, entities
or investing cash flows (see Tables A.7.1–A.7.4 in the Appendix).	(except those that provide financing to customers as a main business activity or invest in the course of their main business activities) would be required to classify interest and dividends received as investing cash flows and interest paid as financing cash flows. This would be a change for entities that currently classify such cash flows as cash flows from operating activities. Consequently, those entities' reported cash flows from operat- ing activities may change applying the Board's proposals.
	 Entities such as banks and investment companies may not be affected or be less affected by this proposal.
	• Few entities would need to change the classification of dividends paid.
Cash flows from investments in integral and n	on-integral associates and joint ventures
• IAS 7 provides a few examples of cash flows that arise between the entity and its investments in associates and joint ventures but does not provide classifica- tion guidance for those cash flows.	• The separate presentation of cash flows from investments in integral and non- integral associates and joint ventures would be new for most entities.
 Entities generally do not distinguish different types of associates and joint ventures in the statement of cash flows. In a sample of 100 entities, 77 entities had cash flows from investments in associates and joint ventures and none made such a distinction. 	

Table 4 Expected effects on the statement of financial position

Cu	rrent situation	Likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported
Pre	esentation of goodwill	
•	IAS 1 does not require goodwill to be separately presented. Many entities currently present goodwill as a separate line item in the statement of financial position and others disclose it in the notes (see Table A.8 in the Appendix).	 Entities would be required to separately present goodwill as a line item in the statement of financial position, which would be a change for some entities.
Pre	esentation of investments in integral and n	on-integral associates and joint ventures
•	 IAS 1 requires presentation of investments accounted for using the equity method as a line item, but does not require entities to distinguish between integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures. Entities generally do not make such a distinction in the statement of financial position. In a sample of 100 entities, 77 entities had investments in associates and joint ventures and none of them made such a distinction. One entity disclosed in the notes information about amounts of investments in associates and joint ventures that represent an extension of the entity's business separately from those associates and joint ventures that do not. 	 Entities would be required to present in the statement of financial position invest- ments in integral associates and joint ventures separately from investments in non-integral associates and joint ventures, which would be a change for most entities.

Table 5 Expected effects on the notes

 Unusual income and expenses IAS 1 does not provide specific requirements for the disclosure in the notes of unusual income and expenses nor is this term defined. Some entities present in the statement(s) of financial performance or disclose in the notes information about unusual or similarly labelled items (as defined by the entity). Of those entities, many disclose unusual items as adjustments for management-defined performance measures (see Table A.15 in the Appendix). Items excluded from management-defined performance measures are commonly labelled as non-recurring, exceptional, special or one-time items. The way entities present information about unusual or infrequent items varies significantly. 	Current situation	Likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported
 ments for the disclosure in the notes of unusual income and expenses nor is this term defined. Some entities present in the statement(s) of financial performance or disclose in the notes information about unusual or similarly labelled items (as defined by the entity). Of those entities, many disclose unusual items as adjustments for management-defined performance measures (see Table A.15 in the Appendix). Items excluded from management-defined performance measures are commonly labelled as non-recurring, exceptional, special or one-time items. The way entities present information about unusual or infrequent items varies 	Unusual income and expenses	
	 ments for the disclosure in the notes of unusual income and expenses nor is this term defined. Some entities present in the statement(s) of financial performance or disclose in the notes information about unusual or similarly labelled items (as defined by the entity). Of those entities, many disclose unusual items as adjustments for management-defined performance measures (see Table A.15 in the Appendix). Items excluded from management-defined performance are commonly labelled as non-recurring, exceptional, special or one-time items. The way entities present information about unusual or infrequent items varies 	 unusual income and expenses applying the proposed definition, and disclose in the notes additional information about these income and expenses, which would be a change for many entities. For some entities, the proposals would mean a change in items that they currently describe as non-recurring, infrequent or unusual. Disclosing unusual income and expenses in a separate note might be a change from current practice when entities present unusual income and expenses in the statement(s) of financial perform-

...continued

Cur	rent situation	Likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported
Ma	nagement performance measures	
•	There are no specific requirements in IFRS Standards about management- defined performance measures that are not subtotals presented in accordance with paragraph 85 of IAS 1 or segment measures.	 Entities would be required to include measures that they identify as meeting the definition of management perform- ance measures in the notes. This would be a change for entities that currently only include such measures in communi- cations other than financial statements.
•	Many entities provide management- defined performance measures, such as adjusted operating profit or loss and adjusted profit or loss (see Table A.10 in the Appendix).	 Entities would not be permitted to present management performance measures using columns in the statement(s) of financial performance,
•	Entities use such measures in the financial statements and in other communications with users of financial statements (see Table A.11 in the Appendix).	 which would be a change for some entities—particularly entities operating in jurisdictions where the use of columns is common. The proposals on subtotals and disaggre-
•	Some entities present such measures as a subtotal in the statement of profit or loss; a few entities use a columnar approach to present these measures (see Table A.11 in the Appendix).	gation would prevent entities from presenting some management-defined performance measures in the statement(s) of financial performance, which might be a change for some entities.
•	In the calculation of their management- defined performance measures entities commonly adjust for items such as restructuring costs with gain or losses on disposal and acquisition-related costs (see Table A.13 in the Appendix).	• The introduction of newly defined subtotals in IFRS Standards may reduce the use of some management-defined performance measures once these new subtotals become established.

continued	
commucu	

Current situation	Likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported
 Many entities reconcile such measures measures specified by IFRS Standard applying regulatory requirements in the jurisdiction. A few entities provide the effect of the and non-controlling interest for ear reconciling item (see Table A.12 in the Appendix). 	 measures would be required to provide a note in the financial statements about these measures. Most entities do not currently provide a note about management-defined performance measures so providing a note would be a change for
	 Entities would be required to provide a reconciliation in the notes of their management performance measures to the most directly comparable total or subtotal specified by IFRS Standards. Many entities already provide such reconciliations, although they are sometimes only provided outside the financial statements.
	• The reconciliation provided may change as a result of the requirements to reconcile to the most directly comparable total or subtotal specified by IFRS Standards (including newly proposed subtotals).
	 For many entities, the disclosure of the effect on tax and non-controlling interests of each reconciling item would be new. For some this would require disaggregating information about tax and non-controlling interest they currently provide in aggregate.
...continued

Cu	rrent situation	Likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported
•	IFRS Standards currently do not define or require presentation of EBITDA. Many entities use EBITDA in financial statements or in other communications with users of financial statements (see Table A.9 in the Appendix).	 If an entity identifies EBITDA as a management performance measure, it would need to provide the disclosures in the notes required for management performance measures, including the reconciliation. However, if an entity discloses in the notes a measure that is calculated as operating profit or loss before depreciation and amortisation, that measure would not be considered a management performance measure and the disclosures for management performance measures would not be required.
Adj	usted earnings per share	
•	 IAS 33 requires entities to present basic and diluted earnings per share. An entity is permitted to disclose, in addition to basic and diluted earnings per share, amounts per share using a reported component of the statement(s) of financial performance other than one required by IAS 33. Entities are required to provide a reconciliation of the numerator to a line item in the statement(s) of financial performance. Of the entities that disclose management-defined performance measures, many disclose adjusted earnings per share generally calculate it using numerators that are based on management-defined performance measures (see Table A.14.2 in the Appendix). 	 An entity would still be permitted to disclose in the notes, in addition to basic and diluted earnings per share, per share measures of performance using a numerator different from that required by IAS 33. However, such numerator(s) would be limited to amounts based on a subtotal or total specified by IFRS Standards or management performance measures. As a result, the same constraints and disclosure requirements would apply to adjusted earnings per share as to management performance measures. Some entities that currently disclose adjusted earnings per share calculated using a numerator that is not a management performance measure would need to change their disclosure.

Current situation	Likely effects of the proposals on how information is reported
 IAS 1 requires separate presentation of each material class of similar items and material items of a dissimilar nature or function. Information provided by some line items is sometimes too highly aggregated to be useful for users of financial statements. For example, some entities present 'other' categories in the primary financial statements without providing further disaggregation (see Tables A.16.1–A.16.2 in the Appendix). 	 Some entities would be required to change disaggregation of groups of items in the financial statements, includ- ing additional disaggregation of groups of items currently labelled as other.

Table 6 Expected effects on aggregation and disaggregation in the primary	
financial statements and the notes	

The likely costs of the proposals

- BC281 As discussed in paragraph BC240, the proposals do not affect recognition and measurement. Therefore, the Board expects that the proposals would be less likely to affect systems and have fewer process implications for entities than new or amended IFRS Standards that affect recognition and measurement requirements. Hence, the Board expects the proposals would be less costly to implement than changes that affect recognition and measurement requirements.
- BC282 However, all entities would incur some costs to implement and apply the proposed requirements. These costs would vary depending on the entity's current reporting practices and their type and range of business activities. For some entities, the proposed requirements would be similar to their current reporting practice and, for such entities, the implementation costs are not expected to be significant. The Board expects that:
 - (a) most of the proposed requirements' implementation costs for preparers of financial statements would relate to:
 - the process changes and possible system changes the implementation would require (see paragraphs BC284–BC295); and
 - training for staff and updating internal procedures, and communicating changes to reported information to external parties (see paragraph BC296); and
 - (b) some of the proposed requirements would also result in ongoing costs, particularly the processes required to prepare proposed disclosures about management performance measures and unusual income and expenses (see paragraph BC297).

BC283 Other stakeholders would also incur some costs relating to the proposals, as discussed in paragraphs BC298–BC299.

Implementation costs for preparers of financial statements

- BC284 The Board expects that implementation costs would arise mainly from the proposed requirements to:
 - (a) classify income and expenses in the operating, investing and financing categories in the statement of profit or loss;
 - (b) identify integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures;
 - (c) identify unusual income and expenses;
 - (d) apply the requirements for disaggregation;
 - (e) analyse total operating expenses by their nature, when entities present their primary analysis of expenses by function; and
 - (f) identify and provide disclosures in the notes for management performance measures, including disclosure of the effect on tax and non-controlling interests for adjustments made in calculating management performance measures.

Operating, investing and financing categories

- BC285 Entities may need to change their internal processes and possibly adapt their accounting systems to classify their income and expenses into the proposed categories in the statement of profit or loss. The costs of these changes may be higher for entities that:
 - (a) have more than one business activity, including providing finance to customers or investing—such entities may need to use judgement to assess whether providing finance to customers or investing are their main business activities (or they invest in the course of their main business activities). Such entities may also incur costs to classify income and expenses between the operating, investing and financing categories. For example, some entities may incur costs when allocating expenses from financing activities between those expenses that relate to the provision of finance to customers and those that do not (however, such entities could choose to classify all such expenses in the operating category, as discussed in paragraph BC300(a)).
 - (b) have a centralised treasury function managing financing activities and risks-for example, such entities might incur additional costs to classify foreign exchange differences and derivatives to the categories of the statement of profit or loss.
- BC286 However, the Board noted that classification may be less costly for some entities, including entities that:
 - (a) have only one main business activity;
 - (b) do not provide financing to customers as a main business activity and do not invest in the course of their main business activities; and

(c) provide financing to customers as one of their main business activities and make an accounting policy choice to classify all income and expenses from financing in the operating category.

Integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures

BC287 Entities may incur costs to implement the proposal to identify integral associates and joint ventures, and to present the operating profit or loss and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures subtotal. Entities would need to establish processes to make the distinction between integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures and they would also need to make judgements. To help an entity distinguish associates and joint ventures that are integral from those that are non-integral, the Board proposes a non-exhaustive list of indicators.

Unusual income and expenses

BC288 Entities may incur costs to implement the proposal to require disclosure in the notes of unusual income and expenses. Processes will need to be established and judgement will be required to identify unusual income and expenses. Some entities already provide similar disclosures and have processes established to identify unusual items; their costs would comprise process adjustments required to apply the Board's proposed definition of unusual income and expenses.

Analysis of total operating expenses by nature when the primary analysis of expenses is by function

BC289 The proposal to disaggregate total operating expenses by nature when the primary analysis of operating expenses is presented by function in the statement of profit or loss might be costly to implement for entities that currently disclose only limited information about the nature of their operating expenses. Such entities may have to adjust their accounting systems to enable them to obtain more detailed information about the nature of inputs used, for example, raw materials used. As discussed in paragraph BC112, so that entities will not have to unbundle cost allocations, for example, amounts allocated to cost of sales, the Board is proposing to require an analysis by nature of total operating expenses, rather than an analysis of operating expenses by nature for each functional expense item presented.

Note disclosures of management performance measures

BC290 Entities that do not communicate using management-defined performance measures would have no management performance measures and therefore incur no costs related to the Board's proposals for management performance measures. In addition, if an entity communicates using measures that are not management performance measures as defined in the proposals, they would not incur costs related to these aspects of the proposals.

- BC291 Entities that communicate using measures that meet the definition of management performance measures are expected to incur costs to implement the Board's proposals. The costs will vary. Many entities that communicate using management-defined performance measures provide a reconciliation between their management-defined performance measures and subtotals or totals specified by IFRS Standards, as well as some of the related note disclosures the Board is proposing for management performance measures. For entities currently making these disclosures, the incremental costs of including these disclosures in the financial statements are likely to be limited.
- BC292 Few entities currently provide information about the effect on tax and noncontrolling interests of management performance measure adjustments. Most entities that provide information about tax in relation to management-defined performance measures do so in aggregate. Therefore, the proposed requirement to disclose in the notes the effect on tax and non-controlling interests of the adjustments made in calculating management performance measures would result in costs for many entities. Determining the effect on tax could be difficult when an entity has subsidiaries in many jurisdictions. To alleviate these costs, the Board proposes a simplified approach to calculating the effect on tax (see paragraph BC300(c)).

Other costs

- BC293 The Board expects that the proposed principles and general requirements for aggregation and disaggregation would result in incremental costs for most entities. For some entities, the costs would only be the cost of implementing a process to ensure their disaggregation is consistent with the proposed requirements. For other entities, additional costs may be incurred to apply the requirements, for example, to disaggregate some balances described as other.
- BC294 The Board expects that, once an entity has developed processes for classifying income and expenses in the proposed categories, the cost of implementing the proposals for subtotals would be limited. The proposals to present new subtotals and line items would also require entities that report electronically, for example, using the IFRS Taxonomy, to retag their financial statements for those subtotals and related items. Retagging may be a significant one-off exercise.
- BC295 The Board expects that the proposal to require operating profit or loss as a consistent starting point for the indirect method of reporting cash flows from operating activities, and the proposals on the classification of interest and dividend cash flows, would not be costly to implement. Entities would already have the information needed to implement these changes.

Education and communication

BC296 The Board expects that entities would incur costs in educating staff and updating internal procedures. The Board expects that education would be required, for example, in identifying whether associates and joint ventures are integral or non-integral, whether income and expenses are unusual, and in classifying income and expenses in the operating, investing and financing categories. The Board also expects that an entity would incur costs in

communicating changes to their reported information to external parties (for example, investors and lenders). These costs are expected to be incurred when first implementing the proposals.

Ongoing costs for preparers of financial statements

- BC297 The Board expects that most costs related to the proposals would be one-off implementation costs. However, there would also be ongoing costs arising from proposals that require the exercise of judgement and processes to apply the requirements, including:
 - (a) identifying unusual income and expenses;
 - (b) providing disclosures relating to management performance measures, particularly the calculation of the income tax effect on the adjustments made in calculating management performance measures;
 - (c) applying disaggregation requirements; and
 - (d) classifying income and expenses into categories of the statement of profit or loss following a business combination or other major business change.

Costs for users of financial statements

BC298 The Board expects that users of financial statements would incur costs as a result of its proposals. However, these are mostly initial implementation costs required to adjust their models and analysis methods to the new structure of the financial statements and additional information provided. The Board expects that its proposals would ultimately save costs for users by providing them more directly with the information that they need for their analysis.

Costs for regulators

BC299 In some jurisdictions, some of the amounts reported in accordance with IFRS Standards support regulatory objectives such as prudential requirements. Therefore, the proposed changes to presentation and disclosure might affect regulatory treatments for some entities. Regulators use different frameworks in different jurisdictions, and different effects would be expected in those different jurisdictions. The Board expects that regulators might incur costs relating to the proposed requirements. This is because they may need to consider the effect of these changes in presentation and disclosure on their requirements. The associated costs would be expected to vary by jurisdiction based on local requirements. However, as the Board's proposals do not affect recognition and measurement the Board does not expect the proposals to have a significant effect on regulatory requirements. Therefore, the Board expects limited effects on costs for regulators.

Cost reliefs

BC300 The Board does not propose specific exemptions to alleviate the costs of application; however, the proposals include simplifications and practical expedients, which are that:

- (a) if an entity that provides financing to customers as a main business activity has more than one main business activity, it can elect to classify in the operating category *all* income and expenses from financing activities and *all* income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents, instead of classifying only those income and expenses from financing activities relating to the provision of financing to customers and income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents relating to the provision of financing to customers;
- (b) for derivatives not designated as hedging instruments in accordance with IFRS 9, an entity would be able to classify *all* gains and losses on those derivatives in the investing category if it concludes that it would incur undue cost or effort by classifying gains and losses on those derivatives between three categories in the statement of profit or loss on the basis of its risk management activities; and
- (c) an entity would determine the income tax effect for each item disclosed in the reconciliation between the management performance measure and the most directly comparable subtotal or total specified by IFRS Standards on the basis of a reasonable pro rata allocation of the current and deferred tax of the entity in the tax jurisdiction(s) concerned.

Other effects of the proposals

How the proposals would improve the quality of electronic reporting

- BC301 Users of financial statements require electronic data that is:
 - (a) comparable across entities and over time;
 - (b) entity-specific;
 - (c) available in a format that is easy to use;
 - (d) consistently available; and
 - (e) free from errors.¹³
- BC302 However, reported electronic data does not always meet the requirements in paragraph BC301. As a result, few users of financial statements use electronic data directly. Many users instead rely on paid services from information intermediaries, such as data aggregators, to cleanse, supplement, aggregate and standardise the tagged data.
- BC303 The Board expects the proposals in the draft IFRS [X] would contribute to improving the quality of electronic data. Table 7 analyses the expected effects of each proposal.

¹³ The Board does not have any evidence that the proposals would have a significant effect on the number of errors.

User requirement	Current situation	Likely effects of the proposals in the draft IFRS [X]
Comparable across entities and over time	 Different reporting practices result in entities tagging: comparable data in different ways; and non-comparable data in the same way. Users of financial statements may assume information tagged using the same IFRS Taxonomy element is comparable across entities when it is not. 	The new proposed structure for the statement of profit or loss and illustrative examples would reduce diversity in reporting practices, which in turn would reduce diversity in tagging. The new proposed defined subtotals should be comparable across entities.
Entity-specific	 Entity-specific information, such as unusual income and expenses and management-defined performance measures, is: tagged using extensions; or not tagged at all—some management-defined performance measures are reported outside financial statements and, therefore, are not required to be tagged by some regulators. Therefore, such information is difficult to extract and analyse. 	Unusual income and expenses and disclosures about management performance measures (including the reconciliation to subtotals specified by IFRS Standards) would be included in the financial statements, so they would be more likely to be tagged. New IFRS Taxonomy elements result- ing from the proposed new disclo- sure requirements should reduce the need for entities to create their own extensions.
Available in a format that is easy to use	 Users of financial statements either use information intermediaries or need to spend significant resources —using XBRL calculations and manual adjustments to: make subtotals comparable; and identify unusual income and expenses and normalise data. 	 The cost of using electronic data would be reduced through: enhanced comparability of subtotals across entities; and required disclosure of unusual income and expenses and management performance measures in a single note, which would make them easier to extract.

Table 7 Summary of effects on the quality of electronic data

continued...

...continued

User requirement	Current situation	Likely effects of the proposals in the draft IFRS [X]
Consistently available	The IFRS Taxonomy has elements for commonly-reported line items and subtotals such as operating profit or loss. However, not all entities report such line items and subtotals due to differ- ent reporting practices. This makes it difficult to compare a large sample of entities based on the same criteria.	Defined and comparable subtotals should be consistently available for all entities.

Effects on the use of management-defined performance measures and financial metrics

- BC304 Many entities that apply IFRS Standards communicate performance using management-defined performance measures. The objective of the Board's proposals for these measures is not to increase or decrease their use. However, the Board considered what effects the proposals might have on the use of such measures outside financial statements.
- BC305 In particular, the Board considered the effect of these proposals on entities that currently:
 - (a) do not communicate with users of financial statements using management-defined performance measures. Such entities would not be required to disclose in the notes management performance measures applying the Board's proposals.
 - (b) provide management-defined performance measures that would meet the definition of management performance measures. The effects of these proposals could vary, for example:
 - (i) the proposals for new subtotals may make some management performance measures unnecessary. For example, the Board identified operating profit or loss as one of most commonly used management-defined performance measures. Some entities may decide to communicate using the Board's defined operating profit or loss and to stop using a managementdefined performance measure representing adjusted operating profit or loss.
 - (ii) the proposals may lead to some entities using fewer management-defined performance measures, due to the costs associated with complying with the disclosure requirements and the costs of auditing the disclosures.

- (iii) the proposals may lead to entities communicating using more measures that meet the definition of management performance measures because the proposals may normalise their use in jurisdictions that currently do not use management-defined performance measures in the financial statements.
- BC306 The Board's proposals would not affect the recognition and measurement of any assets, liabilities, equity, income or expenses and therefore, in principle, would not affect the calculation of financial metrics. However, the introduction of new subtotals may lead some entities to redefine or reevaluate their financial metrics. For example, measures that use the effect of financing activities as a component may or may not be adjusted to reflect the Board's proposed definition of financing activities.
- BC307 The Board's proposals for management performance measures are intended to increase the transparency about these measures and improve the discipline with which these measures are provided.

Effects on non-professional investors

- BC308 The Board noted that the proposals for management performance measures might affect non-professional investors differently from professional investors and that there are a range of possible effects, which are that the proposals might have:
 - (a) positive effects on some non-professional investors because the proposals could help them better understand measures that meet the definition of management performance measures they already use. In addition, the proposals may encourage non-professional investors to make greater use of the information in the financial statements by providing them with better information than they have today. The fact that information about management performance measures is required to be provided in a single note, should also help nonprofessional investors access this information more easily.
 - (b) negative effects on some non-professional investors because the proposals could encourage greater use of measures that meet the definition of management performance measures by non-professional investors who may not be able to understand these measures.
 - (c) no effect on some non-professional investors because they are less likely than other investors to use the financial statements.
- BC309 While any of the effects outlined in paragraph BC308 are possible, the Board expects the risk of the negative effect described in paragraph BC308(b) to be low, because non-professional investors already rely on management-defined performance measures. Academic research indicates that non-professional investors may rely more on management-defined measures than other investors.¹⁴

¹⁴ Bhattacharya, N., Black, E. L., Christensen, T. E., and Mergenthaler, R. D., 'Who Trades on Pro Forma Earnings Information?', *The Accounting Review*, vol 82, no 3, May 2007, pp 581–619.

BC310 Overall, the Board expects that the proposals for management performance measures would create an opportunity for more transparency about these measures in communications both within and outside financial statements, thus potentially benefitting even those investors that currently do not focus on financial statements.

Effects on contracts and agreements

- BC311 The Board considered the likely effects that the proposals might have on contracts and agreements. Although the proposals only affect the presentation and disclosure of financial information, and therefore, do not affect entities' financial performance and financial position, the Board noted that, when information reported in financial statements is used to monitor compliance with contracts and agreements, new requirements might affect those contracts and agreements.
- BC312 For example, covenants in banking and loan agreements may impose minimum requirements on measures, such as the operating profit or loss subtotal shown in a borrower's financial statements. Many entities that currently present such subtotals may need to change what they include in the subtotals to align them with the proposed definitions of those subtotals (see Table A.1 in the Appendix). In such cases, the parties to a contract or agreement will need to consider how the changes to presentation and disclosure could affect that contract or agreement. However, sometimes loan covenants specify the calculation of such requirements and, therefore, would not be affected by changes in presentation and disclosure.

Appendix—Analysis of current practice

- A1 The Board analysed a sample of 2017–18 annual reports prepared applying IFRS Standards. The sample comprised 100 listed entities with a large market capitalisation across 26 jurisdictions and 12 industries. The tables below report the Board's findings.
- A2 The industries covered were healthcare (10), energy (10), materials (10), industrials (10), IT (10), consumer staples (10), consumer discretionary (10), real estate (5), utilities (5), telecommunication (5), banking (10) and insurance (5). The regions covered were Europe (57), Asia-Oceania (30), Americas (8), and Africa and Middle East (5).
- A3 The Board acknowledges that the entities selected and industries represented in the sample may not be a sufficiently representative sample for determining the effect of its proposals globally. However, the Board expects that the analysis to be useful in indicating types of changes that might be expected in practice as a result of the proposals.

Statement of profit or loss

Table A.1—Use of measures labelled operating profit or loss (or a similar label)	Number of entities
Used in the financial statements and presented as a subtotal in the statement of profit or loss	63
Used only in sections of the annual report other than the financial statements	3
Not used in the annual report	34
Total	100

Table A.2—Location of share of profit or loss of associates and joint ventures	Above	Below	Total number of entities
Location of share of profit or loss of associates and joint ventures relative to the measure labelled operating profit or loss by entities	14	36	50
Location of share of profit or loss of associates and joint ventures relative to the measure labelled EBIT by entities	2	3	5
Entities that did not present measures labelled EBIT or operat- ing profit or loss or did not present the share of profit or loss of associates and joint ventures	NA	NA	45
Total			100

One entity presented the following two subtotals in the statement of profit or loss and disclosed in the notes information about associates and joint ventures that represent an extension of the entity's business separately from those associates and joint ventures that do not:

- · operating profit or loss before share of profit or loss of associates and joint ventures; and
- operating profit or loss after share of profit or loss of associates and joint ventures.

Table A.3—Use of measure labelled profit before financing or EBIT	Banking and insurance	Other industries	Total number of entities
Used in the financial statements		21	21
Of which presented as a subtotal in the statement of profit or loss		15	15
Of which disclosed as a segment measure of perform- ance or in note about financial covenants	-	20	20
Used <i>only</i> in sections of the annual report other than the financial statements	-	1	1
Not used in the annual report	15	63	78
Total	15	85	100
Table A.4—Classification of net interest on net defined	l honofit liabilitia		Number of entities
Classified in the measure labelled operating profit or los	S		12
Classified in finance costs, below the measure labelled of	25		
Classification unclear	11		
Did not present a measure labelled operating profit or on net defined benefit liabilities	52		
Total			100
Table A.5.1—Analysis of operating expenses in the sta	atomost of profit	or loss	Number of entities
· · · ·		01 1033	
By nature	21		
By function			41
Mixed method	33		
No analysis of expenses presented in the statement of profit or loss			5
Total			100
Table A.5.2—Analysis of operating expenses by nature	e		Number of entities

Table A.5.2—Analysis of operating expenses by nature	Number of entities
Analysis of expenses by nature in the statement of profit or loss (see Table A.5.1)	21
Complete analysis of expenses by nature in the notes	27
Limited analysis of expenses by nature in the notes	52
Total	100

Statement of cash flows

Table A.6—Starting point for the indirect method	Number of entities
Profit or loss	38
Profit before tax	30
Operating profit or loss	10
Other subtotals	15
Entities using the direct method	7
Total	100

Table A.7.1—Classification of interest received in the statement of cash flows	Banking and insurance	Other industries	Total number of entities
Operating cash flows	9	47	56
Investing cash flows	1	29	30
Financing cash flows	-	1	1
Classification unclear	5	8	13
Total	15	85	100

Table A.7.2—Classification of interest paid in the statement of cash flows	Banking and insurance	Other industries	Total number of entities
Operating cash flows	8	51	59
Investing cash flows	-	-	-
Financing cash flows	3	31	34
Classification unclear	4	3	7
Total	15	85	100

Table A.7.3—Classification of dividends received in the statement of cash flows	Banking and insurance	Other industries	Total number of entities
Operating cash flows	6	32	38
Investing cash flows	3	38	41
Financing cash flows	-	-	-
Classification unclear	6	15	21
Total	15	85	100

Table A.7.4—Classification of dividends paid in the statement of cash flows	Banking and insurance	Other industries	Total number of entities
Operating cash flows	1	2	3
Investing cash flows	-	-	-
Financing cash flows	11	78	89
Classification unclear	3	5	8
Total	15	85	100

Statement of financial position

Table A.8—Presentation or disclosure of carrying amount of goodwill	Number of entities
Goodwill presented separately in the statement of financial position	59
Goodwill disclosed in the notes	35
Goodwill not presented separately or disclosed (may not be material)	6
Total	100

Management-defined performance measures¹⁵

Table A.9—Use of measure labelled EBITDA	Banking and insurance	Other industries	Total number of entities
Total used in the financial statements	-	42	42
Of which presented as a subtotal in the statement of profit or loss	-	4	4
Of which disclosed as a segment measure of performance or in the note about capital structure and debt	-	40	40
Of which presented as a subtotal in the statement of cash flows using the indirect method	-	2	2
Used only in sections of the annual report other than			
the financial statements	-	30	30
Not used in the annual report	15	13	28
Total	15	85	100

See Tables A.1 and A.3 for the use of measures labelled operating profit or loss and profit before financing or EBIT. Such measures are not specified by IFRS Standards and may or may not meet the definition of management performance measures applying the Board's proposals. The analysis in tables A.9–A.14.2 focuses on income and expenses subtotals, other than those measures.

Table A.10—Most common management-defined performance measures other than those labelled operating profit or loss, EBIT, profit before financing or EBITDA	Number of entities ^(a)
Adjusted profit or similar labels	33
Adjusted operating profit or similar labels	29
Adjusted EBITDA or similar labels	20
Adjusted EBIT or similar labels	11
Adjusted profit before tax or similar labels	9

(a) Some entities used more than one measure so the total is greater than the sample size.

Table A.11—Use of measures other than those labelled operating profit or loss,EBIT, profit before financing or EBITDA	Number of entities
Used in the financial statements ^(a)	31
Used only in sections of the annual report other than the financial statements	36
Not used in the annual report	33
Total	100
(a) Two entities presented the measures using columns in the statement of prof	it or loss

(a) Two entities presented the measures using columns in the statement of profit or loss.

Table A.12—Reconciliation of measures other than those labelled operating profit or loss, EBIT, profit before financing or EBITDA	Number of entities
Total reconciliation provided to measures specified by IFRS Standards	60
Of which provided tax effect per reconciling item	13
Of which provided tax effect in aggregate	13
No reconciliation provided	7
N/A (entity did not use such measures in annual report)	33
Total	100

Table A.13—Most common adjustments made in calculation of management- defined performance measures	Number of entities ^(a)
Restructuring costs	32
Gains or losses on disposal	31
Impairment and amortisation of intangible assets	21
Acquisition-related costs	19
Fair value changes for financial instruments	16
Impairment of property, plant and equipment	15
Legal expenses	12
Share-based payment expense	9
(a) Some entities made more than one of the adjustments listed so the total sample size.	is greater than the

Table A.14.1—Use of adjusted earnings per share	Number of entities
Used in the financial statements	12
Used <i>only</i> in sections of the annual report other than the financial statements	33
Not used in the annual report	55
Total	100

Table A.14.2—Alignment of adjusted earnings per share with management- defined performance measures	Number of entities
Adjusted earnings per share calculated consistently with a management-defined performance measure	38
Adjusted earnings per share calculated inconsistently with a management-defined performance measure	2
Unclear whether adjusted earnings per share is calculated consistently with a management-defined performance measure	3
Adjusted earnings per share disclosed without accompanying management-defined performance measure	2
Total adjusted earnings per share used in the annual report	45
No adjusted earnings per share measure used in the annual report	55
Total	100

Unusual income and expenses

Table A.15—Unusual, infrequent or non-recurring items	Number of entities
Information provided in the financial statements about unusual, infrequent or non-recurring items	48
Of which disclosed as adjustments to management-defined performance measures	26
No information in the financial statements about unusual, infrequent or non-recurring	
items	52
Total	100

General aggregation and disaggregation

Table A.16.1—Aggregation in the statement(s) of financial performance	Number of entities
Line items labelled other presented in the statement(s) of financial performance, with further explanation in the notes	68
Line items labelled other presented in the statement(s) of financial performance, without further explanation in the notes (some of which may be immaterial)	22
No line items labelled other presented in the statement(s) of financial performance	10
Total	100

Table A.16.2—Aggregation in the statement of financial position	Number of entities
Line items labelled other presented in the statement of financial position, with further explanation in the notes	88
Line items labelled other presented in the statement of financial position, without further explanation in the notes (some of which may be immaterial)	10
No line items labelled other presented in the statement of financial position	2
Total	100

BIFRS	IAS®
International Financial Reporting Standards®	IFRIC®
IFRS Foundation [®]	SIC®
IFRS [®]	IASB®

Contact the IFRS Foundation for details of countries where its trade marks are in use or have been registered.

The International Accounting Standards Board is the independent standard-setting body of the IFRS Foundation

Columbus Building | 7 Westferry Circus | Canary Wharf London E14 4HD | United Kingdom Telephone: +44 (0)20 7246 6410 Email: info@ifrs.org | Web: www.ifrs.org

Publications Department Telephone: +44 (0)20 7332 2730 Email: publications@ifrs.org



IAS®

December 2019

IFRS® Standards Exposure Draft ED/2019/7 Illustrative Examples

General Presentation and Disclosures

Comments to be received by 30 June 2020







Illustrative Examples on

Exposure Draft

General Presentation and Disclosures

Comments to be received by 30 June 2020

These Illustrative Examples accompany the Exposure Draft ED/2019/7 *General Presentation and Disclosures* (issued December 2019; see separate booklet). The proposals may be modified in the light of comments received before being issued in final form. Comments need to be received by 30 June 2020 and should be submitted in writing to the address below, by email to commentletters@ifrs.org or electronically using our 'Open for comment documents' page at: https://www.ifrs.org/projects/ open-for-comment/.

All comments will be on the public record and posted on our website at www.ifrs.org unless the respondent requests confidentiality. Such requests will not normally be granted unless supported by good reason, for example, commercial confidence. Please see our website for details on this and how we use your personal data.

Disclaimer: To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Board and the IFRS Foundation (Foundation) expressly disclaim all liability howsoever arising from this publication or any translation thereof whether in contract, tort or otherwise to any person in respect of any claims or losses of any nature including direct, indirect, incidental or consequential loss, punitive damages, penalties or costs.

Information contained in this publication does not constitute advice and should not be substituted for the services of an appropriately qualified professional.

ISBN for this part: 978-1-911629-65-8

ISBN for complete publication (three parts): 978-1-911629-62-7

Copyright [©] 2019 IFRS Foundation

All rights reserved. Reproduction and use rights are strictly limited. Please contact the Foundation for further details at licences@ifrs.org.

Copies of Board publications may be obtained from the Foundation's Publications Department. Please address publication and copyright matters to publications@ifrs.org or visit our webshop at http:// shop.ifrs.org.



The Foundation has trade marks registered around the world (Marks) including 'IAS^{*}, 'IASB^{*}, the 'IASB^{*} logo', 'IFRIC^{*}, 'IFRS^{*}, the IFRS^{*} logo, 'IFRS^{*} logo, 'IFRS^{*} logo, the 'Hexagon Device', 'International Accounting Standards^{*}, 'International Financial Reporting Standards^{*}, 'IFRS Taxonomy^{*} and 'SIC^{*}. Further details of the Foundation's Marks are available from the Foundation on request.

The Foundation is a not-for-profit corporation under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, USA and operates in England and Wales as an overseas company (Company number: FC023235) with its principal office in the Columbus Building, 7 Westferry Circus, Canary Wharf, London, E14 4HD.

ILLUSTRATIVE EXAMPLES ON GENERAL PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURES

CONTENTS

	from page
[DRAFT] INTERNATIONAL FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARD X GENERAL PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURES	
ILLUSTRATIVE EXAMPLES	4
INTRODUCTION	4
PART I-EXAMPLES OF PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURES	5
Statement of profit or loss	6
Statement presenting comprehensive income	7
Statement of financial position	8
Statement of changes in equity	10
Note 1—Analysis of operating expenses by nature	11
Note 2—Management performance measures and unusual income and expenses	11
Note 3—Analysis of reclassification adjustments	16
Note 4—Analysis of tax effects relating to each component of other comprehensive income	16
PART II—FURTHER EXAMPLES OF STATEMENT(S) OF FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE	17
Example II-1—Statement of financial performance for an entity investing in the course of its main business activity (a property investment entity)	17
Example II-2—Statement of financial performance for an entity investing in the course of its main business activity (an insurance entity)	19
Example II-3—Statement of financial performance for an entity investing in the course of its main business activity and providing financing to customers as a main business activity (an investment and retail bank)	20
Example II-4—Statement of financial performance for an entity with two main business activities, one of which is providing financing to customers (a manufacturer providing financing to customers)	22
PART III—CAPITAL DISCLOSURES	23
Example III-1—An entity that is not a regulated financial institution	23
Example III-2—An entity that has not complied with externally imposed capital requirements	25
AMENDMENTS TO ILLUSTRATIVE EXAMPLES ACCOMPANYING IAS 7 STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS	26
A COMPARISON OF PROPOSALS WITH REQUIREMENTS IN IAS 1 PRESENTATION OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	34

Exposure Draft IFRS X *General Presentation and Disclosures* Illustrative Examples

These examples accompany, but are not part of, [draft] IFRS X. They illustrate aspects of [draft] IFRS X but are not intended to provide interpretative guidance.

Introduction

- IE1 [Draft] IFRS X sets out general and specific requirements for the presentation and disclosures of information in financial statements. These examples illustrate ways in which an entity can meet the presentation and disclosure requirements of [draft] IFRS X. As discussed in paragraphs 7–8, 10, 12, 83 and 97 of [draft] IFRS X, an entity may change the order of presentation or disclosures, the titles of statements and the descriptions used for line items, subject to compliance with the requirements in IFRS Standards for the presentation and disclosure of financial information.
- IE2 The examples are not intended to illustrate all aspects of IFRS Standards, nor do they constitute a complete set of financial statements. The examples do not show all the line items that could be required of an entity applying paragraphs 65 and 82 of [draft] IFRS X.
- IE3 The examples are structured as follows:
 - (a) Part I-Examples of presentation and disclosures. This part provides examples of the statements of financial performance, financial position and changes in equity for a manufacturer that neither invests in the course of its main business activities, nor does it provide financing to customers as a main business activity. Therefore, this entity does not apply the requirements in paragraph 48 or 51 of [draft] IFRS X. Rather, it classifies all income and expenses from investments in the investing category, and all income and expenses from cash and cash equivalents as well as all income and expenses from financing activities in the financing category. Part I also provides examples of some notes to the statements set out.
 - (b) Part II-Further examples of statement(s) of financial performance. This part provides examples of (a section of) the statement(s) of financial performance for an entity that either invests in the course of its main business activities or provides financing to customers as a main business activity (or both). Therefore, such an entity would apply the requirements in either paragraph 48 or 51 of [draft] IFRS X (or both), and classify some income and expenses in the operating category, which otherwise would be classified in the investing or financing category.
 - (c) Part III—Capital disclosures. This part provides examples illustrating the application of paragraphs 111–112 of [draft] IFRS X.

ILLUSTRATIVE EXAMPLES ON GENERAL PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURES

Part I—Examples of presentation and disclosures

- IE4 XYZ Group is a manufacturer that does not invest in assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of other resources it holds, nor does it provide financing to customers as a main business activity. This part provides the following examples of some of XYZ Group's primary financial statements and notes:
 - (a) statements of financial performance (a statement of profit or loss and a statement presenting comprehensive income);
 - (b) a statement of financial position;
 - (c) a statement of changes in equity;

IE5

- Note 1-Analysis of operating expenses by nature (required by paragraph 72 of [draft] IFRS X);
- (e) Note 2 Management performance measures and unusual income and expenses (required by paragraphs 101 and 106 of [draft] IFRS X, (see also paragraph B74 of [draft] IFRS X));
- (f) Note 3–Analysis of reclassification adjustments (required by paragraph 77 of [draft] IFRS X); and
- (g) Note 4–Analysis of tax effects relating to each component of other comprehensive income (required by paragraph 80 of [draft] IFRS X).

This part does not illustrate XYZ Group's complete set of financial statements. For instance, it does not provide examples of:

- (a) a statement of cash flows. The illustrative examples accompanying IAS 7 *Statement of Cash Flows* provide examples of that statement.
- (b) a statement of financial position as at 1 January 20X1. XYZ Group would be required to present such a statement because it has made a retrospective restatement of retained earnings as at 1 January 20X1, as illustrated in the statement of changes in equity (see paragraph 36 of [draft] IFRS X).
- (c) other disclosures required by IFRS Standards. Cross-references to the notes are included in the examples only when related illustrative notes are provided in this part.
- IE6 For the purpose of the examples in this part, XYZ Group presents profit or loss and other comprehensive income in two statements (paragraph 13(b) of [draft] IFRS X). Items of other comprehensive income included in the statement presenting comprehensive income are presented before tax effects with one amount shown for the aggregate amount of income tax relating to those items in each category (paragraph 81(b) of [draft] IFRS X). XYZ Group has determined that an analysis of operating expenses using the function of expense method provides the most useful information to users of financial statements in accordance with paragraph 68 of [draft] IFRS X. It has also determined that presenting a statement of financial position distinguishing current items from

non-current items provides the most useful information to users (paragraph 84 of [draft] IFRS X).

Statement of profit or loss

XYZ Group—Statement of profit or loss for the year ended 31 December 20X2

		(in cı	urrency units)
	Note	20X2	20X1
Revenue	2	347,000	335,000
Cost of goods sold	1,2	(237,100)	(219,900)
Gross profit		109,900	115,100
Other income ^(a)		3,800	4,100
Selling expenses	1	(28,900)	(27,350)
Research and development expenses	1	(13,850)	(22,400)
General and administrative expenses	1,2	(25,180)	(25,060)
Impairment losses on trade receivables	1	(4,500)	(3,800)
Operating profit		41,270	40,590
Share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures		(600)	2,000
Gains on disposals of integral associates and joint ventures		-	2,200
Operating profit and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures		40,670	44,790
Share of profit or loss of non-integral associates and joint ventures		3,380	1,000
Dividend income		3,550	3,210
Profit before financing and income tax		47,600	49,000
Expenses from financing activities	2	(3,800)	(4,500)
Unwinding of discount on provisions		(3,000)	(2,500)
Profit before tax		40,800	42,000
Income tax expense	2	(7,200)	(10,500)
Profit for the year from continuing operations		33,600	31,500
Loss for the year from discontinued operations		-	(5,500)
PROFIT FOR THE YEAR		33,600	26,000
Profit attributable to:			
Holders of claims against the parent classified as equity		26,880	20,800
Non-controlling interests		6,720	5,200
		33,600	26,000
Earnings per share for profit from continuing operations:			
Basic and diluted		0.67	0.66
Earnings per share for profit:			
Basic and diluted		0.67	0.55

(a) Paragraph 28 of [draft] IFRS X requires the composition of 'other income' to be analysed in the notes. However, such a note is not included in the examples.

Statement presenting comprehensive income

XYZ Group—Statement presenting comprehensive income for the year ended 31 December 20X2

		(in cu	rrency units)
	Note	20X2	20X1
Profit for the year		33,600	26,000
Remeasurements permanently reported outside profit or loss:			
Gains (losses) on investments in equity instruments		3,500	(6,000)
Gains on remeasurements of defined benefit pension plans		3,200	1,400
Share of other comprehensive income of integral associates and joint ventures $\ensuremath{^{(a)}}$		(2,800)	1,000
Share of other comprehensive income of non-integral associates and joint ventures $^{\left(a\right) }$		600	2,300
Income tax relating to remeasurements permanently reported outside profit or loss	4	(1,675)	1,150
Total remeasurements permanently reported outside profit or loss		2,825	(150)
Income and expenses that may be included in profit or loss in the future:			
Exchange differences on translating foreign operations	3	(5,600)	10,000
Losses on cash flow hedges	3	(1,200)	(4,000)
Income tax relating to income and expenses that may be included in profit or loss in the future	4	1,700	(1,500)
Total income and expenses that may be included in profit or loss in the future		(5,100)	4,500
Other comprehensive income for the year, net of tax	4	(2,275)	4,350
TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE INCOME FOR THE YEAR		31,325	30,350
Total comprehensive income attributable to:			
Holders of claims against the parent classified as equity		24,620	24,940
Non-controlling interests		6,705	5,410
		31,325	30,350
		:	

(a) In this example, the other comprehensive income of integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures consists only of items that are remeasurements permanently reported outside profit or loss. If an entity has an integral or non-integral associate or joint venture whose other comprehensive income includes items that may be included in profit or loss in the future, it is required to present that amount in a separate line.

Statement of financial position

XYZ Group—Statement of financial position as at 31 December 20X2

	(in cu	rrency units)
	31 Dec	31 Dec
ASSETS	20X2	20X1
Non-current assets		
Property, plant and equipment	220,000	205,500
Goodwill	10,800	10,800
Intangible assets	14,000	19,500
Investments in integral associates and joint ventures	12,600	13,200
Investments in non-integral associates and joint ventures	7,650	4,270
Investments in equity instruments other than associates and joint ventures	26,500	23,000
Total non-current assets	291,550	276,270
Current assets		
Inventories	55,500	52,500
Trade receivables	34,000	32,000
Other current assets	7,625	10,100
Cash and cash equivalents	23,400	22,900
Total current assets	120,525	117,500
Total assets	412,075	393,770
EQUITY AND LIABILITIES		
Equity attributable to holders of claims against the parent classified as equity		
Share capital	110,000	100,000
Retained earnings	142,180	124,300
Accumulated other comprehensive income	2,480	4,740
Total equity attributable to holders of claims against the parent classified as equity	254,660	229,040
Non-controlling interests	42,015	35,310
Total equity	296,675	264,350
Non-current liabilities		
Long-term borrowings	50,000	55,000
Deferred tax liabilities	4,800	8,600
Long-term provisions	15,000	12,000
Total non-current liabilities	69,800	75,600

continued...

ILLUSTRATIVE EXAMPLES ON GENERAL PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURES

continued		
Current liabilities		
Trade and other payables	21,800	20,420
Contract liabilities	6,200	7,200
Short-term borrowings	4,000	6,000
Current portion of long-term borrowings	5,000	12,000
Current tax payable	5,100	4,800
Short-term provisions	3,500	3,400
Total current liabilities	45,600	53,820
Total liabilities	115,400	129,420
Total equity and liabilities	412,075	393,770

	Share	Retained	Investments	Defined	Share of other comprehen-	Share of other comprehen-	Translation	Cash	Total equity attributable to	Non-controlling	Total
	capital	earnings	in equity instruments	benefit pension plans	sive income of integral associates and joint ventures	sive income of non-integral associates and joint ventures	of foreign operations	flow hedges	holders of claims against the parent classified as equity	interests	equity
Balance at 1 January 20X1	100,000	108,100	1,600	1,000	1,400	(1,400)	(4,000)	2,000	208,700	29,800	238,500
Changes in accounting policy	I	400	I	I	1	1	I	I	400	100	500
Restated balance	100,000	108,500	1,600	1,000	1,400	(1,400)	(4,000)	2,000	209,100	29,900	239,000
Changes in equity for 20X1											
Dividends	I	(5,000)	I	I	I	I	I	I	(5,000)	I	(5,000)
Profit or loss		20,800							20,800	5,200	26,000
Other comprehensive income ^(a)			(3,600)	840	1,000	2,300	6,000	(2,400)	4,140	210	4,350
Total comprehensive income for the year	I	20,800	(3,600)	840	1,000	2,300	6,000	(2,400)	24,940	5,410	30,350
Balance at 31 December 20X1	100,000	124,300	(2,000)	1,840	2,400	006	2,000	(400)	229,040	35,310	264,350
Changes in equity for 20X2											
Issue of share capital	10,000	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	10,000	I	10,000
Dividends	I	(000'6)	I	I	I	I	I	I	(6,000)	I	(000'6)
Profit or loss		26,880							26,880	6,720	33,600
Other comprehensive income ^(a)			2,100	1,920	(2,800)	600	(3,360)	(720)	(2,260)	(15)	(2,275)
Total comprehensive income for the year	I	26,880	2,100	1,920	(2,800)	600	(3,360)	(720)	24,620	6,705	31,325
Balance at 31 December 20X2	110,000	142,180	100	3,760	(400)	1,500	(1,360)	(1,120)	254,660	42,015	296,675

10

ILLUSTRATIVE EXAMPLES ON GENERAL PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURES

Note 1—Analysis of operating expenses by nature

The following table analyses operating expenses included in the statement of profit or loss using the nature of expense method. Other miscellaneous expenses consist of several unrelated immaterial amounts, the largest of which is travel expenses of currency units (CU) 700 (20X2) and CU560 (20X1).

		(in cı	irrency units)
	Note	20X2	20X1
Changes in inventories of finished goods and work in progress		3,000	(3,700)
Raw material used		(146,000)	(143,200)
Reversal of inventory write-downs	2	-	4,400
Employee benefits	2	(107,000)	(104,600)
Depreciation		(27,000)	(26,500)
Amortisation		(5,500)	(5,300)
Impairment of property, plant and equipment	2	(5,000)	(4,500)
Impairment losses on trade receivables		(4,500)	(3,800)
Property taxes	2	(5,200)	(5,100)
Litigation expenses	2	(1,900)	(5,200)
Gains (losses) on derivatives ^(a)		(5,500)	2,200
Other miscellaneous expenses		(4,930)	(3,210)
Operating expenses total		(309,530)	(298,510)

(a) 'Gains (losses) on derivatives' consists of gains and/or losses on derivatives used to manage risks related to manufacturing activity for which hedge accounting has not been applied.

Note 2—Management performance measures and unusual income and expenses

The Group uses three management performance measures as defined in [draft] IFRS X in its financial communications with users of financial statements. The three measures are 'adjusted operating profit', 'adjusted net profit' and 'adjusted equity holders' profit of parent'.

These management performance measures provide management's view of an aspect of the Group's financial performance. They are not specified by IFRS Standards and therefore may not be comparable to apparently similar measures used by other entities. They are provided to complement measures of performance specified by IFRS Standards, and are not intended to be a substitute for measures specified by IFRS Standards.

The management performance measures have been calculated by adjusting for the effect of the following items which, in the view of the Group's management, should be considered separately when assessing trends:

 unusual income and expenses – these are not expected to arise for several future annual reporting periods, unlike other items in the statements of financial performance.

(2) revenue adjustment—the Group has acquired several entities which had recognised contract liabilities. IFRS 3 Business Combinations requires a contract liability of an acquired entity to be recognised at fair value on the acquisition date. Because the fair value of the contract liabilities is lower than the contract consideration received, the Group recognised less revenue when it provided its services than would have been recognised by the acquired entities had the acquisition not occurred. In the calculation of its management performance measures, the Group adjusts for the difference between the revenue recognised and the consideration received.

The Group believes that its management performance measures help users of financial statements to assess underlying trends in profitability including the effect of acquisitions on the profitability of the Group.

20X2

The Group identified the following unusual items in 20X2.

Tax reform

The Group's parent entity is located in Country A. In 20X2, the government of Country A reformed the tax system, introducing the following changes that affected the Group:

- (1) offshore income tax the income tax rate affecting offshore income will decrease from 25% to 10% from 1 January 20X3. This affects the calculation of deferred tax liabilities on accumulated offshore income, resulting in a decrease in those liabilities of CU4,000. As a result, the Group recognised tax income of CU4,000 at the end of 20X2. The Group assessed that such a major tax reform will not occur in several future annual reporting periods, and the Group will not recognise such tax income in several future annual reporting periods. Therefore, the Group identified this tax income as unusual income.
- (2) property tax one of Country A's property taxes will be abolished from 1 January 20X3. In prior periods the Group recognised property tax expenses in relation to this tax. In 20X2 the expense was CU2,500. As this property tax expense will not arise in several future annual reporting periods, the Group identified the property tax expense of CU2,500 as an unusual expense. Country A's property taxes are deductible from income tax.

Restructuring in Country B

The Group decided to move one of its factories from Country B to Country C because of uncertainty caused by proposed legal changes which would restrict the operation of foreign companies in Country B. Restructuring expenses of CU6,000 were recognised, made up of redundancy expenses for factory staff of CU2,050, impairment losses on factory machinery of CU3,350 and losses on extinguishment of loans of CU600 which resulted from modification of the terms of bank loans directly linked to the factory operation and factory properties. The Group identified these expenses as unusual expenses because it does not expect to conduct such a significant restructuring for several future annual reporting periods, and such expenses are only expected to arise from significant restructuring.

ILLUSTRATIVE EXAMPLES ON GENERAL PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURES

					(in c	currency units)
	Management performance	Adjustmo	ents for unusi	ual items	Other adjustments	Measure specified
	measure	Offshore income tax	Property tax	Restructuring in Country B	Revenue adjustment	by IFRS Standards
Revenue		-	-	-	(6,200)	
Cost of goods sold		-	-	(4,990)	-	
General and administrative expenses		_	(2,500)	(410)	_	
Adjusted operating profit / Operating						
profit	55,370	-	(2,500)	(5,400)	(6,200)	41,270
Expenses from financing activities		-	-	(600)	-	
Income tax		4,000	625	900	1,550	
Adjusted profit / Profit	41,225	4,000	(1,875)	(5,100)	(4,650)	33,600
Profit attributable to non-controlling interests ^(a)		_	_	(1,020)	_	
Adjusted profit attributable to holders of claims against the parent classified as equity / Profit attributable to holders of claims against the parent						
classified as equity	33,485	4,000	(1,875)	(4,080)	(4,650)	26,880

(a) In this example, there are no amounts attributable to non-controlling interests for the tax reform (which affected offshore income tax and property tax) because it arose at the parent entity level. Also, there are no amounts attributable to non-controlling interests for the revenue adjustment because the revenue would have arisen from wholly owned subsidiaries.

Earnings per share for adjusted profit attributable to holders of claims against the parent classified as equity:

Basic and diluted

0.84

The tax effect of property tax being abolished is calculated based on the amount of property tax in 20X2 and the rate of income tax that was effective at the end of 20X2. The tax effect of restructuring in Country B is calculated based on a reasonable pro rata allocation of the current and deferred tax related to Country B. The tax effect of revenue adjustment is calculated based on the terms of contracts with customers and the rate of income tax effective at the end of 20X2. The change in the rate of offshore income tax does not have a tax effect for accounting purposes.

Unusual operating expenses by nature (see Note 1)

		(in cu	urrency units)
Operating expenses	Property tax	Restructuring in Country B	Total
Employee benefits	-	(2,050)	(2,050)
Impairment of property, plant and equipment	_	(3,350)	(3,350)
Property taxes	(2,500)	-	(2,500)

20X1

The Group identified the following unusual items in 20X1.

Reversal of write-downs of raw material

The Group buys and holds raw material which is consumed in the Group's production process and therefore does not form part of its end product. During 20X0, Country D, a large consumer of that raw material, was hit by a huge earthquake and the market demand for the raw material fell significantly. This in turn lead to a sharp drop in its market price. As a result, the Group recognised write-downs of CU4,900 in the raw material at the end of 20X0, and classified them as unusual expenses. However, during 20X1, the price of the raw material rebounded. So, at the end of 20X1, the Group recognised a reversal of the write-downs of CU4,400. The Group identified this reversal as an unusual item. This unusual item is included in 'reversal of inventory write-downs' in the analysis of operating expenses by nature (see Note 1).

Litigation expense arising from court case E

Litigation expense of CU3,500 arose from court case E in which the Group recognised an expense for damages incurred after the Group mislabelled one of its products. The Group has since taken measures to remedy its labelling procedures. The Group identified this litigation expense as an unusual expense. This unusual expense is included in 'litigation expenses' in the analysis of operating expenses by nature (see Note 1).

ILLUSTRATIVE EXAMPLES ON GENERAL PRESENTATION AND DISCLOSURES

				(i	in currency units)
	Management	Adjustments iten		Other adjustments	Measure
	Management performance measure	Reversal of write-downs of raw material	Litigation expense from court case E	Revenue adjustment	specified by IFRS Standards
Revenue		-	-	(8,800)	
Cost of goods sold		4,400	-	-	
General and administrative expenses		_	(3,500)	_	
Adjusted operating profit / Operating profit	48,490	4,400	(3,500)	(8,800)	40,590
Income tax			-	2,200	
Adjusted profit / Profit	31,700	4,400	(3,500)	(6,600)	26,000
Profit attributable to non-controlling interests ^(a)		880	_	_	
Adjusted profit attributable to holders of claims against the parent classified as equity / Profit attributable to holders of claims against the parent					
classified as equity	27,380	3,520	(3,500)	(6,600)	20,800

(a) In this example, there are no amounts attributable to non-controlling interests for litigation expense from court case E because the expenses arose at the parent entity level. Also, there are no amounts attributable to non-controlling interests for the revenue adjustment because the revenue would have arisen from wholly owned subsidiaries.

Earnings per share for adjusted profit attributable to holders of claims against the parent classified as equity:

Basic and diluted

0.72

The tax effect of the revenue adjustment is calculated based on the terms of contracts with customers and the rate of income tax that was effective at the end of 20X1. Litigation expense from court case E and the reversal of the write-downs of raw material do not have a tax effect because they are not tax-deductible or chargeable.
Note 3—Analysis of reclassification adjustments

The following table analyses the reclassification adjustments of the components of other comprehensive income to be included in profit or loss in the future when specific conditions are met. There were no disposals of a foreign operation in 20X2 and 20X1 and therefore there are no reclassification adjustments for the years presented.

(in currency units)

		20X2		20X1
Income and expenses that may be included in profit or loss in the fu	ture			
Exchange differences on translating foreign operations		(5,600)		10,000
Losses on cash flow hedges:				
Losses arising during the year	(5,200)		(4,000)	
Less: Reclassification adjustments for losses included in profit or loss	4,000	(1,200)	_	(4,000)

Note 4—Analysis of tax effects relating to each component of other comprehensive income

					(in ci	urrency units)
		20X2			20X1	
	Amount before tax	Tax (expense) benefit	Amount net of tax	Amount before tax	Tax (expense) benefit	Amount net of tax
Remeasurement permanently reported outside profit or loss						
Gains (losses) on investments in equity instruments	3,500	(875)	2,625	(6,000)	1,500	(4,500)
Gains on remeasurements of defined benefit pension plans	3,200	(800)	2,400	1,400	(350)	1,050
Share of other comprehensive income of integral associates and joint ventures	(2,800)	-	(2,800)	1,000	-	1,000
Share of other comprehensive income of non-integral associates and joint ventures	600	-	600	2,300	-	2,300
Income and expenses that may be included in profit or loss in the future						
Exchange differences on translating foreign operations	(5,600)	1,400	(4,200)	10,000	(2,500)	7,500
Losses on cash flow hedges	(1,200)	300	(900)	(4,000)	1,000	(3,000)
Other comprehensive income	(2,300)	25	(2,275)	4,700	(350)	4,350

Part II—Further examples of statement(s) of financial performance

- IE7 This part provides examples of (a section of) the statement(s) of financial performance for the following main business activities:
 - (a) Example II-1 an entity investing in the course of its main business activity – a property investment entity (operating expenses analysed by nature);
 - (b) Example II-2-an entity investing in the course of its main business activity-an insurance entity (operating expenses analysed by function);
 - (c) Example II-3—an entity investing in the course of its main business activity and providing financing to customers as a main business activity—an investment and retail bank (operating expenses analysed by nature); and
 - (d) Example II-4 an entity with two main business activities, one of which is providing financing to customers – a manufacturer providing financing to customers (operating expenses analysed by function).

Example II-1—Statement of financial performance for an entity investing in the course of its main business activity (a property investment entity)

- IE8 The following example illustrates the statement of financial performance of AA Group. For the purpose of this example:
 - (a) AA Group's main business activity is holding properties to earn rentals and for capital appreciation; that is, it invests in assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of its other resources (paragraphs 47–48 of [draft] IFRS X).
 - (b) AA Group accounts for its investment properties using the fair value model in IAS 40 *Investment Property*.
 - (c) AA Group prepares a single statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income (paragraph 13(a) of [draft] IFRS X). Items of other comprehensive income included in the other comprehensive income section are presented net of related tax effects (paragraph 81(a) of [draft] IFRS X).
 - (d) AA Group has determined that an analysis of operating expenses using the nature of expense method provides the most useful information to users of financial statements in accordance with paragraph 68 of [draft] IFRS X.

AA Group—Statement of financial performance for the year ended 31 December 20X2

	(in c	urrency units)
	20X2	20X1
Rental revenue	130,700	127,900
Depreciation of right-of-use asset on land	(15,800)	(15,600)
Maintenance and property service income	38,900	38,200
Maintenance and property service expenses	(42,500)	(42,800)
Net rental income	111,300	107,700
Gains (losses) from disposals of investment properties	1,520	(6,420)
Fair value losses on investment properties	(34,700)	(29,100)
Employee benefit expense	(26,000)	(26,200)
Other expenses ^(a)	(5,720)	(5,780)
Operating profit	46,400	40,200
Share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures	4,250	4,600
Operating profit and income and expenses from integral associates and joint		
ventures	50,650	44,800
Share of profit or loss of non-integral associates and joint ventures	(3,450)	1,350
Dividend income	4,100	2,800
Profit before financing and income tax	51,300	48,950
Interest expense on lease liabilities	(3,200)	(3,400)
Other expenses from financing activities	(3,300)	(3,550)
Profit before tax	44,800	42,000
Income tax expense	(11,200)	(10,500)
Profit for the year from continuing operations	33,600	31,500
Loss for the year from discontinued operations		(5,500)
PROFIT FOR THE YEAR	33,600	26,000
Remeasurements permanently reported outside profit or loss, net of tax:		
Gains (losses) on investments in equity instruments	2,625	(4,500)
Gains on remeasurements of defined benefit pension plans	2,400	1,050
Share of other comprehensive income of integral associates and joint $\ensuremath{ventures}^{(\ensuremath{b})}$	(2,800)	1,000
Share of other comprehensive income of non-integral associates and joint ventures ^(b)	600	2,300
Total remeasurements permanently reported outside profit or loss	2,825	(150)
Income and expenses that may be included in profit or loss in the future, net of tax:		
Exchange differences on translating foreign operations	(4,200)	7,500
Losses on cash flow hedges	(900)	(3,000)
Total income and expenses that may be included in profit or loss in the future	(5,100)	4,500
Other comprehensive income for the year, net of tax	(2,275)	4,350
TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE INCOME FOR THE YEAR	31,325	30,350
		continued

continued...

© IFRS Foundation

...continued

Profit attributable to:		
Holders of claims against the parent classified as equity	26,880	20,800
Non-controlling interests	6,720	5,200
	33,600	26,000
Total comprehensive income attributable to:		
Holders of claims against the parent classified as equity	24,620	24,940
Non-controlling interests	6,705	5,410
	31,325	30,350
Earnings per share for profit from continuing operations:		
Basic and diluted	0.67	0.66
Earnings per share for profit:		
Basic and diluted	0.67	0.55

(a) Paragraph 28 of [draft] IFRS X requires the composition of 'other expenses' to be analysed in the notes. However, such a note is not included in the examples.

(b) In this example, the other comprehensive income of integral and non-integral associates and joint ventures consists only of items that are remeasurements permanently reported outside profit or loss. If an entity has an integral or non-integral associate or joint venture whose other comprehensive income includes items that may be included in profit or loss in the future, the entity is required to present that amount in a separate line.

Example II-2—Statement of financial performance for an entity investing in the course of its main business activity (an insurance entity)

IE9

The following example illustrates the profit or loss section of the statement of financial performance of BB Group. For the purpose of this example:

- (a) BB Group's main business activity is providing insurance coverage. In the course of its main business activity it invests in financial assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of its other resources (paragraphs 47–48 of [draft] IFRS X). It does not provide financing to customers as a main business activity (paragraph 51 of [draft] IFRS X).
- (b) BB Group is applying IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts as issued in 2017.
- (c) BB Group prepares a single statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income (paragraph 13(a) of [draft] IFRS X-only the profit or loss section is shown in the example).
- (d) BB Group has determined that an analysis of operating expenses using the function of expense method provides the most useful information to users of financial statements in accordance with paragraph 68 of [draft] IFRS X.

BB Group—Statement of financial performance for the year ended 31 December 20X2 (in currency units)

	(in currency u	
	20X2	20X1
Insurance revenue	138,200	133,800
Insurance service expenses	(107,000)	(106,000)
Insurance service result	31,200	27,800
Interest revenue calculated using the effective interest method	21,500	22,000
Other investment revenue	95,500	81,000
Credit impairment losses	(9,000)	(11,000)
Insurance finance expenses	(85,900)	(84,000)
Net financial result	22,100	8,000
Other expenses ^(a)	(3,100)	(4,600)
Operating profit	50,200	31,200
Share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures	(3,200)	1,500
Operating profit and income and expenses from integral associates and joint		
ventures	47,000	32,700
Share of profit or loss of non-integral associates and joint ventures	(2,200)	3,300
Profit before financing and income tax / Profit before tax	44,800	36,000
Income tax expense	(11,200)	(9,000)
PROFIT FOR THE YEAR	33,600	27,000

(a) Paragraph 28 of [draft] IFRS X requires the composition of 'other expenses' to be analysed in the notes. However, such a note is not included in the examples.

Example II-3—Statement of financial performance for an entity investing in the course of its main business activity and providing financing to customers as a main business activity (an investment and retail bank)

IE10 The following example illustrates the profit or loss section of the statement of financial performance of CC Group. For the purpose of this example:

- (a) CC Group's main business activities are investing, trading and retail banking; that is, it invests in assets that generate a return individually and largely independently of its other resources in the course of its main business activities (paragraphs 47–48 of [draft] IFRS X), and it provides financing to customers as a main business activity (paragraph 51 of [draft] IFRS X).
- (b) CC Group prepares a single statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income (paragraph 13(a) of [draft] IFRS X—only the profit or loss section is shown in the example).
- (c) CC Group has determined that an analysis of operating expenses using the nature of expense method provides the most useful information to users of financial statements in accordance with paragraph 68 of [draft] IFRS X.

(d) CC Group's accounting policy is to present all income and expenses from financing activities and from cash and cash equivalents in the operating category (paragraph 51(b) of [draft] IFRS X). This accounting policy is consistent with paragraph 51 of [draft] IFRS X which permits the choice. As a result, CC Group cannot present the profit before financing and income tax subtotal (paragraph 64 of [draft] IFRS X).

	(in currency unit	
	20X2	20X1
Interest revenue calculated using the effective interest method	356,000	333,800
Interest expense	(281,000)	(259,000)
Net interest income	75,000	74,800
Fee and commission income	76,800	74,300
Fee and commission expenses	(45,300)	(44,800)
Net fee and commission income	31,500	29,500
Net trading income	9,100	900
Net investment income	11,600	7,800
Credit impairment losses	(17,300)	(19,100)
Employee benefits	(55,100)	(49,500)
Depreciation	(4,200)	(3,900)
Amortisation	(2,500)	(2,050)
Other operating expenses ^(a)	(5,100)	(4,550)
Operating profit	43,000	33,900
Share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures	(2,400)	(1,800)
Operating profit and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures	40,600	32,100
Share of profit or loss of non-integral associates and joint ventures	4,200	3,900
Profit before tax	44,800	36,000
Income tax expense	(11,200)	(9,000)
PROFIT FOR THE YEAR	33,600	27,000

CC Group—Statement of financial performance for the year ended 31 December 20X2

(a) Paragraph 28 of [draft] IFRS X requires the composition of 'other expenses' to be analysed in the notes. However, such a note is not included in the examples.

Example II-4—Statement of financial performance for an entity with two main business activities, one of which is providing financing to customers (a manufacturer providing financing to customers)

- IE11 The following example illustrates the profit or loss section of the statement of financial performance of DD Group. For the purpose of this example:
 - (a) DD Group is a manufacturer. The Group also provides financing to its customers as a main business activity (paragraph 51 of [draft] IFRS X) to enable them to purchase its products.
 - (b) DD Group prepares a single statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income (paragraph 13(a) of [draft] IFRS X-only the profit or loss section is shown in the example).
 - (c) DD Group has determined that an analysis of operating expenses using the function of expense method provides the most useful information to users of financial statements in accordance with paragraph 68 of [draft] IFRS X.
 - (d) DD Group's accounting policy is to include only income and expenses from financing activities and from cash and cash equivalents relating to the provision of financing to customers in the operating category, rather than including all such income and expenses in the operating category (paragraph 51(a) of [draft] IFRS X). This accounting policy is consistent with paragraph 51 of [draft] IFRS X which permits the choice.

DD Group—Statement of financial performance for the year ended 31 December 20X2

	(in currency units	
	20X2	20X1
Revenue from the sale of goods	390,000	355,000
Cost of goods sold	(285,000)	(270,000)
Gross profit from the sale of goods	105,000	85,000
Interest revenue relating to the provision of financing to customers, calculated using effective interest method	119,500	121,000
Expenses related to the provision of financing to customers	(110,000)	(100,800)
Gross profit from the provision of financing to customers	9,500	20,200
Selling expenses	(28,900)	(26,300)
Research and development expenses	(15,800)	(15,400)
General and administrative expenses	(22,900)	(23,600)
Operating profit	46,900	39,900
Share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures	4,700	1,300
Operating profit and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures	51,600	41,200
Share of profit or loss of non-integral associates and joint ventures	(3,400)	1,200
Income from financial instruments measured at fair value through profit or loss	4,200	1,500
Portfolio management fees	(3,700)	(3,600)
Profit before (non-customer) financing and income tax	48,700	40,300
Interest expense on borrowings not relating to the provision of financing to customers	(3,800)	(3,500)
Foreign exchange losses on borrowings ^(a)	(3,600)	(4,200)
Interest income on cash and cash equivalents not relating to the provision of financing to customers	3,500	3,400
Profit before tax	44,800	36,000
Income tax expense	(11,200)	(9,000)
PROFIT FOR THE YEAR	33,600	27,000

(a) In this example, no foreign exchange losses on borrowings relate to the provision of financing to customers.

Part III—Capital disclosures

Example III-1—An entity that is not a regulated financial institution

IE12 The following example illustrates the application of paragraphs 111–112 of [draft] IFRS X for an entity that is not a financial institution and is not subject to an externally imposed capital requirement. In this example, the entity monitors capital using a debt-to-adjusted capital ratio. Other entities may use different methods to monitor capital. The example is also relatively simple. An entity decides, in the light of its circumstances, how much detail it provides to satisfy the requirements of paragraphs 111–112 of [draft] IFRS X. In

determining the form and content of the disclosure to satisfy those requirements, an entity also considers the disclosure requirements set out in paragraphs 44A–44E of IAS 7.

Facts

Group A manufactures and sells cars. Group A includes a finance subsidiary that provides finance to customers, primarily in the form of leases. Group A is not subject to any externally imposed capital requirements.

Example disclosure

The Group's objectives when managing capital are:

- to safeguard the entity's ability to continue as a going concern, so that it can continue to provide returns for shareholders and benefits for other stakeholders, and
- to provide an adequate return to shareholders by pricing products and services commensurately with the level of risk.

The Group sets the amount of capital in proportion to risk. The Group manages the capital structure and makes adjustments to it in the light of changes in economic conditions and the risk characteristics of the underlying assets. In order to maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Group may adjust the amount of dividends paid to shareholders, return capital to shareholders, issue new shares, or sell assets to reduce debt.

Consistently with others in the industry, the Group monitors capital on the basis of the debt-to-adjusted capital ratio. This ratio is calculated as net debt ÷ adjusted capital. Net debt is calculated as total debt (as shown in the statement of financial position) less cash and cash equivalents. Adjusted capital comprises all components of equity (ie share capital, share premium, non-controlling interests, retained earnings, and revaluation surplus) other than amounts accumulated in equity relating to cash flow hedges, and includes some forms of subordinated debt.

During 20X2, the Group's strategy, which was unchanged from 20X1, was to maintain the debt-to-adjusted capital ratio at the lower end of the range 6:1 to 7:1, in order to secure access to finance at a reasonable cost by maintaining a BB credit rating. The debt-to-adjusted capital ratios at 31 December 20X2 and at 31 December 20X1 were as follows:

	31 Dec 20X2	31 Dec 20X1
	CU million	CU million
Total debt	1,000	1,100
Less: cash and cash equivalents	(90)	(150)
Net debt	910	950
Total equity	110	105
Add: subordinated debt instruments	38	38
Less: amounts accumulated in equity relating to cash flow hedges	(10)	(5)
Adjusted capital	138	138
Debt-to-adjusted capital ratio	6.6	6.9

The decrease in the debt-to-adjusted capital ratio during 20X2 resulted primarily from the reduction in net debt that occurred on the sale of Subsidiary Z. As a result of this reduction in net debt, improved profitability and lower levels of managed receivables, the dividend payment was increased to CU2.8 million for 20X2 (from CU2.5 million for 20X1).

Example III-2—An entity that has not complied with externally imposed capital requirements

IE13 The following example illustrates the application of paragraph 111(e) when an entity has not complied with externally imposed capital requirements during the period. Other disclosures would be provided to comply with the other requirements of paragraphs 111–112 of [draft] IFRS X.

Facts

Entity A provides financial services to its customers and is subject to capital requirements imposed by Regulator B. During the year ended 31 December 20X2, Entity A did not comply with the capital requirements imposed by Regulator B. In its financial statements for the year ended 31 December 20X2, Entity A provides the following disclosure relating to its non-compliance.

Example disclosure

Entity A filed its quarterly regulatory capital return for 30 September 20X2 on 20 October 20X2. At that date, Entity A's regulatory capital was below the capital requirement imposed by Regulator B by CU1 million. As a result, Entity A was required to submit a plan to the regulator indicating how it would increase its regulatory capital to the amount required. Entity A submitted a plan that entailed selling part of its unquoted equities portfolio with a carrying amount of CU11.5 million in the fourth quarter of 20X2. In the fourth quarter of 20X2, Entity A sold its fixed interest investment portfolio for CU12.6 million and met its regulatory capital requirement.

Amendments to Illustrative Examples accompanying IAS 7 Statement of Cash Flows

In the first illustrative example (A—Statement of cash flows for an entity other than a financial institution), amendments are made to: the illustrative example's title; paragraph 1; the illustrative consolidated statement of comprehensive income; the illustrative consolidated statement of financial position; the illustrative direct method statement of cash flows; and the illustrative indirect method statement of cash flows. In the second illustrative example (B—Statement of cash flows for a financial institution), its title, paragraph 1 and the illustrative direct method statement of cash flows are amended. New text is underlined and deleted text is struck through.

A Statement of cash flows for an entity other than a financial institution that does not have a main business activity of providing financing to customers

1

...

The examples show only current period amounts. Corresponding amounts-Comparative information for the preceding period are-is required to be presented in accordance with IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements[draft] IFRS X General Presentation and Disclosures.

20X2 ^(a)	
Sales	30,650
Cost of sales	(26,000<u>26,450</u>)
Gross profit	4,6504,200
Depreciation	(450)
Administrative and selling expenses	(910)
Operating profit	3,290
Share of profit or loss of integral associates and joint ventures	<u>(20)</u>
Operating profit and income and expenses from integral associates and joint ventures	3,270
Share of profit or loss of non-integral associates and joint	
ventures	<u>70</u>
Interest expense	(400)
Investment income	500<u>450</u>
	continued

Consolidated statement of comprehensive income for the period ended $20 \ensuremath{X2^{(a)}}$

...continued

Consolidated statement of comprehensive income for the period ended $20X2^{\rm (a)}$

Profit before financing and income tax	<u>3,790</u>
Interest expense	<u>(400)</u>
Foreign exchange loss	(40)
Profit before taxation	3,350
Taxes on income	(300)
Profit	3,050

(a) The entity did not recognise any components of other comprehensive income in the period ended $20X2_{-}$

		20X2		20X1
Assets				
Current assets				
Cash and cash equivalents		230		160
Accounts receivable		1,900		1,200
Inventory		1,000		1,950
Non-current assets				
Investments in integral associates and joint ventures		<u>800</u>		<u>820</u>
Investments in non-integral associates and joint ventures		<u>500</u>		<u>430</u>
Investments in equity instru-				
<u>ments other than associates</u> and joint ventures		<u>1,200</u>		<u>1,250</u>
Portfolio investments		2,500		2,500
Property, plant and equipment at cost	3,730		1,910	
Accumulated depreciation	(1,450)		(1,060)	
Property, plant and equipment -net		- 2,280		850
Intangible assets		<u>400</u>		<u>500</u>
Total assets	-	7,910 8,310		6,660 7,160

Consolidated statement of financial position as at end of 20X2

...continued

	20X2	20X1
Liabilities		
Current liabilities		
Trade payables	250	1,890
Interest payable	230	100
Income taxes payable	400	1,000
Non-current liabilities		
Long-term debt	2,300	1,040
Total liabilities	3,180	4,030
Shareholders' equityEquity		
Share capital	1,500	1,250
Retained earnings	3,230 <u>3,630</u>	1,380 <u>1,880</u>
Total shareholders' e quity	4,730 5,130	2,630 <u>3,130</u>
Total liabilities and	7,910	6,660
shareholders' equity	<u>8,310</u>	<u>7,160</u>
Direct method statement of cash flows (p	oaragraph 18(a))	
		20X2
Cash flows from operating activities		
Cash receipts from customers	30,1	50
Cash paid to suppliers and employees	(27,6	00)

Cash generated from operationsCash from operating activities before income tax Interest paid Income taxes paid Net cash from operating activities

continued...

1,380

1,650

2,550

(270)

(900)

...continued

		20X2
Cash flows from investing activities		
Acquisition of subsidiary<u>Subsidiary</u> X, net of cash acquired (Note A)	(550)	
Purchase of property, plant and equipment (Note B)	(350)	
Proceeds from sale of equipment	20	
Interest received	200	
Dividends received from integral associates and joint ventures	<u>120</u>	
Dividends received from non-integral associates and joint ventures	<u>20</u>	
Dividends received from equity instruments other than associates and joint ventures	200<u>60</u>	
Net cash used in <u>from</u> investing activities		(480)
Cash flows from financing activities		
Proceeds from issue of share capital	250	
Proceeds from long-term borrowings	250	
Payment of lease liabilities	(90)	
Interest paid	<u>(270)</u>	
Dividends paid ^(a)	(1,200)	
Net cash used in <u>f</u>rom financing activities		(790) (1,060)
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents		110
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period (Note C)		120

(a) This could also be shown as an operating cash flow.

		20X2
Cash flows from operating activities		
Profit before taxationOperating profit	3,350 <u>3,290</u>	
Adjustments for:		
Depreciation	4 50<u>350</u>	
Amortisation	<u>100</u>	
Foreign exchange loss	40	
Investment income	(500)	
Interest expense	400	
	3,740	
Increase in trade and other receivables	(500)	
Decrease in inventories	1,050	
Decrease in trade payables	(1,740)	
Cash generated from operationsCash from operating activities before income tax	2,550	
Interest paid	(270)	
Income taxes paid	(900)	
Net cash from operating activities		1,380
		<u>1,650</u>
Cash flows from investing activities		
Acquisition of subsidiary<u>Subsidiary</u> X<u>,</u> net of cash acquired (Note A)	(550)	
Purchase of property, plant and equipment (Note B)	(350)	
Proceeds from sale of equipment	20	
Interest received	200	
Dividends received from integral associates and joint ventures	<u>120</u>	
Dividends received from non-integral associates and joint ventures	<u>20</u>	
Dividends received from investments in equity instru- ments other than associates and joint ventures	200<u>60</u>	
Net cash used in from investing activities		(480)

Indirect method statement of cash flows (paragraph 18(b))

continued	
commucu	

		20X2
Cash flows from financing activities		
Proceeds from issue of share capital	250	
Proceeds from long-term borrowings	250	
Payment of lease liabilities ^(a)	(90)	
Interest paid	<u>(270)</u>	
Dividends paid ^(b)	(1,200)	
Net cash used in <u>f</u>rom financing activities		(790)
		<u>(1,060)</u>
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents		110
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period		
(Note C)		120
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period (Note C)		230
(a) <u>'Payment of lease liabilities' includes cash payments both</u> of the lease liabilities and for the interest portion of the lease		pal portion

(b) This could also be shown as an operating cash flow.

B Statement of cash flows for <u>a financial institution</u> <u>an entity that</u> provides financing to customers as its main business activity

1

The example shows only current period amounts. Comparative amounts information for the preceding period are-is required to be presented in accordance with IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements[draft] IFRS X General Presentation and Disclosures.

...

Direct method statement of cash flows (paragraph 18(a))

		2082
Cash flows from operating activities		
Interest ^(a) and commission receipts	28,447	
	<u>28,747</u>	
Interest payments <u>(a)</u>	(23,463)	
Recoveries on loans previously written off	237	
Cash payments to employees and suppliers	(997)	
	4 ,22 4	
	<u>4,524</u>	
(Increase) decrease in operating assets:		
Short-term funds	(650)	
Deposits held for regulatory or monetary control		
purposes	234	
Funds advanced to customers	(288)	
Net increase in credit card receivables	(360)	
Other short-term negotiable securities	(120)	
Increase (decrease) in operating liabilities:		
Deposits from customers	600	
Negotiable certificates of deposit	(200)	
Net cash from operating activities before income tax	3,440	
	<u>3,740</u>	
Income taxes paid	(100)	
Net cash from operating activities		3,340
		<u>3,640</u>

continued...

20X2

...continued

		20X2
Cash flows from investing activities		
Disposal of subsidiary<u>Subsidiary</u> Y	50	
Dividends received from investments in equity instruments	200	
Interest received	300	
Proceeds from sales of non-dealing securities	1,200	
Purchase of non-dealing securities	(600)	
Purchase of property, plant and equipment	(500)	
Net cash from investing activities		650<u>350</u>
Cash flows from financing activities		
Issue of loan capital	1,000	
Issue of preference shares by subsidiary undertaking	800	
Repayment of long-term borrowings	(200)	
Net decrease in other borrowings	(1,000)	
Dividends paid	(400)	
Net cash from financing activities		200
Effects of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents		600
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	-	4,790
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period		4,050
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	-	8,840
(a) An entity should classify each of these cash flows in a sig	- nglo catogory	

(a) <u>An entity should classify each of these cash flows in a single category.</u>

A comparison of proposals with requirements in IAS 1 *Presentation of Financial Statements*

The following table provides a mark-up of the requirements the Board proposes to bring forward from IAS 1 to the new IFRS Standard with only limited changes to the wording. The paragraphs coloured in grey in [draft] IFRS X also set out these requirements. Text that is shown as bold in the [draft] IFRS X is not shown as bold in the table text, and defined terms are not italicised at their first occurrence. Footnotes are not included.

In [draft] IFRS X, the section, [draft] Amendments to other IFRS Standards, includes paragraphs the Board proposes to move from IAS 1 to other IFRS Standards, and describes any proposed changes to those paragraphs.

IAS 1 para #	# Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	
	Scope	
IAS 1.2	An entity shall apply this [<u>draft]</u> Standard in preparing and presenting general purpose and disclosing information in financial statements in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRSs)prepared applying IFRS Standards.	IFRS X.2
IAS 1.3	Other IFRSsIFRS Standards set out the recognition, measure- ment, presentation and disclosure requirements for specific transactions and other events.	IFRS X.4
IAS 1.4	This [draft] Standard does not apply to the structurepresenta- tion and contentdisclosure of information in condensed interim financial statements prepared in accordance with IAS 34 Interim Financial Reporting. However, paragraphs 15–35 apply to such financial statements25–30, 100–110 and 118 apply to such financial statements.	IFRS X.5
	This <u>[draft]</u> Standard applies equally to all entities, including those that present consolidated financial statements in accordance with IFRS 10 <i>Consolidated Financial Statements</i> and those that present separate financial statements in accord- ance with IAS 27 <i>Separate Financial Statements</i> .	IFRS X.6
IAS 1.5	This <u>[draft]</u> Standard uses terminology that is suitable for profit-oriented entities, including public sector business entities. If entities with not-for-profit activities in the private sector or the public sector apply this <u>[draft]</u> Standard, they may need to amend the descriptions used for particular line items, <u>categories</u> , <u>subtotals</u> or <u>totals</u> in the financial statements and for the financial statements themselves.	IFRS X.7

IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text under	New para #		
IAS 1.6	Similarly, entities that do not have equity as defined in IAS 32 <i>Financial Instruments: Presentation</i> (eg some mutual funds) and entities whose share capital is not equity (eg some co-operative entities) may need to adapt the financial statement presentation of members' or unitholders' interests.		IFRS X.8	
	Definitions			
IAS 1.7	impracticable	Applying a requirement is imprac- ticable when the entity cannot apply it after making every reason- able effort to do so.		IFRS X.App A
IAS 1.7 (cont)	International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRSs)IFRS Standards	<u>IFRS Standards</u> are Standards and Interpretations issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB<u>B</u>oard). They comprise:		IFRS X.App A
		(a)	International Financial Reporting Standards;	
		(b)	International Accounting Standards;	
		(c)	IFRIC Interpretations; and	
		(d)	SIC Interpretations.	
IAS 1.7 (cont)	other comprehensive income	comprises items <u>Items</u> of income and expense (including reclassifica- tion adjustments) that are not -recognised inoutside profit or loss as required or permitted by other IFRSs.<u>IFRS</u> Standards.		IFRS X.App A

.continued			
IAS 1 para #	Revised	l text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
IAS 1.7 (cont)		dix A defines other comprehensive income. The nents of other comprehensive income include:	IFRS X.B50
	(a)	changes in revaluation surplus (see IAS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment and IAS 38 Intangible Assets);	
	(b)	remeasurements of defined benefit plans (see IAS 19 Employee Benefits);	
	(c)	gains and losses arising from translating the financial statements of a foreign operation (see IAS 21 <i>The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates</i>);	
	(d)	gains and losses from investments in equity instru- ments designated <u>as measured</u> at fair value through other comprehensive income in accordance with paragraph 5.7.5 of IFRS 9- <i>Financial Instruments</i> ;	
	(da)<u>(e)</u>	gains and losses on financial assets measured at fair value through other comprehensive income in accordance with paragraph 4.1.2A of IFRS 9;	
	(e) (f)	the effective portion of gains and losses on hedging instruments in a cash flow hedge and the gains and losses on hedging instruments that hedge invest- ments in equity instruments measured at fair value through other comprehensive income in accordance with paragraph 5.7.5 of IFRS 9 (see Chapter 6 of IFRS 9);	
	(f) (g)	for particular liabilities designated as at fair value through profit or loss, the amount of the change in fair value that is attributable to changes in the liabili- ty's credit risk (see paragraph 5.7.7 of IFRS 9);	
	(g) (h)	changes in the value of the time value of options when separating the intrinsic value and time value of an option contract and designating as the hedging instrument only the changes in the intrinsic value (see Chapter 6 of IFRS 9);	

...continued

IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
IAS 1.7 (cont)	 (h)(i) changes in the value of the forward elements of forward contracts when separating the forward element and spot element of a forward contract and designating as the hedging instrument only the changes in the spot element, and changes in the value of the foreign currency basis spread of a financial instrument when excluding it from the designation of that financial instrument as the hedging instrument (see Chapter 6 of IFRS 9); 	
	(i)(j) insurance finance income and expenses from contracts issued within the scope of IFRS 17 <i>Insurance</i> <i>Contracts</i> excluded from profit or loss when total insurance finance income or expense is disaggregated to include in profit or loss an amount determined by a systematic allocation applying paragraph 88(b) of IFRS 17, or by an amount that eliminates account- ing mismatches with the finance income or expenses arising on the underlying items, applying paragraph 89(b) of IFRS 17; and	
	(j)(k) finance income and expenses from reinsurance contacts held excluded from profit or loss when total reinsurance finance income or expenses is disaggre- gated to include in profit or loss an amount determined by a systematic allocation, applying paragraph 88(b) of IFRS 17.	
IAS 1.7 (cont)	reclassification adjust- ments are amountsAmounts reclassified to profit or loss in the current <u>reporting</u> period that were <u>recognisedincluded</u> in other comprehensive income in the current or previous periods.	IFRS X.App A

continued			
IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text und	New para #	
IAS 1.7 (cont)	total comprehensive income	is the <u>The</u> change in equity during a <u>reporting</u> period resulting from transactions and other events, other than those changes resulting from transactions with owners <u>holders of claims</u> <u>classified as equity</u> in their capaci- ty as owners <u>holders of claims</u> <u>classified as equity</u> . Total comprehensive income comprises all components of 'profit or loss' and of 'other comprehensive income'.	IFRS X.App A
IAS 1.8	Although this [draft] Standard uses the terms such as 'other comprehensive income', 'profit or loss' and 'total compre- hensive income', an entity may use other terms to describe the totals, subtotals and line items required by this [draft] Standard as long as the meaning is clear. For example, an entity may use the term 'net income' to describe profit or loss.		IFRS X.12
	Financial statements		
	Complete set of financial sta	itements	
IAS 1.11		with equal prominence all<u>each</u> of tatements <u>with equal prominence</u> in a al statements.	IFRS X.15
	General features		
	Materiality and aggregation		
IAS 1.31	required to be included statements, which incl entity need not provide required by an IFRS <u>Sta</u> from that <u>presentation</u> the case even if the IFR requirements or descri An entity shall also con disclosures when comp in IFRS <u>Standards</u> is ins statements to understa	<u>ards</u> specify information that is <u>apresented</u> in the <u>primary</u> financial <u>ade or disclosed in</u> the notes. An <u>a specific presentation or disclosure</u> <u>undard</u> if the information resulting <u>or</u> disclosure is not material. This is <u>as Standard</u> contains a list of specific bes them as minimum requirements. <u>asider whether to provide additional</u> <u>bliance with the specific requirements</u> <u>sufficient to enable users of financial</u> and the impact of particular transac- and conditions on the entity's <u>financial performance</u>	IFRS X.24

continued...

© IFRS Foundation

IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)		
	Offsetting		
IAS 1.32	An entity shall not offset assets and liabilities or income and expenses, unless required or permitted by an IFRS <u>Standard (see paragraphs B16–B17)</u> .		
IAS 1.33	An entity reports separately both assets and liabilities, and income and expenses. Offsetting in the statement(s) of profit or loss and other comprehensive income or <u>financial</u> performance or the statement of financial position, except when offsetting reflects the substance of the transaction or other event, detracts from the ability of users <u>of financial</u> <u>statements</u> both to understand the transactions ₇ <u>and</u> other events and conditions that have occurred and to assess the entity's future cash flows. Measuring assets net of valuation allowances – for example, obsolescence allowances on inventories and doubtful debts allowances on receivables – is not offsetting.		
IAS 1.34	Paragraph 29 prohibits entities from offsetting unless required or permitted by an IFRS Standard. IFRS 15 Revenue from Contracts with Customers requires an entity to measure revenue from contracts with customers at the amount of consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for transferring promised goods or services. For example, the amount of revenue recognised reflects any trade discounts and volume rebates the entity allows. An entity undertakes, in the course of its ordinary activities, other transactions that do not generate revenue but are incidental to the main revenue-generating activities. An entity presents in the primary financial statements or disclo- ses in the notes the results of such transactions, when this presentation or disclosure reflects the substance of the transaction or other event, by netting any income with related expenses arising on the same transaction. For example:	IFRS X.B16	

continued		
IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
	Frequency of reporting	
IAS 1.36	An entity shall <u>presentprovide</u> a complete set of financial statements (including comparative information) at least annually. When an entity changes the end of its reporting period and <u>presentsprovides</u> financial statements for a period longer or shorter than one year, an entity shall disclose, in addition to the period covered by the financial statements:	IFRS X.31
	(a) the reason for using a longer or shorter period _{τ} ; and	
	(b) the fact that amounts <u>presentedincluded</u> in the financial statements are not entirely comparable.	
IAS 1.37	Normally, an entity consistently prepares financial statements for a one-year period. However, for practical reasons, some entities prefer to report, for example, for a 52-week period. This [draft] Standard does not preclude this practice.	IFRS X.32
	Comparative information	
	Minimum comparative information	
IAS 1.38	Except when IFRSsIFRS Standards permit or require otherwise, an entity shall presentprovide comparative information in respect of the preceding <u>reporting</u> period for all amounts reported in the current period's financial statements. An entity shall include comparative information for narrative and descriptive information if it is relevant to <u>an</u> understanding <u>of</u> the current period's financial statements.	IFRS X.34
1.38A	An entity shall present, as a minimum, twoa current report- ing period and preceding period in each of its primary financial statements of financial position, two statements of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, two separate statements of profit or loss (if presented), two statements of cash flows and two statements of changes in equity, and related and in the notes.	IFRS X.35

...continued

IAS 1 para # Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through) New para # IAS 1.38B IFRS X.B19 In some cases, narrative information provided in the financial statements for the preceding reporting period(s) continues to be relevant in the current period. For example, an entity discloses in the current period details of a legal dispute, the outcome of which was uncertain at the end of the preceding period and is yet to be resolved. Users of financial statements may benefit from the disclosure of information that the uncertainty existed at the end of the preceding period and from the disclosure of information about the steps that have been taken during the period to resolve the uncertainty. Additional comparative information IAS 1.38C IFRS X.B20 An entity may present provide comparative information in addition to the minimum comparative financial statements information required by IFRSs IFRS Standards, as long as that information is prepared in accordance with IFRSsIFRS Standards. This comparative information may consist of one or more <u>of the primary financial</u> statements referred to in paragraph 10, but need not comprise a complete set of financial statements. When this is the case, the entity shall presentdisclose related note information for those additional primary financial statements. IAS 1.38D IFRS X.B21 For example, an entity may present a third statementstatement(s) of profit or loss and other comprehensive incomefinancial performance (thereby presenting the current <u>reporting</u> period, the preceding period and one additional comparative period). However, the entity is not required to present a third statement of financial position, a third statement of cash flows or a third statement of changes in equity (ie an additional financial statement comparative). The entity is required to presentdisclose, in the notes-to the financial statements, the comparative information related to that additional statement(s) of profit or loss and other comprehensive incomefinancial performance.

IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
	Change in accounting policy, retrospective restatement or reclassification	
IAS 1.40A	An entity shall present a third statement of financial position as at the beginning of the preceding <u>reporting</u> period in addition to the minimum comparative financial statements<u>information</u> required in paragraph <u>38A35</u> if:	IFRS X.36
	 (a) it applies an accounting policy retrospectively, makes a retrospective restatement of items in its financial statements or reclassifies items in its financial statements; and 	
	(b) the retrospective application, retrospective restate- ment or the reclassification has a material effect on the information in the statement of financial position at the beginning of the preceding period.	
IAS 1.40B	In the circumstances described in paragraph 40A36, an entity shall present three statements of financial position as at:	IFRS X.37
	(a) the end of the current <u>reporting</u> period;	
	(b) the end of the preceding period; and	
	(c) the beginning of the preceding period.	
IAS 1.40C	When an entity is required to present an additionala third statement of financial position in accordance with paragraph 40A36, it must disclose the information required by paragraphs 41–4440–41 and IAS 8. However, it need not presentprovide the related notes to the opening statement of financial position as at the beginning of the preceding <u>reporting period</u> .	IFRS X.38
IAS 1.40D	The date of that opening statement of financial position shall be as at the beginning of the preceding <u>reporting</u> period regardless of whether an entity's financial statements <u>presentprovide</u> comparative information for earlier periods (as permitted in paragraph <u>38CB20</u>).	IFRS X.39

IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
IAS 1.41	If an entity changes the presentation, <u>disclosure</u> or classifica- tion of items in its financial statements, it shall reclassify comparative amounts unless reclassification is impractica- ble. When an entity reclassifies comparative amounts, it shall disclose (including as at the beginning of the preceding <u>reporting period) (see paragraphs B22–B23)</u> :	IFRS X.40
	(a) the nature of the reclassification;	
	(b) the amount of each item or class of items that is reclassified; and	
	(c) the reason for the reclassification.	
IAS 1.42	When it is impracticable to reclassify comparative amounts, an entity shall disclose:	IFRS X.41
	(a) the reason for not reclassifying the amounts; and	
	(b) the nature of the adjustments that would have been made if the amounts had been reclassified.	
IAS 1.43	Paragraph 40 requires an entity to reclassify comparative amounts if the entity changes the presentation, disclosure or classification of items in its financial statements. Enhancing the inter-period comparability of information assists users of financial statements in making economic decisions, especial- ly by allowing the assessment of trends in financial informa- tion for predictive purposes. In some circumstances, it is impracticable to reclassify comparative information for a particular prior reporting period to achieve comparabili- tyconsistency with the current period. For example, an entity may not have collected data in the prior period(s) in a way that allows reclassification, and it may be impracticable to recreate the information.	IFRS X.B22
IAS 1.44	IAS 8 <u>Basis of Preparation, Accounting Policies, Changes in Account- ing Estimates and Errors</u> sets out the adjustments to compara- tive information required when an entity changes an	IFRS X.B2

continued...

accounting policy or corrects an error.

IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
	Consistency of presentation	••••
IAS 1.45	An entity shall retain the presentation <u>, disclosure</u> and classi- fication of items in the financial statements from one <u>report-</u> <u>ing</u> period to the next unless <u>(see paragraph B18)</u> :	IFRS X.33
	 (a) it is apparent, following a significant change in the nature of the entity's operations or a review of its financial statements, that another presentation, <u>disclosure</u> or classification would be more appropriate having regard to the criteria for the selection and application of accounting policies in IAS 8 <u>Basis of</u> <u>Preparation, Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors;</u> or 	
	(b) an IFRS <u>Standard</u> requires a change in presentation, <u>disclosure or classification</u> .	
IAS 1.46	Paragraph 33(a) permits an entity to change the presenta- tion, disclosure or classification of items in the financial statements when it is apparent that another presentation, disclosure or classification would be more appropriate. For example, a significant acquisition or disposal, or a review of the presentation of the financial statements, might suggest that the financial statements need to be presented different- lychanged. An entity changes the presentation, disclosure or classification of its financial statements only if the changed presentationchange provides information that is reliable and more relevantuseful to users of the financial statements and the revised structurepresentation, disclosure or classification is likely to continue, so that comparability is not impaired. When making such changes in presentation, an entity reclassifies its comparative information in accordance with paragraphs 41 and 4240–41.	IFRS X.B18
	Structure and content	
	Identification of the financial statements	
IAS 1.49	An entity shall clearly identify the financial statements and distinguish them from other information in the same published document <u>(see paragraphs B1–B2)</u> .	IFRS X.16

IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
IAS 1.50	HFRSsIFRS Standards apply only to financial statements, and not necessarily to other information presentedprovided in an annual report, a regulatory filing, or another document. Therefore, it is important that users <u>of financial</u> <u>statements</u> can distinguish information that is prepared using HFRSsIFRS Standards from other information that may be useful to users but is not the subject of those require- ments.	IFRS X.17
IAS 1.51	An entity shall clearly identify each <u>primary</u> financial statement and the notes. In addition, an entity shall display the following information prominently, and repeat it when necessary for the information presentedprovided to be understandable:	IFRS X.18
	(a) the name of the reporting entity or other means of identification, and any change in that information from the end of the preceding reporting period;	
	(b) whether the financial statements are of an individual entity or a group of entities;	
	 (c) the date of the end of the reporting period or the period covered by the set of financial statements or notes; 	
	(d) the presentation currency, as defined in IAS 21 <u>The</u> <u>Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates</u> ; and	
	(e) the level of rounding used in presenting for the amounts in the financial statements.	
IAS 1.52	An entity meets the requirements in paragraph 5116 by presentingproviding appropriate headings for pages, statements, notes, columns and the like. Judgement is required in determining the best way of presentingproviding such information. For example, when an entity presentsprovides the financial statements electronically, separate pages are not always used; an entity then presentsprovides the above items to ensure that the informa- tion included in the financial statements can be understood.	IFRS X.B1
IAS 1.53	An entity often makes financial statements more understandable by presentingproviding information in thousands or millions of units of the presentation currency. This is acceptable as long as the entity discloses the level of rounding and does not omit material information.	IFRS X.B2

continued		
IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
	Statement of financial position	
	Information to be presented in the statement of financial position	
IAS 1.56	When an entity presents current and non-current assets, and current and non-current liabilities, as separate classifications in its statement of financial position, it shall not classify deferred tax assets (liabilities) as current assets (liabilities).	IFRS X.86
IAS 1.57	This <u>[draft]</u> Standard does not prescribe the order or format in which an entity presents items <u>in the statement of</u> <u>financial position</u> . Paragraph 5482 simply lists items that are sufficiently different in nature or function to warrant separate presentation in the statement of financial position. In addition:	IFRS X.83
	 (a) <u>applying paragraph 42</u>, line items are included when the size, nature or function of an item or aggregation of similar items is such that separate presentation is relevant to an understanding of the entity's financial position; and 	
	 (b) the descriptions used and the ordering of items or aggregation of similar items may be amended according to the nature of the entity and its transactions, to provide information that is relevant to an understanding of the entity's financial position. For example, a financial institution may amend the above-descriptions in paragraph 82 to provide information that is relevant to the operations of a financial institution. 	
IAS 1.58	An <u>Applying paragraph 83(a) an</u> entity makes the judgement about whether to present additional items separately on the basis of an assessment of:	IFRS X.B12
	(a) the nature and liquidity of assets;	
	(b) the function of assets within the entity; and	
	(c) the amounts, nature and timing of liabilities.	
IAS 1.59	The use of different measurement bases for different classes of assets suggests that their nature or function differs and, therefore, that an entity presents them as separate line items. For example, different classes of property, plant and equipment can be carried at cost or at revalued amounts in accordance with IAS 16 <u>Property, Plant and Equipment</u> .	IFRS X.B13

continued...

© IFRS Foundation

IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
	Current/non-current distinction	
IAS 1.60	An entity shall present current and non-current assets, and current and non-current liabilities, as separate classifications in its statement of financial position in accordance with paragraphs <u>66–7687–88</u> except when a presentation based on liquidity provides information that is reliable <u>faithfully</u> <u>represents those assets</u> and <u>liabilities and is</u> more relevant. When that exception applies, an entity shall present all assets and liabilities in order of liquidity (see paragraphs <u>B53–B56</u>).	IFRS X.84
IAS 1.61	 Whichever method of presentation is adopted, an entity shall disclose the amount expected to be recovered or settled after more than twelve months for each asset and liability line item that combines amounts expected to be recovered or settled: (a) no more than twelve months after the reporting period; and (b) more than twelve months after the reporting-period. 	IFRS X.85
IAS 1.62	WhenApplying paragraph 84, when an entity supplies goods or services within a clearly identifiable operating cycle, separate classification of current and non-current assets and liabilities in the statement of financial position provides useful information by distinguishing the net assets that are continuously circulating as working capital from those used in the entity's long-term operations. It also highlights assets that are expected to be realised within the current operating cycle, and liabilities that are due for settlement within the same <u>reporting</u> period.	IFRS X.B53
IAS 1.63	For some entities, such as financial institutions, a presenta- tion of assets and liabilities in increasing or decreasing order of liquidity provides information that is reliable faithfully represents those assets and liabilities and is more relevant than a current/non-current presentation because the entity does not supply goods or services within a clearly identifia- ble operating cycle.	IFRS X.B54
IAS 1.64	In applying paragraph 6084, an entity is permitted to present some of its assets and liabilities using a current/non- current classification and others in order of liquidity when this provides information that is reliablefaithfully represents <u>those assets</u> and <u>liabilities and is</u> more relevant. The need for a mixed basis of presentation might arise when an entity has diverse operations.	IFRS X.B55

continued		
IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
IAS 1.65	Information about expected dates of realisation of assets and liabilities is useful in assessing the liquidity and solvency of an entity. IFRS 7 <i>Financial Instruments: Disclosures</i> requires disclosure of the maturity <u>datesanalysis</u> of financial assets and financial liabilities. Financial assets include trade and other receivables, and financial liabilities include trade and other payables. Information on the expected date of recovery of non-monetary assets, such as inventories and expected date of settlement for liabilities, such as provisions, is also useful, whether assets and liabilities are classified as current or as non-current. For example, an entity discloses <u>in the</u> <u>notes</u> the amount of inventories that are expected to be recovered more than twelve months after the reporting period.	IFRS X.B56
	Current assets	
IAS 1.66	 An entity shall classify an asset as current when <u>(see paragraphs B57–B58)</u>: (a) it expects to realise the asset, or intends to sell or consume it, in its normal operating cycle; (b) it holds the asset primarily for the purpose of trading; (c) it expects to realise the asset within twelve months after the reporting period; or (d) the asset is cash or a cash equivalent (as defined in IAS 7) unless the asset is restricted from being exchanged or used to settle a liability for at least twelve months after the reporting period. An entity shall classify all other assets as non-current. 	IFRS X.87
IAS 1.67	Paragraph 87 requires an entity to classify as non-current all assets not classified as current. This [draft] Standard uses the term 'non-current' to include tangible, intangible and financial assets of a long-term nature. It does not prohibit the use of alternative descriptions as long as the meaning is clear.	IFRS X.B57

IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
IAS 1.68	The operating cycle of an entity is the time between the acquisition of assets for processing and their realisation in cash or cash equivalents. When the entity's normal operating cycle is not clearly identifiable, it is assumed to be twelve months. Current assets include assets (such as inventories and trade receivables) that are sold, consumed or realised as part of the normal operating cycle even when they are not expected to be realised within twelve months after the reporting period. Current assets also include assets held primarily for the purpose of trading (examples include some financial assets that meet the definition of held for trading in IFRS 9) and the current portion of non-current financial assets.	IFRS X.B58
	Current liabilities	
IAS 1.69	 An entity shall classify a liability as current when <u>(see paragraphs B59–B65)</u>: (a) it expects to settle the liability in its normal operating cycle; (b) it holds the liability primarily for the purpose of trading; (c) the liability is due to be settled within twelve months after the reporting period; or (d) it does not have an unconditional right to defer settlement of the liability for at least twelve months after the reporting-period (see paragraph 73<u>73B62</u>). Terms of a liability that could, at the option of the counterparty, result in its settlement by the issue of equity instruments do not affect its classification. 	IFRS X.88
IAS 1.70	Paragraph 88 specifies when an entity is required to classify <u>a liability as current.</u> Some current liabilities, such as trade payables and some accruals for employee and other operat- ing costs, are part of the working capital used in the entity's normal operating cycle. An entity classifies such operating items as current liabilities even if they are due to be settled more than twelve months after the reporting period. The same normal operating cycle applies to the classification of an entity's assets and liabilities. When the entity's normal operating cycle is not clearly identifiable, it is assumed to be twelve months.	IFRS X.B59

continued		
IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
IAS 1.71	Other current liabilities are not settled as part of the normal operating cycle, but are due for settlement within twelve months after the reporting period or held primarily for the purpose of trading. Examples are some financial liabilities that meet the definition of held for trading in IFRS 9, bank overdrafts, and the current portion of non-current financial liabilities, dividends payable, income taxes and other non-trade payables. Financial liabilities that provide financing on a long-term basis (ie are not part of the working capital used in the entity's normal operating cycle) and are not due for settlement within twelve months after the reporting-period are non-current liabilities, subject to paragraphs 74 and 75B63–B64.	IFRS X.B60
IAS 1.72	 An entity classifies its financial liabilities as current when they are due to be settled within twelve months after the reporting period, even if: (a) the original term was for a period longer than twelve months; and (b) an agreement to refinance, or to reschedule payments, on a long-term basis is completed after the reporting period and before the financial statements are authorised for issue. 	IFRS X.B61
IAS 1.73	If an entity expects, and has the discretion, to refinance or roll over an obligation for at least twelve months after the reporting period under an existing loan facility, it classifies the obligation as non-current, even if it would otherwise be due within a shorter period. However, when refinancing or rolling over the obligation is not at the discretion of the entity (for example, there is no arrangement for refinanc- ing), the entity does not consider the potential to refinance the obligation and classifies the obligation as current.	IFRS X.B62
IAS 1.74	When an entity breaches a provision of a long-term loan arrangement on or before the end of the reporting period with the effect that the liability becomes payable on demand, it classifies the liability as current, even if the lender agreed, after the reporting period and before the authorisation of the financial statements for issue, not to demand payment as a consequence of the breach. An entity classifies the liability as current because, at the end of the reporting period, it does not have an unconditional right to defer its settlement for at least twelve months after that date.	IFRS X.B63

continued...

© IFRS Foundation

rectify a breach of a long-term loan arrangement ending at least twelve months after the reporting

...continued IAS 1 para # Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through) New para # IAS 1.75 IFRS X.B64 However, an entity classifies the liability as non-current if the lender agreed by the end of the reporting period to provide a period of grace ending at least twelve months after the reporting period, within which the entity can rectify the breach and during which the lender cannot demand immediate repayment. IAS 1.76 IFRS X.B65 In respect of loans classified as current liabilities, if the following events occur between the end of the reporting period and the date the financial statements are authorised for issue, those events are disclosed as non-adjusting events in accordance with IAS 10 Events after the Reporting Period: refinancing on a long-term basis; (a) (b) rectification of a breach of a long-term loan arrangement; and (c) the granting by the lender of a period of grace to

period.
IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)			New para #	
	Information in the n				
IAS 1.79	An en <u>or pre</u> staten	IFRS X.114			
	(a)	for ea	ch class of share capital:		
		(i)	the number of shares authorised;		
		(ii)	the number of shares issued and fully paid, and issued but not fully paid;		
		(iii)	par value per share, or that the shares have no par value;		
		(iv)	a reconciliation of the number of shares outstanding at the beginning and at the end of the <u>reporting</u> period;		
		(v)	the rights, preferences and restrictions attach- ing to that class including restrictions on the distribution of dividends and the repayment of capital;		
		(vi)	shares in the entity held by the entity or by its subsidiaries or associates; and		
		(vii)	shares reserved for issue under options and contracts for the sale of shares, including terms and amounts; and		
	(b)		cription of the nature and purpose of each ve within equity.		
IAS 1.80	trust, by par <u>ing</u> pe prefer	shall d agraph riod in	thout share capital, such as a partnership or isclose information equivalent to that required a 79 <u>114(a)</u> , showing changes during the <u>report</u> - each category of equity interest, and the rights, and restrictions attaching to each category of st.	IFRS X.115	
	Statem	ent of pr	ofit or loss and other comprehensive income		
	Profit o	r loss fo	r the period		
IAS 1.88	a <u>repo</u> an IFR	rting p	all recognise all items of income and expense in period in <u>the statement of p</u> rofit or loss unless <u>dard</u> requires or permits otherwise <u>(see</u> '4–81).	IFRS X.44	

IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #		
IAS 1.89	Some IFRSsIFRS Standards specify circumstances when an entity recognises particular items outside <u>the statement of</u> profit or loss in the current <u>reporting</u> period. IAS 8 specifies two such circumstances: the correction of errors and the effect of changes in accounting policies. Other IFRSsIFRS <u>Standards</u> require or permit components of other compre- hensive income that meet the <u>Conceptual Framework's Concep-</u> <u>tual Framework for Financial Reporting's</u> definition of income or expense to be excluded from profit or loss (see paragraph 7 <u>B50</u>).			
	Other comprehensive income for the period			
IAS 1.90	An entity shall <u>either disclose in the notes or present in the</u> <u>statement presenting comprehensive income</u> the amount of income tax relating to each item of other comprehensive income, including reclassification adjustments , either in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income or in the notes<u>.</u>	IFRS X.80		
IAS 1.91	An entity may present items of other comprehensive income either:	IFRS X.81		
	(a) net of related tax effects; or			
	(b) before related tax effects with one amount shown for the aggregate amount of income tax relating to those items.			
	If an entity elects alternative (b), it shall allocate the tax between the items that might be reclassified subsequently to theremeasurements permanently reported outside profit or loss section and those that will not be reclassified subsequently to theincome and expenses to be included in profit or loss sectionin the future when specific conditions are met.			
IAS 1.92	An entity shall <u>present in the statement presenting compre-</u> <u>hensive income or disclose in the notes</u> reclassification adjustments relating to components of other comprehensive income (see paragraphs B51–B52).	IFRS X.77		

continued		
IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
IAS 1.93	Other IFRSsIFRS Standards specify whether and when amounts previously recognised <u>included</u> in other comprehen- sive income are reclassified to profit or loss. Such reclassifi- cations are referred to in this [draft] Standard as reclassifica- tion adjustments. A reclassification adjustment is included with the related component of other comprehensive income in the period that the adjustment is reclassified to profit or loss. These amounts may have been recognised <u>included</u> in other comprehensive income as unrealised gains in the current or previous periods. Those unrealised gains must be deducted from other comprehensive income in the period in which the realised gains are reclassified to profit or loss to avoid including them in total comprehensive income twice.	IFRS X.78
IAS 1.94	An entity may present <u>disclosing</u> reclassification adjustments in the <u>notes shall present in the</u> statement(s) of profit or loss and otherpresenting comprehensive income or in the notes. An entity presenting reclassification adjustments in the notes presents the items of other comprehensive income after any related reclassification adjustments.	IFRS X.79
IAS 1.95	Reclassification adjustments arise, for example, on disposal of a foreign operation (see IAS 21) and when some hedged forecast cash flows affect profit or loss (see paragraph 6.5.11(d) of IFRS 9 in relation to cash flow hedges).	IFRS X.B51

IAS 1 para #	Revise	d text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
IAS 1.96	present reclass other include adjust recogy remeat accord other profit revalu in sub derece IFRS 9 flow 1 (or the current amout or a set include of an red to	raph 77 requires an entity to present in the statement inting comprehensive income or disclose in the notes sification adjustments relating to the component of comprehensive income, income and expenses to be led in profit or loss in the future. Reclassification tments do not arise on changes in revaluation surplus nised in accordance with IAS 16 or IAS 38 or on asurements of defined benefit plans recognised in dance with IAS 19. These components are recognised in comprehensive income and are not reclassified to or loss in subsequent <u>reporting</u> periods. Changes in lation surplus may be transferred to retained earnings osequent periods as the asset is used or when it is ognised (see IAS 16 and IAS 38). In accordance with 0, reclassification adjustments do not arise if a cash nedge or the accounting for the time value of an option e forward element of a forward contract or the foreign ncy basis spread of a financial instrument) result in nts that are removed from the cash flow hedge reserve eparate component of equity, respectively, and ded directly in the initial cost or other carrying amount asset or a liability. These amounts are directly transfer- o assets or liabilities.	IFRS X.B52
		ation to be presented in the statement(s) of profit or loss and other ehensive income or in the notes	
IAS 1.98	tion in	mstances that would give rise to the separate <u>presenta-</u> <u>n the statement(s) of financial performance or</u> disclo- <u>n the notes</u> of items of income and expense include: write-downs of inventories to net realisable value or of property, plant and equipment to recoverable amount, as well as reversals of such write-downs; restructurings of the activities of an entity and reversals of any provisions for the costs of restructur- ing;	IFRS X.B15
	(c)	disposals of items of property, plant and equipment;	
	(d)	disposals of investments;	
	(e)	discontinued operations;	
	(f)(e)	litigation settlements; and	
	(g) (<u>f)</u>	other reversals of provisions.	

continued							
IAS 1 para #	Revise	New para #					
	Statem						
	Informa	ation to I	be presented in the statement of changes in equity				
IAS 1.106	An en requir equity	IFRS X.89					
	(a)	 total comprehensive income for the <u>reporting</u> period, showing separately the total amounts attributable to ownersholders of <u>claims against</u> the parent <u>classified</u> <u>as equity</u> and to non-controlling interests; 					
	(b)	for each component of equity, the effects of retrospective application or retrospective restatement recognised in accordance with IAS 8; and					
	(c)	[delet	ed]				
	(d)<u>(</u>c)	betwe the en	ich component of equity, a reconciliation een the carrying amount at the beginning and nd of the period, separately (as a minimum) osingpresenting changes resulting from:				
		(i)	profit or loss;				
		(ii)	other comprehensive income; and				
		(iii)	transactions with ownersholders of claims classified as equity in their capacity as ownersholders of claims classified as equity, showing separately contributions by and distributions to ownersholders of claims classified as equity and changes in ownership interests inclaims classified as equity against subsidiaries that do not result in a loss of control.				
	Informa notes	ation to t	be presented in the statement of changes in equity or in the				
IAS 1.106A	either the no	in the otes , an	nponent of equity an entity shall <u>either</u> present , statement of changes in equity or <u>disclose</u> in analysis of other comprehensive income by agraph 106(d)<u>89(c)</u>(ii)).	IFRS X.91			
IAS 1.107	chang divide <u>claims</u>	es in eo nds reo s classif	all <u>either present, either</u> in the statement of quity or <u>disclose</u> in the notes, the amount of cognised as distributions to owners<u>holders</u> of fied as equity during the <u>reporting</u> period, and mount of dividends per share.	IFRS X.92			

continued...

© IFRS Foundation

IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #			
IAS 1.108	In paragraph 106,89 , the components of equity include, for example, each class of contributed equity, the accumulated balance of each class of other comprehensive income and retained earnings.				
IAS 1.109	Changes in an entity's equity between the beginning and the end of the reporting period reflect the increase or decrease in its net assets during the period. Except for changes result- ing from transactions ownerswith holders of claims classi- fied as equity in their capacity as ownersholders of claims <u>classified as equity</u> (such as equity contributions, reacquisi- tions of the entity's own equity instruments and dividends) and transaction costs directly related to such transactions, the overall change in equity during a period represents the total amount of income and expense, including gains and losses, generated by the entity's activities during that period.	IFRS X.94			
IAS 1.110	IAS 8 requires retrospective adjustments to effect changes in accounting policies, to the extent practicable, except when the transition provisions in another IFRS <u>Standard</u> require otherwise. IAS 8 also requires restatements to correct errors to be made retrospectively, to the extent practicable. Retrospective adjustments and retrospective restatements are not changes in equity, but they are adjustments to the opening balance of retained earnings, except when an IFRS <u>Standard</u> requires retrospective adjustment of another component of equity. Paragraph 10689 (b) requires <u>disclosurepresentation</u> in the statement of changes in equity of the total adjustment to each component of equity resulting from changes in accounting policies and, separately, from corrections of errors. These adjustments are <u>disclosedpresented</u> for each prior <u>reporting</u> period and the beginning of the period.	IFRS X.90			
	Statement of cash flows				
IAS 1.111	Cash flow information provides users of financial statements with a basis to assess the ability of the entity to generate cash and cash equivalents and the needs of the entity to utilise those cash flows. IAS 7 sets out requirements for the presentation and disclosure of cash flow information.	IFRS X.95			

continued			
IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #	
	Notes		
	Structure		
IAS 1.112	The notes <u>An entity</u> shall <u>disclose in the notes</u> :	IFRS X.96	
	 (a) present information about the basis of preparation of the financial statements (see paragraphs 6K–6N of IAS 8) and the specific accounting policies used in accordance with (see paragraphs 117–12428A–28G of IAS 8); 		
	(b) disclosure the information required by <u>IFRSsIFRS</u> <u>Standards</u> that is not presented elsewhere in the <u>primary</u> financial statements; and		
	 (c) provide information that is not presented elsewhere in the primary financial statements, but is relevant to an understanding of any of them. 		
IAS 1.113	An entity shall, as far as practicable, present notes in a systematic manner. In determining a systematic manner, the entity shall consider the effect on the understandability and comparability of its financial statements. An entity shall cross-reference each item in the <u>primary financial</u> statements of financial position and in the statement(s) of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, and in the statements of changes in equity and of cash flows to any related information in the notes (see paragraph B66).	IFRS X.97	

IAS 1 para #	Revise	d text (n	ew text u	nderlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #		
IAS 1.114	Paragraph 97 requires an entity to present notes in a system- atic manner. Examples of systematic ordering or grouping of the notes include:						
	(a)	the ei undei finan	ntity con estandin cial posi nation a	nence to the areas of its activities that nsiders to be most relevant to an ag of its financial performance and ition, such as grouping together about particular operatingbusiness			
	(b)			ether information about items measured h as assets measured at fair value; or			
	(c)	stater sive i i	nent(s) (ncome<u>fi</u>	e order of the line items in the of profit or loss and other comprehen- nancial performance and the statement osition, such as:			
		(i)		nent of compliance with IFRSs<u>IFRS</u> ards (see paragraph 16<u>6B</u> of IAS 8);			
		(ii)	-	icant accounting policies applied (see raph 117<u>28A of IAS 8</u>);			
		(iii)	the st stater comp and in and o stater	orting information for items presented in atements of financial position and in the nent(s) of profit or loss and other rehensive income <u>financial performance</u> , a the statements of changes in equity f cash flows, in the order in which each nent <u>is provided</u> and each line item is nted; and			
		(iv)	other	disclosures, including:			
			(1)	contingent liabilities (see IAS 37) and unrecognised contractual commit- ments; and			
			(2)	non-financial disclosures, eg the entity's financial risk management objectives and policies (see IFRS 7).			
IAS 1.116	about and s	the bas pecific a	sis of pr	nt <u>disclose</u> notes providing information eparation of the financial statements ing policies as a separate section of the	IFRS X.98		

IAS 1 para #	Revised	New para #			
	Capital				
IAS 1.134	users of	An entity shall disclose <u>in the notes</u> information that enables users of its financial statements to evaluate the entity's objectives, policies and processes for managing capital.			
IAS 1.135	To com <u>notes</u> tl		ith paragraph 13 4 <u>111</u> , the entity discloses <u>in the</u> lowing:	IFRS X.112	
	1	-	ative information about its objectives, policies rocesses for managing capital, including:		
		(i)	a description of what it manages as capital;		
		(ii)	when an entity is subject to externally imposed capital requirements, the nature of those requirements and how those require- ments are incorporated into the management of capital; and		
		(iii)	how it is meeting its objectives for managing capital.		
		capita (eg so capita some	hary quantitative data about what it manages as al. Some entities regard some financial liabilities me forms of subordinated debt) as part of al. Other entities regard capital as excluding components of equity (eg components arising cash flow hedges).		
		any cl period	hanges in (a) and (b) from the previous <u>reporting</u> 1.		
			ner during the period it complied with any nally imposed capital requirements to which it ject.		
		ly imp	the entity has not complied with such external- posed capital requirements, the consequences of non-compliance.		
		-	ses these <u>note</u> disclosures on the information ernally to key management personnel.		

continued		
IAS 1 para #	Revised text (new text underlined, deleted text struck through)	New para #
IAS 1.136	An entity may manage capital in a number of ways and be subject to a number of different capital requirements. For example, a conglomerate may include entities that undertake insurance activities and banking activities and those entities may operate in several jurisdictions. When an aggregate disclosure of capital requirements and how capital is managed would not provide useful information or distorts a financial statement <u>user'user's</u> understanding of an entity's capital resources, the entity shall disclose separate information for each capital requirement to which the entity is subject.	IFRS X.113
	Other disclosures	
IAS 1.137	 An entity shall disclose in the notes: (a) the amount of dividends proposed or declared before the financial statements were authorised for issue but not recognised as a distribution to ownersholders of claims classified as equity during the reporting period, and the related amount per share; and (b) the amount of any cumulative preference dividends 	IFRS X.116
IAS 1.138	not recognised. An entity shall disclose <u>in the notes</u> the following, if not disclosed elsewhere in information published with the	IFRS X.99
	 financial statements: (a) the domicile and legal form of the entity, its country of incorporation and the address of its registered office (or principal place of business, if different from the registered office); 	
	(b) a description of the nature of the entity's operations and its principalmain business activities;	
	(c) the name of the parent and the ultimate parent of the group; and	
	(d) if it is a limited life entity, information regarding the length of its life.	

© IFRS Foundation

BIFRS	IAS®
International Financial Reporting Standards®	IFRIC®
IFRS Foundation [®]	SIC®
IFRS®	IASB [®]

Contact the IFRS Foundation for details of countries where its trade marks are in use or have been registered.

The International Accounting Standards Board is the independent standard-setting body of the IFRS Foundation

Columbus Building | 7 Westferry Circus | Canary Wharf London E14 4HD | United Kingdom Telephone: +44 (0)20 7246 6410 Email: info@ifrs.org | Web: www.ifrs.org

Publications Department Telephone: +44 (0)20 7332 2730 Email: publications@ifrs.org



IAS